## UC Berkeley UC Berkeley Electronic Theses and Dissertations

## Title

Ricci flows with non-compact initial conditions

## Permalink

https://escholarship.org/uc/item/2w41889d

## Author

Lai, Yi

## **Publication Date**

2021

Peer reviewed|Thesis/dissertation

Ricci flows with non-compact initial conditions

by

## Yi Lai

A dissertation submitted in partial satisfaction of the

requirements for the degree of

Doctor of Philosophy

 $\mathrm{in}$ 

Mathematics

in the

Graduate Division

of the

University of California, Berkeley

Committee in charge:

Professor Richard Bamler, Chair Professor John Lott Professor Song Sun

Summer 2021

Ricci flows with non-compact initial conditions

Copyright 2021 by Yi Lai

#### Abstract

Ricci flows with non-compact initial conditions

by

#### Yi Lai

#### Doctor of Philosophy in Mathematics

University of California, Berkeley

Professor Richard Bamler, Chair

First, we show that a Ricci flow can be started from a non-compact complete manifold, if the manifold is non-collapsed and satisfies a lower bound for many known curvature conditions. In this theorem we do not need the manifold to have bounded curvature, which was assumed in an earlier work by Bamler-Cabezas-Rivas-Wilking.

Second, we show that a Ricci flow can be started from a 3d complete manifold with nonnegative Ricci curvature. This gave a partial affirmative answer to a conjecture by Topping. we prove it by generalizing the concept of singular Ricci flow by Kleiner and Lott to noncompact initial conditions.

Third, we find a family of 3d steady gradient Ricci solitons that are flying wings. This verifies Hamilton's flying wing conjecture. We also show that the scalar curvature does not vanish at infinity in a 3d flying wing. For dimension  $n \ge 4$ , we find a family of non-collapsed,  $\mathbb{Z}_2 \times O(n-1)$ -symmetric, but non-rotationally symmetric n-dimensional steady gradient solitons with positive curvature operator.

This thesis is a composition of the following three papers of the author: "Ricci flow under local almost non-negative curvature conditions", "Producing 3d Ricci flows with non-negative Ricci curvature via singular Ricci flows", "A family of 3d steady gradient solitons that are flying wings" [48, 47, 46].

## Contents

Contents				
Li	List of Figures			
1	Introduction	1		
<b>2</b>	<b>Preliminaries</b> 2.1 Ricci flow spacetime	<b>4</b> 4		
	2.2 Singular Ricci flow	7		
	2.3 Distance distortion estimates	11		
3	Ricci flow with almost non-negative curvature	15		
	3.1 Introduction and main results	15		
	3.2 Preliminaries	20		
	3.3 Curvature Decay Lemma	24		
	3.4 A cut-off function	28		
	3.5 Heat kernel estimates for Ricci flow in expansion	31		
	3.6 Proof of Theorem 3.1.1	39		
	3.7 Induction Step: Verification of (APA 3)	42		
	3.8 Proof of the global existence and bi-Hölder homeomorphism	47		
4	3d Ricci flow with non-negative Ricci curvature	50		
	4.1 Introduction and main results	50		
	4.2 Preparatory results	53		
	4.3 Canonical neighborhood theorem	57		
	4.4 heat kernel for singular Ricci flow	62		
	4.5 Pseudolocality theorem on singular Ricci flow	74		
	4.6 Generalized singular Ricci flow	78		
	4.7 Ricci flows with non-negative Ricci curvature	88		
<b>5</b>	Steady gradient Ricci solitons with positive curvature operator	97		
	5.1 Introduction and main results	97		
	5.2 A family of non-rotaionally symmetric steady gradient solitons	100		

5.3 A 5.4 H	Asymptotic geometry of steady gradient solitons	107 113
Bibliography		

# List of Figures

3.1	Ricci flow in expansion	33
5.1	A 3d flying wing	98

### Acknowledgments

First of all, I would like to heartily thank my advisor, Richard Bamler, for his patient guidance and advise over the past five years. I am in much debt to the many discussions and encouragement he has offered. It is always a great pleasure to learn from him through our regular meetings and those wonderful classes he taught.

I also wish to thank John Lott who has taught me massively by answering a lot of my questions. I also want to thank Vera Serganova, Song Sun, Peter Teichner, Craig Evans, and Daniel Tataru for their generous help during classes and office hours.

I would like to thank many people for their interest in this thesis and valuable conversations, including Bennett Chow, Xiaodong Cao, Otis Chodosh, Alix Deruelle, Richard Hamilton, Robert Haslhofer, Peter Topping, Guoqiang Wu, Xiaochun Rong, Jian Song, Natasa Sesum, Gang Tian, Xiaohua Zhu, Yuxing Deng, Guofang Wei, Lu Wang, Burkhard Wilking, Pak-Yeung Chan, Shaosai Huang, Man-Chun Lee, Chao Li, Antoine Song, Ao Sun and many others.

I am grateful for many friends I have had the pleasure to meet at Berkeley, including Michael Smith, Hongyi Liu, Yixuan Li, Shenghan Zhang, Yuqing Shi, Paula Burkhardt-Guim, Jian Wang, Daoyuan Han, Xinyu Zhao and many others. Our conversations in math and out of math have brought a lot of joy to my life. I am extremely grateful to my boyfriend Angxiu Ni for always cheering me up and making me laugh.

I am also grateful to Haoran Yu, Jun Yu, and Houhong Fan, who have inspired me a lot to become a mathematician when I was an undergraduate in Peking University. I also want to thank all the staff in Evans hall, especially Vicky Lee and Isabel Seneca for their excellent advising.

Finally, I would love to thank my parents, Chunfen Liu and Hengzhi Lai for their most valuable love, support and encouragement.

# Chapter 1 Introduction

A Ricci flow is a family of Riemannian metrics  $g(t), t \in [0, T]$ , on a manifold M evolving by the partial differential equation

$$\frac{\partial}{\partial t}g(t) = -2\operatorname{Ric}(g(t)). \tag{1.0.1}$$

The Ricci curvature Ric is a symmetric bilinear form obtained by tracing the full curvature tensor. In a vague sense, the Ricci curvature is the laplacian of the metric, and hence the Ricci flow is the heat equation for a Riemannian manifold.

The Ricci flow was introduced by Hamilton in 1982, and has proven itself to be important in differential geometry. The most remarkable application is the resolution of Poincaré conjecture and the Geometrization conjecture by Perelman. There are many remaining problems in Ricci flow after Perelman's work. In particular, much less is known about Ricci flows with non-copmact initial conditions than those with compact ones.

Ricci flows with non-compact initial conditions are very useful to study the geometry and topology of the initial manifolds. For example, it is widely used to smooth a Riemannian metric and gain more regularity. Moreover, as compact Ricci flows are used by Perelman to solve the Poincaré conjecture, non-compact Ricci flows are also important tools to understand the underlying topology of non-compact Riemannian manifolds.

As the heat equation with non-compact initial data is not always solvable, it is not always possible to start a Ricci flow from a non-compact Riemannian manifold. Therefore, it is crucial to determine under what conditions we can run a Ricci flow from non-compact Riemannian manifolds.

It is well-known that many non-negative curvature conditions guarantee a short-time existence of such flows. Recently, it was discovered that with almost non-negative curvatures we can also produce Ricci flows from non-compact manifolds: Bamler-Cabezas-Rivas-Wilking showed that a Ricci flow can be started from a complete non-compact manifold, assuming the manifold satisfies a volume non-collapsing assumption, and a certain curvature has a negative lower bound [2]. However, for a few curvatures, they had also to assume that the curvature norm is uniformly bounded on the initial manifold. By a different approach, Simon-Topping obtained the same result particularly for Ricci curvature in dimension 3 [64].

In Chapter 3, we show that for several almost non-negative curvature conditions, a Ricci flow can be started from a non-compact, complete, and non-collapsed manifold [48]. We use a combination of methods from the previous two results [2] and [64], and generalize them in the following sense: First, we do not need the bounded curvature assumption as in [2]. Second, our result holds for the 2-nonnegative curvature in all  $n \ge 3$ , which implies Simon-Topping's result when n = 3.

Usually the existence theorems of non-compact Ricci flows need to assume the initial manifold is non-collapsing [64, 2, 48]. In fact, there is a counterexample by Topping when the initial manifold is collapsed and has negative curvature somewhere [65]. However, the non-collapsing assumption seems removable under the non-negative curvature conditions. For example, if the complex sectional curvature is non-negative, then a Ricci flow exists. In dimension 3, the non-negative complex sectional curvature, equivalent to non-negative sectional curvature, is stronger than non-negative Ricci curvature.

Therefore, Topping conjectured that a complete Ricci flow can be started from a complete 3-manifold with non-negative Ricci curvature. In Chapter 4, we give a partial affirmative answer to Topping's conjecture, modulo the completeness of the Ricci flow we construct. Our construction uses the singular Ricci flow developed by Bamler, Kleiner and Lott [44, 45, 4]. We show that the concept of singular Ricci flow can be extended to non-compact initial manifolds. Our generalized singular Ricci flow has similar singularity-forming properties as the ordinary singular Ricci flow. We construct a smooth Ricci flow from a manifold with non-negative curvature by first running our generalized singular Ricci flow and then show that it is actually smooth.

Ricci flows with non-compact initial conditions are also important in singularity analysis of compact Ricci flows. Many singularity models that are non-compact such as the Bryant soliton and the cylindrical flow. Moreover, most of singularity models are self-similar Ricci flows, which are called solitons.

The soliton equation is the elliptic version of the Ricci flow equation. It reads

$$\operatorname{Ric}(g) = \lambda g + \frac{1}{2}\mathcal{L}_V g \tag{1.0.2}$$

for some constant  $\lambda$  and a smooth vector field V. The soliton equation is a generalization of the Einstein equation  $\operatorname{Ric}(g) = \lambda g$ , both of which generate self-similar Ricci flows. Depending on  $\lambda > 0$ ,  $\lambda < 0$ , or  $\lambda = 0$ , a soliton is called shrinking, expanding or steady. Moreover, a soliton is called a gradient soliton if V is the gradient of some smooth function.

In dimension 2, Hamilton's cigar soliton is the only steady gradient soliton that is nonflat [37]. It is rotationally symmetric and has positive curvature. For all  $n \ge 3$ , the only non-flat and rotationally symmetric solitons are the Bryant solitons on  $\mathbb{R}^n$  [11]. The Bryant solitons have positive curvature. It is a well-known conjecture by Hamilton that there exists a 3d steady gradient soliton that is a so-called flying wing. The term flying wing was used by Hamilton to describe certain steady gradient solitons in Ricci flow and their analogues in mean curvature flow. In Ricci flow and particularly in dimension 3, a flying wing is a steady gradient soliton, which is asymptotic to a 2-dimensional sector with angle  $\alpha \in (0, \pi)$ .

In mean curvature flow, the study of the analogues of steady gradient solitons had many exciting results in the past two decades. In the collapsed case, the flying wings are first constructed by X.J. Wang in all dimensions [67]. Recently, it is shown independently by Bourni-Langford-Tinaglia [7] and Hoffman-Ilmanen-Martin-White [42] that a flying wing exists within any prescribed width greater than or equal to  $\pi$ . Moreover, they are unique in  $\mathbb{R}^3$  [42]. In the non-collapsed case, many examples are obtained by Hoffman-Ilmanen-Martin-White [42]. Despite the fruitful results in mean curvature flow, their analogues in Ricci flow remain unknown for a longer time.

In Chapter 5, we confirm Hamilton's flying wing conjecture. We also construct some new steady gradient Ricci solitons that are analogous to the above results in mean curvature flow. More specific, we show that there is a family of 3d steady gradient Ricci solitons that are flying wings. The 3d flying wings are collapsed. Moreover, in dimension  $n \ge 4$ , we find a family of  $\mathbb{Z}_2 \times O(n-1)$ -symmetric but non-rotationally symmetric n-dimensional steady gradient solitons with positive curvature operator. These solitons are non-collapsed and hence are potential singularity models.

## Chapter 2

## Preliminaries

## 2.1 Ricci flow spacetime

In order to continue the Ricci flow when singularities occur, Hamilton introduced a surgery process [34]. Based on Hamilton's work, Perelman constructed Ricci flow with surgery on any compact 3 dimensional Riemannian manifold, and used it to prove the Geometrization and Poincaré Conjectures.

Perelman's Ricci flow with surgery is a sequence of ordinary compact Ricci flows such that the final time-slice of each flow is isometric, modulo surgery, to the initial time-slice of the next one. The surgery process depends on several parameters, and hence it is not canonical. Perelman conjectured that there exists a Ricci flow with surgery in which the surgeries are done at infinitesimal scale.

Recently, such a canonical flow, named the singular Ricci flow, was constructed by Kleiner and Lott in [44], and shown to be unique by Bamler and Kleiner in [4]. To present the definition of the singular Ricci flow, we need to introduce the concept of spacetime. An n-dimensional Ricci flow  $(M, g(t))_{t \in I}$  can be viewed as a partial metric in the horizontal directions on the (n + 1)- dimensional manifold  $M \times I$ . We call the manifold  $M \times I$  a Ricci flow spacetime. The definitions in Section 2.1 and 2.2 are taken from [44] and [4].

**Definition 2.1.1** (Ricci flow spacetime). A Ricci flow spacetime is a tuple  $(\mathcal{M}, \mathfrak{t}, \partial_{\mathfrak{t}}, g)$  (sometimes abbreviate as  $\mathcal{M}$  or  $(\mathcal{M}, g(t))$ ) with the following properties:

- 1.  $\mathcal{M}$  is a smooth 4-manifold with (smooth) boundary  $\partial \mathcal{M}$ .
- 2.  $\mathfrak{t} : \mathcal{M} \to [0, T)$ , where T can be infinity, is a smooth function without critical points. For any  $t \ge 0$  we denote by  $\mathcal{M}_t := \mathfrak{t}^{-1}(t) \subset \mathcal{M}$  the time-t-slice of  $\mathcal{M}$ .
- 3.  $\partial \mathcal{M} = \mathcal{M}_0$ , i.e. the boundary of  $\mathcal{M}$  is equal to the initial time-slice.
- 4.  $\partial_t$  is a smooth vector field (the time vector field), which satisfies  $\partial_t \mathfrak{t} \equiv 1$ .

- 5. g is a smooth inner product on the spacial subbundle ker $(d\mathfrak{t}) \subset T\mathcal{M}$ . For any  $t \geq 0$  we denote by g(t) the restriction of g to the time-t-slice  $\mathcal{M}_t$ , which is a Riemannian metric.
- 6. g satisfies the Ricci flow equation:  $\mathcal{L}_{\partial_t}g = -2\operatorname{Ric}(g(t))$ .

We call the Riemannian metric  $G := dt^2 + g$  the spacetime metric.

In Definition 2.1.2-2.1.5, we explain what are points, metric balls, parabolic neighborhoods, and curves in a Ricci flow spacetime.

**Definition 2.1.2** (Points in a Ricci flow spacetime). Let  $(\mathcal{M}, \mathfrak{t}, \partial_{\mathfrak{t}}, g)$  be a Ricci flow spacetime and  $x \in \mathcal{M}$  be a point. Set  $t := \mathfrak{t}(x)$ . We sometimes write x as (x, t) to indicate its time, when there is no ambiguity. Consider the maximal trajectory  $\gamma_x : I \to \mathcal{M}, I \subset [0, \infty)$ of the time-vector field  $\partial_{\mathfrak{t}}$  such that  $\gamma_x(t) = x$ . Note that  $\mathfrak{t}(\gamma_x(t')) = t'$  for all  $t' \in I$ . For any  $t' \in I$  we say that x survives until time t' and we write

$$x(t') := \gamma_x(t').$$
 (2.1.1)

Similarly, for a subset  $X \subset \mathcal{M}_t$ , we say that X survives until time t' if this is true for every  $x \in X$ , and we write  $X(t') = \{x(t') : x \in X\}$ .

**Definition 2.1.3** (Distance and metric balls). Let  $(\mathcal{M}, \mathfrak{t}, \partial_{\mathfrak{t}}, g)$  be a Ricci flow spacetime. For any two points  $x, y \in \mathcal{M}_t$  we denote by  $d_t(x, y)$ , or simply d(x, y) the distance between x, y within  $(\mathcal{M}_t, g(t))$ .

For any  $x \in \mathcal{M}_t$  and  $r \ge 0$  we denote by  $B_t(x, r) \subset \mathcal{M}_t$  the r-ball around x with respect to the Riemannian metric g(t).

**Definition 2.1.4** (Parabolic neighborhood). Let  $(\mathcal{M}, \mathfrak{t}, \partial_{\mathfrak{t}}, g)$  be a Ricci flow spacetime. For any  $y \in \mathcal{M}$  let  $I_y \subset [0, \infty)$  be the set of all times until which y survives. Let  $x \in \mathcal{M}$  and  $a \geq 0, b \in \mathbb{R}$ . Set  $t = \mathfrak{t}(x)$ . Then we define the *parabolic neighborhood*  $P(x, a, b) \subset \mathcal{M}$  to be:

$$P(x, a, b) := \bigcup_{y \in B_t(x, a)} \bigcup_{t' \in [t, t+b] \cap I_y} y(t').$$
(2.1.2)

If b < 0, we replace [t, t + b] by [t + b, t]. We call P(x, a, b) unscathed if B(x, a) is relatively compact in  $\mathcal{M}_t$ , and B(x, a) survives until max $\{t + b, 0\}$ .

**Definition 2.1.5** (Admissible curve and accessibility). Let  $\mathcal{M}$  be a Ricci flow spacetime, we say  $\gamma : [c,d] \to \mathcal{M}$  is an admissible curve if  $\gamma(t) \in \mathcal{M}_t$  for all  $t \in [c,d]$ . We say a point  $x \in \mathcal{M}$  with  $\mathfrak{t}(x) < \mathfrak{t}(x_0)$  is accessible to  $x_0$  if there is an admissible curve running from (x,t)to  $(x_0, t_0)$ .

Let  $x_0 \in \mathcal{M}_t$ , t > 0. We denote by  $\mathcal{M}(x_0)$  the subset consisting of all points in  $\mathcal{M}$  that are accessible to  $x_0$ .

In dimension 3, Ricci flows preserve the following Hamilton-Ivey pinching condition. This is important in showing that the curvature is non-negative in finite-time singularities.

**Definition 2.1.6** (Hamilton-Ivey pinching). Let M be a 3 dimensional Riemannian manifold and  $\varphi > 0$ . We say that the curvature at  $x \in M$  is  $\varphi$ -positive if there is an X > 0 with  $\operatorname{Rm}(x) \geq -X$  such that

$$R(x) \ge -\frac{3}{\varphi^{-1}}$$
 and  $R(x) \ge X(\log X + \log(\varphi^{-1}) - 3).$  (2.1.3)

Let  $(M, g(t)), t \in [0, T]$  be a 3 dimensional compact Ricci flow and  $\varphi \in \mathbb{R}_+ \cup \infty$ . We say that the curvature at  $(x, t) \in M \times [0, T]$  is  $\varphi$ -positive if there is an X > 0 with  $\operatorname{Rm}(x, t) \geq -X$ such that

$$R(x,t) \ge -\frac{3}{\varphi^{-1}+t}$$
 and  $R(x,t) \ge X(\log X + \log(\varphi^{-1}+t) - 3).$  (2.1.4)

It is useful to see how the pinching-condition changes under rescaling: If a Ricci flow  $(M, g(t))_{t \in [0,T]}$  is  $\varphi$ -positive, then the rescaling  $(M, \tilde{g}(t))_{t \in [0, \frac{T}{\lambda^2}]}$ , where  $\tilde{g}(t) = \lambda^{-2}g(\lambda^2 t)$ , is  $\lambda^2 \varphi$ -positive. Moreover, if (M, g(t)) is  $\varphi_0$ -positive, then it is  $\varphi$ -positive for any  $\varphi > \varphi_0$ . In particular, if (M, g(t)) is  $\varphi$ -positive for all  $\varphi > 0$ , then the sectional curvature is non-negative.

For any 3D Ricci flow, Hamilton-Ivey showed that if the curvature is  $\varphi$ -positive at time 0, then the curvature is  $\varphi$ -positive at all positive times (see e.g. [43, Appendix B]). The same conclusion also holds for singular Ricci flow [44, Theorem 1.3].

In the next two definitions, we explain what we mean by a normalized 3D manifold. It is a 3D Riemannian manifold which satisfies some normalized curvature and volume conditions. Note that via suitable rescalings, we can normalize any 3D compact manifolds.

**Definition 2.1.7** ( $\kappa$ -non-collapsed). Let (M, g) be a 3 dimensional Riemannian manifold,  $x \in M$  and  $\kappa, r_0 > 0$ . We say M is  $\kappa$ -non-collapsed at x at scales less than  $r_0$ , if  $r^{-3}vol(B_g(x, r)) \geq \kappa > 0$ , for all  $0 < r \leq r_0$  such that  $|\text{Rm}| \leq r^{-2}$  holds on  $B_g(x, r)$ .

**Definition 2.1.8** (Normalized manifold). Let (M, g) be a 3-dimensional compact orientable connected Riemannian manifold that

- 1. is not a higher spherical space form,
- 2. has scalar curvature R < 1 everywhere,
- 3. is 1-non-collapsed at scales less than 1 and
- 4. satisfies the 1-positive curvature condition at time 0.

Then we say (M, g) has normalized geometry. For a Ricci flow spacetime, we say it has normalized initial condition if it starts from a manifold (M, g) with normalized geometry.

By the Hamilton-Ivey pinching theorem we know that the scalar curvature goes to positive infinity when the curvature goes unbounded, and hence the following curvature scale  $\rho(x) = R^{-1/2}(x)$  becomes arbitrarily small.

**Definition 2.1.9** (Curvature scale). Let (M, g) be a 3 dimensional Riemannian manifold and  $x \in M$  a point. Let the curvature scale at x be

$$\rho(x) = R_{+}^{-1/2}(x), \qquad (2.1.5)$$

where  $R_{+} = \max\{R, 0\}$ , and we use the convention  $0^{-1/2} = \infty$ .

In a singular Ricci flow we will introduce in the next section, all horizontal curves (curves contained in a fixed time slice) and vertical curves (trajectories of points) are extendable as long as the curvature stays bounded along them. This property is called 0-completeness.

**Definition 2.1.10.** (0-complete) We say a Ricci flow spacetime  $\mathcal{M}$  is 0-complete if for any smooth curve  $\gamma : [0, s_0) \to \mathcal{M}$  that satisfies  $\inf_{[0, s_0)} \rho(\gamma(s)) > 0$  and one of the following

- (1)  $\gamma([0, s_0))$  is contained in a time-slice  $\mathcal{M}_t$ , and has finite length with respect to the horizontal metric in  $\mathcal{M}_t$ , or
- (2)  $\gamma$  is the integral curve of  $-\partial_t$ , or  $\partial_t$ ,

then  $\lim_{s\to s_0} \gamma(s)$  exists.

Also, we say a spacetime is backward (resp. forward) 0-complete if in case (2),  $\gamma$  is only the integral curve of  $-\partial_t$  (resp.  $\partial_t$ ).

We say a Riemannian manifold is 0-complete if the conclusion holds under condition (1).

## 2.2 Singular Ricci flow

The surgery process of Perelman's Ricci flow with surgery is regulated by several parameters, one of them being the surgery scale. It is the scale where we cut-off along the thin necks, and replace the high curvature regions with some caps. Perelman showed that the surgery scale can be chosen arbitrarily small. Moreover, he conjectured that the Ricci flow with surgery should converge to a canonical Ricci flow through singularities.

Recently, this conjecture was resolved by Bamler, Kleiner and Lott. The canonical Ricci flow is named singular Ricci flow. It is a 0-complete Ricci flow spacetime, which satisfies the Hamilton-Ivey pinching and the so-called canonical neighborhood assumption. The assumption says that the singular Ricci flow is close to some model solutions where the curvature is high. These model solutions are Perelman's  $\kappa$ -solutions.

In Definitions 2.2.1-2.2.4, we explain what are  $\kappa$ -solutions and canonical neighborhood assumption.

**Definition 2.2.1** ( $\kappa$ -solution). An ancient Ricci flow  $(M, g(t)_{t \in (-\infty, 0]})$  on a 3 dimensional manifold M is called a  $\kappa$ -solution if it satisfies the following:

- 1. (M, g(t)) is complete for all  $t \in (-\infty, 0]$ ,
- 2. |Rm| is bounded on  $M \times (-\infty, 0]$ ,
- 3. sec  $\geq 0$  on  $M \times (-\infty, 0]$ ,
- 4. (M, g(t)) is  $\kappa$ -non-collapsed at all scales for all  $t \in (-\infty, 0]$ .

**Definition 2.2.2** (Geometric closeness). We say that a pointed Riemannian manifold (M, g, x) is  $\epsilon$ -close to another pointed Riemannian manifold  $(\overline{M}, \overline{g}, \overline{x})$  at scale  $\lambda > 0$  if there is a diffeomorphism onto its image

$$\psi: B^{\overline{M}}(\overline{x}, \epsilon^{-1}) \to M \tag{2.2.1}$$

such that  $\psi(\overline{x}) = x$  and

$$\|\lambda^{-2}\psi^*g - \overline{g}\|_{C^{[\epsilon^{-1}]}(B^{\overline{M}}(\overline{x},\epsilon^{-1}))} < \epsilon.$$
(2.2.2)

Here the  $C^{[\epsilon^{-1}]}$ -norm of a tensor h is defined to be the sum of the  $C^{0}$ -norms of the tensors  $h, \nabla^{\overline{g}}h, \nabla^{\overline{g},2}h, ..., \nabla^{\overline{g},[\epsilon^{-1}]}h$  with respect to the metric  $\overline{g}$ .

Similarly, we say a pointed Ricci flow (M, g(t), (x, 0)) is  $\epsilon$ -close to a pointed Ricci flow  $(\overline{M}, \overline{g}(t), (\overline{x}, 0))$  on [a, b]  $(a \leq 0 \leq b)$  at scale  $\lambda > 0$  if g(t) is defined on  $[\lambda^2 a, \lambda^2 b]$ , and there is a diffeomorphism onto its image

$$\psi: B^M_{\overline{g}(0)}(\overline{x}, \epsilon^{-1}) \to M \tag{2.2.3}$$

such that  $\psi(\overline{x}) = x$  and

$$\|\lambda^{-2}\psi^*g(\lambda^2 t) - \overline{g}(t)\|_{C^{[\epsilon^{-1}]}(B^{\overline{M}}_{\overline{g}(0)}(\overline{x},\epsilon^{-1}))} < \epsilon$$
(2.2.4)

for all  $t \in [a, b]$ , where the norm is measured with respect to the metric  $\overline{g}(t)$ . In particular, when  $a = -\epsilon^{-1}$  and b = 0, we simply say (M, g(t), (x, 0)) is  $\epsilon$ -close to  $(\overline{M}, \overline{g}(t), (\overline{x}, 0))$ .

**Definition 2.2.3** ( $\delta$ -neck and strong  $\delta$ -neck). Let (M, g) be a 3 dimensional Riemannian manifold and  $\delta > 0$ . Suppose  $U \subset M$  is an open subset,  $x \in U$ . We say U is a  $\delta$ -neck centered at x, if (U,g) is  $\delta$ -close to the standard cylindrical metric on  $(-\delta^{-1}, \delta^{-1}) \times S^2$  at scale  $\rho(x)$ .

Let (M, g(t)) be a Ricci flow. Suppose  $U \subset M$  is an open subset and x is a point in U. We say that U is a strong  $\delta$ -neck on [-c, 0] centered at x for some c > 0, if (U, g(t), x) is  $\delta$ -close to the standard cylindrical flow on the time interval [-c, 0] at scale  $\rho(x)$ . We simply call it a strong  $\delta$ -neck when  $c = -\delta^{-1}$ . **Definition 2.2.4** (Canonical neighborhood assumption). Let (M, g) be a 3 dimensional Riemannian manifold and  $\epsilon > 0$ . We say that (M, g) satisfies the  $\epsilon$ -canonical neighborhood assumption at some point  $x \in M$  if there is a  $\kappa$ -solution  $(\overline{M}, \overline{g}(t)_{t \in (-\infty, 0]})$  and a point  $\overline{x} \in \overline{M}$ such that  $\rho(\overline{x}, 0) = 1$  and (M, g, x) is  $\epsilon$ -close to  $(\overline{M}, \overline{g}(0), \overline{x})$  at scale  $\rho(x) > 0$ .

We say that (M, g) satisfies the  $\epsilon$ -canonical neighborhood assumption at scales  $(r_1, r_2)$ , for some  $r_2 > r_1 > 0$ , if M satisfies the  $\epsilon$ -canonical neighborhood assumption at every point  $x \in M$  with  $r_1 < \rho(x) < r_2$ .

Perelman showed the compactness of  $\kappa$ -solutions. As a consequence, the two scaling invariant quantities  $|\nabla R^{-1/2}|$  and  $|\partial_t R^{-1}|$  have uniform upper bounds in all  $\kappa$ -solutions as well as the flows which are  $\epsilon$ -close to them. For convenience of later use, we state this in terms of the curvature scale  $\rho$  instead of R in the following lemma.

**Lemma 2.2.5.** (Gradient estimate, see e.g. [4, Lemma 8.1]) There exist  $\overline{\epsilon}$ , and  $\eta > 0$  such that for all  $\epsilon \leq \overline{\epsilon}$  the following holds:

1. If M is a Riemannian manifold satisfying the  $\epsilon$ -canonical neighborhood assumption at  $x \in M$ , then

$$|\nabla \rho|(x) \le \eta. \tag{2.2.5}$$

2. If  $\mathcal{M}$  is a Ricci flow spacetime satisfying the  $\epsilon$ -canonical neighborhood assumption at  $x \in \mathcal{M}$ , then

$$|\nabla \rho|(x) \le \eta, \quad |\partial_t \rho^2(x)| \le \eta. \tag{2.2.6}$$

Hereafter, we always assume  $\epsilon > 0$  to be smaller than the  $\overline{\epsilon}$  from the above lemma whenever we talk about the  $\epsilon$ -canonical neighborhood assumption.

The  $\kappa$ -solutions can be decomposed as a union of regions which are diffeomorphic to a few manifolds. Roughly speaking, a  $\kappa$ -solution is a union of some caps and necks. Therefore, for a manifold which satisfies the canonical neighborhood assumption, the high curvature regions are unions of caps and necks.

**Lemma 2.2.6.** ([4, Lemma 8.2]) For every  $\delta > 0$  there are constants  $C_0(\delta)$ ,  $\epsilon_{can}(\delta) > 0$  such that if  $\epsilon \leq \epsilon_{can}(\delta)$ , then the following holds.

Let (M, g) be a Riemannian manifold that satisfies the  $\epsilon$ -canonical neighborhood assumption at some point  $x \in M$ . Then x is contained in a compact, connected domain  $V \subset M$  such that diam $(V) \leq C_0 \rho(x)$  and  $\rho(y_1) \leq C_0 \rho(y_2)$  for all  $y_1, y_2 \in V$ , and one of the following hold:

- 1. Int(V) is a  $\delta$ -neck at scale  $\rho(x)$  and x is its center.
- 2. V is a closed manifold without boundary.

- 10
- 3. Either V is a 3-disk or is diffeomorphic to a twisted interval bundle over  $\mathbb{R}P^2$  and  $\partial V$  is a central 2-sphere of a  $\delta$ -neck. We call  $\operatorname{Int}(V)$  a  $\delta$ -cap and x its center. Moreover, for any  $y_1, y_2 \in \partial V$ , we have  $d(y_1, x) + d(y_2, x) \ge d(y_1, y_2) + 100\rho(x)$ .

In the following definition we define  $\delta$ -tubes and capped  $\delta$ -tubes, which are the glue-ups of  $\delta$ -necks and caps. One advantage of considering these objects is that they can be constructed in such a way such that the curvature scales are not too small at the boundaries. This is useful for achieving a Thick-Thin decomposition of a manifold satisfying the canonical neighborhood assumption.

**Definition 2.2.7** ( $\delta$ -tube and capped  $\delta$ -tube). (see e.g. [55]) A  $\delta$ -tube T in a Riemannian 3-manifold M is a submanifold diffeomorphic to  $S^2 \times \mathbb{R}$  which is a union of  $\delta$ -necks with the central spheres that are isotopic to the 2-spheres of the product structure.

A capped  $\delta$ -tube is a connected submanifold that is the union of a  $\delta$ -cap and a  $\delta$ -tube where the intersection of them is diffeomorphic to  $S^2 \times \mathbb{R}$  and contains an end of the  $\delta$ -tube and an end of the  $\delta$ -cap.

In a manifold satisfying the canonical neighborhood assumption, the following lemma gives a Tick-Thin decomposition by cutting along central spheres of some  $\delta$ -necks. These central spheres are of a uniform curvature scale. So by a volume comparison, we obtain an upper bound on their number, which depends only on the curvature scale and the volume of region where we do the decomposition.

**Lemma 2.2.8.** (*High curvature regions are covered by tubes and capped-tubes*) For some sufficiently small  $\delta > 0$ , there exist  $\epsilon_{can}(\delta), C(\delta), \lambda(\delta), \Lambda(\delta) > 0$  such that the following holds:

Let  $(M, g, x_0)$  be a 0-complete 3d Riemannian manifold,  $x_0 \in M$ . Suppose the  $\epsilon_{can}$ canonical neighborhood assumption holds at scales (0, 1) on  $B_g(x_0, d)$  for some  $d \geq 2$ . For any  $r_0 \in (0, 1)$  such that  $\Lambda r_0 < 1$ , there is a collection S of disjoint central spheres of  $\delta$ -necks with curvature scale  $r_0$ , such that the following holds:

- 1. Let  $\Omega$  be the union of components in  $B_g(x_0, d) \setminus \bigcup_{\Sigma \in S} \Sigma$  that satisfies  $\rho \geq \lambda r_0$ . Then  $\rho \leq \Lambda r_0$  on  $B_g(x_0, d) \setminus \Omega$ .
- 2. Suppose the number of elements in S is N, then  $Nr_0^2 \leq C \operatorname{vol}(B_g(x_0, d))$ .
- 3. If  $\rho(x_0) \ge 2C_0$  where  $C_0(\delta)$  is from Lemma 2.2.6. Then  $B_g(x_0, d) \setminus \Omega$  is the union of some  $\delta$ -tubes and capped  $\delta$ -tubes which are bounded by the central spheres in S.

Proof of Lemma 2.2.8. The existence of S and assertion (1)(2) follow from an easy adaptation of the central sphere decomposition Lemma 11.4 in [4]. For assertion (3), if  $\rho(x_0) \ge 2C_0$ , then for any  $x \in B_g(x_0, d) \setminus \Omega$ , by Lemma 2.2.6 x must be the center of a  $\delta$ -neck or a  $\delta$ -cap. By [55, Proposition 19.21] we see that a non-compact connected subset of points which are centers of  $\delta$ -necks or  $\delta$ -caps is contained in a  $\delta$ -tube or a capped  $\delta$ -tube. So assertion (3) follows.

We can now give the definition of the singular Ricci flow. Since the singular Ricci flow satisfies the canonical neighborhood assumption, Lemmas 2.2.5, 2.2.6, 2.2.8 also hold.

**Definition 2.2.9.** If  $\epsilon > 0$  and  $r(t) : [0, \infty) \to (0, \infty)$  is a non-increasing function. Then we say a Ricci flow spacetime  $\mathcal{M}$  is  $(r, \epsilon)$ -singular if the following holds:

- 1.  $\mathcal{M}_0$  is a compact orientable manifold;
- 2.  $\mathcal{M}$  is 0-complete;
- 3.  $\mathcal{M}_{[0,t]}$  satisfies the  $\epsilon$ -canonical neighborhood assumption at scales (0, r(t)).

We call t a singular time if  $\mathcal{M}_t$  is not compact.

The following lemma states the existence and uniqueness of the singular Ricci flow, which are proved by Kleiner-Lott [44] and Bamler-Kleiner [4].

**Lemma 2.2.10** (Singular Ricci flow). For any  $\epsilon > 0$ , there is a non-increasing function  $\overline{r}_{\epsilon}(t) : [0, \infty) \to [0, \infty)$  such that the following holds: Let M be a 3D normalized Riemannian manifold. Then there exists a unique Ricci flow spacetime  $\mathcal{M}$ , called a singular Ricci flow, such that for any  $\epsilon > 0$ ,  $\mathcal{M}$  is  $(\overline{r}_{\epsilon}, \epsilon)$ -singular.

## 2.3 Distance distortion estimates

In studying the Ricci flows, we often need to compare the distance between two points at different times. In this section, we review some standard distance distortion estimates under different curvature conditions, which are originally due to Hamilton and Perelman. Moreover, the estimates we present here are local as we only need the curvature conditions to hold in certain balls instead of the entire manifold.

First, we have following elementary observations: Let  $(M, g(t)), t \in [0, T]$  be a Ricci flow and  $x, y \in M$ . Let  $\gamma : [0, d_0(x, y)] \to M$  be a minimizing geodesic connecting x, y with respect to g(0), which is parametrized by s. Then by using the Ricci flow equation, we see that  $L_{\gamma}(t)$ , the length of  $\gamma$  at time t evolves by

$$\frac{d}{dt}L_{\gamma}(t) = -\int_{0}^{d_{0}(x,y)} Ric\left(\frac{\partial}{\partial s}, \frac{\partial}{\partial s}\right) \, ds.$$
(2.3.1)

Therefore, we have different distance distortion estimates when the curvature conditions differ.

**Lemma 2.3.1.** (see e.g. [28, Theorem 18.7]) Let  $(M, g(t))_{t \in [0,T]}$  be a Ricci flow of dimension n. Let  $K, r_0 > 0$ .

1. Let  $x_0 \in M$  and  $t_0 \in (0,T)$ . Suppose that  $\operatorname{Ric} \leq (n-1)K$  on  $B_{t_0}(x_0,r_0)$ . Then the distance function  $d(x,t) = d_t(x,x_0)$  satisfies the following inequality in the outside of  $B_{t_0}(x_0,r_0)$ :

$$\left(\frac{\partial}{\partial t} - \Delta\right)|_{t=t_0} d \ge -(n-1)\left(\frac{2}{3}Kr_0 + r_0^{-1}\right).$$
(2.3.2)

2. Let  $t_0 \in [0,T)$  and  $x_0, x_1 \in M$ . Suppose

$$\operatorname{Ric}(x, t_0) \le (n-1)K,$$
 (2.3.3)

for all  $x \in B_{t_0}(x_0, r_0) \cup B_{t_0}(x_1, r_0)$ . Then

$$\frac{\partial}{\partial t}|_{t=t_0} d_t(x_0, x_1) \ge -2(n-1)(Kr_0 + r_0^{-1}).$$
(2.3.4)

The following lemma follows directly by integrating the distance evolution equation under the Ricci flow. It says that the distance can not expand too much if the Ricci curvature is bounded below by -C.

**Lemma 2.3.2.** (Expanding Lemma)(see e.g. [64, Lemma 2.1]). Given T, K, R > 0 and  $n \in \mathbb{N}$ . Let  $(M^n, g(t))$  be a Ricci flow for  $t \in [-T, 0]$ . Suppose for some  $x_0 \in M$  we have  $B_{g(0)}(x_0, R) \subset M$  and  $\operatorname{Ric}_{g(t)} \geq -K$  on  $B_{g(0)}(x_0, R) \cap B_{g(t)}(x_0, Re^{Kt})$  for each  $t \in [-T, 0]$ .

Then for all  $t \in [-T, 0]$ ,

$$B_{g(0)}(x_0, R) \supset B_{g(t)}(x_0, Re^{Kt}), \tag{2.3.5}$$

or equivalently, for all  $y \in B_{q(0)}(x_0, Re^{Kt})$  we have

$$d_{g(t)}(y, x_0) \ge d_{g(0)}(y, x_0)e^{Kt}.$$
(2.3.6)

We can get the following lemma by integrating item 2 in Lemma 2.3.1. It says that the distance can not shrink too much at later times if the Ricci curvature is bounded above by  $\frac{C}{t}$ .

**Lemma 2.3.3.** (Shrinking Lemma)(see e.g. [64, Lemma 2.2]). Given  $T, c_0, r > 0$  and  $n \in \mathbb{N}$ , there exists constant  $\beta = \beta(n) \geq 1$  such that the following holds: Let  $(M^n, g(t))$  be a Ricci flow for  $t \in [0, T]$ . Suppose for some  $x_0 \in M$  we have  $B_{g(0)}(x_0, r) \subset M$ . Suppose also  $|\operatorname{Rm}|_{g(t)} \leq \frac{c_0}{t}$ , or more generally  $\operatorname{Ric}_{g(t)} \leq \frac{(n-1)c_0}{t}$ , on  $B_{g(0)}(x_0, r) \cap B_{g(t)}(x_0, r - \beta\sqrt{c_0t})$  for each  $t \in [0, T]$ .

Then for all  $t \in [0, T]$ , we have

$$B_{g(0)}(x_0, r) \supset B_{g(t)}(x_0, r - \beta \sqrt{c_0 t}), \qquad (2.3.7)$$

or equivalently, for all  $y \in B_{g(t)}(x_0, r - \beta \sqrt{c_0 t})$  we have

$$d_{g(t)}(y, x_0) \ge d_{g(0)}(y, x_0) - \beta \sqrt{c_0 t}.$$
(2.3.8)

More generally, for  $0 \le s \le t \le T$ , we have

$$B_{g(s)}(x_0, r - \beta \sqrt{c_0 s}) \supset B_{g(t)}(x_0, r - \beta \sqrt{c_0 t}),$$
(2.3.9)

or equivalently, for all  $y \in B_{g(t)}(x_0, r - \beta \sqrt{c_0 t})$  we have

$$d_{g(t)}(y, x_0) \ge d_{g(s)}(y, x_0) - \beta(\sqrt{c_0 t} - \sqrt{c_0 s}).$$
(2.3.10)

The following Hölder distance estimate [64, Lemma 3.1] is also a consequence of item 2 in Lemma 2.3.1. Compared with Lemma 2.3.3, it gives a better lower bound for  $d_{g(t)}(x, y)$ when  $d_{g(0)}(x, y)$  is much smaller than the time t. To do this, we choose an intermediate time  $t_0 \in (0, t)$  depending on  $d_{g(0)}(x, y)$  and apply different distance estimates on  $[0, t_0]$  and  $[t_0, t]$ and combine the results.

**Lemma 2.3.4.** Given  $T, c_0, r > 0$  and  $n \in \mathbb{N}$ , there exist positive constants  $\beta = \beta(n)$  and  $\gamma = \gamma(c_0, n, T)$  such that the following holds: Let  $(M^n, g(t))$  be a Ricci flow for  $t \in [0, T]$ , not necessarily complete. Suppose for some  $x_0 \in M$ , we have  $B_{g(t)}(x_0, 2r) \subset M$  for all  $t \in [0, T]$ . Suppose also  $|\operatorname{Rm}|_{g(t)}(x) \leq \frac{c_0}{t}$ , or more generally  $\operatorname{Ric}_{g(t)}(x) \leq \frac{(n-1)c_0}{t}$  for all  $x \in B_{g(t)}(x_0, 2r)$  and  $t \in [0, T]$ .

Then for all  $x, y \in \bigcap_{s \in [0,T]} B_{g(s)}(x_0, r)$ , and  $0 \le t_1 < t_2 \le T$ , we have

$$d_{g(t_2)}(x,y) \ge d_{g(t_1)}(x,y) - \beta \sqrt{c_0}(\sqrt{t_2} - \sqrt{t_1}), \qquad (2.3.11)$$

Moreover, for all  $t \in [0, T]$ , we have

$$d_{g(t)}(x,y) \ge \gamma [d_{g(0)}(x,y)]^{1+2(n-1)c_0}.$$
(2.3.12)

**Remark 2.3.5.** We need the curvature assumption on  $B_{g(t)}(x_0, 2r) \subset M$  for all t to estimate the distances change on  $\bigcap_{s \in [0,T]} B_{g(s)}(x_0, r)$ . The reason is that there are two ways to make sense of the distance at time t between two points  $x, y \in B_{g(t)}(x_0, 2r)$ . One is the infimum length of all connecting paths in M, and the other is the infimum length of all connecting paths that are contained in  $B_{g(t)}(x_0, 2r)$ . The former is usually shorter than the latter. These two metrics agree for  $x, y \in B_{g(t)}(x_0, r)$  when  $B_{g(t)}(x_0, 2r)$  is compactly contained in M, and the distance can be realized by a geodesic which lies within  $B_{q(t)}(x_0, 2r)$ .

**Remark 2.3.6.** We can also prove the same conclusion for the Ricci flow defined only for  $t \in (0,T]$ , where  $d_{g(0)}$  in (2.3.12) is replaced by the limit distance of  $d_{g(t)}$ . The limit exists thanks to bound  $|\text{Rm}|_{g(t)} \leq \frac{C}{t}$  in (3.1.2).

Proof of Lemma 2.3.4. We note that there is no ambiguity to talk about  $d_{g(t)}(x, y)$  for  $x, y \in \bigcap_{s \in (0,T]} B_{g(s)}(x_0, r)$  for all  $t \in [0,T]$ , because the minimizing geodesic joining x and y with respect to g(t) is contained in  $B_{g(t)}(x_0, 2r) \subset M$ . Inequality (2.3.11) follows by the above Shrinking Lemma. The proof of (2.3.12) follows by splitting [0,t] into two intervals. We choose and fix  $t_0 = \frac{1}{c_0} \left[ \frac{1}{2\beta} d_{g(0)(x,y)} \right]^2$ . Then in the first interval  $[0, t_0]$ , we integrate the following inequality from Hamilton and Perelman

$$\frac{\partial^+}{\partial t}d_{g(t)}(x,y) \ge -\frac{\beta}{2}\sqrt{\frac{c_0}{t}}$$
(2.3.13)

to get

$$d_{g(t_0)}(x,y) \ge \frac{1}{2} d_{g(0)}(x,y).$$
 (2.3.14)

By  $\frac{\partial^+}{\partial t}|_{t_0}F$  we mean  $\limsup_{t\to t_0^+} \frac{F(t)-F(t_0)}{t-t_0}$ . In the second interval we use the following inequality, which follows from (2.3.1):

$$\frac{\partial^+}{\partial t} d_{g(t)}(x,y) \ge -(n-1)\frac{c_0}{t} d_{g(t)}(x,y), \qquad (2.3.15)$$

integrating which we get

$$d_{g(t)}(x,y) \ge d_{g(t_0)}(x,y) \left[\frac{t}{t_0}\right]^{-(n-1)c_0}.$$
(2.3.16)

The combination of (2.3.14) and (2.3.16) gives (2.3.12).

## Chapter 3

# Ricci flow with almost non-negative curvature

## 3.1 Introduction and main results

In general, Ricci flow tends to preserve some kind of positivity of curvatures. For example, positive scalar curvature is preserved in all dimensions. This follows from applying maximum principle to the evolution equation of scalar curvature, which is

$$\frac{\partial}{\partial t}R = \Delta R + 2|\mathrm{Ric}|^2.$$

By developing a maximum principle for tensors, Hamilton [38][34] proved that Ricci flow preserves the positivity of the Ricci tensor in dimension three and positivity of the curvature operator in all dimensions. H. Chen [21] also proved the preservation of 2-non-negative curvature. The invariance of weakly PIC was first shown in dimension four by Hamilton [35], and the general case was obtained independently by Brendle and Schoen [10] and by Nguyen [56]. The curvature conditions weakly PIC<sub>1</sub> and PIC<sub>2</sub> were in turn introduced by Brendle and Schoen in [10] and played a key role in their proof of the differentiable sphere theorem. Finally in the Kähler case, the condition of non-negative holomorphic bisectional curvature, which is a weaker condition than non-negative sectional curvature, is also preserved for compact manifolds. This was shown by Bando [5] in dimension three and by Mok [54] in all dimensions. In [60] Shi generalized this result to the complete Kähler manifolds with bounded curvature. In [49], Lee and Tam proved that any complete non-collapsed Kähler metric with non-negative holomorphic bisectional curvature on a noncompact complex manifold can be deformed by a Ricci flow to a complete Kähler metric with non-negative and bounded holomorphic bisectional curvature.

In this chapter, we study the preservation of almost non-negativity of curvature conditions. We say a quantity is almost non-negative when it has a negative lower bound. The almost non-negative case is less restrictive since it puts no constraints on the topology of the manifold. In [2], Bamler, Cabezas-Rivas, and Wilking studied the complete manifold with bounded curvature, which satisfies global non-collapsedness and almost non-negativity for some curvature conditions. They showed that under the assumption, a Ricci flow exists for a uniform amount of time, during which the curvature can be bounded below by a negative constant depending only on initial conditions. In the same paper, they also established some local results without the complete and curvature bound assumptions.

However, the local cases of almost 2-non-negative curvature and weakly PIC<sub>1</sub> remained unsolved. We verify these two local cases in this chapter. We use C to denote various nonnegative curvature conditions, and write  $\text{Rm} \in C$  to indicate that the curvature operator Rm satisfies the corresponding curvature condition. Then  $\text{Rm} + CI \in C$  indicates the nonnegativity of Rm + CI, where I is the identity curvature operator whose scalar curvature is n(n-1). Under this notation, our main theorem can be stated as below:

**Theorem 3.1.1.** Given  $n \in \mathbb{N}$ ,  $\alpha_0 \in (0,1]$  and  $v_0 > 0$ , there exist positive constants  $\tau = \tau(n, v_0, \alpha_0)$  and  $C = C(n, v_0)$  such that the following holds: Let  $(M^n, g_0)$  be a Riemannian manifold (not necessarily complete) and consider one of the following curvature conditions C:

- 1. non-negative curvature operator;
- 2. 2-non-negative curvature operator (i.e. the sum of the lowest two eigenvalues of the curvature operator is non-negative);
- 3. weakly  $PIC_2$

(i.e. non-negative complex sectional curvature, meaning that taking the cartesian product with  $\mathbb{R}^2$  produces a non-negative isotropic curvature operator);

4. weakly  $PIC_1$ 

(i.e. taking the cartesian product with  $\mathbb{R}$  produces a non-negative isotropic curvature operator).

Suppose  $B_{q_0}(x_0, s_0) \subset M$  for some  $x_0 \in M$  and  $s_0 > 4$  such that

$$\begin{cases} \operatorname{Rm}_{g} + \alpha_{0} \mathbf{I} \in \mathcal{C} & \text{on} \quad B_{g_{0}}(x_{0}, s_{0}) \\ \operatorname{Vol}_{g_{0}} B_{g_{0}}(x, 1) \geq v_{0} > 0 & \text{for all} \quad x \in B_{g_{0}}(x_{0}, s_{0} - 1) . \end{cases}$$
(3.1.1)

Then there exists a Ricci flow g(t) defined for  $t \in [0, \tau]$  on  $B_{g_0}(x_0, s_0 - 2)$ , with  $g(0) = g_0$ , such that for all  $t \in [0, \tau]$ ,

$$\begin{cases} |\operatorname{Rm}|_{g(t)} \leq \frac{C}{t} & \text{on} \quad B_{g_0}(x_0, s_0 - 2) \\ \operatorname{Rm}_{g(t)} + C\alpha_0 \mathbf{I} \in \mathcal{C}. \end{cases}$$
(3.1.2)

The results of the first and third conditions above were obtained in [2]. In dimensional three, 2-non-negative curvature has the same meaning as non-negative Ricci curvature, where the result was obtained by Simon and Topping in [63] and [64].

For each curvature condition C, we define  $\ell(x) \ge 0$  to be the smallest number such that  $\operatorname{Rm}_g(x) + \ell(x) \operatorname{I} \in C$ . Then in each case the bound  $\ell \le 1$  implies a lower bound on the Ricci curvature. We also observe that each curvature condition implies weakly PIC<sub>1</sub>. The method we allows a uniform treatment of all curvature conditions that imply a lower bound for Ricci curvature and weakly PIC<sub>1</sub>.

As an application we have the following global existence result on complete manifolds with possibly unbounded curvature. It extends the corresponding results in [2] to the 2-non-negative and weakly  $PIC_1$  cases.

**Corollary 3.1.2.** Given  $n \in \mathbb{N}$ ,  $\alpha_0 \in (0, 1]$  and  $v_0 > 0$ , there exist positive constants  $C = C(n, v_0)$  and  $\tau = \tau(n, v_0, \alpha_0)$  such that the following holds: Let C be any curvature conditions listed in Theorem 3.1.1, and  $(M^n, g)$  be any complete Riemannian manifold (with possibly unbounded curvature) such that

$$\begin{cases} \operatorname{Rm}_g + \alpha_0 \mathbf{I} \in \mathcal{C} \\ \operatorname{Vol}_g B_g(p, 1) \ge v_0 & \text{for all } p \in M. \end{cases}$$
(3.1.3)

Then there exists a complete Ricci flow  $(M, g(t))_{t \in (0,\tau]}$  with g(0) = g and so that

$$\begin{cases} \operatorname{Rm}_{g(t)} + C\alpha_0 \mathbf{I} \in \mathcal{C} & \text{for all } t \in (0, \tau] \text{ throughout } M\\ |\operatorname{Rm}|_{g(t)} \leq \frac{C}{t}. \end{cases}$$
(3.1.4)

To prove the corollary we apply the local Ricci flow in Theorem 3.1.1 to a sequence of larger and larger balls on the complete manifold. Thanks to the curvature decay estimate  $|\text{Rm}| \leq \frac{C}{t}$  in (3.1.2), we can then take a convergent subsequence and get a globally defined flow.

Another application is the following smoothing result for singular limit spaces of sequences of manifolds with lower curvature bounds, which asserts the limit space is bi-Hölder homeomorphic to a smooth manifold.

**Corollary 3.1.3.** Given  $n \in \mathbb{N}$ ,  $\alpha_0, v_0 > 0$ . Let  $\mathcal{C}$  be any curvature conditions listed in Theorem 3.1.1, and  $(M_i^n, g_i)$  be a sequence of complete Riemannian manifolds such that for all i, we have

$$\begin{cases} \operatorname{Rm}_{g_i} + \alpha_0 \mathbf{I} \in \mathcal{C} & \text{throughout } M_i \\ \operatorname{Vol}_{g_i} B_{g_i}(x, 1) \ge v_0 & \text{for all } x \in M_i \end{cases}$$
(3.1.5)

Then there exists a smooth manifold M, a point  $x_{\infty} \in M$ , and a continuous distance metric  $d_0$  on M such that for some points  $x_i \in M_i$ , a subsequence of  $(M_i, d_{g_i}, x_i)$  converges in

the pointed Gromov-Hausdorff distance sense to  $(M, d_0, x_\infty)$ . Furthermore, the metric space  $(M, d_0)$  is bi-Hölder homeomorphic to the smooth manifold M equipped with any smooth metric.

We give the proofs of Corollary 3.1.2 and 3.1.3 in Section 8. We mention here that with some careful local distance distortion arguments, the same conclusion in Corollary 3.1.3 holds provided noncollapsedness of only one ball centered at a point. For detailed proof of this, we refer to [64] where the argument is done for Ricci curvature and carries over to our case.

Finally, we sketch the proof of Theorem 3.1.1 under some additional assumptions. That is, assuming (3.1.1) holds globally and a short time Ricci flow exists up to a uniform time T < 1, during which  $|\text{Rm}| \leq \frac{C}{t}$  holds, we want to show  $\text{Rm}_{g(t)} + C\alpha_0 I \in \mathcal{C}$  for all t. We define  $\ell(x, t)$  by

$$\ell(x,t) := \inf \{ \varepsilon \in [0,\infty) | \operatorname{Rm}_{g(t)}(x) + \varepsilon \mathbf{I} \in \mathcal{C} \}.$$
(3.1.6)

Then it's equivalent to show  $\ell(\cdot, t) \leq C\alpha_0$  for all t. By [2, Proposition 2.2],  $\ell$  satisfies an evolution inequality of the form

$$\frac{\partial}{\partial t}\ell \le \Delta\ell + R\,\ell + C(n)\ell^2 \tag{3.1.7}$$

in the barrier sense for some dimensional constant C(n). Assuming  $\ell(x,t) \leq 1$ , then by the maximum principle,  $\ell(\cdot,t) \leq e^{C(n)t}h$  on  $M \times [0,t)$ , where h solves

$$\frac{\partial}{\partial t}h = \Delta h + Rh, \quad h(\cdot, 0) = \ell(\cdot, 0). \tag{3.1.8}$$

We can express this solution as

$$h(x,t) = \int_{M} G(x,t;y,0) \,\ell(y,0) \,d_0 y, \qquad (3.1.9)$$

where  $G(\cdot, \cdot; y, s)$  satisfies

$$\left(\frac{\partial}{\partial t} - \Delta_{x,t} - R_{g(t)}\right)G(x,t;y,s) = 0 \quad \text{and} \quad \lim_{t \searrow s} G(x,t;y,s) = \delta_y(x). \tag{3.1.10}$$

We say  $G(\cdot, \cdot; y, s)$  is the heat kernel of equation (3.1.10). It can be shown with the bound  $|\operatorname{Rm}|_{g(t)} \leq \frac{C}{t}$  that G(x, t; y, s) has the following Gaussian upper bound

$$G(x,t;y,s) \le \frac{C}{(t-s)^{\frac{n}{2}}} exp\left(-\frac{d_s^2(x,y)}{C(t-s)}\right),$$
(3.1.11)

substituting which into (3.1.9) we get

$$\ell(x,t) \le e^{C(n)}h(x,t) \le \sup_{y \in M} \ell(y,0) \cdot \frac{C}{t^{\frac{n}{2}}} \int_M exp\left(-\frac{d_0^2(x,y)}{Ct}\right) \, d_0y \le C \, \sup_{y \in M} \ell(y,0). \quad (3.1.12)$$

To prove Theorem 3.1.1 by adapting the above argument, we need to overcome the difficulties caused by the lack of those additional assumptions. To construct a local Ricci flow, we use an extension method which was introduced in [41] and [64]. Similar methods of constructing local Ricci flows were also used in [50, 51, 53, 39]. The process starts by doing a conformal change to the initial metric, making it a complete metric and leaving it unchanged on  $B_{g(0)}(x_0, r_1)$  for some  $0 < r_1 < r_0 = s_0$ . Then by the following doubling time estimate of Shi in [61], we can then run a complete Ricci flow up to a short time  $t_1$ .

**Lemma 3.1.4.** (Doubling time estimate) Let  $(M^n, g(0))$  be a complete manifold with bounded curvature  $|\operatorname{Rm}|_{g(0)} \leq K$ , then there exits a complete Ricci flow  $(M^n, g(t))$  such that

$$|\operatorname{Rm}|_{g(t)} \le 2K \tag{3.1.13}$$

for all  $0 \le t \le \frac{1}{16K}$ .

Of course  $t_1$  is uncontrolled and may depend on specific manifold due to the lack of a uniform curvature bound. Next we do another conformal change to complete the metric at  $t_1$ , leaving it unchanged on  $B_{g(0)}(x_0, r_2)$  for some  $0 < r_2 < r_1$ . Then using the doubling time estimate again, we have another complete Ricci flow from  $t_1$  to  $t_2$ . Repeating the process, we obtain some successive complete Ricci flow pieces  $(\{M_i\}_{i=1}^m, \{g_i(t)\}_{i=1}^m)$ , with each  $M_i$ containing  $B_{g(0)}(x_0, r_i)$ . Restricting all the  $g_i(t)$  on  $B_{g(0)}(x_0, r_m)$ , we thus obtain a smooth local Ricci flow g(t) defined for all  $t \in [0, t_m]$ . The inductive construction is carried out in Section 6.

In particular, the curvature decay  $|\operatorname{Rm}|_{g(t)} \leq \frac{C}{t}$  in (3.1.2) together with the doubling time estimate enable us to choose  $t_{i+1} = t_i(1 + \frac{1}{16C})$  for each *i*. To verify  $|\operatorname{Rm}|_{g(t)} \leq \frac{C}{t}$  after each extension step, we use the curvature decay lemma in Section 3, which ensures the existence of *C* under the assumption of a local upper bound of  $\ell(\cdot, t)$ .

For the verification of  $\ell(\cdot, t) \leq C\alpha_0$  in (3.1.2), we perform a new local integration estimate, in which we use a generalized heat kernel. We know the standard heat kernel G(x, t; y, s) on a complete Ricci flow satisfies the following reproduction formula for all  $\mu < s < t$ 

$$\int G(x,t;y,s) G(y,s;z,\mu) d_s y = G(x,t;z,\mu).$$
(3.1.14)

The standard heat kernel G(x, t; y, s) is well defined by equation (3.1.10) for all (x, t) and (y, s) in a same complete Ricci flow piece  $(M_i, g_i(t))$  coming from the above inductive construction. In section 5, we use equation (3.1.14) inductively to make sense of G(x, t; y, s) for (x, t) and (y, s) in different pieces and thus obtain a generalized heat kernel whose definition domain is on the whole  $(\{M_i\}_{i=1}^m, \{g_i(t)\}_{i=1}^m)$  and has a Gaussian upper bound.

## 3.2 Preliminaries

## **3.2.1** Extension Lemma

For the metric on a local region, we can modify it by a conformal change that pushes the boundary of the region, on which we have curvature bounds, to infinity in such a way that the modified metric is complete and has bounded curvature. For example, the open Euclidean unit ball can be made into a complete hyperbolic metric under a conformal change. The following conformal change has been used in [41], [64]. In [2], a different conformal change was also used to achieve the local results of the first and third cases listed in Theorem 3.1.1, as a corollary of their corresponding global results.

**Lemma 3.2.1.** (Conformal Change Lemma) Let  $(N^n, g)$  be a smooth (not necessarily complete) Riemannian manifold and let  $U \subset N$  be an open set. Assume that for some  $\rho \in (0, 1]$ , we have  $\sup_U |\operatorname{Rm}|_g \leq \rho^{-2}$ ,  $B_g(x, \rho) \subset \mathbb{C} N$  and  $\operatorname{inj}_g(x) \geq \rho$  for all  $x \in U$ . Then there exist a constant  $\gamma = \gamma(n) \geq 1$ , an open set  $\tilde{U} \subset U$  and a smooth metric  $\tilde{g}$  defined on  $\tilde{U}$  such that each connected component of  $(\tilde{U}, \tilde{g})$  is a complete Riemannian manifold satisfying

- 1.  $|\operatorname{Rm}|_{\tilde{g}} \leq \gamma \rho^{-2}$  and  $\operatorname{inj}_{\tilde{g}} \geq \frac{1}{\sqrt{\gamma}} \rho$  for  $x \in \tilde{U}$
- 2.  $U_o \subset \tilde{U} \subset U$
- 3.  $\tilde{g} = g \text{ on } \tilde{U}_{\rho} \supset U_{2\rho}$ ,

where  $U_s = \{x \in U | B_g(x, s) \subset U\}.$ 

#### **3.2.2** Some integrations

For later convenience, we include some frequently used inequalities and their proofs in this subsection.

**Lemma 3.2.2.** Given  $K, R, C_1 > 0, t \in (0, 1]$  and  $n \in \mathbb{N}$ . There exists positive constant  $C = C(K, C_1, n)$  such that the following holds. Let (M, g) be a complete Riemannian manifold with Ric  $\geq -(n-1)K$  on  $B_q(x, R)$  for some point  $x \in M$ . Then

$$\frac{C_1}{t^{\frac{n}{2}}} \int\limits_{B_g(x,R)} exp\left(-\frac{d_g^2(x,y)}{C_1 t}\right) d_g y \le C$$
(3.2.1)

Proof. Let  $\hat{g} = \frac{1}{t}g$ , then it suffices to show  $I := C_1 \int_{B_{\hat{g}}(x, \frac{R}{\sqrt{t}})} exp(-\frac{d_{\hat{g}}^2(x,y)}{C_1}) d_{\hat{g}}y \leq C(C_1, K, n)$ . For all  $y \in B_{\hat{g}}(x, \frac{R}{\sqrt{t}})$ , the minimizing geodesic connecting x and y lies within  $B_{\hat{g}}(x, \frac{R}{\sqrt{t}})$  where  $\operatorname{Ric} \geq -(n-1)Kt \geq -(n-1)K$ . So by Laplacian comparison the volume form  $d_{\hat{g}}y \leq sn_{-K}^{n-1}(r(y))dr \wedge dvol_{n-1} \leq \frac{exp((n-1)\sqrt{K}r)}{(2\sqrt{K})^{n-1}}dr \wedge dvol_{n-1}$ , where r is the distance function centered at x and  $dvol_{n-1}$  is the standard volume form on  $S^{n-1}(1)$ . So we can express the integral on the segment domain in  $T_xM$  and obtain

$$I \leq \frac{C_1}{(2\sqrt{K})^{n-1}} \int_{r \leq \frac{R}{\sqrt{t}}} exp\left(-\frac{r^2}{C_1}\right) exp((n-1)\sqrt{K}r) dr \wedge dvol_{n-1}$$
$$\leq C(C_1, n, K) \int_{\mathbb{R}} exp\left(-\frac{r^2}{C_1} + (n-1)\sqrt{K}r\right) dr \leq C(C_1, n, K)$$

**Lemma 3.2.3.** Given  $C_1, C_2 > 0$  and  $n \in \mathbb{N}$ . Let  $(M, g(t)), t \in [0, 1]$  be a complete Ricci flow with  $|\operatorname{Rm}|_{g(t)} \leq \frac{C_1}{t}$ . Then for any  $d \geq 2(n-1)\sqrt{C_1}C_2$ ,

$$\frac{C_2}{t^{\frac{n}{2}}} \int_{M-B_{g(t)}(x,\sqrt[4]{t}d)} exp\left(-\frac{d_t^2(x,y)}{C_2t}\right) d_t y \le C \exp\left(-\frac{d^2}{C\sqrt{t}}\right)$$
(3.2.2)

where C is a constant depending on n,  $C_1$  and  $C_2$ .

*Proof.* For convenience, C denotes all the constants depending on  $C_1$ ,  $C_2$ , and  $C_3$ . Fix t, let  $\hat{g} = \frac{1}{t}g(t)$ . Then it suffices to show

$$C_2 \int_{M-B_{\hat{g}}(x,\frac{d}{\sqrt{t}})} exp\left(-\frac{d_{\hat{g}}^2(x,y)}{C_2}\right) d_{\hat{g}}y \le C \exp\left(-\frac{d^2}{C\sqrt{t}}\right)$$
(3.2.3)

with  $|\operatorname{Rm}|_{\hat{g}} \leq C_1$ .

Since Ric  $\geq -(n-1)C_1$ , we get by Laplacian comparison that the volume form  $d_{\hat{g}}y \leq sn_{-C_1}^{n-1}(r(y))dr \wedge dvol_{n-1} \leq \frac{e^{(n-1)\sqrt{C_1}r}}{(2\sqrt{C_1})^{n-1}}dr \wedge dvol_{n-1}$  Thus by considering the integral over the segment domain in  $T_xM$ , denoting by  $\omega_{n-1}$  the volume of  $S^{n-1}(1)$ , we get

$$\begin{split} I &\leq \frac{C_2}{(2\sqrt{C_1})^{n-1}} \int\limits_{r \geq \frac{d}{\sqrt{t}}} \exp\left(-\frac{r^2}{C_2}\right) \, \exp((n-1)\sqrt{C_1}r) \, dr \wedge dvol_{n-1} \\ &= \frac{C_2}{(2\sqrt{C_1})^{n-1}} \, \omega_{n-1} \int\limits_{r \geq \frac{d}{\sqrt{t}}} \exp\left(-\frac{r^2}{C_2} + (n-1)\sqrt{C_1}r\right) \, dr \\ &\leq C \int\limits_{r \geq \frac{d}{\sqrt{t}}} \exp\left(-\frac{r^2}{2C_2}\right) \, dr \leq C \exp\left(-\frac{d^2}{2C_2\sqrt{t}}\right). \end{split}$$

21

**Lemma 3.2.4.** Given t, T, d, C > 0 and  $n \in \mathbb{N}$  such that  $t < T \leq d^2$ , there exists positive constant  $C_1 = C_1(C, n)$  such that

$$\frac{C}{t^{\frac{n}{2}}}exp\left(-\frac{d^2}{Ct}\right) \le \frac{C_1}{T^{\frac{n}{2}}}exp\left(-\frac{d^2}{C_1T}\right).$$
(3.2.4)

*Proof.* It's easy to see there exists  $C_1 = C_1(C, n)$  such that for all x > 0,

$$\frac{1}{x^{\frac{n}{2}}}exp\left(-\frac{1}{Cx}\right) \le C_1exp\left(-\frac{1}{2Cx}\right). \tag{3.2.5}$$

Then (3.2.4) follows immediately from this inequality and the above assumptions.

## **3.2.3** Weak derivatives

In this section, we assume  $(M^n, g(t))$  is a complete Ricci flow with bounded curvature. As we mentioned in introduction,  $\ell$  satisfies the evolution inequality (3.1.7) in the barrier sense: for any  $(q, \tau) \in M \times (0, T)$  we find a neighborhood  $\mathcal{U} \subset M \times (0, T)$  of  $(q, \tau)$  and a  $C^{\infty}$ function  $\phi : \mathcal{U} \to \mathbb{R}$  such that  $\phi \leq \ell$  on  $\mathcal{U}$ , with equality at  $(q, \tau)$  and

$$\left(\frac{\partial}{\partial t} - \Delta\right)\phi \le R\ell + C(n)\ell^2 \quad \text{at} \quad (q,\tau).$$
 (3.2.6)

Set  $\mathcal{L} = e^{-C(n)t}\ell$  and assume  $\ell \leq 1$  then by (3.1.7) we have the following inequality which holds in the barrier sense

$$\left(\frac{\partial}{\partial t} - \Delta\right)\mathcal{L} \le R\mathcal{L}.$$
(3.2.7)

Suppose for a moment that  $\mathcal{L}$  is smooth and  $\psi(x, t)$  is a non-negative smooth function which is compactly supported in M for each t. Then we see from the integration by parts formula that

$$\frac{\partial}{\partial t} \int_{U} \mathcal{L}\psi \, d_{t}x = \int_{U} \left( \frac{\partial}{\partial t} \mathcal{L}\psi - \mathcal{L}\psi \, R + \mathcal{L}\frac{\partial}{\partial t}\psi \right) d_{t}x \\
\leq \int_{U} \left( (\Delta \mathcal{L})\psi + \mathcal{L}\frac{\partial}{\partial t}\psi \right) d_{t}x \\
= \int_{U} \mathcal{L}(\Delta \psi + \frac{\partial}{\partial t}\psi) \, d_{t}x.$$
(3.2.8)

We show in Lemma 3.2.6 that some variant of (3.2.8) is still true without the smooth assumptions either on  $\ell$  or the test function  $\psi$ .

First, we give the definitions of inequalities in several weak senses. We say a continuous function  $f: M \to \mathbb{R}$  satisfies  $\Delta f \leq u$  for some function  $u: M \to \mathbb{R}$  in the barrier sense if

for any point x and every  $\varepsilon > 0$  there exists a neighborhood  $\mathcal{U}_{\varepsilon} \subset M$  of x and a smooth function  $h_{\varepsilon} : \mathcal{U}_{\varepsilon} \to \mathbb{R}$  such that  $h_{\varepsilon}(x) = f(x), h_{\varepsilon} \geq f$  in  $\mathcal{U}_{\varepsilon}$  and  $\Delta h_{\varepsilon}(x) \leq u(x) + \varepsilon$ .

We say a continuous function  $f: M \to \mathbb{R}$  satisfies  $\Delta f \leq u$  for some bounded function  $u: M \to \mathbb{R}$  in the distributional sense if for any non-negative smooth function h with compact support one has  $\int f \Delta h \leq \int uh$ . By standard argument, if f satisfies  $\Delta f \leq u$  in the barrier sense, then f satisfies it in the distributional sense (see for example [52, Appendix A]).

**Lemma 3.2.5.** Let  $\psi(x,t)$  be a non-negative smooth function which is compactly supported in M for each t.  $\mathcal{L} = e^{-C(n)t}\ell$  with  $\ell \leq 1$ . Then we have

$$\frac{\partial^{+}}{\partial t} \int \mathcal{L}\psi \, d_{t}x \leq \int \mathcal{L}(\Delta\psi + \frac{\partial}{\partial t}\psi) \, d_{t}x \qquad (3.2.9)$$

for all  $t \in [a, b) \subset (0, T)$ , integrating which we have:

$$\left(\int \mathcal{L}\psi \, d_t x\right) \bigg|_a^b \le \int_a^b \left(\int \mathcal{L}(\Delta\psi + \frac{\partial}{\partial t}\psi)\right) d_t x \, dt \tag{3.2.10}$$

*Proof.* Let  $t_0$  be an arbitrary time in [a, b). Since  $\mathcal{L}$  satisfies

$$\left(\frac{\partial}{\partial t} - \Delta\right)\mathcal{L} \le R\mathcal{L}$$

in the barrier sense, by the maximum principle for complete manifold with bounded curvature,  $\mathcal{L}(\cdot, t) \leq \overline{\mathcal{L}}(\cdot, t)$  for all  $t \in [t_0, b]$ , where  $\overline{\mathcal{L}}$  is the solution to the initial value problem:

$$(\frac{\partial}{\partial s} - \Delta)\overline{\mathcal{L}} = R\overline{\mathcal{L}}, \quad \overline{\mathcal{L}}(\cdot, t_0) = \mathcal{L}(\cdot, t_0).$$
 (3.2.11)

Then  $\overline{\mathcal{L}}$  is smooth for all  $t > t_0$  and so we have

$$\frac{\partial^{+}}{\partial t}\Big|_{t_{0}} \int \mathcal{L}\psi \, d_{t}x \leq \left. \frac{\partial^{+}}{\partial t} \right|_{t_{0}} \int \overline{\mathcal{L}}\psi \, d_{t}x = \lim_{t \to t_{0}^{+}} \frac{\partial}{\partial t} \int \overline{\mathcal{L}}\psi \, d_{t}x.$$
(3.2.12)

For each  $t > t_0$ , we calculate by integration by parts to get

$$\frac{\partial}{\partial t} \int \overline{\mathcal{L}} \psi \, d_t x = \int \overline{\mathcal{L}} (\Delta \psi + \frac{\partial}{\partial t} \psi) \, d_t x, \qquad (3.2.13)$$

substituting which into (3.2.12) we have

$$\frac{\partial^{+}}{\partial t}\Big|_{t_{0}} \int \mathcal{L}\psi \, d_{t}x \leq \lim_{t \to t_{0}^{+}} \int \overline{\mathcal{L}}(\Delta\psi + \frac{\partial}{\partial t}\psi) \, d_{t}x = \int \mathcal{L}(\Delta\psi + \frac{\partial}{\partial t}\psi) \, d_{t}x\Big|_{t_{0}}$$
(3.2.14)

**Lemma 3.2.6.** Let  $\psi(x,t)$  be a non-negative continuous function which is compactly supported in M for each t, and satisfies  $\Delta \psi \leq u(x,t)$  and  $\frac{\partial}{\partial t}\psi \leq v(x,t)$  in the barrier sense, where v(x,t) is continuous with respect to t.

Then for all t we have

$$\frac{\partial^{+}}{\partial t} \int \mathcal{L}(x,t)\psi(x,t) \, d_{t}x \leq \int \mathcal{L}(x,t)(u(x,t)+v(x,t)) \, d_{t}x \tag{3.2.15}$$

*Proof.* Let  $t_0$  be an arbitrary time in (a, b). Differentiating at  $t_0$  by the product rule we get

$$\frac{\partial^{+}}{\partial t}\Big|_{t_{0}} \int \mathcal{L}(x,t)\psi(x,t) \, d_{t}x \leq \int \mathcal{L}(x,t_{0})v(x,t_{0}) \, d_{t_{0}}x + \left.\frac{\partial^{+}}{\partial t}\right|_{t_{0}} \int \mathcal{L}(x,t)\psi(x,t_{0}) \, d_{t}x. \quad (3.2.16)$$

Let  $\overline{\mathcal{L}}$  be the solution to the initial value problem

$$(\frac{\partial}{\partial s} - \Delta)\overline{\mathcal{L}} = R\overline{\mathcal{L}}, \quad \overline{\mathcal{L}}(\cdot, t_0) = \mathcal{L}(\cdot, t_0).$$
 (3.2.17)

Then  $\overline{\mathcal{L}}$  is smooth for all  $t > t_0$ . We calculate using the fact that barrier sense implies distributional sense:

$$\frac{\partial^{+}}{\partial t}\Big|_{t_{0}} \int \mathcal{L}(x,t)\psi(x,t_{0}) d_{t}x \leq \frac{\partial^{+}}{\partial t}\Big|_{t_{0}} \int \overline{\mathcal{L}}(x,t)\psi(x,t) d_{t}x \\
\leq \limsup_{t \to t_{0}^{+}} \frac{\partial}{\partial t} \int \overline{\mathcal{L}}(x,t)\psi(x,t_{0})d_{t}x \\
= \limsup_{t \to t_{0}^{+}} \int \Delta \overline{\mathcal{L}}(x,t)\psi(x,t_{0})d_{t}x \qquad (3.2.18) \\
\leq \limsup_{t \to t_{0}^{+}} \int \overline{\mathcal{L}}(x,t)u(x,t_{0})d_{t}x \\
= \int \mathcal{L}(x,t_{0})u(x,t_{0})d_{t_{0}}x$$

where we used the fact that barrier sense implies distributional sense

## 3.3 Curvature Decay Lemma

The main result in this section is Lemma 3.3.4, which provides a local estimate on the norm of the Riemann curvature tensor, under the assumption of a local bound for  $\ell$ . This lemma can be viewed as a weaker version of Theorem 3.1.1 in the sense that we take the two conclusions of the existence of the Ricci flow and the bound of  $\ell$ , as additional hypotheses, and deduce the remaining conclusion about |Rm|.

We need three ingredients in the proof of Lemma 3.3.4. One is the following Lemma, given in [63, Lemma 5.1] by a point-picking argument.

**Lemma 3.3.1.** Given  $c_0, r_0 > 0$ ,  $n \in \mathbb{N}$ , and take  $\beta = \beta(n) > 0$  as in Lemma 2.3.3. Let  $(M^n, g(t)), t \in [0, T]$  be a Ricci flow. Suppose for some  $x_0 \in M$  we have  $B_{g(t)}(x_0, r_0) \subset M$  for each  $t \in [0, T]$ .

Then at least one of the following assertions is true:

1. For each 
$$t \in [0,T]$$
 with  $t < \frac{r_0^2}{\beta^2 c_0}$ , we have  $B_{g(t)}(x_0, r_0 - \beta \sqrt{c_0 t}) \subset B_{g(0)}(x_0, r_0)$  and  
 $|\operatorname{Rm}|_{g(t)} < \frac{c_0}{t}$  on  $B_{g(t)}(x_0, r_0 - \beta \sqrt{c_0 t}).$  (3.3.1)

2. There exist  $\bar{t} \in (0,T]$  with  $\bar{t} < \frac{r_0^2}{\beta^2 c_0}$  and  $\bar{x} \in B_{g(\bar{t})}(x_0, r_0 - \frac{1}{2}\beta\sqrt{c_0\bar{t}})$  such that

$$Q := |\operatorname{Rm}|_{g(\bar{t})}(\bar{x}) \ge \frac{c_0}{\bar{t}}, \qquad (3.3.2)$$

and

$$|\operatorname{Rm}|_{g(t)}(x) \le 4Q = 4|\operatorname{Rm}|_{g(\bar{t})}(\bar{x}),$$
whenever  $d_{g(\bar{t})}(x, \bar{x}) < \frac{\beta c_0}{8}Q^{-\frac{1}{2}}$  and  $\bar{t} - \frac{1}{8}c_0Q^{-1} \le t \le \bar{t}.$ 

$$(3.3.3)$$

The second ingredient we need, [63, Lemma 2.3], says that the volume of a ball of fixed radius cannot decrease too rapidly under some curvature hypothesis.

**Lemma 3.3.2.** Given  $K, \gamma, c_0, v_0, T > 0$  and  $n \in \mathbb{N}$ , there exist positive constants  $\varepsilon_0 = \varepsilon_0(v_0, K, \gamma, n)$  and  $\hat{T} = \hat{T}(v_0, c_0, K, \gamma, n) \ge 0$  such that the following holds: Let  $(M^n, g(t)), t \in [0, T)$  be a Ricci flow such that  $B_{g(t)}(x_0, \gamma) \subset M$  for some  $x_0 \in M$  and all  $t \in [0, T)$ . Suppose  $\operatorname{Ric}_{g(t)} \ge -K$  and  $|\operatorname{Rm}|_{g(t)} \le \frac{c_0}{t}$  on  $B_{g(t)}(x_0, \gamma)$  for all  $t \in [0, T)$ , and  $\operatorname{Vol}_{g(0)} B_{g(0)}(x_0, \gamma) \ge v_0$ .

Then

$$Vol_{g(t)}B_{g(t)}(x_0,\gamma) \ge \varepsilon_0 \tag{3.3.4}$$

for all  $t \in [0, \hat{T}] \cap [0, T)$ .

The third ingredient is the following Lemma, which says that the asymptotic volume ratio of a weakly PIC<sub>1</sub> ancient solution is zero. This is proved in [2, Lemma 4.2]. We note that each curvature condition listed in Theorem 3.1.1 implies weakly PIC<sub>1</sub>, so the proof of Lemma 3.3.4 is uniform for all C.

**Lemma 3.3.3.** Let  $(M^n, g(t)), t \in (-\infty, 0]$  be a nonflat ancient solution of the Ricci flow with bounded curvature satisfying weakly PIC<sub>1</sub>. Then it has non-negative complex sectional curvature. Furthermore, the volume growth is non-Euclidean, i.e.  $\lim_{r\to\infty} r^{-n} Vol_{g(0)}B_{g(0)}(x,r) =$ 0 for all  $x \in M$ . We now states our main result of this section. In the proof we blow up a contradicting sequence to get a weakly  $PIC_1$  ancient solution with positive asymptotic volume ratio, which is impossible by Lemma 3.3.3.

**Lemma 3.3.4.** (Curvature Decay Lemma). Given  $v_0, K > 0$ , there exist positive constants  $\tilde{T} = \tilde{T}(v_0, K, n)$ ,  $C_1 = C_1(v_0, K, n)$  and  $\eta_0 = \eta_0(v_0, K, n)$  such that the following holds: Let  $(M^n, g(t)), t \in [0, T]$  be a Ricci flow (not necessarily complete) such that  $B_{g(t)}(x_0, 1) \subset M$  for each  $t \in [0, T]$  and some  $x_0 \in M$ , and

$$Vol_{g(0)}B_{g(0)}(x_0, 1) \ge v_0 > 0.$$
 (3.3.5)

Suppose further that

$$\ell(x,t) \le K$$
 on  $\bigcup_{s \in [0,T]} B_{g(s)}(x_0,1)$ , for all  $t \in [0,T]$ . (3.3.6)

Then for all  $t \in (0,T) \cap (0,\tilde{T})$ , we have

$$|\operatorname{Rm}|_{g(t)} < \frac{C_1}{t} \quad \text{on} \quad B_{g(t)}(x_0, \frac{1}{2}),$$
(3.3.7)

and

$$Vol_{g(t)}B_{g(t)}(x_0, 1) \ge \eta_0 \text{ and } inj_{g(t)}(x_0) \ge \sqrt{\frac{t}{C_1}}$$
 (3.3.8)

for all  $t \in (0, \min(T, T)]$ .

Proof. By Bishop-Gromov inequality,  $Vol_{g(0)}B_{g(0)}(x_0, \frac{1}{2})$  has a positive lower bound depending only on  $v_0$ , n and K. Applying Lemma 3.3.2 to g(t), we see that there exists  $\eta_0 > 0$ depending only on  $v_0$ , n and K such that for each  $C_1 < \infty$ , there exist  $\tilde{T} = \tilde{T}(v_0, n, C_1)$ such that prior to time  $\tilde{T}$  and while  $|\operatorname{Rm}|_{g(t)} \leq \frac{C_1}{t}$  still holds on  $B_{g(t)}(x_0, \frac{1}{2})$ , we have a lower volume bound

$$Vol_{g(t)}B_{g(t)}(x_0, 1) \ge \eta_0.$$
 (3.3.9)

In particular,  $\eta_0$  is independent of  $C_1$ . From this we deduce that is suffices to prove the lemma with the additional hypothesis that the equation above holds for each  $t \in [0, T)$ .

Let us assume that the lemma is false, even with the extra hypothesis. Then for any sequence  $c_k \to \infty$ , we can find Ricci flows that fail the lemma with  $C_1 = c_k$  in an arbitrary short time, and in particular within a time  $t_k$  that is sufficiently small so that  $c_k t_k \to 0$  as  $k \to \infty$ . By reducing  $t_k$  to the first time at which the desired conclusion fails, we have a sequence of Ricci flows  $(M_k, \tilde{g}_k(t))$  for  $t \in [0, t_k]$  with  $t_k \to 0$ , and even  $c_k t_k \to 0$ , and a sequence of points  $x_k \in M_k$  with  $B_{\tilde{g}_k(t)}(x_k, 1) \subset M_k$  for each  $t \in [0, t_k]$ , such that

$$Vol_{\tilde{g}_k(t)}B_{\tilde{g}_k(t)}(x_k, 1) \ge \eta_0, \text{ for all } t \in [0, t_k],$$
 (3.3.10)

$$\ell(x,t) \le K$$
, on  $\bigcup_{s \in [0,t_k]} B_{\tilde{g}_k(s)}(x_k,1)$  for all  $t \in [0,t_k]$ , (3.3.11)

and

$$\operatorname{Rm}_{\tilde{g}_{k}(t)} < \frac{c_{k}}{t} \text{ on } B_{\tilde{g}_{k}(t)}(x_{k}, \frac{1}{2}) \text{ for all } t \in [0, t_{k}],$$
(3.3.12)

but so that

$$|\operatorname{Rm}|_{\tilde{g}_k(t_k)} = \frac{c_k}{t_k} \text{ at some point in } B_{\tilde{g}_k(t)}(x_k, \frac{1}{2}).$$
(3.3.13)

For sufficiently large k, we have  $\beta \sqrt{c_k t_k} < \frac{1}{4}$ . We apply Lemma 3.3.1, to each  $\tilde{g}_k(t)$  with  $r_0 = \frac{3}{4}$  and  $c_0 = c_k$ , then it follows by (3.3.13) that Assertion 1 there cannot hold, and thus Assertion 2 must hold for each k, giving time  $\bar{t}_k \in (0, t_k]$  and points  $\bar{x}_k \in B_{\tilde{g}_k(\bar{t}_k)}(x_k, r_0 - \frac{1}{2}\beta\sqrt{c_k\bar{t}_k})$  such that

$$|\operatorname{Rm}|_{\tilde{g}_{k}(t)}(x) \le 4|\operatorname{Rm}|_{\tilde{g}_{k}(\bar{t}_{k})}(\bar{x}_{k})$$
(3.3.14)

on  $B_{\tilde{g}(\bar{t}_k)}(\bar{x}_k, \frac{\beta c_k}{8}Q_k^{-\frac{1}{2}})$ , for all  $t \in [\bar{t}_k - \frac{1}{8}c_kQ_k^{-1}, \bar{t}_k]$ , where  $Q_k := |\operatorname{Rm}|_{\tilde{g}_k(\bar{t}_k)}(\bar{x}_k) \geq \frac{c_k}{\bar{t}_k} \to \infty$ . We also notice that  $B_{\tilde{g}(\bar{t}_k)}(\bar{x}_k, \frac{\beta c_k}{8}Q_k^{-\frac{1}{2}}) \subset B_{\tilde{g}(\bar{t}_k)}(x_k, 1)$ , thus

$$\ell(x,t) \le K \tag{3.3.15}$$

on  $B_{\tilde{g}(\tilde{t}_k)}(\bar{x}_k, \frac{\beta c_k}{8}Q_k^{-\frac{1}{2}}) \times [\bar{t}_k - \frac{1}{8}c_kQ_k^{-1}, \bar{t}_k]$ . The above conditions at  $\bar{t}_k$ , together with Bishop-Gromov inequality, imply that we have uniform volume ratio control

$$\frac{Vol_{\tilde{g}_k(\bar{t}_k)}B_{\tilde{g}_k(\bar{t}_k)}(\bar{x}_k, r)}{r^n} \ge \eta > 0$$
(3.3.16)

for all  $0 < r < \frac{1}{4}$ , where  $\eta$  depends on  $\eta_0$ , K and n. A parabolic rescaling on  $B_{\tilde{g}(\bar{t}_k)}(\bar{x}_k, \frac{\beta c_k}{8}Q_k^{-\frac{1}{2}}) \times [\bar{t}_k - \frac{1}{8}c_kQ_k^{-1}, \bar{t}_k]$  gives new Ricci flows defined by

$$g_k(t) := Q_k \tilde{g}_k (\frac{t}{Q_k} + \bar{t}_k)$$

for  $t \in [-\frac{1}{8}c_k, 0]$ . The scaling factor is chosen so that  $|\operatorname{Rm}|_{g_k(0)}(\bar{x}_k) = 1$ . By (3.3.14), the curvature of  $g_k(t)$  is uniformly bounded on  $B_{g_k(0)}(\bar{x}_k, \frac{1}{8}\beta c_k) \times [-\frac{1}{8}c_k, 0]$ . Condition (3.3.15) transforms to

$$\ell(x,t) \le \frac{K}{Q_k} \to 0 \tag{3.3.17}$$

on  $B_{g_k(0)}(\bar{x}_k, \frac{1}{8}\beta c_k) \times [-\frac{1}{8}c_k, 0]$ . The volume ratio (3.3.16) gives

$$\frac{Vol_{g_k(0)}B_{g_k(0)}(\bar{x}_k, r)}{r^n} \ge \eta > 0 \tag{3.3.18}$$

for all  $0 < r < \frac{1}{4}Q_k^{\frac{1}{2}} \to \infty$ .

With this control we can apply Hamilton's compactness theorem to give convergence  $(M_k, g_k(t), \bar{x}_k) \to (N, g(t), x_{\infty})$ , for some complete bounded-curvature Ricci flow (N, g(t)), for  $t \in (-\infty, 0]$ , and  $x_{\infty} \in N$ .

Moreover, the last volume equation passes to limit to force g(t) to have positive asymptotic volume ratio. From (3.3.17) we know that g(t) is a nonflat ancient solution of Ricci flow with bounded curvature satisfying weakly PIC<sub>1</sub>. This contradicts Lemma 3.3.3 that the volume ratio of (N, g(t)) vanishes, and thus shows the first part of the Lemma. For the second part, the injectivity radius estimate of Cheeger-Gromov-Taylor [19] and the Bishop-Gromov comparison then tell us  $inj_{g(t)}(x) \geq i_0\sqrt{t}$  for some  $i_0 = i_0(\eta_0, C) > 0$ .

## 3.4 A cut-off function

In this section we construct a cut-off function on manifolds (not assumed to be complete) evolving by Ricci flow, which helps to localize the integration estimates in section 7.

**Lemma 3.4.1.** Given  $n \in \mathbb{N}$ ,  $c_0, K > 0$ , 0 < T < 1, 0 < R < 1,  $0 < r < \frac{1}{10}$  with  $\beta\sqrt{c_0T} \leq \frac{1}{4}r$ , where  $\beta = \beta(n)$  is from the Shrinking Lemma, there exists positive constant  $C = C(n, K, v_0)$  such that the following holds: Let  $(M^n, g(t)), t \in [0, T]$  be a smooth Ricci flow such that  $B_{g(0)}(x_0, R+r) \subset M$ , and on  $B_{g(0)}(x_0, R+r) \times [0, T]$ ,

$$\operatorname{Ric}_{g(t)}(x) \ge -K \quad \text{and} \quad |\operatorname{Rm}|_{g(t)} \le \frac{c_0}{t}, \tag{3.4.1}$$

and for all  $\delta \in [0, r]$  and  $x \in B_{g(0)}(x_0, R)$  we have

$$Vol_{g(0)}B_{g(0)}(x,\delta) \ge v_0\delta^n.$$
 (3.4.2)

Then there exists a continuous function  $\phi(y,s) : M \times [0,T] \longrightarrow \mathbb{R}$  with the following properties:

- **(P1)** supp  $\phi(\cdot, s) \subset B_{g(0)}(x_0, R)$  for all  $s \in [0, T]$ .
- (P2)  $\nabla \phi$  exists a.e. and  $|\nabla \phi| \leq Cr^{-(n+1)}$ .
- (P3)  $\Delta \phi \leq Cr^{-(2n+2)}$  in the barrier sense.
- (P4)  $\frac{\partial^+}{\partial s}\phi \leq Cr^{-n}$ .

Moreover, we have the inclusions:

$$B_{g(s)}(x_0, R - \frac{5}{4}r) \subset B_{g(0)}(x_0, R - r) \subset \{y \in M \mid \phi(y, s) = 1\}$$
(3.4.3)

for all  $s \in [0, T]$ .
Proof. Let  $f : \mathbb{R} \longrightarrow \mathbb{R}$  be a non-increasing smooth function such that f(z) = 1 for all  $z < \frac{1}{4}$  and f(z) = 0 for all  $z > \frac{1}{2}$ . Let  $F : \mathbb{R} \longrightarrow \mathbb{R}$  be a non-decreasing and convex smooth function such that F(z) = 0 for all  $z \le 0$  and F(1) = 1. Let  $C_0$  be a constant such that  $|f'|, |f''|, |F''| \le C_0$ . Hereafter we use the same letter C to denote the constants depending on  $K, v_0, n$ .

Let  $\{p_k\}_{k=1}^N$  be a maximal  $\frac{r}{4e^K}$ -separated set in the annulus  $A := B_{g(0)}(x_0, R) - B_{g(0)}(x_0, R - \frac{1}{4}r)$  with respect to g(0). By a  $\varepsilon$ -separated set we mean a set in which the points are at least  $\varepsilon$ -distant from each other. It's clear that the  $\varepsilon/2$ -balls of points in a  $\varepsilon$ -separated set are disjoint pairwise. By volume comparison we see that  $Vol_{g(0)}B_{g(0)}(x_0, R) \leq C$ , and furthermore by  $(3.4.2) Vol_{g(0)}B_{g(0)}(p_k, \frac{r}{4e^K}) \geq Cr^n$ . Hence we have  $N \leq Cr^{-n}$ .

Claim 3.4.2. 
$$A \subset \bigcup_{k=1}^{N} B_{g(s)}(p_k, \frac{r}{4})$$
 for all  $s \in [0, T]$ .

Proof of Claim 3.4.2. By the choice of  $\{p_k\}_{k=1}^N$  we see that  $A \subset \bigcup_{k=1}^N B_{g(0)}(p_k, \frac{r}{4e^K})$ . For each  $p_k$ , the triangle inequality implies that  $B_{g(0)}(p_k, \frac{r}{2}) \subset B_{g(0)}(x_0, R+r)$  where  $|\operatorname{Rm}|_{g(s)} \leq \frac{c_0}{s}$  and  $\operatorname{Ric}_{g(s)} \geq -K$  holds true for all  $s \in [0, T]$ . Applying the Shrinking Lemma to g(t), we find that  $B_{g(s)}(p_k, \frac{r}{2} - \beta\sqrt{c_0s}) \subset B_{g(0)}(p_k, \frac{r}{2})$  for all  $s \in [0, T]$  and in particular  $B_{g(s)}(p_k, \frac{r}{4}) \subset B_{g(0)}(p_k, \frac{r}{2})$  due to  $\beta\sqrt{c_0T} \leq \frac{1}{4}r$ . So  $\operatorname{Ric} \geq -K$  holds on  $B_{g(s)}(p_k, \frac{r}{4})$ , which gives the condition we need in order to apply the Expanding Lemma to the Ricci flow on  $B_{g(s)}(p_k, \frac{r}{4}) \times [0, s]$ , giving  $B_{g(s)}(p_k, \frac{r}{4}) \supset B_{g(0)}(p_k, \frac{r}{4e^K})$ , and thus proves the claim.  $\Box$ 

By the Shrinking Lemma and triangle inequality, we have  $B_{g(s)}(p_k, \frac{r}{2}) \subset B_{g(0)}(p_k, r) \subset B_{g(0)}(x_0, R+r)$ . In view of this together with the definition of f, we define the following continuous function on M:

$$f_k(y,s) = \begin{cases} f\left(\frac{d_{g(s)}(p_k,y)}{r}\right) & \text{for } y \in B_{g(0)}(p_k,r); \\ 0 & \text{for } y \notin B_{g(0)}(p_k,r). \end{cases}$$
(3.4.4)

By Claim 3.4.2, for each point  $y \in A$  and  $s \in [0,T]$ , there is some k such that  $y \in B_{g(s)}(p_k, \frac{r}{4}), f_k(y, s) = 1$  and  $F(1 - \sum_{k=1}^N f_k(y, s)) = 0$ . Based on this we define the following continuous function on M:

$$\phi(y,s) = \begin{cases} F(1 - \sum_{k=1}^{N} f_k(y,s)) & \text{for } y \in B_{g(0)}(x_0,R); \\ 0 & \text{for } y \notin B_{g(0)}(x_0,R). \end{cases}$$
(3.4.5)

It's clear that  $\phi(y, s)$  satisfies (P1). Below we abbreviate  $d_{g(s)}(p_k, y)$  by  $d_k$ ,  $f'(\frac{d_{g(s)}(p_k, y)}{r})$  by  $f'_k$ , and  $f''(\frac{d_{g(s)}(p_k, y)}{r})$  by  $f''_k$ . Using that

$$\nabla \phi = -F' \cdot \sum_{k=1}^{N} f'_k \cdot r^{-1} \cdot \nabla d_k, \qquad (3.4.6)$$

and taking into account that  $\nabla d_k$  exists a.e. with  $|\nabla d_k| = 1$ , and  $N \leq C \cdot r^{-n}$ , we see that  $\nabla \phi$  exists a.e. and

$$|\nabla \phi| \le C \cdot r^{-(n+1)}.\tag{3.4.7}$$

To estimate  $\frac{\partial}{\partial s}\phi(y,s)$  and  $\Delta\phi(y,s)$ , we may assume  $y \in B_{g(s)}(p_k, \frac{1}{2}r) - B_{g(s)}(p_k, \frac{1}{4}r)$  without loss of generality. Because otherwise  $f'(\frac{d_k(y,s)}{r}) = 0$ , and hence  $\frac{\partial}{\partial s}\phi(y,s) = \Delta\phi(y,s) = 0$ . By the Shrinking Lemma and the choice of  $p_k$  we have

$$B_{g(s)}(p_k, \frac{1}{2}r) \subset B_{g(0)}(p_k, r) \subset B_{g(0)}(x_0, R+r).$$
(3.4.8)

So the minimizing geodesic connecting y and  $p_k$  with respect to g(s) remains within  $B_{g(0)}(x_0, R+r)$  where  $\operatorname{Ric}_{g(s)} \geq -K$ . Hence by the Laplacian comparison and noting that  $d_{g(s)}(y, p_k) \geq \frac{1}{4}r$ , we have

$$\Delta d_{g(s)}(p_k, y) \le (n-1)\sqrt{K} \operatorname{coth}(\sqrt{K} d_{g(s)}(p_k, y)) \le \frac{C}{r}$$
(3.4.9)

in the barrier sense. Then using that

$$\Delta \phi = F'' |\sum_{k=1}^{N} f'_k \cdot r^{-1} \cdot \nabla d_k|^2 - F' \cdot \sum_{k=1}^{N} (f''_k \cdot r^{-2} \cdot |\nabla d_k|^2 + f'_k \cdot r^{-1} \cdot \Delta d_k), \qquad (3.4.10)$$

and noting  $f' \leq 0, F' \geq 0$ , we can estimate

$$\Delta \phi \le C \cdot r^{-(2n+2)}.\tag{3.4.11}$$

We see from the Ricci flow equation that

$$\frac{\partial^+}{\partial s} d_{g(s)}(p_k, y) \le K d_{g(s)}(p_k, y) \le \frac{1}{2} K r, \qquad (3.4.12)$$

and using that

$$\frac{\partial^+}{\partial s}\phi = -F'\sum_{k=1}^N f'_k \cdot r^{-1} \cdot \frac{\partial^+}{\partial s} d_k, \qquad (3.4.13)$$

we obtain

$$\frac{\partial^+}{\partial s}\phi \le C \cdot r^{-n}.\tag{3.4.14}$$

It remains to prove the inclusion (3.4.3). The first inclusion is a consequence of the Shrinking Lemma and  $\beta \sqrt{c_0 T} \leq \frac{1}{4}r$ . To prove the second inclusion, we note by triangle inequality that

$$B_{g(0)}(x_0, R-r) \cap \bigcup_{k=1}^N B_{g(0)}(p_k, \frac{3}{4}r) = \emptyset, \qquad (3.4.15)$$

and by the Shrinking Lemma,

$$B_{g(s)}(p_k, \frac{1}{2}r) \subset B_{g(0)}(p_k, \frac{1}{2}r + \beta\sqrt{c_0T}) \subset B_{g(0)}(p_k, \frac{3}{4}r)$$
(3.4.16)

for each k and  $s \in [0, T]$ . Thus for all  $s \in [0, T]$ ,

$$B_{g(0)}(x_0, R-r) \cap \bigcup_{k=1}^N B_{g(s)}(p_k, \frac{1}{2}r) = \emptyset.$$
(3.4.17)

Then the second inclusion in (3.4.3) follows immediately from (3.4.17) and the definitions of f and  $\phi$ .

31

## **3.5** Heat kernel estimates for Ricci flow in expansion

#### 3.5.1 An upper bound for the heat kernel of Ricci flow

Let  $(M, g(t)), t \in [0, T]$ , be a complete Ricci flow. Hereafter we denote by G(x, t; y, s), with  $x, y \in M, 0 \leq s < t \leq T$ , the heat kernel corresponding to the backwards heat equation coupled with the Ricci flow. This means that for any fixed  $(x, t) \in M \times [0, T]$  we have

$$\left(\frac{\partial}{\partial s} + \Delta_{y,s}\right)G(x,t;y,s) = 0 \text{ and } \lim_{s \neq t} G(x,t;y,s) = \delta_x(y) \tag{3.5.1}$$

Then for any fixed  $(y,s) \in M \times [0,T]$  we can compute that  $G(\cdot, \cdot; y, s)$  is the heat kernel associated to the conjugate equation

$$\left(\frac{\partial}{\partial t} - \Delta_{x,t} - R_{g(t)}\right)G(x,t;y,s) = 0 \text{ and } \lim_{t \searrow s} G(x,t;y,s) = \delta_y(x). \tag{3.5.2}$$

Note that in literatures it is more common to consider the fundamental solution of the conjugate heat equation  $\frac{\partial}{\partial t}u + \Delta_{x,t}u - Ru = 0$ . G(x,t;y,s) has the following property

$$\int_{M} G(x,t;y,s) d_{t}x = 1 \text{ for all } 0 \le s < t \le T.$$
(3.5.3)

In the compact case, this follows from the following simple calculation:

$$\frac{\partial}{\partial t} \int_{M} G(x,t;y,s) \, d_t x = \int_{M} \left( (\Delta_{x,t} + R_{g(t)}) G(x,t;y,s) - G(x,t;y,s) \, R_{g(t)} \right) \, d_t x = 0. \quad (3.5.4)$$

The general case follows using an exhaustion and limiting argument.

The heat kernel G has a Gaussian bound by the following proposition from [2].

**Proposition 3.5.1.** Given  $n \in \mathbb{N}$  and A > 0, there is a constant  $C = C(n, A) < \infty$  such that the following holds: Let  $(M^n, g(t)), t \in [0, T]$ , be a complete Ricci flow satisfying

$$|\operatorname{Rm}|_{g(t)} \le \frac{A}{t} \quad \text{and} \quad Vol_{g(t)}B_{g(t)}(x,\sqrt{t}) \ge \frac{(\sqrt{t})^n}{A}$$
(3.5.5)

for all  $(x,t) \in M \times (0,T]$ . Then

$$G(x,t;y,s) \le \frac{C}{(t-s)^{\frac{n}{2}}} exp(-\frac{d_s^2(x,y)}{C(t-s)}) \text{ for all } 0 \le s < t \le T.$$
(3.5.6)

**Remark 3.5.2.** We note that (3.5.5) is invariant under rescaling and time shifting in the sense that for the Ricci flow  $\hat{g}(\tau) = \frac{1}{t-s}g(\tau(t-s)+s), \tau \in [0,1]$ , where  $0 \le s < t \le T$ , the condition (3.5.5) still holds true. The right-hand side of the second bound in (3.5.5) may change by a controlled factor due to a volume comparison argument.

## 3.5.2 Generalized heat kernel of Ricci flow in expansion and its upper bound

**Definition 3.5.3.** (Ricci flow in expansion) We say  $(\{M_j\}_{j=1}^m, \{g_j(t)\}_{j=1}^m, \nu)$  is a Ricci flow in expansion, if for each j,  $(M_j, g_j(t))$  is a complete Ricci flow defined on  $[t_j, t_{j+1}]$  with  $t_1 > 0$ ,  $t_{j+1} = \nu t_j$  for  $j \ge 1$ , and  $M_0 \supset M_1 \supset M_2 \supset ... \supset M_m$ . Moreover, at each  $t_{j+1}$  we have  $g_{j+1}(t_{j+1}) \ge g_j(t_{j+1})$  everywhere on  $M_{j+1}$ .

We call each  $t_j$  a expanding time. In the following discussion we will often need to distinguish metrics  $g_{j-1}(t_j)$  and  $g_j(t_j)$ . Without ambiguity, we use  $t_j^+$  whenever referring to any geometric quantity with respect to  $g_j(t_j)$ , and  $t_j^-$  for  $g_{j-1}(t_j)$  respectively. For example,  $B_{t_j^+}(x,r)$  denotes a r-ball centered at x with respect to  $g_j(t_j)$  and  $M_{t_j^+}$  denotes  $M_j$ .

**Definition 3.5.4.** (Generalized heat kernel) Let  $(\{M_j\}_{j=1}^m, \{g_j(t)\}_{j=1}^m, \nu)$  be a Ricci flow in expansion. For any  $x \in M_i$  and  $t \in (t_i, t_{i+1}]$ , we define the generalized heat kernel  $G(x, t; \cdot, \cdot)$  as follow: First, G(x, t; y, s) is the standard heat kernel for all  $y \in M_i$  and  $s \in [t_i, t)$ . Next, suppose G(x, t; z, s') has been defined for all  $z \in M_j$  and  $s' \in [t_j, t_{j+1})$  for some  $j \leq i$ . Then for  $y \in M_{j-1}$  and  $s \in [t_{j-1}, t_j)$ , we set

$$G(x,t;y,s) = \int_{M_{t_j^+}} G(x,t;z,t_j) G(z,t_j;y,s) d_{t_j^-} z.$$
(3.5.7)

Inductively,  $G(x, t; \cdot, \cdot)$  is defined on  $(\bigcup_{j=0}^{i-1} M_j \times [t_j, t_{j+1})) \cup M_i \times [t_i, t)$  (see Figure 1). It's easy to see that  $G(x, t; \cdot, \cdot)$  is continuous on all over its domain, and smooth on each  $M_j \times (t_j, t_{j+1})$  for  $j \leq i-1$  and on  $M_i \times (t_i, t)$ .



Figure 3.1: Ricci flow in expansion

The goal of this section is to derive a Gaussian bound for the generalized heat kernel. A crucial fact in the proof is that the  $L^1$ -norm of  $G(\cdot, t_j; y, t_{j-1})$  is not bigger than 1 for all t, that is,

$$\int_{M_{t_j^+}} G(x, t_j; y, t_{j-1}) \, d_{t_j^-} x \le \int_{M_{t_j^-}} G(x, t_j; y, t_{j-1}) \, d_{t_j^-} x = 1 \tag{3.5.8}$$

for any  $y \in M_{j-1}$ .

**Proposition 3.5.5.** Given  $n \in \mathbb{N}$ , A > 0, and  $\nu > 1$ , there is a constant  $C = C(n, A, \nu) < \infty$  such that the following holds: Let  $(\{M_j\}_{j=1}^m, \{g_j(t)\}_{j=1}^m, \nu)$  be a Ricci flow in expansion such that for each j we have

$$|\operatorname{Rm}|_{g_j(t)} \le \frac{A}{t} \text{ and } Vol_{g_j(t)}B_{g_j(t)}(x,\sqrt{t}) \ge \frac{t^{\frac{n}{2}}}{A}$$
 (3.5.9)

for all  $x \in M_j$  and  $t \in [t_j, t_{j+1}]$ . Then for any pairs (x, t) and (y, s) such that G(x, t; y, s) is well defined as above, we have

$$G(x,t;y,s) \le \frac{C}{(t-s)^{\frac{n}{2}}} exp\left(-\frac{d_{s^{+}}^{2}(x,y)}{C(t-s)}\right).$$
(3.5.10)

**Remark 3.5.6.** It may seem surprising that it is not necessary to assume the equality of metrics  $g_j(t_{j+1})$  and  $g_{j+1}(t_{j+1})$  on  $M_{j+1}$ . But as we will see in the proof below, the expanding condition  $g_j(t_{j+1}) \leq g_{j+1}(t_{j+1})$  is compatible with the application of the Shrinking Lemma and hence sufficient for us to get the conclusion. In later application to the proof of Theorem 3.1.1, the metric  $g_{j+1}(t_{j+1})$  is the conformally changed metric of  $g_j(t_{j+1})$ , which is not less than  $g_i(t_{j+1})$  everywhere on  $M_{j+1}$ , and agrees with it on a smaller region.

*Proof.* For notational convenience, the same letter C will be used to denote constants depending on n, A and  $\nu$ .

**Part 1** Let us first establish the estimate (3.5.10) for  $t = t_{k+i}$  and  $s = t_i$  for some  $i \ge 1$ and  $k \ge 1$ . Rescaling the flow  $g(t), t \in [t_i, t_{k+i}]$  to  $\hat{g}(\tau) = \frac{1}{t_{k+i}-t_i}g(\tau(t_{k+i}-t_i)+t_i), \tau \in [0,1]$ , the "expanding time" sequence

$$t_{k+i} > t_{k+i-1} > \dots > t_{k+i-j} > \dots > t_{i+1} > t_i$$

becomes

$$1 = \tau_0 > \tau_1 > \cdots > \tau_j > \cdots > \tau_{k-1} > \tau_k = 0$$

where  $\tau_j := \frac{t_{k+i-j}-t_i}{t_{k+i}-t_i} = \frac{\nu^{k-j}-1}{\nu^k-1}$ , for j = 0, 1, 2, ..., k. Then for each j = 0, 1, ..., k-1, we have

$$\tau_j - \tau_{j+1} = \frac{\nu^{k-j} - \nu^{k-j-1}}{\nu^k - 1} \le \nu^{-j}.$$
(3.5.11)

To show (3.5.10) for  $t = t_{k+i}$  and  $s = t_i$ , it's equivalent to show the following inequality under the new flow:

$$G(x, 1; y, 0) \le Cexp\left(-\frac{d_{0^+}^2(x, y)}{C}\right).$$
 (3.5.12)

We note that by Remark 3.5.2, the new flow  $\hat{g}(\tau)$  satisfies the curvature and volume conditions in (3.5.9).

Since  $\tau_1 \leq \nu^{-1}$ , applying the Gaussian bound (3.5.6) for standard heat kernel we find that

$$G(x,1;\cdot,\tau_1) \le \frac{C}{(1-\tau_1)^{\frac{n}{2}}} \le C_0 := \frac{C}{(1-\nu^{-1})^{\frac{n}{2}}}.$$
(3.5.13)

Let  $C_0$  be fixed hereafter. Suppose by induction that  $G(x, 1; \cdot, \tau_j) \leq C_0$  for some  $j \geq 1$ . Then for any z such that  $G(x, 1; z, \tau_{j+1})$  is well defined, we have

$$G(x,1;z,\tau_{j+1}) = \int_{M_{\tau_{j}^{+}}} G(x,1;w,\tau_{j})G(w,\tau_{j};z,\tau_{j+1})d_{\tau_{j}^{-}}w$$

$$\leq C_{0} \int_{M_{\tau_{j}^{+}}} G(w,\tau_{j};z,\tau_{j+1})d_{\tau_{j}^{-}}w \leq C_{0}$$
(3.5.14)

where we used (3.5.8) in the last inequality. So by induction we obtain

$$G(x,1;\cdot,\tau_j) \le C_0,\tag{3.5.15}$$

for all j = 1, 2, ..., k. In particular, we have  $G(x, 1; \cdot, 0) \leq C_0$ . This implies (3.5.12) when  $d_{0^+}(x, y)$  is controlled. So it remains to show  $G(x, 1; y, 0) \leq exp\left(-\frac{d^2}{C}\right)$  whenever  $d_{0^+}(x, y) \geq 4d(1 - (\sqrt[4]{\nu})^{-1})$  for a large number d (which we will specify in the course of proof). For each j = 1, 2, ..., k, let

$$r_j = 4d(1 - (\sqrt[4]{\nu})^{-j}). \tag{3.5.16}$$

Then set  $B_j = B_{\tau_j^+}(x, r_j), C_j = M_{\tau_j^+} - B_j$  and

$$a_j := \sup_{C_j} G(x, 1; \cdot, \tau_j).$$
(3.5.17)

Then it suffices to show the following Claim:

**Claim 3.5.7.**  $a_j \leq Cexp(-\frac{d^2}{C})$ , for some constant C independent of d, which is uniform for all j = 1, 2, ..., k.

Proof of Claim 3.5.7. For each j, the expanding condition  $g_{j-1}(t_j) \leq g_j(t_j)$  implies  $B_j = B_{\tau_j^+}(x,r_j) \subset B_{\tau_j^-}(x,r_j)$ . Applying the Shrinking Lemma on  $[\tau_{j+1},\tau_j]$ , we find that  $B_{\tau_j^-}(x,r_j) \subset B_{\tau_{j+1}^+}(x,r_j + \beta\sqrt{A}\sqrt{\tau_j - \tau_{j+1}})$ . Thus for any  $z \in C_{j+1}$  and  $w \in B_j$ , the triangle inequality implies

$$d_{\tau_{j+1}^+}(z,w) \ge r_{j+1} - r_j - \beta \sqrt{A} \sqrt{\tau_j - \tau_{j+1}}.$$
(3.5.18)

By (3.5.11),  $\sqrt{\tau_j - \tau_{j+1}} \le (\sqrt{\nu})^{-j} \le (\sqrt[4]{\nu})^{-j}$ , we choose

$$d \ge \frac{\beta \sqrt{A}}{2(1 - (\sqrt[4]{\nu})^{-1})},$$

then (3.5.18) gives

$$d_{\tau_{j+1}^+}(z,w) \ge \delta r_j := \frac{2d(1 - (\sqrt[4]{\nu})^{-1})}{(\sqrt[4]{\nu})^j}.$$
(3.5.19)

To conclude, we have

$$B_j \subset M_{\tau_{j+1}^+} - B_{\tau_{j+1}^+}(z, \delta r_j).$$
(3.5.20)

By Definition 3.5.4, we have

$$G(x,1;z,\tau_{j+1}) = \int_{M_{\tau_j^+}} G(x,1;w,\tau_j) G(w,\tau_j;z,\tau_{j+1}) \, d_{\tau_j^-} w, \qquad (3.5.21)$$

for any  $z \in C_{j+1}$  fixed. We split the following integral  $\mathcal{I}[M_{\tau_j^+}] := G(x, 1; z, \tau_{j+1})$  into the integrals over  $C_j$  and  $B_j$ . We obtain from the definition of  $a_j$  and (3.5.8) that

$$\mathcal{I}[C_{j}] = \int_{C_{j}} G(x, 1; w, \tau_{j}) G(w, \tau_{j}; z, \tau_{j+1}) d_{\tau_{j}^{-}} w$$
  
$$\leq a_{j} \int_{M_{\tau_{j}^{+}}} G(w, \tau_{j}; z, \tau_{j+1}) d_{\tau_{j}^{-}} w \leq a_{j}.$$
(3.5.22)

To estimate  $\mathcal{I}[B_j]$ , we notice that by (3.5.20), (3.5.15) and (3.5.9) we have

$$\mathcal{I}[B_{j}] \leq C_{0} \int_{B_{j}} G(w,\tau_{j};z,\tau_{j+1}) \ d_{\tau_{j}^{-}}w,$$
  
$$\leq C_{0} \int_{M_{\tau_{j+1}^{+}}-B_{\tau_{j+1}^{+}}(z,\delta r_{j})} G(w,\tau_{j};z,\tau_{j+1}) \ d_{\tau_{j}^{-}}w$$
  
$$\leq C \int_{M_{\tau_{j+1}^{+}}-B_{\tau_{j+1}^{+}}(z,\delta r_{j})} G(w,\tau_{j};z,\tau_{j+1}) \ d_{\tau_{j+1}^{+}}w.$$

Then applying the Gaussian bound (3.5.6) to  $G(w, \tau_j; z, \tau_{j+1})$  and calculating as in Lemma 3.2.3 we have

$$\mathcal{I}[B_j] \le Cexp\left(-\frac{(\delta r_j)^2}{C(\tau_j - \tau_{j+1})}\right).$$
(3.5.23)

Plugging (3.5.11) and (3.5.19) into (3.5.23) we have

$$\mathcal{I}[B_j] \le Cexp\left(-\frac{(\sqrt{\nu})^j d^2}{C}\right). \tag{3.5.24}$$

Combining (3.5.22) and (3.5.23), we see that  $G(x, 1; z, \tau_{j+1}) \leq a_j + Cexp(-\frac{d^2(\sqrt{\nu}^j)}{C})$  for arbitrary z in  $C_{j+1}$ . Hence by the definition of  $a_{j+1}$ , there holds

$$a_{j+1} \le a_j + Cexp\left(-\frac{d^2(\sqrt{\nu})^j}{C}\right) \le a_1 + C\sum_{l=1}^j exp\left(-\frac{d^2(\sqrt{\nu})^l}{C}\right)$$
$$\le a_1 + Cexp\left(-\frac{d^2}{C}\right)\sum_{l=1}^j exp\left(-\frac{d^2((\sqrt{\nu})^l - 1)}{C}\right)$$
$$\le a_1 + Cexp\left(-\frac{d^2}{C}\right).$$

Note  $a_1 = \sup_{C_1} G(x, 1; \cdot, \tau_1)$ . For any  $z \in C_1 = M_{\tau_1^+} - B_{\tau_1^+}(x, r_1)$ , we have  $d_{\tau_1^+}(x, z) \ge r_1 = 4d(1 - (\sqrt[4]{\nu})^{-1})$ . Substituting this into the ordinary Gaussian bound, we get  $G(x, 1; z, \tau_1) \le \frac{C}{(1-\tau_1)^{\frac{n}{2}}} exp(-\frac{d^2}{C(1-\tau_1)})$ . This gives  $a_1 \le Cexp(-\frac{d^2}{C})$ . Hence  $a_{j+1} \le Cexp(-\frac{d^2}{C})$ . This finishes the proof of the claim.

To summarize, we showed for  $t = t_{k+i}$ ,  $s = t_i$ ,  $i \ge 1$ ,  $k \ge 1$  and x, y such that  $G(x, t_{k+i}; y, t_i)$  is defined, we have the Gaussian bound.

$$G(x, t_{k+i}; y, t_i) \le \frac{C}{(t_{k+i} - t_i)^{\frac{n}{2}}} exp\left(-\frac{d_{t_i^+}^2(x, y)}{C(t_{k+i} - t_i)}\right).$$
(3.5.25)

We will use this to derive the Gaussian bound (3.5.10) for arbitrary t and s.

**Part 2** To show (3.5.10) for arbitrary t and s, there are two cases left. The first is that neither t nor s is an expanding time, and the second is that one of them is an expanding time. Since the second case follows a same but easier route than the first one, we prove the first case below.

Since t and s are not expanding times, we may assume  $t \in (t_{k+i}, t_{k+i+1})$  and  $s \in (t_i, t_{i+1})$ for some k and i. Rescaling the flow on [s, t] to a new flow on [0, 1], for the same reason as in Part 1, it suffices to show for any very large d (which we specify below) and x, y such that  $d_0(x, y) \ge 5d$ , we have

$$G(x,1;y,0) \le Cexp\left(-\frac{d^2}{C}\right). \tag{3.5.26}$$

Under rescaling,  $t_{k+i}$  and  $t_{i+1}$  become  $\tau_2 := \frac{t_{k+i}-s}{t-s}$  and  $\tau_1 := \frac{t_{i+1}-s}{t-s}$ , respectively. By Definition 3.5.4 of the generalized heat kernel, we have

$$G(x,1;y,0) = \int_{M_{\tau_2^+}} \int_{M_{\tau_1^+}} G(x,1;z,\tau_2) G(z,\tau_2;w,\tau_1) G(w,\tau_1;y,0) d_{\tau_1^-} w \, d_{\tau_2^-} z.$$
(3.5.27)

We split the integral  $\mathcal{I}[M_{\tau_2^+} \times M_{\tau_1^+}] := G(x, 1; y, 0)$  over three regions

$$U = \{(z, w) \mid z \in B_{\tau_2^-}(x, d) \text{ and } w \in B_{\tau_1^-}(y, d)\},\$$

$$V = \{(z, w) \mid z \notin B_{\tau_2^-}(x, d)\},\$$

$$W = \{(z, w) \mid w \notin B_{\tau_1^-}(y, d)\}.$$
(3.5.28)

Then  $G(x, 1; y, 0) \leq \mathcal{I}[U] + \mathcal{I}[V] + \mathcal{I}[W]$ . Since  $\tau_1$  and  $\tau_2$  are both expanding times and  $\tau_2 - \tau_1$  is bounded below by a positive number depending only on  $\nu$ , the result from Part 1 implies

$$G(z, \tau_2; w, \tau_1) \le C \exp\left(-\frac{d_{\tau_1^+}^2(z, w)}{C}\right).$$
 (3.5.29)

If we choose  $d \ge \beta \sqrt{A}$ , then for any  $z \in B_{\tau_2^-}(x, d)$  and  $w \in B_{\tau_1^-}(y, d)$ , the Shrinking Lemma together with the expanding conditions imply  $d_{\tau_1^-}(x, z) \le d_{\tau_1^+}(x, z) \le d_{\tau_2^-}(x, z) + \beta \sqrt{A} \le d_{\tau_2^-}(x, z) + d \le 2d$ , and  $d_{\tau_1^-}(x, y) \ge d_0(x, y) - \beta \sqrt{A} \ge 4d$ . Then by triangle inequality we have

$$d_{\tau_1^+}(z,w) \ge d_{\tau_1^-}(z,w) \ge d_{\tau_1^-}(x,y) - d_{\tau_1^-}(x,z) - d_{\tau_1^-}(y,w) \ge d.$$
(3.5.30)

Hence by (3.5.29), (3.5.30), (3.5.6) and (3.5.8) we have

$$\begin{aligned} \mathcal{I}[U] &\leq C \exp\left(-\frac{d^2}{C}\right) \cdot \left(\int_{M_{\tau_2^+}} G(x,1;z,\tau_2) \, d_{\tau_2^-}z\right) \cdot \left(\int_{M_{\tau_1^+}} G(w,\tau_1;y,0) \, d_{\tau_1^-}w\right) \\ &\leq C \exp\left(-\frac{d^2}{C}\right) \cdot C \cdot 1 = C \exp\left(-\frac{d^2}{C}\right). \end{aligned}$$
(3.5.31)

And (3.5.29), (3.5.8), (3.5.6) together with Lemma 3.2.3 imply

$$\mathcal{I}[V] \le C\left(\int_{z \notin B_{\tau_2^-}(x,d)} G(x,1;z,\tau_2) \ d_{\tau_2^-}z\right) \le Cexp\left(-\frac{d^2}{C}\right). \tag{3.5.32}$$

Similarly we have

$$\mathcal{I}[W] \le Cexp\left(-\frac{d^2}{C}\right). \tag{3.5.33}$$

So (3.5.26) follows from (4.7.20), (3.5.32), (3.5.33) immediately.

## 3.5.3 Gradient of heat kernel

In this subsection, we consider Ricci flow in expansion  $(\{M_j\}_{j=1}^m, \{g_j(t)\}_{j=1}^m, \nu)$  and use Proposition 3.5.5 to derive an upper bound for the gradient of the generalized heat kernel. Assume all the conditions are the same as in Proposition 3.5.5. We choose and fix some  $x \in M_i$ ,  $t \in (t_i, t_{i+1}]$  for some *i*. Then  $G(x, t; \cdot, \cdot)$  is a solution to the heat equation  $\frac{\partial}{\partial s'}G(x, t; z, s') + \Delta_{z,s'}G(x, t; z, s') = 0$  on  $M_j \times (t_j, \min(t_{j+1}, t)], j = 1, ..., i$ . For an arbitrary  $(y, s) \in M_j \times (t_j, \min(t_{j+1}, t)], j = 1, ..., i$ , applying the standard result of Schauder estimate (see [33] for example), we see that there is a constant *C* depending on *A* and *n* such that

$$|\nabla G|(x,t;y,s) \le \frac{C}{\sqrt{s-t_j}} \sup G(x,t;\cdot,\cdot), \qquad (3.5.34)$$

where the supremum is taken over  $B_{g(s)}(y, \sqrt{s-t_j}) \times [t_j, s]$ .

Since  $|\operatorname{Rm}| \leq \frac{A}{t}$  on  $M_j \times [t_j, t_{j+1}]$ , we have a constant  $C_1 = C_1(n, A, \nu) > 0$  such that for any  $s, s' \in [t_j, t_{j+1}], C_1^{-1}d_{s'} \leq d_s \leq C_1 d_{s'}$ . Suppose  $d_s(x, y) \geq d$  for a large number d satisfying

$$d \ge 2C_1(\sqrt{t_{i+1} - t_i} + \beta \sqrt{A} \sqrt{t_{i+1} - t_i}).$$
(3.5.35)

We claim the following Gaussian bound of  $|\nabla G|(x, t; y, s)$ :

**Claim 3.5.8.** For each j = 1, ..., i, we have the following estimate:

$$|\nabla G|(x,t;y,s) \le \frac{1}{\sqrt{s-t_j}} \frac{C}{t_{i+1}^{\frac{n}{2}}} exp\left(-\frac{d_s^2(x,y)}{Ct_{i+1}}\right)$$
(3.5.36)

for some constant C that only depends on A,  $\nu$  and n.

38

Proof of Claim 3.5.8. For any  $(z, s') \in B_{g(s)}(y, \sqrt{s-t_j}) \times [t_j, s]$ , first we have by the Shrinking Lemma that  $d_{s'}(y, z) \leq d_s(y, z) + \beta \sqrt{A}(\sqrt{s-s'})$ . Then the triangle inequality and (3.5.35) we get

$$d_{s'}(x,z) \ge d_{s'}(x,y) - d_{s'}(y,z) \ge d_{s'}(x,y) - d_s(y,z) - \beta \sqrt{A}(\sqrt{s-s'}) \ge d_{s'}(x,y) - \sqrt{t_{j+1} - t_j} - \beta \sqrt{A} \sqrt{t_{j+1} - t_j} \ge C_1^{-1} d_s(x,y) - \sqrt{t_{j+1} - t_j} - \beta \sqrt{A} \sqrt{t_{j+1} - t_j} \ge \frac{1}{2} C_1^{-1} d_s(x,y).$$
(3.5.37)

So by Proposition 3.5.5 we have

$$G(x,t;z,s') \le \frac{C}{(t-s')^{\frac{n}{2}}} exp\left(-\frac{d_{s'}^2(x,z)}{C(t-s')}\right) \le \frac{C}{(t-s')^{\frac{n}{2}}} exp\left(-\frac{d_s^2(x,y)}{C(t-s')}\right).$$
 (3.5.38)

Since  $d_s(x, y) \ge d$  and  $t - s' \le t_{i+1}$ , Lemma 3.2.4 implies

$$G(x,t;z,s') \le \frac{C}{(t_{i+1})^{\frac{n}{2}}} exp\left(-\frac{d_s^2(x,y)}{Ct_{i+1}}\right).$$
(3.5.39)

The claim thus follows by letting (z, s') run over  $B_{g(s)}(y, \sqrt{s-t_j}) \times [t_j, s]$ .

## **3.6 Proof of Theorem** 3.1.1

First, we consider the conditions given in Theorem 3.1.1. The upper bound on  $\ell(x, 0)$  implies a lower bound on Ricci curvature, that is,  $\ell(x, 0) \leq \alpha_0 \leq 1$  implies Ric  $\geq -K(n)$ . So by Bishop-Gromov comparison, reducing  $v_0$  to a smaller positive number depending only on the original  $v_0$  and n, we may assume without loss of generality that

$$Vol_{g(0)}B_{g(0)}(x,r) \ge v_0 r^n$$
 (3.6.1)

for all  $x \in B_{g(0)}(x_0, s_0 - 1)$  and  $r \in (0, 1]$ . We can also assume  $\alpha_0$  without loss of generality that

$$\alpha_0 \le \frac{1}{2C_4} < 1 \tag{3.6.2}$$

where  $C_4 = C_4(v_0, n) > 2$  is to be determined later. Otherwise, we get the result by applying the above result to a rescaled metric and then scale it back.

By the relative compactness of  $B_{g(0)}(x_0, s_0)$ , there exists some  $\rho \in (0, \frac{1}{2}]$  such that  $|\operatorname{Rm}| \leq \frac{1}{\rho^2}$ ,  $B_{g(0)}(x, \rho) \subset M$  and  $\operatorname{inj}_{g(0)}(x) \geq \rho$  for all  $x \in B_{g(0)}(x_0, s_0)$ . The constant  $\rho$  may depend on (M, g(0)),  $x_0$  and  $s_0$ . By applying Lemma 3.2.1, with  $U := B_{g(0)}(x_0, s_0)$ , we can find a connected subset  $\tilde{M} \subset U \subset M$  containing  $B_{g(0)}(x_0, s_0 - \frac{1}{2})$ , and a smooth, complete metric  $\tilde{g}(0)$  on  $\tilde{M}$  with  $\sup_{\tilde{M}} |\operatorname{Rm}|_{\tilde{g}(0)} < \infty$  such that on  $B_{g(0)}(x_0, r_0)$ , where  $r_0 := s_0 - 1 > 3$ , the metric remains unchanged. Taking Shi's Ricci flow we get a smooth, complete, bounded-curvature Ricci flow  $g_0(t)$  on  $M_0 := \tilde{M}$ , existing for some nontrivial time interval  $[0, t_1]$ . In view of the boundedness of the curvature, after possibly reducing  $t_1$  to a smaller positive value, we may trivially assume that  $|\operatorname{Rm}|_{g(t)} \leq \frac{C_3}{t}$  for all  $t \in (0, t_1]$  and  $\ell(x, t) \leq 2\alpha_0 < 1$  for all  $x \in B_{g(0)}(x_0, r_0)$  and  $t \in [0, t_1]$ . The constant  $C_3 = C_3(v_0, n)$  will be given below.

Of course, our flow still lacks a uniform control on its existence time. Below we will carry out an inductive argument to show that  $t_1$  could be extended up to a uniform time  $t_k$ , while the repeating time k may be allowed to depend on (M, g).

Now we begin the proof of Theorem 3.1.1. First, suppose we have constructed a Ricci flow in expansion  $(\{M_j\}_{j=1}^i, \{g_j(t)\}_{j=1}^i, \nu)$  with  $(M_0, g_0(t))_{t \in [0, t_1]}$  as above. Suppose further the Ricci flow in expansion satisfies the following a priori assumptions:

(APA 1) Restricting it on  $B_{g(0)}(x_0, r_i)$ , we get a smooth Ricci flow g(t) up to  $t_{i+1}$ ;

(APA 2) For each complete Ricci flow  $(M_j, g_j(t))$ , we have  $|\operatorname{Rm}|_{g_j(t)} \leq \frac{C_3}{t}$ ;

(APA 3)  $\ell(x,t) \leq C_4 \alpha_0 < 1$  for all  $t \in [0, t_{i+1}]$  and  $x \in B_{g(0)}(x_0, r_i)$ .

where the constants  $C_3, C_4, \nu$  depending on  $v_0, n$  will be specified in the course of the proof.

Our goal is to extend it to a new Ricci flow in expansion  $(\{M_j\}_{j=1}^{i+1}, \{g_j(t)\}_{j=1}^{i+1}, \nu)$  by adding a complete Ricci flow  $(M_{i+1}, g_{i+1}(t))$  piece existing for  $[t_{i+1}, t_{i+2}]$ , and show that it still satisfies (APA 1)-(APA 3). In the current section, we construct  $(M_{i+1}, g_{i+1}(t))$ , and then verify (APA 1) and (APA 2), and we leave the verification of (APA 3) to the next section.

Let  $C_1 \ge 1$  and T > 0 be the constants from the Curvature Decay Lemma (Lemma 3.3.4) when K = 1 and  $v_0 = v_0$ . With this choice of  $C_1$ , we set  $C_2 = \gamma C_1$  and  $C_3 = 4C_2 = 4\gamma C_1 > 1$ , where  $\gamma = \gamma(n) \ge 1$  is the constant from the Conformal Change Lemma (Lemma 3.2.1), and set  $\nu = 1 + \frac{1}{4C_3}$ . Choose  $\tau$  such that

$$\tau \le \hat{T}, \quad \beta^2 C_3 \tau \le \frac{1}{16} \sqrt{\tau} \le 1, \quad \tau \le \frac{1}{16}, \quad \tau \le \frac{C_1}{4},$$
(3.6.3)

where  $\beta \geq 1$  is the constant from the Shrinking Lemma. We can also assume that  $2t_{i+1} \leq \tau$ , because otherwise we get the desired uniform existence time  $\frac{\tau}{2}$ .

In the Claim below, we show that in fact we have a stronger curvature decay bound  $|\operatorname{Rm}|_{g(t)} \leq \frac{C_1}{t}$ . However, the original curvature decay will nevertheless be used to control the distance distortion.

Claim 3.6.1. For all  $x \in U := B_{g(0)}(x_0, r_i - 2\sqrt{\frac{t_{i+1}}{\tau}})$ , we have  $B_{g(t)}(x, \sqrt{\frac{t}{\tau}}) \subset B_{g(0)}(x_0, r_i)$ ,  $\operatorname{inj}_{g(t)}(x) \ge \sqrt{\frac{t}{C_1}}$  and  $|\operatorname{Rm}|_{g(t)}(x) \le \frac{C_1}{t}$ , for all  $t \in (0, t_{i+1}]$ .

Proof of Claim 3.6.1. For any  $x \in B_{g(0)}(x_0, r_i - 2\sqrt{\frac{t_{i+1}}{\tau}})$ , the triangle inequality implies that  $B_{g(0)}(x, 2\sqrt{\frac{t_{i+1}}{\tau}}) \subset B_{g(0)}(x_0, r_i)$  and hence by assumption (APA 3),  $\ell(y, t) \leq 1$  on  $B_{g(0)}(x, 2\sqrt{\frac{t_{i+1}}{\tau}})$  for all  $t \in [0, t_{i+1}]$ . Scaling the solution to  $\hat{g}(t) := \frac{\tau}{t_{i+1}}g(t\frac{t_{i+1}}{\tau})$  we see that we have a solution  $\hat{g}(t)$  on  $B_{g(0)}(x_0, r_i) \supset B_{\hat{g}(0)}(x, 2), t \in [0, \tau]$  with  $|\operatorname{Rm}|_{\hat{g}(t)} \leq \frac{C_3}{t}$  and  $\ell(\cdot, \cdot) \leq 1$  on  $B_{\hat{g}(0)}(x, 2) \times (0, \tau]$ .

On the one hand, applying the Shrinking Lemma to  $\hat{g}(t)$ , we find that  $B_{\hat{g}(t)}(x, 2 - \beta\sqrt{C_3 t}) \subset B_{\hat{g}(0)}(x, 2)$  for all  $t \in [0, \tau]$ , and in particular  $B_{\hat{g}(t)}(x, 1) \subset B_{\hat{g}(0)}(x, 2)$  because  $\tau \leq \frac{1}{\beta^2 C_3}$ . Thus we have  $\ell(\cdot, \cdot) \leq 1$  on  $\bigcup_{s \in [0, \tau]} B_{\hat{g}(s)}(x, 1) \times [0, \tau]$ . On the other hand, the volume inequality (3.6.1) transforms to  $Vol_{\hat{g}(0)}B_{\hat{g}(0)}(x, 1) \geq v_0$ .

Applying the Curvature Decay Lemma (Lemma 3.3.4) to  $\hat{g}(t)$ , we have  $\operatorname{inj}_{\hat{g}(t)}(x) \geq \sqrt{\frac{t}{C_1}}$ and  $|\operatorname{Rm}|_{\hat{g}(t)}(x) \leq \frac{C_1}{t}$  for all  $0 < t \leq \tau$ . Scaling back, we see that  $B_{g(t)}(x, \sqrt{\frac{t_{i+1}}{\tau}}) \subset B_{g(0)}(x_0, r_i)$ ,  $\operatorname{inj}_{g(t)}(x) \geq \sqrt{\frac{t}{C_1}}$  and  $|\operatorname{Rm}|_{g(t)}(x) \leq \frac{C_1}{t}$  for  $t \in (0, t_{i+1}]$ .

Specializing the claim 3.6.1 to  $t = t_{i+1}$ , we have  $|\operatorname{Rm}|_{g(t_{i+1})}(x) \leq \frac{C_1}{t_{i+1}}$  and  $\operatorname{inj}_{g(t_{i+1})}(x) \geq \sqrt{\frac{t_{i+1}}{C_1}}$  for any  $x \in U := B_{g(0)}(x_0, r_i - 2\sqrt{\frac{t_{i+1}}{\tau}})$ . Now we apply the Conformal Change Lemma 3.2.1 with  $U = B_{g(0)}(x_0, r_i - 2\sqrt{\frac{t_{i+1}}{\tau}})$ ,  $N = B_{g(0)}(x_0, r_i)$ ,  $g(t_{i+1})$  and  $\rho^2 := \frac{t_{i+1}}{C_1} \leq 1$ , and obtain a new, possibly disconnected, smooth manifold  $(\tilde{U}, h)$ , each component of which is complete, such that

1.  $|\operatorname{Rm}|_h \leq \gamma \frac{C_1}{t_{i+1}} = \frac{C_2}{t_{i+1}}$  and  $\operatorname{inj}_h \geq \sqrt{\frac{t_{i+1}}{\gamma C_1}} = \sqrt{\frac{t_{i+1}}{C_2}}$  for all  $x \in \tilde{U}$ , 2.  $U_\rho \subset \tilde{U} \subset U$ , 3.  $h = g(t_{i+1})$  on  $\tilde{U}_\rho \supset U_{2\rho}$ 

where  $U_r = \{x \in U | B_g(x, r) \subset U\}.$ 

Claim 3.6.2. We have  $B_{g(0)}(x_0, r_i - 4\sqrt{\frac{t_{i+1}}{\tau}}) \subset U_{2\rho}$  where the metric  $g(t_{i+1})$  and h agree.

Proof of Claim 3.6.2. By definition of U, for every  $x \in B_{g(0)}(x_0, r_i - 4\sqrt{\frac{t_{i+1}}{\tau}})$ , the triangle inequality implies  $B_{g(0)}(x, 2\sqrt{\frac{t_{i+1}}{\tau}}) \subset U$ . By (APA 2), we have  $|\operatorname{Rm}|_{g(t)} \leq \frac{C_3}{t}$  on  $B_{g(0)}(x_0, r_i)$ , and hence on  $B_{g(0)}(x, 2\sqrt{\frac{t_{i+1}}{\tau}})$  for all  $t \in (0, t_{i+1}]$ . Applying the Shrinking Lemma we have  $B_{g(0)}(x, 2\sqrt{\frac{t_{i+1}}{\tau}}) \supset B_{g(t)}(x, 2\sqrt{\frac{t_{i+1}}{\tau}} - \beta\sqrt{C_3t})$  for all  $t \in [0, t_{i+1}]$ . Specializing to  $t = t_{i+1}$ 

and use  $\beta \sqrt{C_3 t_{i+1}} \leq \sqrt{\frac{t_{i+1}}{\tau}}$  we see that  $B_{g(t_{i+1})}(x, \sqrt{\frac{t_{i+1}}{\tau}}) \subset U$ . By (3.6.3) this gives  $B_{g(t_{i+1})}(x, 2\sqrt{\frac{t_{i+1}}{C_1}}) \subset U$  which means  $x \in U_{2\rho}$  by definition of  $\rho$ .

In view of Claim 3.6.2 we define the connected component of  $(\tilde{U}, h)$  that contains  $B_{g(0)}(x_0, r_i - 4\sqrt{\frac{t_{i+1}}{\tau}})$  as  $M_{i+1}$ . Then we restart the flow from  $(M_{i+1}, h)$  using Shi's complete bounded curvature Ricci flow. By the doubling time estimate (Lemma 3.1.4), we have a complete Ricci flow  $(M_{i+1}, h(t))$  with h(0) = h existing for  $t \in [0, (\nu - 1)t_{i+1}]$  and satisfying

$$|\operatorname{Rm}|_{h(t)}(y) \le 2\frac{C_2}{t_{i+1}}$$
 and  $Vol_{h(t)}B_{h(t)}(y,\sqrt{t_{i+1}}) \ge \frac{t_{i+1}^{\frac{n}{2}}}{A_0}$  (3.6.4)

for all  $y \in M_{i+1}$ , where  $A_0$  is a constant depending on  $C_2$  and thus on  $v_0$  and n. Setting  $g_{i+1}(t) = h(t - t_{i+1})$  for  $t \in [t_{i+1}, t_{i+2}] = [t_{i+1}, \nu t_{i+1}]$ , we obtain a new Ricci flow in expansion  $(\{M_j\}_{j=1}^{i+1}, \{g_j(t)\}_{j=1}^{i+1}, \nu)$ , which clearly satisfies (APA 1). By (3.6.4) and  $t_{i+2} = \nu t_{i+1}$  we have

$$|\operatorname{Rm}|_{g(t)}(y) \le 2\frac{C_2}{t_{i+1}} \le \frac{C_3}{t}$$
(3.6.5)

for all  $t \in [t_{i+1}, t_{i+2}]$ . Hence we verified (APA 2). For the same reason, we have

$$Vol_{g(t)}B_{g(t)}(y,\sqrt{t}) \ge \frac{t^{\frac{n}{2}}}{A_0} \ge \frac{t^{\frac{n}{2}}}{A}$$
 (3.6.6)

for all  $t \in [t_{i+1}, t_{i+2}]$ , where  $A = A_0 \nu^{\frac{n}{2}}$  also depends on  $v_0$  and n. The volume estimate is needed to apply Proposition 3.5.5 in next section.

## **3.7** Induction Step: Verification of (APA 3)

In this section we finish the proof of Theorem 3.1.1 by verifying (APA 3) for  $(\{M_j\}_{j=1}^{i+1}, \{g_j(t)\}_{j=1}^{i+1}, \nu)$ . More specifically, we determine  $r_{i+1}$  such that when restricted on  $B_{g(0)}(x_0, r_{i+1})$ , the smooth Ricci flow g(t) satisfies  $\ell(x, t) \leq C_4 \alpha_0 < 1$  for all  $t \in [0, t_{i+2}]$ . The estimates (3.6.5) and (3.6.6) allow us to apply Proposition 3.5.5 to  $(\{M_j\}_{j=1}^{i+1}, \{g_j(t)\}_{j=1}^{i+1}, \nu)$ , and get the Gaussian bound for the generalized heat kernel G(x, t; y, s):

$$G(x,t;y,s) \le \frac{C}{(t-s)^{\frac{n}{2}}} exp(-\frac{d_{s+}^2(x,y)}{C(t-s)}),$$
(3.7.1)

where C depends on  $v_0$  and n. We will frequently use this inequality implicitly in this section. Also for notational convenience, the same letter C will be used to denote positive constants depending on n and  $v_0$ . We divide the integration estimates of  $\ell$  into two steps.

**Step 1** We derive a rough bound for  $\ell$ . Specifically, we show that  $\ell$  is bounded above by a constant depending only on  $v_0$  and n. This bound gives a lower bound for Ricci curvature with the same dependence, which will be used in the second step.

42

**Claim 3.7.1.** For any  $(x,t) \in B_{g(0)}(x_0, r_i - 4\sqrt{\frac{t_{i+1}}{\tau}} - \sqrt[4]{t_{i+2}}) \times [0, t_{i+2}]$ , we have  $\ell(x,t) \leq C$  and correspondingly Ric  $\geq -K$ , where both C and K are positive constants depending only on  $v_0$  and n.

*Proof.* Since  $(\{M_j\}_{j=1}^i, \{g_j(t)\}_{j=1}^i, \nu)$  satisfies (APA 3), we have  $\ell(\cdot, \cdot) \leq 1$  on  $B_{g(0)}(x_0, r_i) \times [0, t_{i+1}]$ . Thus it only remains to show  $\ell(x, t) \leq C$  for  $t \in [t_{i+1}, t_{i+2}]$ . Recall the evolution inequality of  $\ell$ .

$$\frac{\partial}{\partial t}\ell(x,t) \le \Delta\ell(x,t) + R(x,t)\ell(x,t) + C(n)\ell^2(x,t).$$
(3.7.2)

Using the curvature decay  $|\operatorname{Rm}|_{g(t)} \leq \frac{C_3}{t}$  we verified in Section 6, we have  $\ell(x,t) \leq \frac{C}{t_{i+1}}$  for all  $(x,t) \in M_{i+1} \times [t_{i+1}, t_{i+2}]$ . Substituting this into (3.7.2), we get

$$\frac{\partial}{\partial t}\ell \le \Delta\ell + R\,\ell + C\ell^2 \le \Delta\ell + R\ell + \frac{C}{t_{i+1}}\ell \tag{3.7.3}$$

in the barrier sense. For any  $t \in [t_{i+1}, t_{i+2}]$ , set  $\mathcal{L}(x, t) = \ell(x, t)e^{-\frac{C}{t_{i+1}}t}$ . Then  $\mathcal{L}(x, t_{i+1}) = \ell(x, t_{i+1})e^{-C} \leq e^{-C}$  and

$$\frac{\partial}{\partial t}\mathcal{L} \le \Delta \mathcal{L} + R\mathcal{L} \tag{3.7.4}$$

in the barrier sense. Let  $h(x,t) = \int_{M_{i+1}} G(x,t;z,t_{i+1})\mathcal{L}(z,t_{i+1})d_{t_{i+1}}z$ , then h solves the following initial value problem:

$$\frac{\partial}{\partial s}h = \Delta h + R h \text{ and } h(\cdot, t_{i+1}) = \mathcal{L}(\cdot, t_{i+1}).$$
 (3.7.5)

By the maximum principle, we have

$$\mathcal{L}(x,t) \le h(x,t) = \mathcal{I}[M_{i+1}] := \int_{M_{i+1}} G(x,t;y,t_{i+1})\mathcal{L}(y,t_{i+1}) d_{t_{i+1}}y$$
(3.7.6)

for all  $x \in M_{i+1}$  and  $t \in [t_{i+1}, t_{i+2}]$ .

Seeing that  $B_{g(0)}(x_0, r_i - 4\sqrt{\frac{t_{i+1}}{\tau}}) \subset M_{i+1}$  is where the smooth local flow exists up to  $t_{i+2}$ , we split the integral  $\mathcal{I}[M_{i+1}]$  into two integrals over  $\mathcal{B}_{i+1} := B_{g(0)}(x, \sqrt[4]{t_{i+2}})$  and  $\mathcal{C}_{i+1} := M_{i+1} - B_{g(0)}(x, \sqrt[4]{t_{i+2}})$ . Since  $\mathcal{B}_{i+1} \subset B_{g(0)}(x_0, r_i - 4\sqrt{\frac{t_{i+1}}{\tau}})$  where  $\mathcal{L}(\cdot, t_{i+1}) \leq \ell(\cdot, t_{i+1}) \leq 1$  by (APA 3), we can estimate

$$\mathcal{I}[\mathcal{B}_{i+1}] \le \int_{M_{i+1}} G(x,t;y,s) \, d_s y \le C. \tag{3.7.7}$$

To estimate  $\mathcal{I}[\mathcal{C}_{i+1}]$ , we first estimate  $d_{t_{i+1}}(x, y)$  for any  $y \in \mathcal{C}_{i+1}$  by the Shrinking Lemma and (3.6.3):

$$d_{t_{i+1}}(x,y) \ge \sqrt[4]{t_{i+2}} - \beta \sqrt{C_3} \sqrt{t_{i+1}} \ge \frac{1}{2} \sqrt[4]{t_{i+2}} \ge \sqrt{t_{i+2}} \ge \sqrt{t - t_{i+1}}.$$
(3.7.8)

Then by Lemma 3.2.4 we have

$$G(x,t;y,t_{i+1}) \le \frac{C}{(t_{i+2})^{\frac{n}{2}}} exp(-\frac{d_{t_{i+1}}^2(x,y)}{Ct_{i+2}}) \le \frac{C}{(t_{i+2})^{\frac{n}{2}}} exp(-\frac{1}{C\sqrt{t_{i+2}}}).$$
(3.7.9)

Now we apply Lemma 3.2.3 at  $t_{i+1}$ , and combining with  $\mathcal{L}(y, t_{i+1}) \leq \frac{C}{t_{i+1}}$  to obtain:

$$\mathcal{I}[\mathcal{C}_{i+1}] \le C \exp(-\frac{1}{C\sqrt{t_{i+2}}}) \le C.$$
(3.7.10)

Hence Claim 3.7.1 follows by (3.7.7) and (3.7.10).

44

Step 2 It remains to convert this upper bound in Lemma 3.7.1 to the stronger upper bound as claimed in (APA 3). Using the bound for  $\ell$  from Claim 3.7.1, we get the following linearization of the evolution equation for  $\ell$  on  $B_{g(0)}(x_0, r_i - 4\sqrt{\frac{t_{i+1}}{\tau}} - \sqrt[4]{t_{i+2}}) \times [0, t_{i+2}]$ :

$$\frac{\partial \ell}{\partial t} \le \Delta \ell + R\ell + C(n)\ell^2 \le \Delta \ell + R\ell + C\ell \tag{3.7.11}$$

in the barrier sense. Setting  $\mathcal{L}(\cdot, t) = e^{-Ct}\ell(\cdot, t)$ , we get  $\frac{\partial}{\partial t}\mathcal{L} \leq \Delta \mathcal{L} + R\mathcal{L}$  on the same region as above, in the barrier sense.

Hereafter, we choose and fix an arbitrary  $(x,t) \in B_{g(0)}(x_0, r_i - 4\sqrt{\frac{t_{i+1}}{\tau}} - 6\sqrt[4]{t_{i+2}}) \times (t_{i+1}, t_{i+2}]$ . Let  $r = \sqrt[4]{t_{i+2}}$  and R = 3r, then by triangle inequality,  $B_{g(0)}(x, R + 2r) \subset B_{g(0)}(x_0, r_i - 4\sqrt{\frac{t_{i+1}}{\tau}} - \sqrt[4]{t_{i+2}})$ , where by Claim 3.7.1 we have  $\operatorname{Ric}_{g(s)} \geq -K(v_0, n)$  for all  $s \in [0, t_{i+2}]$ . We now apply Lemma 3.4.1 to the flow on  $B_{g(0)}(x, R + 2r)$  during  $[0, t_{i+2}]$ , and obtain a cut-off function  $\phi_{i+1}$  such that

$$B_{g(s)}(x,r) \subset B_{g(0)}(x,2r) \subset \{y \mid \phi_{i+1}(y,s) = 1\}$$
(3.7.12)

and  $supp \phi_{i+1}(\cdot, s) \subset B_{g(0)}(x, 3r)$ , for all  $s \in [0, t_{i+2}]$ . Combining with (3.7.12), we find that the supports of  $|\nabla \phi_{i+1}|, \frac{\partial}{\partial s} \phi_{i+1}$  and  $\Delta \phi_{i+1}$  are all contained in the annulus  $A_{2r,3r}(x) := B_{g(0)}(x, 3r) - B_{g(0)}(x, 2r)$  and we have the following estimates:

(P1)  $\nabla \phi_{i+1}$  exists a.e. and  $|\nabla \phi_{i+1}| \leq C t_{i+2}^{-\frac{n+1}{4}}$ ; (P2)  $\Delta \phi_{i+1} \leq \mu_1 := C t_{i+2}^{-\frac{n+1}{2}}$ , in the barrier sense; (P3)  $\frac{\partial^+}{\partial s} \phi_{i+1} \leq \mu_2 := C t_{i+2}^{-\frac{n}{4}}$ . In view of (3.7.12) we have  $\phi_{i+1}(x,t) = 1$  and hence

$$\mathcal{L}(x,t) = \lim_{s \nearrow t} \int G(x,t;y,s) \mathcal{L}(y,s) \phi_{i+1}(y,s) d_s y.$$
(3.7.13)

The integration domain here and below is always  $B_{g(0)}(x, 3r)$ . In particular, for any integral involving  $\nabla \phi_{i+1}$ ,  $\frac{\partial}{\partial s} \phi_{i+1}$  or  $\Delta \phi_{i+1}$ , the actual integration domain is contained in  $A_{2r,3r}(x)$  since these derivatives vanish at the outside.

Since  $G(x, t; \cdot, \cdot)$  is continuous on  $B_{g(0)}(x, 3r) \times [0, t)$  and smooth on  $B_{g(0)}(x, 3r) \times (t_j, \min(t_{j+1}, t))$ for each  $j \leq i+1$ , applying Lemma 3.2.6 to  $G(x, t; y, s)\phi_{i+1}(y, s)$  and  $\mathcal{L}(y, s)$  and using (P1)-(P3) we obtain

$$\int G \phi_{i+1} \mathcal{L} \Big|_{t_j}^{\min(t_{j+1},t)} \leq \int_{t_j}^{\min(t_{j+1},t)} \int (G \mu_1 + G \mu_2 + 2 \langle \nabla G, \nabla \phi_{i+1} \rangle) \mathcal{L}, \qquad (3.7.14)$$

and hence

$$\mathcal{L}(x,t) \le \int G \phi_{i+1} \mathcal{L} \bigg|_{t_1} + \int_{t_1}^t \int (G \mu_1 + G \mu_2 + 2 \langle \nabla G, \nabla \phi_{i+1} \rangle) \mathcal{L}.$$
(3.7.15)

To estimate the first term in the RHS of (3.7.15), we first note that on  $B_{g(0)}(x, 3r) \subset B_{g(0)}(x_0, r_i - 4\sqrt{\frac{t_{i+1}}{\tau}} - \sqrt[4]{t_{i+2}})$  we have  $\mathcal{L}(\cdot, t_1) \leq 2\alpha_0 < 1$  and hence  $\operatorname{Ric}_{g(t_1)} \geq -C(n)$  for some dimensional constant C(n). Then applying Lemma 3.2.2 we get

$$\left. \int G \,\phi_{i+1} \,\mathcal{L} \right|_{t_1} \le C \cdot 2\alpha_0. \tag{3.7.16}$$

Then we split the second term in the RHS of (3.7.15) into two parts:

$$\mathcal{I} = \int_{t_1}^t \int (\mu_1 + \mu_2) \, G(x, t; y, s) \, \mathcal{L}(y, s) \, d_s y \, ds, \qquad (3.7.17)$$

$$\mathcal{J} = 2 \int_{t_1}^t \int \left\langle \nabla G(x, t; y, s), \nabla \phi_{i+1}(y, s) \right\rangle \mathcal{L}(y, s) \, d_s y \, ds.$$
(3.7.18)

On the one hand, by the Shrinking Lemma, for all y in  $A_{2r,3r}(x)$  and  $s \in [0, t_{i+2}]$ , we have  $d_{g(s)}(x, y) \ge d_{g(0)}(x, y) - \sqrt[4]{t_{i+2}} \ge \sqrt[4]{t_{i+2}}$ . Thus by Lemma 3.2.4 we have

$$G(x,t;y,s) \le \frac{C}{(t-s)^{\frac{n}{2}}} exp\left(-\frac{\sqrt{t_{i+2}}}{C(t-s)}\right) \le \frac{C}{t_{i+2}^{\frac{n}{2}}} exp\left(-\frac{1}{C\sqrt{t_{i+2}}}\right).$$
(3.7.19)

On the other hand, let V(s) be the volume of  $A_{2r,3r}(x)$  at time  $s \in [0, t_{i+2}]$ . By Bishop-Gromov comparison, we have  $V(0) \leq C(n)$ . Then we get  $V(s) \leq C$  by integrating  $V'(s) \leq C$ 

CV(s), which follows from the evolution equation of volume under Ricci flow and Claim 3.7.1. Combining this with (3.7.19), (P2), (P3) and Claim 3.7.1 in (3.7.17) we can estimate

$$\mathcal{I} \le C \exp\left(-\frac{1}{C\sqrt{t_{i+2}}}\right). \tag{3.7.20}$$

Suppose  $s \in (t_j, \min(t_{j+1}, t))$  for some  $j \leq i+1$ . Since  $d_{g(s)}(x, y) \geq \sqrt{t_{i+2}}$  for all  $y \in A_{2r,3r}(x)$ , applying Claim 3.5.8 of the estimate of  $|\nabla G|$ , we obtain

$$|\nabla G|(x,t;y,s) \le \frac{C}{\sqrt{s-t_j}} exp(-\frac{1}{C\sqrt{t_{i+2}}}),$$
(3.7.21)

where the constant C depending on n and  $v_0$  is uniform for all j. Then by Claim 3.7.1 and (P1) we have

$$|\langle \nabla G, \nabla \phi_{i+1} \rangle |(y,s)\mathcal{L}(y,s)| \le \frac{C}{\sqrt{s-t_j}} exp(-\frac{1}{C\sqrt{t_{i+2}}}).$$
(3.7.22)

Integrating (3.7.22) over  $A_{2r,3r}(x) \times [t_j, t_{j+1}]$ , and then summing over all j, we obtain

$$\mathcal{J} \leq Cexp(-\frac{1}{C\sqrt{t_{i+2}}}) \sum_{j=1}^{i+1} \sqrt{t_{j+1} - t_j}$$
  
=  $Cexp(-\frac{1}{C\sqrt{t_{i+2}}}) \sqrt{t_{i+2}(1-\frac{1}{\nu})} (1+\frac{1}{\sqrt{\nu}}+\dots)$   
=  $Cexp(-\frac{1}{C\sqrt{t_{i+2}}}) \frac{\sqrt{(\nu-1)t_{i+2}}}{\sqrt{\nu}-1} \leq Cexp(-\frac{1}{C\sqrt{t_{i+2}}}).$  (3.7.23)

Putting the estimates (3.7.16), (3.7.20) and (3.7.23) into (3.7.15), we thus have

$$\mathcal{L}(x,t) \le Cexp(-\frac{1}{C\sqrt{t_{i+2}}}) + 2\alpha_0 C.$$
(3.7.24)

Then there exists positive constant  $t(n, v_0, \alpha_0)$ , such that the first term can be bounded by  $\alpha_0$  when  $t_{i+2} \leq t(n, v_0, \alpha_0)$ , and hence  $\mathcal{L}(x, t) \leq \alpha_0(1+2C)$ . Choose  $C_4 = 2(1+2C)$ , then  $\ell(x, t) \leq \mathcal{L}(x, t)e^{Ct} \leq 2\mathcal{L}(x, t) \leq C_4\alpha_0$ . Let  $r_{i+1} = r_i - 4\sqrt{\frac{t_{i+1}}{\tau}} - 6\sqrt[4]{t_{i+2}}$ , then  $\ell(y, s) \leq C_4\alpha_0 < 1$  for any  $(y, s) \in B_{g(0)}(x_0, r_{i+1}) \times [0, t_{i+2}]$ , as claimed in (APA 3). Moreover, by choosing  $t(n, v_0, \alpha_0)$  small, we can make sure

$$r_0 - r_{i+1} = \sum_{j=0}^{i} r_j - r_{j+1} \le \sum_{j=0}^{i} 4\sqrt{\frac{t_{j+1}}{\tau}} + 6\sqrt[4]{t_{j+2}} \le 1.$$
(3.7.25)

So we proved Theorem 3.1.1.

## 3.8 Proof of the global existence and bi-Hölder homeomorphism

In this section we prove Corollary 3.1.2 and 3.1.3. We need two local curvature estimate lemmas stated below, in both of which the Riemannian manifolds  $(M^n, g)$  appearing are not necessarily complete.

Lemma 3.8.1 is proved by B.L. Chen in [20, Theorem 3.1] and Simon in [62, Theorem 1.3].

**Lemma 3.8.1.** Suppose  $(M^n, g(t))$  is a Ricci flow for  $t \in [0, T]$ , not necessarily complete, with the property that for some  $y_0 \in M$  and r > 0, and all  $t \in [0, T]$ , we have  $B_{g(t)}(y_0, r) \subset M$  and

$$|\operatorname{Rm}|_{g(t)} \le \frac{c_0}{t} \tag{3.8.1}$$

on  $B_{g(t)}(y_0, r)$  for all  $t \in (0, T]$  and some  $c_0 \ge 1$ . Then if  $|Rm|_{g(0)} \le r^{-2}$  on  $B_{g(0)}(y_0, r)$ , we must have

$$|\operatorname{Rm}|_{g(t)}(y_0) \le e^{Cc_0} r^{-2} \tag{3.8.2}$$

for some C = C(n).

Lemma 3.8.2 is an non-standard version of Shi's derivative estimates. The proof of it can be found in [66, Lemma A.4] and [27, Theorem 14.16].

**Lemma 3.8.2.** Suppose  $(M^n, g(t))$  is a Ricci flow for  $t \in [0, T]$ , not necessarily complete, with the property that for some  $y_0 \in M$  and r > 0, we have  $B_{g(0)}(y_0, r) \subset M$  and  $|\operatorname{Rm}|_{g(t)} \leq r^{-2}$  on  $B_{g(0)}(y_0, r)$  for all  $t \in [0, T]$ , and so that for some  $l_0 \in \mathbb{N}$  we have initially  $|\nabla^l \operatorname{Rm}|_{g(0)} \leq r^{-2-l}$  on  $B_{g(0)}(y_0, r)$  for all  $l \in \{1, 2, ..., l_0\}$ . Then there exists  $C = C(l_0, n, \frac{T}{r^2})$  such that

$$|\nabla^{l} \operatorname{Rm}|_{g(t)}(y_{0}) \le Cr^{-2-l}$$
 (3.8.3)

for each  $l \in \{1, 2, ..., l_0\}$  and all  $t \in [0, T]$ .

Proof of Corollary 3.1.2. Pick any point  $x_0 \in M$ . We apply Theorem 3.1.1 with  $s_0 = k + 2$ , for each integer  $k \geq 2$ , giving a Ricci flow  $(B_{g_0}(x_0, k), g_k(t))_{t \in [0,\tau]}$  satisfying

$$\begin{cases} \operatorname{Rm}_{g_k(t)} + C\alpha_0 \mathbf{I} \in \mathcal{C} \\ |\operatorname{Rm}|_{g_k(t)} \le \frac{C}{t} \end{cases}$$
(3.8.4)

on  $B_{g_0}(x_0, k)$  for all  $t \in (0, \tau]$ , where  $\tau = \tau(n, v_0, \alpha_0) > 0$  and  $C = C(n, v_0) > 0$ .

Fix some  $r_0 > 0$ . Since  $B_{g_0}(x_0, r_0+2)$  is compactly contained in M, we have  $\sup |\operatorname{Rm}| \leq \frac{1}{r^2}$  for some r > 0, where the supremum is taken over  $B_{g_0}(x_0, r_0+2)$ . For any  $y_0 \in B_{g_0}(x_0, r_0+1)$ , by the Shrinking Lemma we have  $B_{g_k(t)}(y_0, \frac{1}{2}) \subset B_{g_0}(y_0, 1) \subset B_{g_0}(x_0, r_0+2)$  for all  $t \in [0, \tau]$ , with possibly reducing  $\tau$  to a smaller number depending also on  $n, \alpha_0$  and  $v_0$ . Now we can

apply Lemma 3.8.1 to  $g_k(t)$  centered at  $y_0$  and get  $|\operatorname{Rm}|_{g_k(t)}(y_0) \leq K_0 = K_0(r, n, C)$ . In particular,  $K_0$  is independent of k. Thus, we have  $|\operatorname{Rm}|_{g_k(t)} \leq K_0$  on  $B_{g_0}(x_0, r_0 + 1)$  for all  $t \in [0, \tau]$ .

Then we apply Lemma 3.8.2 to  $g_k(t)$  centered at each  $y_0 \in B_{g_0}(x_0, r_0)$ . The outcome is for each  $l \in \mathbb{N}$ , there exists  $K_1 = K_1(n, l, r, \tau)$  such that

$$|\nabla^{l} \operatorname{Rm}|_{g_{k}(t)} \le K_{1} \tag{3.8.5}$$

on  $B_{g_0}(x_0, r_0)$  for all  $t \in [0, \tau]$ . Again, the  $K_1$  is also independent of k. Using these derivative estimates in local coordinate charts, by Ascoli-Arzela Lemma we can pass to a subsequence in k and obtain a smooth limit Ricci flow g(t) on  $B_{g_0}(x_0, r_0)$  for  $t \in [0, \tau]$  with  $g(0) = g_0$ , which satisfies

$$\begin{cases} \operatorname{Rm}_{g(t)} + C\alpha_0 \in \mathcal{C} \\ |\operatorname{Rm}|_{g(t)} \leq \frac{C}{t} \end{cases}$$
(3.8.6)

on  $B_{q_0}(x_0, r_0)$ , for all  $t \in (0, \tau]$ .

We repeat this process for larger and larger radii  $r_i \to \infty$ , and take a diagonal subsequence to obtain  $g_{k_i}(t)$  which converges on each  $B_{g_0}(x_0, r_i)$ . Its limit is a smooth Ricci flow g(t) on the whole of M for  $t \in [0, \tau]$  with  $g(0) = g_0$ .

By the Shrinking Lemma,  $B_{g(t)}(x_0, r) \subset B_{g_0}(x_0, r + \beta \sqrt{Ct}) \subset M$  for all  $t \in (0, \tau]$  and r > 0. This guarantees that g(t) must be complete for all positive times  $t \in (0, \tau]$ .  $\Box$ 

Proof of Corollary 3.1.3. We apply Corollary 3.1.2 and Lemma 3.3.2 to each  $(M_i, g_i)$  and obtain a sequence of Ricci flows  $(M_i, g_i(t))_{[0,T]}$  with  $g_i(0) = g_i$  and T uniform for each i, and satisfying the following uniform estimates

$$\begin{cases} \operatorname{Rm}_{g_i(t)} + C\alpha_0 \mathbf{I} \in \mathcal{C} \\ \operatorname{Vol}_{g_i(t)} B_{g_i(t)}(x, 1) \ge v > 0 \\ |\operatorname{Rm}|_{g_i(t)} \le \frac{C}{t} \end{cases}$$
(3.8.7)

for all  $x \in M_i$  and all  $t \in [0, T]$ , where constant C > 0 depends on  $n, v_0$ , and constants v, T > 0 depend on  $n, v_0, \alpha_0$ . And

$$d_{g_i(t_1)}(x,y) - \beta \sqrt{C}(\sqrt{t_2} - \sqrt{t_1}) \le d_{g_i(t_2)}(x,y) \le e^{K(t_2 - t_1)} d_{g_i(t_1)}(x,y)$$
(3.8.8)

for any  $0 < t_1 \leq t_2 \leq T$  and any  $x, y \in M_i$ , where K depends on  $n, v_0, \alpha_0$ . The curvature decay for all positive times provides a uniform bound on the curvature which allows us to apply Hamilton's compactness theorem. We can pass to a subsequence in i so that  $(M_i, g_i(t), x_i) \to (M, g(t), x_\infty)$  in the Cheeger-Gromov sense, where (M, g(t)) is a complete

Ricci flow defined over (0,T]. (M, g(t)) inherits the estimates for curvatures and distance:

$$\begin{cases} \operatorname{Rm}_{g(t)} + C\alpha_{0}\mathbf{I} \in \mathcal{C} \\ \operatorname{Vol}_{g(t)}B_{g(t)}(x,1) \geq v > 0 \\ |\operatorname{Rm}|_{g(t)} \leq \frac{C}{t} \end{cases}$$
(3.8.9)

and

$$d_{g(t_1)}(x,y) - \beta \sqrt{C}(\sqrt{t_2} - \sqrt{t_1}) \le d_{g(t_2)}(x,y) \le e^{K(t_2 - t_1)} d_{g(t_1)}(x,y)$$
(3.8.10)

for any  $0 < t_1 \leq t_2 \leq T$ , and any  $x, y \in M$ . The inequality (3.8.10) tells us that  $d_{g(t)}$  converges locally uniformly to some metric  $d_0$  as  $t \searrow 0$ . Also, the inequality (3.8.8) tells us that  $d_{g_i(t)}$  converges locally uniformly to  $d_{g_i}$ . So we have  $(M_i, d_{g_i}, x_i) \to (M, d_0, x_\infty)$  in the pointed Gromov-Hausdorff sense.

By Lemma 2.3.4 we have

$$\gamma d_0(x,y)^{1+2(n-1)C} \le d_{g(t)}(x,y) \le e^{Kt} d_0(x,y), \tag{3.8.11}$$

where  $\gamma$  depends on  $n, v_0$  and also on  $\alpha_0$  via T. Then the claim of bi-Hölder homeomorphism follows immediately from this.

## Chapter 4

# 3d Ricci flow with non-negative Ricci curvature

## 4.1 Introduction and main results

In this chapter, we first introduce a new weak solution of Ricci flow that we call a generalized singular Ricci flow, which allows the initial manifold to be a complete manifold with possibly unbounded curvature. We have the following existence theorem.

**Theorem 4.1.1.** For any 3d complete Riemannian manifold (M, g), there is a generalized singular Ricci flow starting from (M, g).

The generalized singular Ricci flow has many properties similar to those of a singular Ricci flow. In particular, it satisfies the canonical neighborhood assumption in a distance-dependent way. The precise definition of a generalized singular Ricci flow will be given in Definition 4.6.3.

The existence is obtained from a compactness result for singular Ricci flows, which states that a sequence of singular Ricci flows converges to a generalized singular Ricci flow starting from a complete manifold (M, g), if the sequence of their initial manifolds converges to (M, g):

**Theorem 4.1.2.** Let  $\mathcal{M}_i$  be a sequence of singular Ricci flows starting from compact manifolds  $M_i$ ,  $x_i \in M_i$ . Suppose  $(M_i, x_i)$  converges smoothly to a 3d complete manifold  $(M, x_0)$ as  $i \to \infty$ . Then by passing to a subsequence,  $(\mathcal{M}_i, x_i)$  converges smoothly to a generalized singular Ricci flow starting from M.

Theorem 4.1.2 can be compared to the convergence of a sequence of singular Ricci flows, when the sequence of their initial time-slices converges to a compact manifold, see [44, Prop 5.39]. In that result, the initial time-slices have uniformly bounded curvature and injectivity radius. So the local geometry in each singular Ricci flow is uniformly controlled by its scalar

curvature, which guarantees their convergence to a singular Ricci flow. However, in our case, the initial time-slices may not have uniformly bounded geometry. Instead, we will show that the scalar curvature controls the local geometry in a uniform distance-dependent way, which ensures the convergence in Theorem 4.1.2.

Before stating our next main result, we recall some results of the existence theory of Ricci flow with non-compact initial conditions. Much less is known about it compared to the compact case. In [61], Shi showed that if (M, g) is an n-dimensional complete Riemannian manifold with bounded curvature, then there exists a complete Ricci flow with bounded curvature for a short time. Since then, many efforts have been made to relax the bounded-curvature assumption, in order to obtain a Ricci flow starting from a complete non-compact manifold.

In [13], Cabezas-Rivas and Wilking proved that a smooth complete Ricci flow exists on a complete n-dimensional manifold with non-negative complex sectional curvature, which in dimension 3 is the same as non-negative sectional curvature. Recently, Simon and Topping [64] showed that a complete Ricci flow exists on a complete 3d Riemannian manifold, if its Ricci curvature has a negative lower bound and the volume is globally non-collapsed (i.e. there is a uniform positive lower bound on the volume of every unit ball). In [2], Bamler, Cebazas-Rivas and Wilking proved that the same thing holds in dimension n, assuming a certain curvature is bounded below, and the volume is non-collapsed. In [48], by a combination of methods in [64] and [2], the author generalized both works.

The volume non-collapsing assumption should be necessary in the above works [64][2][48], where the curvature is allowed to be negative somewhere. Without the non-collapsing assumption, Topping gave a conjectural counter-example: for any arbitrarily small  $\epsilon > 0$  we can construct a complete 3-manifold with Ric  $\geq -\epsilon$ , by connecting countably many three-spheres by necks that become longer and thinner. So the necks would want to pinch in a time that converges to zero [65, Example 2.4].

This leads to an open question: whether a smooth complete Ricci flow exists for a 3 dimensional complete manifold with non-negative Ricci curvature, see e.g. [65, Section 7, Conjecture 2]. Our next main result gives a partial affirmative answer to this question:

**Theorem 4.1.3.** Let (M, g) be a 3d complete Riemannian manifold with  $\operatorname{Ric} \geq 0$ . There exist T > 0 and a smooth Ricci flow (M, g(t)) on [0, T), with g(0) = g and  $\operatorname{Ric}(g(t)) \geq 0$ . Moreover, if  $T < \infty$ , then  $\limsup_{t \neq T} |\operatorname{Rm}|(x, t) = \infty$  for all  $x \in M$ .

We remark that the completeness of this flow is not guaranteed in this chapter. Instead, we show that it can be embedded in a smooth Ricci flow spacetime with complete time-slices. Also, it is possible for the maximal existence time to be finite, such as the standard solution and the cylindrical solutions.

A common strategy to produce a smooth Ricci flow with a complete non-compact initial condition is by a limiting argument: first construct a sequence of local Ricci flows starting from larger and larger balls in M, and then try to get a uniform lower bound on the existence times, as well as an upper bound on the curvature norms. Then by Hamilton's compactness theorem for Ricci flow, we obtain a smooth limit Ricci flow starting from M. This argument typically works when there is a non-collapsing assumption [64, 2, 48], or the curvature condition is relatively strong [13].

However, it seems hard to apply the limiting argument to prove Theorem 4.1.3, for  $\text{Ric} \geq 0$  is a relatively weak curvature assumption, and there is no uniform lower bound on the volume of all unit balls on certain manifolds, as shown by examples in [29]. In this chapter, we produce a smooth Ricci flow by showing that a generalized singular Ricci flow starting from a complete manifold with Ric  $\geq 0$  is actually smooth. The existence of the generalized singular Ricci flow is guaranteed by Theorem 4.1.1.

This chapter is organized as follows. In Section 4.2 we prove some technical lemmas. In Section 4.3, we generalize Perelman's no local collapsing and canonical neighborhood theorem to singular Ricci flows. It provides a distance-dependent lower bound on the noncollapsing scale and canonical neighborhood scale, assuming the geometry is bounded in a parabolic neighborhood of the base point.

In Section 4.4, we define a heat kernel H for a singular Ricci flow  $\mathcal{M}$ . For any point  $(x_0, t_0) \in \mathcal{M}, H(x_0, t_0; \cdot, \cdot)$  is a positive solution to the conjugate heat equation on  $\mathcal{M}$ , which is a  $\delta$ -function around  $(x_0, t_0)$ . We show that the heat kernel decays polynomially fast to zero as the curvature blows up. With this estimate we show that the overall amount of heat is a constant, i.e. the integral of  $H(x_0, t_0; \cdot, t)$  at all times t prior to  $t_0$  is equal to one. Note that for the ordinary heat kernel of a compact smooth Ricci flow, the constancy of the integral is easily shown by a computation using integration by part. Moreover, with the decay estimate, we can establish some standard properties of the heat kernel as of the ordinary ones for compact Ricci flows. For example, we obtain the symmetry between the heat and adjoint heat kernels, and a semigroup property of them. As an application of the heat kernel, we generalize Perelman's pseudolocality theorem to singular Ricci flow in Section 4.5.

In Section 4.6, we define the generalized singular Ricci flow, and prove Theorem 4.1.1 and 4.1.2. The proofs depend on a compactness theorem, which states that assuming there is a uniform distance-dependent canonical neighborhood assumption in a sequence of pointed singular Ricci flows, then a subsequence converges smoothly to a semi-generalized singular Ricci flow. The compactness theorem can be proved by first taking a Gromov-Hausdorff limit, and showing that the convergence is smooth on the subset of points which are limits of points with bounded curvature. This induces a semi-generalized singular Ricci flow. To prove Theorem 4.1.2, by applying the compactness theorem, we get a semi-generalized singular Ricci flow in which the base point  $x_0$  survives until its curvature goes unbounded. Then a generalized singular Ricci flow is obtained by varying the base points and gluing up all the corresponding semi-generalized singular Ricci flows.

In Section 4.7 we prove Theorem 4.1.3. First, by a maximum principle argument, we show in Lemma 4.7.2 that the generalized singular Ricci flow  $\mathcal{M}$  preserves the non-negativity of Ricci curvature. Suppose the curvature blows up in a ball of finite radius. Then by the canonical neighborhood assumption, we can show that the curvature blow-up is due to the asymptotic formation of a cone-like point. Doing a further rescaling at this cone-like point, we obtain a Ricci flow solution whose final time-slice is a part of a non-flat metric cone, which is impossible. So  $\mathcal{M}$  is in fact a non-singular Ricci flow spacetime with complete time-slices. Restricting the spacetime on M, we obtain a smooth Ricci flow.

## 4.2 Preparatory results

In this section we prove some technical lemmas that will be used later. First, in Lemma 4.2.1-4.2.3, we study manifolds that are 0-complete and satisfy a canonical neighborhood assumption at scales depending on the distance to a base point  $x_0$ . We show for such manifolds that any metric ball of a fixed radius centered at  $x_0$  is uniformly totally bounded (Lemma 4.2.1), and for any point  $x \in M$ , there exists a minimizing geodesic from  $x_0$  to x (Lemma 4.2.2).

Second, we show in Lemma 4.2.4 that for a Ricci flow spacetime with some appropriate canonical neighborhood assumption, the closeness of a time-slice to a  $\kappa$ -solution implies the closeness in a parabolic region. As a consequence, Lemma 4.2.5 shows that a blow-up sequence in a singular Ricci flow converges to a  $\kappa$ -solution defined from  $-\infty$  to its maximal existence time.

**Lemma 4.2.1.** (Metric balls are uniformly totally bounded) Let  $(M, g, x_0)$  be a 3 dimensional connected Riemannian manifold,  $x_0 \in M$ . Suppose M is 0-complete and 1-positive. Suppose for any  $A, \epsilon_{can} > 0$ , there are  $r(A, \epsilon_{can}), \kappa(A) > 0$  such that the  $\epsilon_{can}$ -canonical neighborhood assumption and the  $\kappa(A)$ -non-collapsing assumption hold at scales less than  $r(A, \epsilon_{can})$  on  $B_g(x_0, A)$ .

Then for any given  $A, \epsilon > 0$ , there exist  $V(A), N(A, \epsilon) > 0$  such that  $vol(B_g(x_0, A)) \le V(A)$ , and the number of elements in any  $\epsilon$ -separating subset of  $B_g(x_0, A)$  is bounded above by  $N(A, \epsilon)$ .

*Proof.* Fix some small  $\delta > 0$  and let  $\epsilon_{can}(\delta), C_0(\delta) > 0$  be from Lemma 2.2.6. Let  $\eta > 0$  be from Lemma 2.2.5. Let  $r_0 = \frac{1}{7\eta} \cdot \min\{r(A+1, \epsilon_{can}), \frac{1}{6}\}.$ 

We claim that there exists a universal constant  $C_1 > 0$  such that  $vol(B_g(x, 3r_0)) \leq C_1$ for all  $x \in B_g(x_0, A)$ . In fact, suppose first that  $\rho(x) < 4\eta r_0$ , then by Lemma 2.2.5 we get  $\rho < 7\eta r_0$  on  $B_g(x, 3r_0)$ . By the assumption of  $r_0$ , we see that  $B_g(x, 3r_0)$  is contained in some  $\delta$ -tube or capped  $\delta$ -tube with diameter less than 1, which has volume less than  $C_1$ . So the claim holds. Next, suppose  $\rho(x) \geq 4\eta r_0$ , then by Lemma 2.2.5 we get  $\rho \geq \eta r_0$  on  $B_g(x, 3r_0)$ . So the claim follows from the Bishop-Gromov volume comparison. Now suppose by induction that for some  $k \in \mathbb{N}$  with  $kr_0 \leq A$ , there exist  $C_k(A) > 0$  and  $N_k(A, \epsilon) \in \mathbb{N}_+$  such that the following holds:

 $\mathcal{A}(\mathbf{k}): vol(B_g(x_0, kr_0)) \leq C_k;$ 

 $\mathcal{B}(\mathbf{k})$ : For any  $\epsilon \leq r_0$ , an  $\epsilon$ -separating subset in  $B_g(x_0, (k-1)r_0)$  has at most  $N_k$  elements.

To show  $\mathcal{A}(k+1)$ , consider a maximal  $r_0$ -separating subset  $\{y_j\}$  in  $B_g(x_0, (k-1)r_0)$ . Then  $B_g(x_0, (k-1)r_0)$  is covered by the union of all  $B_g(y_j, r_0)$ , and by the triangle inequality we get

$$B_g(x_0, (k+1)r_0) \subset \bigcup_j B_g(y_j, 3r_0).$$
(4.2.1)

So  $\mathcal{A}(k+1)$  follows from the above claim and  $\mathcal{B}(k)$ . It remains to establish  $\mathcal{B}(k+1)$ .

Let  $\{x_j\}_{j=1}^m$  be an  $\epsilon$ -separating set in  $B_g(x_0, kr_0)$ . First, by the non-collapsing assumption and  $\mathcal{A}(k+1)$  we see that the number of  $x_j$  with  $\rho(x_j) \geq (2C_0)^{-1}\epsilon$  is bounded above in terms of  $A, \epsilon$ . So we may assume  $\rho(x_j) < (2C_0)^{-1}\epsilon$  for all j. Then by  $\mathcal{A}(k+1)$  and Lemma 2.2.8, we may further assume that all  $x_j$  are contained in a single  $\delta$ -tube or capped  $\delta$ -tube  $V \subset B_g(x_0, (k+1)r_0)$ .

Pick a point  $y \in \partial V$ , we can arrange the order of  $\{x_j\}_{j=1}^m$  in a way such that  $d_V(y, x_{j+1}) \ge d_V(y, x_j)$  for each  $j \le m - 1$ . Here  $d_V$  denotes the length metric in V induced by g. We claim that each  $x_j, j \le m - 1$ , is the center of a  $\delta$ -neck. Otherwise,  $x_j$  is the center of a  $\delta$ -cap  $\mathcal{C} \subset V$ . By Lemma 2.2.6 we have diam $(\mathcal{C}) \le C_0 \rho(x_j) \le \epsilon/2$ . Since  $d_V(x_j, x_{j+1}) \ge \epsilon$ , we get  $x_{j+1} \in V - \mathcal{C}$ , and  $x_{j+1}$  is the center of a  $\delta$ -neck. Connecting y with  $x_j$  by a minimizing geodesic, then it must intersect the central sphere at  $x_{j+1}$ , which has diameter less than  $10(2C_0)^{-1}\epsilon < \epsilon/2$ . So it is easy to see  $d_V(y, x_{j+1}) < d_V(y, x_j)$ , a contradiction.

So by the triangle inequality we get

$$d_V(y, x_{j+1}) \ge d_V(y, x_j) + \epsilon - 2 \cdot 10 \cdot (2C_0)^{-1} \epsilon \ge d_V(y, x_j) + \epsilon/2, \tag{4.2.2}$$

for all  $j \leq m - 1$ . In particular, this implies

$$(m-1)\epsilon/2 \le d_V(x_m, y) \le \operatorname{diam}(V) \le 2(k+1)r_0,$$
 (4.2.3)

and hence  $m \leq 4(k+1)r_0\epsilon^{-1} + 1$ . This established  $\mathcal{B}(k+1)$ .

**Lemma 4.2.2.** Under the same assumptions as Lemma 4.2.1. Then for any  $x \in M$ , there exists a minimizing geodesic connecting x to  $x_0$ .

Proof. By Lemma 4.2.1 we have  $vol(B_g(x_0, A))$  is bounded above, so by Lemma 2.2.5 it is easy to see that |Rm| is a proper function restricted on  $\overline{B_g(x_0, A)}$  for all A > 0. Suppose  $d = d_g(x_0, x) > 0$ . Fix a sufficiently small number  $\delta > 0$ , and let  $\epsilon_{can} = \epsilon_{can}(\delta), C_0 = C_0(\delta)$ be from Lemma 2.2.6. Let  $r_0 = \min\{C_0^{-1}\rho(x_0), C_0^{-1}\rho(x), r(d+2, \epsilon_{can}), 1\}$ . Then by Lemma

2.2.8 and Lemma 4.2.1, all points in  $B_g(x_0, d+1)$  with  $\rho \leq r_0$  are contained in the union of a finite collection S of disjoint  $\delta$ -tubes and capped  $\delta$ -tubes in  $B_q(x_0, d+2)$ .

For each  $i \in \mathbb{N}$ , let  $\gamma_i : [0, d] \to M$  be a smooth curve joining  $x_0$  and x with constant speed, such that the length of  $\gamma_i$  satisfies  $L(\gamma_i) < d + \frac{1}{i}$ . So  $\gamma_i \subset B_g(x_0, d+1)$ . We claim that the curvature on  $\gamma_i$  is uniformly bounded for all i. Suppose not, we may assume there is a sequence of points  $x_i \in \gamma_i$  such that  $\rho(x_i) \to 0$  as  $i \to \infty$ . By the finiteness of S we may also assume there is some  $\mathcal{T} \in S$  that contains all  $x_i$ . Then  $\mathcal{T}$  must be a  $\delta$ -tube with curvature blowing up in one end. Taking a point  $y \in \mathcal{T}$  such that  $\rho(y) < \frac{1}{2}\min\{\rho(x_0), \rho(x)\}$ . Then for all large  $i, \gamma_i$  passes through the  $\delta$ -neck centered at y at least twice, which contradicts the almost minimality of  $\gamma_i$ . So the claim holds. Therefore, by the properness of |Rm|, there is a compact set  $K \subset M$  such that  $\gamma_i \subset K$  for all i.

Since  $|\gamma'_i| = \frac{L(\gamma_i)}{d} \to 1$ , it follows that  $\gamma_i$ 's are uniformly Lipschiz-continuous on [0, d]. Since  $\gamma_i$ 's are equicontinuous and map into a compact set of M, the Arzela-Ascoli Lemma applies. So by passing to a subsequence, we may assume that  $\gamma_i$  uniformly converges to some continuous curve  $\gamma_{\infty} : [0, d] \to M$ . Since  $\int_0^d |\gamma'_i|^2 dt = \frac{L(\gamma_i)^2}{d} \leq 4d$ , we can apply weak compactness to the sequence  $\{\gamma_i\}$ . By passing to a subsequence, we may assume  $\gamma_i$  weakly converges to  $\gamma_{\infty}$  in  $W^{1,2}$ .

Let  $E(\gamma) = \int_0^d |\gamma'(t)|^2 dt$  be the energy function on all  $W^{1,2}$ -path connecting  $x_0$  and x. Then by Cauchy-Schwarz inequality we have

$$E(\gamma) = \int_0^d |\gamma'(t)|^2 dt \ge \frac{(\int_0^d |\gamma'|)^2}{d} = \frac{L(\gamma)^2}{d} \ge d.$$
(4.2.4)

By the weak semi-continuity of the *E*-energy, it follows that the  $W^{1,2}$ -path  $\gamma_{\infty}$  has energy  $E(\gamma_{\infty}) \leq d$ . So  $\gamma_{\infty}$  minimizes the energy *E* in  $W^{1,2}$ . Therefore,  $\gamma_{\infty}$  is a smooth solution to the geodesic equation, and hence it is a minimizing geodesic.

The next lemma says that if a ball is scathed, then we can find a minimizing geodesic in the ball along which the curvature blows up, and it is covered by  $\delta$ -necks.

**Lemma 4.2.3.** (Minimal geodesic covered by  $\delta$ -necks) Under the same assumptions as Lemma 4.2.1. Let  $\delta > 0$ . Suppose  $\inf_{B_g(x_0,A)} \rho = 0$  for some A > 0. Then there exists a minimizing geodesic  $\gamma : [0,1) \to B_g(x_0,A)$  such that  $R(\gamma(s)) \to \infty$  as  $s \to 1$ , and  $\gamma(s)$  is the center of a  $\delta$ -neck for all s close to 1.

Proof. Let  $x_i \in B_g(x_0, A)$  be a sequence of points such that  $R(x_i) \to \infty$  as  $i \to \infty$ . Since by Lemma 4.2.1 the ball  $B_g(x_0, A)$  is totally bounded, we may assume by passing to a subsequence that  $\{x_i\}$  is Cauchy. So there is a  $\delta$ -tube  $\mathcal{T}$ , which blows up at one end, that contains  $x_i$  for all large *i*. By Lemma 4.2.2, there exists  $\gamma_i : [0, 1] \to M$ , which is the minimizing geodesic connecting  $x_0$  and  $x_i$ . Noting that  $\gamma_i$  passes through any  $\delta$ -neck in  $\mathcal{T}$  at most once, after passing to a subsequence,  $\gamma_i$  converges to a minimizing geodesic  $\gamma : [0, 1) \to M$ . Moreover, by the minimality of  $\gamma$ ,  $\gamma(s)$  is the center of a  $\delta$ -neck for s close enough to 1.

The following lemma shows that for a Ricci flow spacetime satisfying some appropriate canonical neighborhood assumption, suppose a time-slice is close enough to that of a  $\kappa$ -solution, then a parabolic region of a certain size is close to that in the  $\kappa$ -solution.

**Lemma 4.2.4.** (Time-slice closeness implies spacetime closeness) Let  $(M_{\infty}, g_{\infty}(t), x_{\infty})$  be a  $\kappa$ -solution,  $t \in (-\infty, T_{\max})$ , where  $T_{\max}$  is the maximal existence time. For any  $\delta > 0$ , there exists  $\epsilon > 0$  such that the following holds:

Let  $(\mathcal{M}, g(t))$  be a Ricci flow spacetime,  $x_0 \in \mathcal{M}$ ,  $t_0 := \mathfrak{t}(x_0) > 0$ ,  $\rho(x_0) = 1$ . Suppose the  $\epsilon$ -canonical neighborhood assumption holds at scales  $(0, 2\sqrt{\eta\delta^{-1}})$ , where  $\eta$  is from Lemma 2.2.5. Suppose also that  $(\mathcal{M}_{t_0}, x_0)$  is  $\epsilon$ -close to  $(M_{\infty}, g_{\infty}(0), x_{\infty})$ . Then  $(\mathcal{M}, g(t + t_0), x_0)$  is  $\delta$ -close to  $(M_{\infty}, g_{\infty}(t), x_{\infty})$  on the time interval  $[-\delta^{-1}, \min\{\delta^{-1}, T_{\max} - \delta\}]$ .

Proof. Suppose the assertion does not hold, then there is a sequence of spacetimes  $(\mathcal{M}_i, g_i(t))$ ,  $x_{0i} \in \mathcal{M}_i$ ,  $\mathfrak{t}(x_{0i}) = t_{0i} > 0$ , and a sequence  $\epsilon_i > 0$  with  $\lim_{i\to\infty} \epsilon_i = 0$ , such that the assumptions are satisfied for each *i*, but the conclusion fails.

Let  $-a^*, b^*$  be the infimum and supremum of  $s_1, s_2 \in [-2\delta^{-1}, \min\{2\delta^{-1}, T_{\max} - \delta/2\}]$ , respectively, such that there exists C (may depend on  $s_1, s_2$ ) such that  $|\text{Rm}| \leq C$  in  $\bigcup_{t \in [t_{0i}-s_1, t_{0i}+s_2]} (B_{t_{0i}}(x_{0i}, d))(t)$  for all d > 0 and sufficiently large i. Then by the gradient estimates we have  $a^*, b^* > 0$ . So by passing to a subsequence, we may assume  $(\mathcal{M}_i, g_i(t+t_{0i}), x_{0i})$ converges to a smooth complete Ricci flow  $(\widehat{\mathcal{M}}, \widehat{g}(t), \widehat{x}), t \in (-a^*, b^*)$ , which has bounded curvature in any compact subinterval in  $(-a^*, b^*)$ .

Note that  $(\widehat{M}, \widehat{g}(0), \widehat{x})$  is isometric to  $(M_{\infty}, g_{\infty}(0), x_{\infty})$ , and each time-slice of  $(\widehat{M}, \widehat{g}(t))$  is a time-slice of a  $\kappa$ -solution, it is easy to see that the flow  $(\widehat{M}, \widehat{g}(t), \widehat{x})$  is isometric to  $(M_{\infty}, g_{\infty}(t), x_{\infty})$  for all  $t \in (-a^*, b^*)$ .

In particular,  $(M, \hat{g}(t), \hat{x})$  extends to a complete Ricci flow with bounded curvature on  $[-a^*, b^*]$ . Applying the gradient estimates in  $(\mathcal{M}_i, g_i(t + t_{0i}), x_{0i})$  at times t close to  $-a^*$  and  $b^*$  we get  $a^* = 2\delta^{-1}$  and  $b^* = \min\{2\delta^{-1}, T_{\max} - \delta/2\}$ . So  $(\mathcal{M}_i, g_i(t + t_{0i}), x_{0i})$  is  $\delta$ -close to  $(M_{\infty}, g_{\infty}(t), x_{\infty})$  on  $[-\delta^{-1}, \min\{\delta^{-1}, T_{\max} - \delta\}]$  for sufficiently large i, which is a contradiction.

**Lemma 4.2.5.** (Blow-up sequence converges to a  $\kappa$ -solution) Let  $(\mathcal{M}_i, g_i(t))$  be a sequence of singular Ricci flows with normalized initial condition,  $x_i \in \mathcal{M}_i$ , with  $\sup_i \mathfrak{t}(x_i) < \infty$  and  $\lim_{i\to\infty} \rho(x_i) = 0$ . Let  $\widetilde{g}_i(t) := \rho^{-2}(x_i)g(\rho^2(x_i)t + \mathfrak{t}(x_i))$ . Then a subsequence  $(\mathcal{M}_{i_k}, \widetilde{g}_{i_k}(t), x_{i_k})$  converges to a  $\kappa$ -solution on  $(-\infty, T_{\max})$ , where  $T_{\max} \in (0, \infty]$  is the maximal existence time of the  $\kappa$ -solution.

*Proof.* Let  $T = \sup_i \mathfrak{t}(x_i)$ . Since  $\lim_{i\to\infty} \rho(x_i) = 0$ , there are sequences  $\epsilon_i, \delta_i > 0$  such that  $\lim_{i\to\infty} \epsilon_i = \lim_{i\to\infty} \delta_i = 0$ , such that  $2\sqrt{\eta \delta_i^{-1}}\rho(x_i) < \overline{r}_{\epsilon_i}(T+1)$ , where  $\overline{r}_{\epsilon_i} : [0,\infty) \to [0,\infty)$  is the function in Lemma 2.2.10.

In particular, the  $\epsilon_i$ -canonical neighborhood assumption holds at  $x_i$ . By passing to a subsequence we may assume that  $(\mathcal{M}_i, g_i(t), x_i)$  is  $\epsilon_i$ -close to the time-0-slice of some  $\kappa$ -solution  $(M_{\infty}, g_{\infty}(t), x_{\infty})$ . So we can apply Lemma 4.2.4 and deduce that  $(\mathcal{M}, g_i(t), x_i)$  is  $\delta_i$ -close to  $(M_{\infty}, g_{\infty}(t), x_{\infty})$  on the interval  $[-\delta_i^{-1}, \min\{\delta_i^{-1}, T_{\max} - \delta_i\}]$ . So the conclusion follows by letting  $i \to \infty$ .

## 4.3 Canonical neighborhood theorem

The main results in this section are a canonical neighborhood theorem (Proposition 4.3.1) for singular Ricci flows, and a bounded curvature at bounded distance theorem by reduced volume (Theorem 4.3.2).

Recall that Perelman proved a canonical neighborhood theorem for compact smooth Ricci flows [43, Theorem 26.2], which says that assuming the Ricci flow has normalized initial condition, then for any T > 0 there exists  $r(T) \ge 0$  such that the canonical neighborhood assumption holds in  $\mathcal{M}_{t \le T}$  at scales less than r(T).

He also proved a local version of the theorem [43, Proposition 85.1], in which he assumed the curvature is bounded in a backward parabolic neighborhood of a point  $x_0$ ,  $\mathfrak{t}(x_0) = t_0$ , and showed that for all A > 0 there exists r(A) > 0, such that the canonical neighborhood assumption holds in  $B_{t_0}(x_0, A)$  at scales less than r(A).

The following proposition extends the local theorem to singular Ricci flows.

**Proposition 4.3.1.** (Canonical neighborhood theorem) For any A > 0,  $\epsilon > 0$ , there are constants  $\kappa(A), r(A, \epsilon), \overline{r}(A), K(A) > 0$ , such that the following holds: Let  $\mathcal{M}$  be a singular Ricci flow,  $x_0 \in \mathcal{M}$ ,  $\mathfrak{t}(x_0) = t_0 > 0$ . Suppose for some  $r_0 > 0$  with  $2r_0^2 < t_0$  the following holds:

- 1.  $\mathcal{M}$  is unscathed on a parabolic neighborhood  $P(x_0, r_0, -r_0^2)$ .
- 2.  $|\operatorname{Rm}| \le r_0^{-2}$  on  $P(x_0, r_0, -r_0^2)$ .
- 3.  $vol(B_{t_0}(x_0, r_0)) \ge A^{-1}r_0^3$ .

Then

(a) The solution is  $\kappa$ -non-collapsed at scales less than  $r_0$  in  $B_{t_0}(x_0, Ar_0)$ .

- (b) The  $\epsilon$ -canonical neighborhood assumption holds in  $B_{t_0}(x_0, Ar_0)$  at scales less than  $rr_0$ .
- (c) If  $r_0 \leq \overline{r}\sqrt{t_0}$  then  $|\text{Rm}| \leq Kr_0^{-2}$  in  $B_{t_0}(x_0, Ar_0)$ .

As an application of Proposition 4.3.1, as well as other results by Perelman, we can generalize his bounded curvature at bounded distance theorem by using the reduced volume:

**Theorem 4.3.2.** (Bounded curvature at bounded distance by reduced volume) For any  $A, \kappa > 0$ , there exist  $\varphi(A, \kappa), K(A, \kappa) > 0$  such that the following holds: Let  $\mathcal{M}$  be a singular Ricci flow,  $x_0 \in \mathcal{M}, t_0 := \mathfrak{t}(x_0)$ . Suppose the reduced volume  $\tilde{V}_{x_0}(1) \geq \kappa$ , and  $\mathcal{M}_{t \geq t_0-1}$  is  $\varphi$ -positive.

If 
$$|\text{Rm}|(x_0) \le 1$$
, then  $|\text{Rm}| \le K$  in  $B_{t_0}(x_0, A)$ .

In the theorem,  $\tilde{V}_{x_0}(1)$  is the reduced volume at  $\tau = 1$ , for the base point  $x_0$ . It is defined by

$$\tilde{V}_{x_0}(\tau) = \int_{\mathcal{M}_{t_0-\tau}} \tau^{-\frac{3}{2}} e^{-\ell_{x_0}(x)} d_{t_0-\tau} x.$$
(4.3.1)

To prove Proposition 4.3.1 and Theorem 4.3.2, we first prove some results in  $\mathcal{L}$ -geometry for singular Ricci flows.

**Definition 4.3.3.** The  $\mathcal{L}_+$ -length of an admissible curve  $\gamma : [t_0 - \tau, t_0] \to \mathcal{M}$  is

$$\mathcal{L}_{+}(\gamma) = \int_{t_0-\tau}^{t_0} \sqrt{t_0 - t} (R_{+}(\gamma(t)) + |\gamma'(t)|^2) dt.$$
(4.3.2)

**Lemma 4.3.4.** Given constants T, E and  $\Lambda > 0$ , there exists  $r = r(\Lambda, T, E)$  such that the following holds. Let  $\mathcal{M}$  be a singular Ricci flow with normalized initial condition. Suppose  $\gamma : [a, b] \to \mathcal{M}$  is a smooth admissible curve with  $b \leq T$ . Suppose  $b - a \geq E$ , and  $\rho(\gamma(a)) \leq r$ .

Then 
$$\int_a^b R_+(\gamma(t)) + |\gamma'(t)|^2 dt > \Lambda$$

Proof. Suppose for some  $\Lambda, T, E > 0$ , the conclusion does not hold, then we can find a sequence of singular Ricci flows  $(\mathcal{M}_k, g_k(t))$  and a sequence of smooth curves  $\gamma_k : [a_k, b_k] \to \mathcal{M}_k$  satisfying the assumptions in the theorem. In particular, we have  $\rho(\gamma_k(a_k)) \leq r_k$ , and  $r_k \to 0$  as  $k \to \infty$ , but

$$\int_{a_k}^{b_k} (R_+(\gamma_k(t)) + |\gamma'_k(t)|^2) \, dt \le \Lambda.$$
(4.3.3)

We rescale each  $(\mathcal{M}_k, g_k(t), \gamma_k(a_k))$  by  $\rho_k^{-2} := \rho^{-2}(\gamma_k(a_k))$  and then shift time  $a_k$  to 0, to obtain a sequence of Ricci flow spacetimes  $(\tilde{\mathcal{M}}_k, \tilde{g}_k(t), \gamma_k(a_k))$  defined on  $[0, \infty)$ . Then  $\gamma_k : [0, (b_k - a_k)\rho_k^{-2}] \to \tilde{\mathcal{M}}_k$  is an admissible curve and  $(b_k - a_k)\rho_k^{-2} \to \infty$  as  $k \to \infty$ . Note that (4.3.3) is invariant under rescaling. Applying Lemma 4.2.5 and passing to a subsequence we may assume that  $(\tilde{\mathcal{M}}_k, \tilde{g}_k(t), \gamma_k(a_k))$  converges to a  $\kappa$ -solution  $(M_\infty, g_\infty(t), x_\infty)$  on  $[0, T_{\max})$ , where  $T_{\max} \in (0, \infty]$  is the maximal existence time. So by [8],  $(M_{\infty}, g_{\infty}(t))$  is either a Bryant soliton [8], or has finite extinction time.

Suppose first that  $(M_{\infty}, g_{\infty}(t))$  is a Bryant soliton. Let  $\mathcal{M}_{\infty}$  denote the Ricci flow spacetime associated to it. Fix a large A > 0 and let  $\mathcal{P}_A := \bigcup_{t \in [0, A^{3/2}]} B_t(x_{\infty}, A)$ . Then for large k, there exists a time-preserving diffeomorphism  $\phi_k : U_k \to V_k$ , with  $\phi_k(x_{\infty}) = \gamma_k(a_k)$ , where  $U_k$  and  $V_k$  are open subsets of  $\mathcal{M}_{\infty}$  and  $\tilde{\mathcal{M}}_k$  respectively, such that given any compact subset  $K \subset \mathcal{M}_{\infty}$  and  $\delta > 0$ , we have  $K \subset U_k$  for all large k, and  $\|\phi_k^* G_k - G_{\infty}\|_{C^{[\delta^{-1}]}(K,G_{\infty})}$ , where  $G_k$  and  $G_{\infty}$  are spacetime metrics of  $\tilde{\mathcal{M}}_k$  and  $\mathcal{M}_{\infty}$  respectively. So we have  $\mathcal{P}_A \subset U_k$  for all large k. Let  $\hat{\gamma}_k \subset U_k$  be the image of  $\gamma_k|_{V_k}$  under  $\phi_k^{-1}$ .

Since  $(b_k - a_k)\rho_k^{-2} \to \infty$  as  $k \to \infty$ , we see that  $\gamma_k$  must exit  $\phi_k(\mathcal{P}_A)$  at some time  $T_k \in [0, A^{3/2}]$ , and accordingly  $\widehat{\gamma}_k$  exits  $\mathcal{P}_A$  at the time  $\widehat{T}_k \in [0, A^{3/2}]$ . Then for sufficiently large k, we have

$$\int_{0}^{T_{k}} |\gamma_{k}'(t)|^{2} dt \geq \frac{1}{2} \int_{0}^{\widehat{T}_{k}} |\widehat{\gamma}_{k}'(t)|^{2} dt,$$

$$\int_{0}^{T_{k}} R(\gamma_{k}(t)) dt \geq \frac{1}{2} \int_{0}^{\widehat{T}_{k}} R(\widehat{\gamma}_{k}(t)) dt.$$
(4.3.4)

Suppose  $T_k < A^{3/2}$ . Since  $\operatorname{Ric} \geq 0$ , we have  $\frac{\partial}{\partial t}g_{\infty}(t) \leq 0$  for all  $t \geq 0$ . So  $|\widehat{\gamma}'_k(t)|_{g_{\infty}(t)} \geq |\widehat{\gamma}'_k(t)|_{g_{\infty}(T_k)}$  for all  $t \in [0, T_k]$ , and hence

$$\int_{0}^{T_{k}} |\widehat{\gamma}_{k}'(t)|^{2} dt \ge \int_{0}^{T_{k}} |\widehat{\gamma}_{k}'(t)|_{T_{k}}^{2} dt \ge \frac{d_{T_{k}}^{2}(\widehat{\gamma}_{k}(0), \widehat{\gamma}_{k}(T_{k}))}{T_{k}} \ge A^{1/2}.$$
(4.3.5)

Otherwise, we have  $T_k = A^{3/2}$ , and  $\widehat{\gamma}_k(t) \in B_t((\widehat{\gamma}_k(0))(t), A)$  for all  $t \in [0, A^{3/2}]$ . Since  $(M_{\infty}, g_{\infty}(t))$  is a Bryant soliton, we have  $R(\widehat{\gamma}_k(t)) \geq \frac{C}{A}$ , where C is a constant depending only on the curvature of the tip. So we have

$$\int_{0}^{A^{3/2}} R(\widehat{\gamma}_{k}(t)) dt \ge \int_{0}^{A^{3/2}} \frac{C}{A} dt = CA^{1/2}.$$
(4.3.6)

In both cases, taking A sufficiently large, it follows by (4.3.4) that

$$\int_{0}^{T_{k}} (R(\gamma_{k}(t)) + |\gamma_{k}'|^{2}) dt > \Lambda, \qquad (4.3.7)$$

a contradiction to (4.3.3).

Now suppose  $(M_{\infty}, g_{\infty}(t))$  has a finite extinction time  $T_{\infty} < \infty$ . Let  $\theta \in (0, T_{\infty})$  and consider  $\mathcal{P}_A := \bigcup_{t=0}^{\theta} B_t(x_{\infty}, A)$ . Let  $T_k$  and  $\widehat{T}_k$  be defined as above. Then if  $\widehat{T}_k < \theta$ , then (4.3.5) holds. Otherwise, since the scalar curvature blows up at the rate of  $(T_{\infty} - t)^{-1}$  when the time goes up to  $T_{\infty}$ , we have

$$\int_0^\theta R(\widehat{\gamma}_k(t))dt \ge \int_0^\theta \frac{C}{T_\infty - t}dt = -C\log(T - \theta).$$
(4.3.8)

By taking  $\theta$  sufficiently close to  $T_{\infty}$  and A sufficiently large, we get a contradiction.

The following lemma says that an admissible curve that contains a point of large curvature must have large  $\mathcal{L}_+$ -length.

**Lemma 4.3.5.** For all  $\Lambda < \infty, \overline{r}, T > 0$ , there is a constant  $\delta = \delta(\Lambda, \overline{r}, T)$  with the following property:

Let  $\mathcal{M}$  be a singular Ricci flow with normalized initial condition, and  $x_0 \in \mathcal{M}_{t_0}$  with  $0 < t_0 \leq T$ . Suppose  $r_0 \geq \overline{r}$ , and  $P(x_0, r_0, -r_0^2)$  is unscathed, and  $|\text{Rm}| \leq r_0^{-2}$  on  $P(x_0, r_0, -r_0^2)$ . Suppose also  $\gamma$ :  $[t_1, t_0] \rightarrow \mathcal{M}$  is an admissible curve ending at  $(x_0, t_0)$ , and there exists  $t \in [t_1, t_0]$  such that  $\rho(\gamma(t)) < \delta$ .

Then  $\mathcal{L}_+(\gamma) > \Lambda$ .

*Proof.* First, let  $\Delta t = \frac{1}{4} 10^{-4} \overline{r}^4 \Lambda^{-2}$ . By taking  $\delta < \overline{r}$ , we see that  $\gamma$  must exit  $P(x_0, r_0, -r_0^2)$  at some time  $\tilde{t}$ . First, suppose  $\tilde{t} > t_0 - \Delta t$ . Then by the Schwarz inequality we get

$$\int_{\tilde{t}}^{t_0} \sqrt{t_0 - s} |\gamma'(s)|^2 ds \ge \left( \int_{\tilde{t}}^{t_0} |\gamma'(s)| ds \right)^2 \left( \int_{\tilde{t}}^{t_0} (t_0 - s)^{-1/2} ds \right)^{-1} \\\ge \frac{1}{2} 10^{-2} r_0^2 (\Delta t)^{-1/2} > \Lambda,$$
(4.3.9)

where the factor  $10^{-2}$  comes from the distance distortion on  $P(x_0, r_0, -r_0^2)$ .

So now we may assume that  $\gamma$  exits  $P(x_0, r_0, -r_0^2)$  at a time  $\tilde{t} \leq t_0 - \Delta t$ . Then the conclusion follows immediately from Lemma 4.3.4.

Proof of Proposition 4.3.1. Under a suitable rescaling, we may assume without loss of generality that  $\mathcal{M}$  has normalized initial condition. Note by Lemma 4.3.5 and the properness of scalar curvature from [44, Theorem 1.3], a minimizing sequence of admissible curves between any two points converges to a smooth minimizing  $\mathcal{L}$ -geodesic. Now the rest of proof for part (a) is the same as [43, Proposition 85.1(a)].

For part (b), suppose that for some A > 0 the claim is not true. Then there is a sequence of singular Ricci flows  $\mathcal{M}_k$  which provide a counterexample. In particular, there exists  $x_k \in B_{t_{0k}}(x_{0k}, Ar_{0k})$  with  $\rho(x_k) \leq r_k r_{0k}$  but at which the  $\epsilon$ -canonical neighborhood assumption does not hold, where  $r_k \to 0$  as  $k \to \infty$ .

Omitting the subscripts for a moment, by Lemma 4.2.5 we can apply a point-picking and find points  $\overline{x} \in B_{\overline{t}}(x_0, 2Ar_0)$ ,  $\overline{t} \in [t_0 - r_0^2/2, t_0]$  with  $\overline{\rho} := \rho(\overline{x}, \overline{t}) \leq rr_0$  satisfying the following: the  $\epsilon$ -canonical neighborhood assumption does not hold at  $(\overline{x}, \overline{t})$ , but it holds at all points in  $\overline{P}$  with  $\rho \leq \overline{\rho}/2$ , where

$$\overline{P} = \{ x \in \mathcal{M}_t : d_t(x_0(t), x) \le d_{\overline{t}}(x_0(\overline{t}), \overline{x}) + r^{-1}\overline{\rho}, t \in [\overline{t} - \frac{1}{4}r^{-2}\overline{\rho}^2, \overline{t}] \}.$$
(4.3.10)

The rest of proof is the same as [43, Prop 85.1(b)], in which we can extract a convergent subsequence of  $(\overline{P}_k, g_k(t), \overline{x}_k)$  that converges to a  $\kappa$ -solution. Then this contradicts the assumption of  $\overline{x}_k$  for large k, and thus proves part (b).

Part (c) follows from (b) in the same way as [43, Prop 85.1(c)].

The following lemma is a corollary of Proposition 4.3.1(c). Given the curvature and reduced volume bound at a single point, it provides curvature bound in a backward parabolic neighborhood of this point.

**Lemma 4.3.6.** For any  $\kappa > 0$ , there exists  $r(\kappa) > 0$  such that the following holds: Let  $\mathcal{M}$  be a singular Ricci flow,  $x_0 \in \mathcal{M}$ ,  $\mathfrak{t}(x_0) = t_0$ . Suppose the reduced volume  $\tilde{V}_{x_0}(1) \geq \kappa$ , and  $\mathcal{M}_{t \geq t_0-1}$  is 1-positive.

If  $|\text{Rm}|(x_0) \le 1$ , then  $|\text{Rm}|(x) \le r^{-2}$  for all  $x \in P(x_0, r, -r^2)$ .

*Proof.* We will first show that  $|\operatorname{Rm}|(x) \leq r^{-2}$  for all  $x \in B_{t_0}(x_0, r)$ . Then the assertion in the theorem follows immediately from this by [43, Theorem 54.2], which gives upper bound on curvature at earlier smaller balls, assuming lower bounds for the volume and curvature in a ball.

For any  $x \in \mathcal{M}$ , put  $\overline{\rho}(x) = \sup\{r > 0 : |\operatorname{Rm}|(y) \leq r^{-2} \text{ for all } y \in B_{\mathfrak{t}(x)}(x,r)\}$ . Suppose the assertion is not true. Then there is a sequence of singular Ricci flows  $\mathcal{M}_i$  and points  $x_{0i} \in \mathcal{M}_i$ ,  $\mathfrak{t}(x_{0i}) = t_{0i}$ , that satisfy the assumptions, but  $\lim_{i\to\infty} \overline{\rho}(x_{0i}) = 0$ .

By the reduced volume comparison theorem (see e.g. [43, Lem 78.11]),  $\tilde{V}_{x_0}(1) \geq \kappa$ implies that there exists  $\kappa'(\kappa) > 0$  such that  $\mathcal{M}_i$  is  $\kappa'$ -non-collapsed at  $x_{0i}$  at scales less than 1. Rescale and do a time-shifting to the flows  $(\mathcal{M}_i, x_{0i})$  to get a sequence of new flows, which are still denoted by  $(\mathcal{M}_i, x_{0i})$ , such that in the new flows we have  $\overline{\rho}(x_{0i}) = 1$  and  $\mathfrak{t}(x_{0i}) = 0$ . So  $vol(B_0(x_{0i}, 1)) \geq \kappa' > 0$  for all i.

By [43, Theorem 54.2], we can find  $C(\kappa) > 0$  such that  $|\operatorname{Rm}| \leq C$  in  $P(x_{0i}, C^{-1/2}, -C^{-1})$ . So by applying Proposition 4.3.1(c) and some distance distortion estimates, we can find a smooth Ricci flow  $(U, g_{\infty}(t), x_{\infty})$  (possibly incomplete),  $t \in [-c, 0]$ , for some c > 0, such that there are diffeomorphisms  $\phi_i : U \to \mathcal{M}_i$  such that  $\phi_i(x_{\infty}) = x_{0i}$  and  $\lim_{i\to\infty} \|\phi_i^* g_i(t) - g_{\infty}(t)\|_{C^k(U)} = 0$  for all  $k \in \mathbb{N}$  and  $t \in [-c, 0]$ , and  $B_0(x_{\infty}, 2)$  is relatively compact in U.

By the 1-positive pinching assumption, we see that  $\operatorname{Rm}(x,t) \geq 0$  for all  $x \in U$  and  $t \in [-c, 0]$ . Also, we have  $|\operatorname{Rm}|(x_{\infty}, 0) = 0$ ,  $\overline{\rho}(x_{\infty}, 0) = 1$ , and hence  $|\operatorname{Rm}|(y, 0) = 1$  for some  $y \in U$ . However, this contradicts with the strong maximum principle, see e.g. [55, Theorem 4.18].

Theorem 4.3.2 is a immediate consequence of combining Lemma 4.3.6 and Proposition 4.3.1(c).

## 4.4 heat kernel for singular Ricci flow

Let  $\mathcal{M}$  be a singular Ricci flow. We find a heat kernel H of  $\mathcal{M}$  (Theorem 4.4.1), such that for any  $x_0 \in \mathcal{M}$ ,  $\mathfrak{t}(x_0) = t_0 > 0$ ,  $H(x_0, \cdot)$  is a smooth solution to the conjugate heat equation  $(-\frac{\partial}{\partial t} - \Delta + R)H(x_0, \cdot) = 0$  on  $\mathcal{M}_{t < t_0}$  and it is a  $\delta$ -function at  $x_0$ . We also find an adjoint heat kernel  $H^*$  with similar properties.

A key estimate is in Theorem 4.4.6, where we show that for any integer  $m \ge 1$ ,

$$H(x_0, x)R^m(x) \le C_m \tag{4.4.1}$$

holds for all x outside of a parabolic neighborhood around  $x_0$ , where  $C_m > 0$  depends on m. This indicates that  $H(x_0, \cdot)$  is sufficiently small at points where the curvature is sufficiently large. With this estimate we are able to show that the heat kernel of singular Ricci flow shares many standard properties as the ordinary heat kernel for compact smooth Ricci flows.

For a compact Ricci flow, it is easy to see by an integration by parts computation that the integral of its heat kernel in each time-slice is equal to 1, we show in Corollary 4.4.7 that this is also true for H. Moreover, by applying (4.4.1) we show in Corollary 4.4.9 the symmetry between the heat and adjoint heat kernel, that is,  $H(x,y) = H^*(y,x)$  for all  $x, y \in \mathcal{M}$ ,  $\mathfrak{t}(x) > \mathfrak{t}(y)$ .

### 4.4.1 Construction of the heat kernel

**Theorem 4.4.1.** Let  $\mathcal{M}$  be a singular Ricci flow. For any  $x_0 \in \mathcal{M}$ ,  $t_0 := \mathfrak{t}(x_0) > 0$ , there exists a function  $H(x_0, \cdot) : \mathcal{M}_{t < t_0} \to \mathbb{R}$  which is a smooth solution to the conjugate heat equation  $(-\frac{\partial}{\partial t} - \Delta + R)H(x_0, \cdot) = 0$  and

- 1.  $H(x_0, x) > 0$  for all  $x \in \mathcal{M}(x_0)$ , and  $H(x_0, x) = 0$  otherwise, where  $\mathcal{M}(x_0)$  is the subset of all points that are accessible to  $x_0$ .
- 2.  $\lim_{t \geq t_0} H(x_0, \cdot) = \delta_{x_0}$ , in the sense that

$$\lim_{t \nearrow t_0} \int_{\mathcal{M}_t} H(x_0, x) h(x) d_t x = h(x_0)$$
(4.4.2)

for all  $h \in C_c^0(\mathcal{M})$ .

3. Suppose  $\mathcal{M}$  has normalized initial condition, and for some  $r_0, T > 0$  we have  $|\operatorname{Rm}| \leq r_0^{-2}$  on  $\mathcal{P}_0 := P(x_0, r_0, -r_0^2)$ , and  $t_0 < T$ . Then there exists  $C_0(r_0, T) > 0$  such that  $H(x_0, \cdot) \leq C_0$  on  $\mathcal{M}_{t < t_0} - \mathcal{P}_0$ .

We say H is the heat kernel of  $\mathcal{M}$ . The next theorem gives the existence of the adjoint heat kernel  $H^*$ . With some decay estimates of H at high curvature regions in next subsection, we will show in Corollary 4.4.9 that H is symmetric to  $H^*$  in the sense that H(x, y) = $H^*(y, x)$  for all  $x, y \in \mathcal{M}$  with  $\mathfrak{t}(x) > \mathfrak{t}(y)$ .

**Theorem 4.4.2.** Let  $\mathcal{M}$  be a singular Ricci flow. For any  $x_0 \in \mathcal{M}$ ,  $\mathfrak{t}(x_0) = t_0 \geq 0$ , there exists a function  $H^*(x_0, \cdot) : \mathcal{M}_{t>t_0} \to \mathbb{R}$  which is a smooth solution to the heat equation  $(\frac{\partial}{\partial t} - \Delta)H^*(x_0, \cdot) = 0$  and

- 1.  $H^*(x_0, x) > 0$  for all  $x \in \mathcal{M}_{t>t_0}$  that is accessible to  $x_0$ , and  $H^*(x_0, x) = 0$  otherwise.
- 2.  $\lim_{t \searrow t_0} H^*(x_0, \cdot) = \delta_{x_0}$ , in the sense that

$$\lim_{t \searrow t_0} \int_{\mathcal{M}_t} H^*(x_0, x) h(x) d_t x = h(x_0)$$
(4.4.3)

for all  $h \in C_c^0(\mathcal{M})$ .

3. Suppose  $\mathcal{M}$  has normalized initial condition, and for some  $r_0, T > 0$  we have  $|\operatorname{Rm}| \leq r_0^{-2}$  on  $\mathcal{P}_0 := P(x_0, r_0, r_0^2)$ , and  $t_0 < T$ . Then there exists  $C_0(r_0, T) > 0$  such that  $H^*(x_0, \cdot) \leq C_0$  on  $\mathcal{M}_{t>t_0} - \mathcal{P}_0$ .

For simplicity, we use the following variant of Perelman's Ricci flow with surgery, in which the surgeries are done slightly before singular times (the times where curvature blows up), instead of exactly at them. This Ricci flow with surgery can be obtained with little modification to that of Perelman's. It is also constructed for complete manifold with bounded geometry in [6].

**Definition 4.4.3** (Ricci flow with surgery). A Ricci flow with surgery is given by

- 1. A collection of Ricci flows  $\{(M_k \times [t_k^-, t_k^+], g_k(\cdot))\}_{1 \le k \le N}$ , where  $N \le \infty$ ,  $M_k$  is a compact (possibly empty) manifold,  $t_k^+ = t_{k+1}^-$  for all  $1 \le k \le N$ .
- 2. A collection of isometric embeddings  $\{\psi_k : Y_k^+ \to Y_{k+1}^-\}_{1 \le k \le N}$  where  $Y_k^+ \subset M_k$  and  $Y_{k+1}^- \subset M_{k+1}$ ,  $1 \le k < N$ , are compact 3 dimensional submanifold with boundary. The  $Y_k^{\pm}$ 's are the subsets which survive the transition from one flow to the next, and the  $\psi_k$ 's give the identification between them.

We call each final time  $t_k^+$  a surgery time. Let  $X_k^+$  and  $X_{k+1}^-$  denote the interior of  $Y_k^+$ and  $Y_{k+1}^-$  respectively for  $1 \le k < N$ . We can associate a Ricci flow spacetime  $\mathcal{M}$  to the Ricci flow with surgery by taking  $\mathcal{M}$  to be the disjoint union of

$$(M_k \times [t_k^-, t_k^+)) \cup (X_k^+ \times \{t_k^+\})$$
(4.4.4)

for  $1 \leq k \leq N$ , and removing the following subset

$$(M_{k+1} - X_{k+1}^{-}) \times \{t_{k+1}^{-}\}$$
(4.4.5)

for all  $1 \leq k < N$  (making identifications using the  $\psi_k$ 's as gluing maps).

Proof of Theorem 4.4.1. Let  $\mathcal{M}_i$  be a sequence Ricci flow with surgery spacetimes starting from (M, g), with the surgery scale  $\delta_i \to 0$  as  $i \to \infty$ . Then  $\mathcal{M}_i$  have the local control required for the application of the spacetime compactness theorem in [44, Theorem 2.20], and hence  $\mathcal{M}_i$  converges to the singular Ricci flow  $\mathcal{M}$  as  $i \to \infty$ . Assume  $x_{0i} \in \mathcal{M}_i$  converges to  $x_0$  when  $i \to \infty$ . We shall construct smooth non-negative solutions to the conjugate heat equation on each  $\mathcal{M}_i$  starting from  $x_{0i}$ , and then take a limit of them to obtain the desired heat kernel on  $\mathcal{M}$ .

Let  $\mathcal{M}_i$  be fixed below, and assume the compact Ricci flows that form  $\mathcal{M}_i$  are  $\{(M_k \times [t_k^-, t_k^+], g_k(\cdot))\}_{1 \le k \le N}$ , where  $t_N^+ = t_{0i} = \mathfrak{t}(x_{0i})$ . We shall define  $u_i$  on each of these Ricci flows and then restrict it to  $\mathcal{M}_i$  to get a smooth function.

First, on  $M_N \times [t_N^-, t_N^+)$ , let  $u_i$  be the ordinary heat kernel of  $(M_N, g_N(t))$  which starts from  $(x_{0i}, t_{0i})$ . Note that  $u_i$  vanishes at (x, t) if x are not in the same component with  $x_{0i}$ . Then suppose by induction that  $u_i$  has been defined on  $M_j \times [t_j^-, t_j^+)$  for all j = k, ..., N such that the following holds:

- 1.  $u_i \geq 0$  is a smooth solution to the conjugate heat equation on  $\mathcal{M}_{i, t > t_i^-}$ .
- 2.  $u_i$  vanishes at points that are not accessible to  $x_{0i} \in \mathcal{M}_i$ .
- 3.  $\int_{M_i} u_i(x,t) d_t x \leq 1$  for all  $t \in [t_j^-, t_j^+)$ , and j = k, ..., N.

Then we define  $u_i$  on  $M_{k-1} \times \{t_{k-1}^+\}$  by letting  $u_i(x, t_{k-1}^+) = u_i(x, t_k^-)$  if  $x \in X_{k-1}^+$ , and  $u_i(x, t_{k-1}^+) = 0$  if  $x \in M_{k-1} - X_{k-1}^+$ . Then for any  $(x, t) \in M_{k-1} \times [t_{k-1}^-, t_{k-1}^+)$ , set

$$u_i(x,t) = \int_{X_{k-1}^+} u_i(y, t_{k-1}^+) H(y, t_{k-1}^+; x, t) \, d_{t_{k-1}^+} y, \qquad (4.4.6)$$

where  $H(\cdot, \cdot; \cdot, \cdot)$  is the ordinary heat kernel for the smooth compact Ricci flow  $(M_{k-1}, g_{k-1}(t)), t \in [t_{k-1}^-, t_{k-1}^+]$ . So  $u_i$  is a smooth solution to the conjugate heat equation on  $M_{k-1} \times C_{k-1}$
$[t_{k-1}^-, t_{k-1}^+) \cup X_{k-1}^+ \times \{t_{k-1}^+\}$ , and hence it is smooth on  $\mathcal{M}_{i,t \ge t_{k-1}^-}$ . Moreover, by (4.4.6) we get for all  $t \in [t_{k-1}^-, t_{k-1}^+)$  that

$$\int_{M_{k-1}} u_i(x,t) d_t x \leq \int_{M_{k-1}} \int_{X_{k-1}^+} u_i(y,t_{k-1}^+) H(y,t_{k-1}^+;x,t) d_{t_{k-1}^+} y d_t x$$

$$= \int_{X_{k-1}^+} u_i(y,t_{k-1}^+) d_{t_{k-1}^+} y \leq 1.$$
(4.4.7)

It is clear that assumptions (1) and (2) also hold for j = k - 1. So by induction, we obtain a smooth non-negative solution  $u_i$  on  $\mathcal{M}_i$  which satisfies  $\int_{\mathcal{M}_i(t)} u_i(x,t) d_t x \leq 1$ , and  $u_i \equiv 0$ on  $\mathcal{M}_i - \mathcal{M}_i(x_{0i})$ .

Next, suppose  $r_0, T$  are the constants in assertion (3). Then since  $(\mathcal{M}_i, x_{0i})$  converges to  $(\mathcal{M}, x_0)$ , we have  $|\text{Rm}| \leq 2r_0^{-2}$  on  $\mathcal{P}_{0i} := P(x_{0i}, r_0, -r_0^2)$  for all large *i*. Since  $\mathcal{M}_i$  has the normalized initial condition, the scalar curvature satisfies  $R \geq -6$  anywhere on  $\mathcal{M}_i$ , see [43, Lemma 79.11]. So  $\tilde{u}_i := u_i e^{-6(t_0-t)}$  satisfies

$$(-\frac{\partial}{\partial t} - \Delta)\tilde{u}_i \le 0. \tag{4.4.8}$$

Let  $\Gamma$  be the parabolic boundary of  $\mathcal{P}_{0i}$ , i.e.

$$\Gamma = \left(\bigcup_{t \in [t_{0i} - r_0^2, t_{0i})} \partial B_{t_{0i}}(x_{0i}, r_0)(t)\right) \cup B_{t_{0i}}(x_{0i}, r_0)(t_{0i} - r_0^2).$$
(4.4.9)

Then since  $\int u_i d_t x \leq 1$ , we can apply the parabolic mean value inequality (see e.g. [28, Theorem 25.2]) at any points in  $\Gamma$ , and hence find a constant  $C_1(r_0) > 0$  such that  $\tilde{u}_i \leq C_1$  on  $\Gamma$ .

Suppose by induction that  $\tilde{u}_i \leq C_1$  on  $\mathcal{M}_{i,[t_k^-,t_0)} - \mathcal{P}_{0i}$  for some  $k \leq N$ . Without loss of generality, we may assume that  $t_{0i} - r_0^2$  is a surgery time. Then if  $\mathcal{M}_{k-1} \times [t_{k-1}^-, t_{k-1}^+)$  does not intersect  $\mathcal{P}_{0i}$ , by the inductive assumption we can apply the maximum principle and get  $\tilde{u}_i \leq C_1$  on  $\mathcal{M}_{i,[t_{k-1}^-,t_{k-1}^+)}$ . Otherwise, apply the maximum principle on  $\bigcup_{t \in [t_{k-1}^-,t_{k-1}^+)} (\mathcal{M}_k(t) \setminus B_{t_{0i}}(x_{0i},r_0)(t))$ , whose boundary is contained in  $\Gamma$ . Then by inductive assumption and  $\tilde{u}_i \leq C_1$  on  $\Gamma$ , we get  $\tilde{u}_i \leq C_1$  on  $\mathcal{M}_{i,[t_{k-1}^-,t_{k-1}^+)}$ . So by induction,  $\tilde{u}_i \leq C_1$  holds on  $\mathcal{M}_{i,t< t_{0i}} - \mathcal{P}_{0i}$ .

Then applying the interior Hölder estimate, we can bound the derivatives of  $u_i$  in terms of its  $C^0$ -norm and the curvature norm nearby. So by passing to a subsequence, we may assume that  $u_i$  converges smoothly to a non-negative smooth solution u to the conjugate heat equation on  $\mathcal{M}$ . It follows immediately that

$$u(x) \le C_0 \tag{4.4.10}$$

for all  $x \in \mathcal{M} - \mathcal{P}_0$ , which proves assertion (3) in the theorem.

Now we establish the properties claimed in Theorem 4.4.1. First, we show that u is a  $\delta$ -function at  $x_0$ . For large i, let  $\phi_i$  be a cut-off function whose support is contained in  $B_{t_{0i}}(x_{0i}, r_0), \phi_i \equiv 1$  on  $B_{t_{0i}}(x_{0i}, \frac{r_0}{2})$ , and  $|\nabla \phi_i|$  and  $|\Delta \phi_i|$  are bounded above in terms of  $r_0$ . Here the derivatives and norms are considered with respect to  $g(t_{0i})$ . By the choice of  $r_0$ , there exists a universal constant c > 0 such that  $\frac{1}{2}g(t) \leq g(t_{0i}) \leq 2g(t)$  for all  $t \in [t_{0i} - cr_0^2, t_{0i}]$ on  $B_{t_{0i}}(x_{0i}, r_0)$ . So for all  $t \in [t_{0i} - cr_0^2, t_{0i})$ , a direct computation using integration by parts shows that there is a constant  $C = C(r_0) > 0$  such that

$$\frac{\partial}{\partial t} \int_{B_{t_{0i}}(x_{0i},r_{0})} u_i \phi_i \, d_t x = \int_{B_{t_{0i}}(x_{0i},r_{0})} -u_i \Delta_{g(t)} \phi_i \, d_t x \le |\Delta_{g(t)} \phi_i| \le C, \tag{4.4.11}$$

where we also used  $\int_{\mathcal{M}_{i,t}} u_i(x,t) d_t x \leq 1$ . Integrating this we get for all  $t \in [t_{0i} - cr_0^2, t_{0i})$ that  $\int_{B_{t_{0i}}(x_{0i},r_0)} u_i(x,t) d_t x \geq 1 - C(t_{0i} - t)$ . Passing to the limit this implies

$$\int_{(B_{t_0}(x_0, r_0))(t)} u(x) \, d_t x \ge 1 - C(t_0 - t). \tag{4.4.12}$$

Letting  $t \nearrow t_0$ , we get

$$\lim_{t \neq t_0} \int_{\mathcal{M}_t} u(x) \, d_t x = 1. \tag{4.4.13}$$

By a same argument we can show that  $\lim_{t \nearrow t_0} \int_{\mathcal{M}_t} u(x)h(x) d_t x = h(x_0)$ , for all smooth function h that has compact support. So u is a  $\delta$ -function at  $x_0$ , which verifies assertion (2) in Theorem 4.4.1.

Now we verify assertion (1) in Theorem 4.4.1. First, the positivity of u on  $\mathcal{M}(x_0)$  is an easy consequence of the Harnack inequality for parabolic equations. So it remains to show that u vanishes on  $\mathcal{M} - \mathcal{M}(x_0)$ .

To show this, let  $y \in \mathcal{M} - \mathcal{M}(x_0)$ ,  $\mathfrak{t}(y) = t \in [0, t_0)$ . Since by [45, Theorem 6.3] the nonsingular times, at which the time-slices have bounded curvature, are dense, we may assume without loss of generality that t is a non-singular time. Otherwise, we can find a sequence of non-singular times  $s_k > t$  that converges to t as  $k \to \infty$ , and  $y(s_k) \in \mathcal{M} - \mathcal{M}(x_0)$ . So  $\mathcal{M}_t$ has finitely many connected components which are closed manifolds. Since  $y \in \mathcal{M} - \mathcal{M}(x_0)$ , it is easy to see that  $x_0(t)$  and y are in different connected components in  $\mathcal{M}_t$ .

Then by [44, Theorem 1.3], there is a sequence of time-preserving diffeomorphisms  $\{\phi_i : U_i \to \mathcal{M}_i\}$ , where  $U_i$  are open subsets of  $\mathcal{M}$  such that given any  $\overline{t}, \overline{R} > 0$ , if *i* is sufficiently large then

$$U_i \supset \{x \in \mathcal{M} : \mathfrak{t}(x) \le \overline{t} \text{ and } R(x) \le \overline{R}\},$$

$$(4.4.14)$$

and  $\{\phi_i^* g_i\}$  converges smoothly on compact subsets of  $\mathcal{M}$  to g. So  $\mathcal{M}_t$  is contained in  $U_i$  for all large i and  $\phi_i(\mathcal{M}_t)$  is a finite union of closed manifolds. In particular,  $\phi_i(x_0(t))$  and  $\phi_i(y)$ are in different connected components in  $\phi_i(\mathcal{M}_t)$ , which implies  $\phi_i(y) \in \mathcal{M}_i - \mathcal{M}(x_{0i})$ . So  $u_i$  vanishes at  $\phi_i(y)$ . Letting  $i \to \infty$  we get u(y) = 0. The proof of Theorem 4.4.2 follows along the same line as Theorem 4.4.1.

#### 4.4.2 Further properties of the heat kernel

In this subsection we investigate more properties of the heat kernel in Theorem 4.4.1. The first main result is Theorem 4.4.5, which is a semi-local maximum principle for the heat kernel. Then in Theorem 4.4.6 we derive from Theorem 4.4.5 a polynomial decay estimate of the heat kernel. Corollary 4.4.7 and 4.4.8 are applications of Theorem 4.4.6.

The main ingredient in the proof of the semi-local maximum principle is the following vanishing theorem of the Bryant soliton:

**Proposition 4.4.4.** (Vanishing theorem on Bryant soliton) Let  $(M, g(t)), t \in \mathbb{R}$  be a Bryant soliton with tip  $x_0 \in M$ ,  $R(x_0, 0) = 1$ , and  $u(x, t) : M \times [0, \infty) \to \mathbb{R}$  be a smooth non-negative solution to the conjugate heat equation. Suppose there are constants C > 0 and  $m \in \mathbb{N}_+$  such that  $u(x, t)R^m(x, t) \leq C$  for all  $x \in M$  and  $t \in [0, \infty)$ .

Then 
$$u \equiv 0$$
.

*Proof.* Let C denote all the constants that depend only on the constants C and m in the assumption. Without loss of generality, it suffices to show u(x, 0) = 0 for all  $x \in M$ .

Let H(y, t; z, s), t > s be the heat kernel of (M, g(t)). Then the following holds for all t > 0

$$u(x,0) = \int H(y,t;x,0)u(y,t) d_t y$$
  
=  $\int_{d_t(y,x_0) \le 1} H(y,t;x,0)u(y,t) d_t y + \int_{d_t(y,x_0) > 1} H(y,t;x,0)u(y,t) d_t y$  (4.4.15)  
=  $\mathcal{I}(t) + \mathcal{J}(t).$ 

We shall show that  $\mathcal{I}(t)$  and  $\mathcal{J}(t)$  converge to 0 as  $t \to \infty$ . First, to estimate  $\mathcal{I}(t)$  we note that  $d_t(y, x_0) \leq 1$  implies  $R(y, t) > C^{-1}$ . So it follows from the assumption  $uR^m \leq C$  and the Bishop-Gromov volume comparison that

$$\mathcal{I}(t) \le C \int_{d_t(y,x_0) \le 1} H(y,t;x,0) \, d_t y \le C \sup_{d_t(y,x_0) \le 1} H(y,t;x,0).$$
(4.4.16)

By the Gaussian bound for heat kernel of a Ricci flow with bounded curvature in [16, Theorem 3.1], we have  $\lim_{t\to\infty} H(y,t;x,0) = 0$  uniformly for all  $y \in M$ . So  $\mathcal{I}(t) \to 0$ , as  $t \to \infty$ .

Next we estimate  $\mathcal{J}(t)$ . Since  $d_t(y, x_0) \geq 1$ , it follows that  $C^{-1}d_t(y, x_0)^{-1} \leq R(y, t) \leq Cd_t(y, x_0)^{-1}$ , which together with  $uR^m \leq C$  implies

$$\mathcal{J}(t) \le C \int_{d_t(y,x_0)>1} H(y,t;x,0) d_t^m(y,x_0) \, d_t y.$$
(4.4.17)

We claim that the following estimate holds for all (y, t) such that t is sufficiently large and  $d_t(y, x_0) \ge 1$ :

$$H(y,t;x,0) \le C \exp\left(-\frac{d_0^2(x,y)}{Ct}\right).$$
 (4.4.18)

Assume for a moment that the claim is true, and we use it to prove the proposition. For any (y,t) such that t is sufficiently large and  $d_t(y,x_0) \ge 1$ , we have  $d_s(y,x_0) \ge 1$  for all  $s \in [0,t]$  because of Ric  $\ge 0$ . Since  $R \ge C^{-1}$  on  $B_s(x_0,1)$  for any  $s \in \mathbb{R}$ , by the distance distortion estimate we get

$$\frac{\partial^{-}}{\partial s}d_{s}(x_{0},y) \leq -\int_{0}^{d_{s}(x_{0},y)} \operatorname{Ric}(\sigma'(r),\sigma'(r)) \, dr \leq -\int_{0}^{1} \operatorname{Ric}(\sigma'(r),\sigma'(r)) \, dr \leq -C^{-1}, \quad (4.4.19)$$

where  $\sigma(r)$  is a minimizing geodesic from  $x_0$  to y with respect to g(s). So this implies

$$d_s(x_0, y) \ge C^{-1}(t - s) \tag{4.4.20}$$

for all  $s \in [0, t]$ . In particular, we have  $d_0(x_0, y) \ge C^{-1}t$ , and for all  $t \ge 2Cd_0(x_0, x)$  and  $y \in M$  such that  $d_t(x_0, y) \ge 1$  we have

$$d_0(x,y) \ge d_0(x_0,y) - d_0(x,x_0) \ge d_0(x_0,y)(1 - \frac{d_0(x,x_0)}{C^{-1}t}) \ge \frac{1}{2}d_0(x_0,y),$$
(4.4.21)

substituting which into (4.4.18) we get

$$H(y,t;x,0) \le C \exp\left(-\frac{d_0^2(x_0,y)}{Ct}\right).$$
 (4.4.22)

Putting this into (4.4.17) and using the Bishop-Gromov volume comparison theorem we get

$$\mathcal{J}(t) \le \int_{d_0(y,x_0) > C^{-1}t} C \exp\left(-\frac{d_0^2(x_0,y)}{Ct}\right) d_0^m(x_0,y) \ d_0y \le Ce^{-\frac{t}{C}}.$$
(4.4.23)

Hence  $\mathcal{J}(t) \to 0$  as  $t \to \infty$ . Therefore, by letting  $t \to \infty$ , we obtain u(x, 0) = 0.

Now we establish (4.4.18) to finish the proof. Fix a pair (y,t) where t is sufficiently large and  $d_t(y,x_0) \ge 1$ . The value of C will be determined later. For any  $s \in [0,1]$  and  $z \in B_s(y,1)$ , let  $\ell(z,s)$  be the reduced length from (z,s) to (y,t), and let  $\gamma : [s,t] \to M$  be a curve such that  $\gamma|_{[2,t]} \equiv y$  and  $\gamma|_{[s,2]}$  is a minimal geodesic connecting y and z with respect to g(0).

For  $\tau \in [0, t-s]$ , we have  $R(y, t-\tau) \leq Cd_{t-\tau}^{-1}(y, x_0)$  and  $d_{t-\tau}(y, x_0) \geq C^{-1}\tau$ , and hence  $R(y, t-\tau) \leq \frac{C}{\tau}$ . For  $\tau \in [t-2, t-s]$ , we have  $R(\gamma(t-\tau), t-\tau) \leq C$  and  $|\gamma'|(t-\tau) \leq C$ . Putting these together we can estimate the  $\mathcal{L}$ -length of  $\gamma$ :

$$\mathcal{L}(\gamma) = \int_{0}^{t-2} \sqrt{\tau} R(y,\tau) \, d\tau + \int_{t-2}^{t-s} \sqrt{\tau} (R(\gamma(t-\tau),t-\tau) + |\gamma'|^2) \, d\tau$$

$$\leq \int_{0}^{t-2} \sqrt{\tau} \frac{C}{\tau} \, d\tau + \int_{t-2}^{t-s} C \sqrt{\tau} \, d\tau \leq C \sqrt{t},$$
(4.4.24)

and hence

$$\ell(z,s) = \frac{\mathcal{L}(z,s)}{2\sqrt{t-s}} \le \frac{\mathcal{L}(\gamma)}{2\sqrt{t-s}} \le C.$$
(4.4.25)

69

Recall the heat kernel lower bound by Perelman in [58, Corollary 9.5] we get:

$$H(y,t;z,s) \ge \frac{1}{4\pi(t-s)^{3/2}} e^{-\ell(z,s)} \ge \frac{C}{t^{\frac{3}{2}}},$$
(4.4.26)

for all  $s \in [0,1]$  and  $z \in B_s(y,1)$ . So by the Bishop-Gromov volume comparison we get

$$\int_{B_s(y,1)} H(y,t;z,s) \, d_s z \ge \frac{C}{t^{3/2}} \ge \frac{C}{d_0(x,y)^{3/2}},\tag{4.4.27}$$

for all  $s \in [0, 1]$ .

Note by the multiplication inequality for the heat kernel in [40, Theorem 1.30] we have

$$\left(\int_{B_s(y,1)} H(y,t;z,s) \, d_s z\right) \left(\int_{B_s(x,1)} H(y,t;z,s) \, d_s z\right) \le C \exp\left(-\frac{(d_s(x,y)-2)^2}{4C(t-s)}\right). \tag{4.4.28}$$

So by substituting (4.4.27) into (4.4.28) we get

$$\left(\int_{B_s(x,1)} H(y,t;z,s) \, d_s z\right) \le C \, d_0(x,y)^{\frac{3}{2}} \exp\left(-\frac{d_0(x,y)^2}{4C(t-s)}\right) \le C \exp\left(-\frac{d_0(x,y)^2}{4C(t-s)}\right),\tag{4.4.29}$$

where we also used  $d_0(x, y) \ge C^{-1}t \ge 4C_0$  for very large t, and hence

$$d_s(x,y) - 2 \ge C^{-1} d_0(x,y) - 2 \ge (2C)^{-1} d_0(x,y).$$
(4.4.30)

Integrating this for all  $s \in [0, 1]$ , and then applying the parabolic mean value inequality (see e.g. [28]) to  $H(y, t; \cdot, \cdot)$  at (x, 0), we obtain

$$H(y,t;x,0) \le C \exp\left(-\frac{d_0^2(x,y)}{4Ct}\right),$$
 (4.4.31)

which confirms claim (4.4.18) and hence completes the proof.

**Proposition 4.4.5.** (A semi-local Maximum Principle) Given  $r_0, T > 0$ ,  $r_0^2 < T$  and  $m \in \mathbb{N}$ , there exist  $\epsilon = \epsilon(r_0, T, m) > 0$  and  $r = r(r_0, T, m) > 0$  such that for any  $t_0 \in (r_0^2, T)$  the following holds:

Let  $\mathcal{M}$  be a singular Ricci flow with normalized initial condition, H be the heat kernel. Let  $x_0 \in \mathcal{M}$ ,  $\mathfrak{t}(x_0) = t_0 > 0$ , and  $|\operatorname{Rm}| \leq r_0^{-2}$  on  $\mathcal{P}_0 := P(x_0, r_0, -r_0^2)$ . Then for any  $x \in \mathcal{M}_{t < t_0} - \mathcal{P}_0$  with  $R(x) > r^{-2}$ , there exists  $y \in \mathcal{M}_{t < t_0} - \mathcal{P}_0$  with  $\mathfrak{t}(y) \geq \mathfrak{t}(x)$  such that

$$\begin{cases} H(x_0, y) \ge (1+\epsilon)H(x_0, x) & and \\ H(x_0, y)R^m(y) \ge (1+\epsilon)H(x_0, x)R^m(x). \end{cases}$$
(4.4.32)

Proof. Suppose the conclusion is not true, then there are sequences  $\{\epsilon_k\}$  and  $\{r_k\}$  both converging to zero, and a sequence of Ricci flow spacetimes  $(\mathcal{M}_k, g_k(t)), x_{0k} \in \mathcal{M}_k, t_{0k} = \mathfrak{t}(x_{0k})$ , along with the heat kernels  $H_k$ , which together contradict the lemma at points  $x_k \in \mathcal{M}_{k,t < t_{0k}} - \mathcal{P}_{0k}, \mathfrak{t}(x_k) = t_k$ . This means that  $\rho(x_k) < r_k$ , and for any  $y \in \mathcal{M}_{k,t < t_{0k}} - \mathcal{P}_{0k}$  with  $\mathfrak{t}(y) \geq t_k$ , we have either

$$u_k(y) < (1 + \epsilon_k)u_k(x_k),$$
 (4.4.33)

where  $u_k = H_k(x_{0k}, \cdot)$ , or

$$(u_k R^m)(y) < (1 + \epsilon_k)(u_k R^m)(x_k).$$
(4.4.34)

This implies  $u(x_k) > 0$ , and by item (1) in Theorem 4.4.1 we get  $x_k \in \mathcal{M}_k(x_{0k})$ .

Let  $\rho_0 = \min\{\frac{1}{2}r_0, \overline{r}_{\epsilon_{can}}(T+1)\}$ , where  $\overline{r}_{\epsilon_{can}}(t)$  is the canonical neighborhood scale function for singular Ricci flow with normalized initial condition in Lemma 2.2.10, and  $\epsilon_{can} > 0$ is sufficiently small. Let  $P_k = P(x_k, \frac{\rho_0}{4\eta}, \frac{\rho_0^2}{4\eta}) \subset \mathcal{M}_k$ , where  $\eta > 0$  is from Lemma 2.2.5. Then by Lemma 2.2.5 we have  $\rho < r_0$  on  $P_k$  for all large k. Seeing that  $\rho \ge r_0$  on  $\mathcal{P}_{0k}$ , it implies that  $P_k \subset \mathcal{M}_{k,t < t_{0k}} - \mathcal{P}_{0k}$ . Now rescaling the spacetimes in  $P_k$  by  $R(x_k)$  and shifting the times  $t_k$  to 0, we get a sequence of Ricci flow spacetimes  $(\tilde{P}_k, \tilde{g}_k(s)_{s \ge 0}, (x_k, 0))$ , where  $\tilde{g}_k(s)$ denotes the horizontal Riemannian metric. Since  $r_k \to 0$  as  $k \to \infty$ , by Lemma 4.2.5 we may assume by passing to a subsequence that  $(\tilde{P}_k, \tilde{g}_k(s)_{s \ge 0}, (x_k, 0))$  converges to a  $\kappa$ -solution  $(M_{\infty}, g_{\infty}(s)_{s \ge 0}, (x_{\infty}, 0))$ .

Let 
$$\tilde{u}_k(y) = \frac{u_k(y)}{u_k(x_k)}$$
 for all  $y \in \tilde{P}_k$ . Then for all  $y \in \tilde{P}_k$  we have either

$$\tilde{u}_k(y) < 1 + \epsilon_k, \tag{4.4.35}$$

or

$$(\tilde{u}_k R^m)(y) < 1 + \epsilon_k. \tag{4.4.36}$$

Then since R > 0 on  $(M_{\infty}, g_{\infty}(s), x_{\infty})$ , we deduce that  $\tilde{u}_k$  has locally bounded  $C^0$ -norm. By Hölder estimate this implies that the  $C^k$ -norm of  $\tilde{u}_k$  is locally bounded bound for any  $k \in \mathbb{N}$ . So by passing to a subsequence we may assume that  $\tilde{u}_k$  converges smoothly to a smooth non-negative solution  $\tilde{u}$  to the conjugate heat equation of the flow  $(M_{\infty}, g_{\infty}(s)_{s\geq 0}, x_{\infty})$ , and  $\tilde{u}(x_{\infty}, 0) = 1$ . Since  $\epsilon_k \to 0$  as  $k \to \infty$ , we have that for all  $y \in M_{\infty}$  and  $s \geq 0$  one of the following holds

$$\tilde{u}(y,s) \le 1,\tag{4.4.37}$$

or

$$(\tilde{u}R^m)(y,s) \le 1.$$
 (4.4.38)

We claim that  $(M_{\infty}, g_{\infty}(s))$  is either a cylindrical solution (the standard solution on  $S^2 \times \mathbb{R}$ , or its quotient by the map that is a reflection on  $\mathbb{R}$  and an antipodal map on  $S^2$ ), or the Bryant soliton. Using the classification result of non-compact  $\kappa$ -solutions [8], it suffices to show that  $M_{\infty}$  is not compact.

Suppose this is not true. On the one hand, by the compactness of  $M_{\infty}$ , for large k there exists a diffeomorphism  $\phi_k : M_{\infty} \to U_k$  such that  $\phi_k(x_{\infty}) = x_k$ , where  $U_k = \phi_k(M_{\infty})$  is a connected component in  $\mathcal{M}_{k,t_k}$  and  $x_k \in U_k$ . Also, for any given  $\delta > 0$ , the following holds:

$$\|r_k^{-2}\phi_k^*(g_k(t_k)) - g_\infty(0)\|_{C^{[\delta^{-1}]}(M_\infty, g_\infty(0))} \le \delta.$$
(4.4.39)

On the other hand, since  $u_k(x_k) > 0$  and by item (1) in Theorem 4.4.1 we see that  $x_k \in \mathcal{M}_k(x_{0k})$ . By the component stability theorem, [44, Proposition 5.32], for any  $t < t_{0k}$ , the time-t-slice of  $\mathcal{M}_k(x_{0k})$  is the connected component of  $\mathcal{M}_{k,t}$  that contains  $x_{0k}(t)$ . So we deduce that  $U_k$  is equal to  $\mathcal{M}_k(x_{0k})(t_k)$ , which is the time- $t_k$ -slice of  $\mathcal{M}_k(x_{0k})$ .

Since  $\inf_{M_{\infty}} R(\cdot, 0) \ge c$  for some c > 0, by (4.4.39) we get

$$\inf_{\mathcal{A}_k(x_{0k})(t_k)} R \ge \frac{1}{2} c r_k^{-2}, \tag{4.4.40}$$

for all large k. Then by the maximum principle for scalar curvature we get

$$R(x_{0k}) \ge \inf_{\mathcal{M}_k(x_{0k})(t \ge t_k)} R \ge \frac{1}{2} c r_k^{-2}.$$
(4.4.41)

For sufficiently large k, this contradicts the assumption  $R(x_{0k}) \leq r_0^{-2}$ . So  $M_{\infty}$  must be non-compact.

So first we suppose  $(M_{\infty}, g_{\infty}(s)), s \in [0, \infty)$  is the Bryant soliton. Since the curvature is uniformly bounded everywhere, if  $\tilde{u}(y, s) \leq 1$  for some  $(y, s) \in M_{\infty} \times [0, \infty)$ , then

$$\tilde{u}(y,s)R^m(y,s) \le C,\tag{4.4.42}$$

where C depends only on the curvature at the tip of  $(\mathcal{M}_{\infty}, g_{\infty}(0))$ . Combining with (4.4.38), we see that (4.4.42) holds at all  $(y, s) \in \mathcal{M}_{\infty} \times [0, \infty)$ . By the vanishing theorem, Proposition 4.4.4, we get  $\tilde{u}(x_{\infty}, 0) = 0$ , contradiction.

Next, suppose  $(M_{\infty}, g_{\infty}(s))$ , is a cylindrical solution with  $R(x_{\infty}, 0) = 1$ . Then the flow exists on  $[0, \frac{3}{2})$ , and  $R(y, s) \ge 1$  for all  $y \in M_{\infty}$  and  $s \in [0, \frac{3}{2})$ . So (4.4.38) implies (4.4.37), and hence  $\tilde{u}(y, s) \le 1$  for all  $(y, s) \in M_{\infty} \times [0, \frac{3}{2})$ . Noting  $\tilde{u}(x_{\infty}, 0) = 1$ , we can apply the maximum principle at  $(x_{\infty}, 0)$  and get

$$(-\frac{\partial}{\partial t} - \Delta)\tilde{u} \ge 0, \quad \text{at} \quad (x_{\infty}, 0).$$
 (4.4.43)

This is impossible seeing that  $(-\frac{\partial}{\partial t} - \Delta + R)\tilde{u} = 0$  and  $\tilde{u}(x_{\infty}, 0)R(x_{\infty}, 0) > 0$ .

**Theorem 4.4.6.** Given  $r_0, T > 0$ ,  $r_0^2 < T$ ,  $m \in \mathbb{N}$ , and K > 0, there exist  $C_m = C(r_0, T, m, K) > 0$  such that for any  $t_0 \in (r_0^2, T)$  the following holds:

Let  $\mathcal{M}$  be a singular Ricci flow, and H be the heat kernel. Let  $x_0 \in \mathcal{M}$ ,  $\mathfrak{t}(x_0) = t_0 > 0$ , and  $|\operatorname{Rm}| \leq r_0^{-2}$  on  $\mathcal{P}_0 := P(x_0, r_0, -r_0^2)$ . Suppose  $(\mathcal{M}, Kg(K^{-1}t))$  has normalized initial condition. Then the following holds for all  $x \in \mathcal{M}_{t < t_0} - \mathcal{P}_0$ :

$$H(x_0, x)R^m(x) \le C_m. \tag{4.4.44}$$

Proof. Let  $C_m = C_0 r^{-2m}$ , where  $C_0 = C_0(r_0, T)$  is from item (3) in Theorem 4.4.1, and  $r = r(r_0, T, m) > 0$  is from Theorem 4.4.5. Let  $u = H(x_0, \cdot)$ . It is clear that  $uR^m \leq C_m$  for all the points in  $\mathcal{M}_{t < t_0} - \mathcal{P}_0$  that satisfy  $R \leq r^{-2}$ . We shall show that  $uR^m \leq C_m$  holds everywhere on  $\mathcal{M}_{t < t_0} - \mathcal{P}_0$ . Suppose by contradiction that this is not true. Then there exists  $x_1 \in \mathcal{M}_{t < t_0} - \mathcal{P}_0$  such that  $uR^m(x_1) > C_m$  and  $R(x_1) > r^{-2}$ .

Suppose by induction that there are  $\{x_k\} \subset \mathcal{M}_{t < t_0} - \mathcal{P}_0$ ,  $t_k = \mathfrak{t}(x_k)$ , k = 1, 2, ..., N, such that  $t_k \geq t_{k-1}$ , and the following holds for all k:

$$\begin{cases} uR^{m}(x_{k}) \ge (1+\epsilon)uR^{m}(x_{k-1}), & \text{and} \\ u(x_{k}) \ge (1+\epsilon)u(x_{k-1}), \end{cases}$$
(4.4.45)

where  $\epsilon = \epsilon(r_0, T, m) > 0$  is from Theorem 4.4.5. Since  $uR^m(x_N) \ge uR^m(x_1) > C_m$ , it follows from the definition of  $C_m$  that  $R(x_N) > r^{-2}$ . This allows us to apply Proposition 4.4.5 and get a point  $x_{N+1} \in \mathcal{M}_{t < t_0} - \mathcal{P}_0$ ,  $\mathfrak{t}(x_{N+1}) = t_{N+1} \ge t_N$  which together with  $x_N$ satisfies (3.2.16). So by induction we get an infinite sequence  $\{x_k\}_{k=1}^{\infty}$  which satisfies (3.2.16). Then we can deduce from the second inequality in (3.2.16) that  $u(x_k) \to \infty$  as  $k \to \infty$ , which contradicts item (3) in Theorem 4.4.1.

**Corollary 4.4.7.** Let  $\mathcal{M}$  be a singular Ricci flow, and H be the heat kernel. Let  $x_0 \in \mathcal{M}$ ,  $\mathfrak{t}(x_0) = t_0 > 0$ . Then

$$\int_{\mathcal{M}_t} H(x_0, x) \, d_t x = 1, \tag{4.4.46}$$

for all  $t \in [0, t_0)$ .

Proof. Without loss of generality we may assume  $\mathcal{M}$  has normalized initial condition. After proper rescaling we may assume the assumptions in Proposition 4.4.5 holds. It suffices to show the claim for t = 0. First, we fix some small  $\delta_{\#} > 0$  and  $\epsilon < \epsilon_{can}(\delta_{\#})$  from Lemma 2.2.6. Let  $\eta$  be from Lemma 2.2.5. Let  $m \in \mathbb{N}$  be greater than 1. We use C to denote all the constants depending on  $\delta_{\#}, r_0, T, m$  and  $vol(\mathcal{M}_0)$ .

Let  $\delta > 0$ , whose value will be determined in the course of the proof. Choose a division of  $[0, t_0]$  by  $0 = t_1 < t_2 < ... < t_N = t_0$ , such that  $t_{i+1} - t_i \leq \delta^2$  for all i = 1, ..., N - 1, and  $N \leq (t_0 + 1)\delta^{-2} \leq (T + 1)\delta^{-2}$ .

Let  $\lambda = \lambda(\delta_{\#}), \Lambda = \Lambda(\delta_{\#}) > 0$  be from Lemma 2.2.8, and assume  $\delta$  sufficiently small such that  $r_0 := \frac{2\sqrt{\eta}\delta}{\lambda} < \frac{1}{\Lambda}\overline{r}_{\epsilon}(T)$ , where  $\overline{r}_{\epsilon}(t)$  is the function from Lemma 2.2.10. Then we can apply Lemma 2.2.8 to  $\mathcal{M}_{t_{2i+1}}$  and find a collection of central spheres  $\{\Sigma_k\}_{k=1}^{N_0}$  of  $\delta_{\#}$ -necks of curvature scale  $r_0$ , an open domain  $\Omega \subset \mathcal{M}_{t_{2i+1}}$  whose boundary is a union of  $\{\Sigma_k\}_{k=1}^{N_0}$ such that  $N_0 \leq C, \ \rho \geq \lambda r_0 = 2\sqrt{\eta}\delta$  on  $\Omega$ , and  $\rho \leq \Lambda r_0 \leq C\delta$  on  $\mathcal{M}_{t_{2i+1}} - \Omega$ . So we have  $\operatorname{Area}_{t_{2i+1}}(\partial\Omega) \leq C\delta^2$ . Moreover, by Lemma 2.2.5 we see that  $\sqrt{\eta}\delta \leq \rho(x(t)) \leq C\delta$  for all  $x \in \Omega$  and  $t \in [t_{2i}, t_{2i+1}]$ . So  $\Omega$  survives until time  $t_{2i}$ , and  $\operatorname{Area}_t(\partial\Omega(t)) \leq C\delta^2$ . Let  $u(x) = H(x_0, x)$ . Applying Theorem 4.4.6 on  $\partial \Omega(t)$  and using the interior Hölder estimate, we get  $|\nabla u| \leq C\delta^{2m-1}$  on  $\partial \Omega(t)$ . Let  $t \in [t_{2i}, t_{2i+1}]$ , then

$$\frac{\partial}{\partial t} \int_{\Omega(t)} u(x) \, d_t x = \int_{\Omega(t)} -\Delta u(x) \, d_t x = \int_{\partial \Omega(t)} \frac{\partial u}{\partial \vec{n}} \, d_t S \le C \cdot \delta^{2m-2}, \tag{4.4.47}$$

where  $\vec{n}$  is the inwards unit normal vector field on  $\partial \Omega(t)$ . Integrating this on  $[t_{2i}, t_{2i+1}]$ , we get

$$\int_{\Omega(t_{2i})} u(x) \, d_{t_{2i}} x \ge \int_{\Omega} u(x) \, d_{t_{2i+1}} x - C \delta^{2m}. \tag{4.4.48}$$

Also, applying Theorem 4.4.6 on  $\mathcal{M}_{t_{2i+1}} - \Omega$  and using  $vol(\mathcal{M}_{t_{2i+1}}) \leq C$ , we get

$$\int_{\mathcal{M}_{t_{2i+1}}-\Omega} u(x) \, d_{t_{2i+1}} x \le C\delta^{2m},\tag{4.4.49}$$

which combining with (4.4.48) gives

$$\int_{\mathcal{M}_{t_{2i}}} u(x) \, d_{t_{2i}} x \ge \int_{\mathcal{M}_{t_{2i+1}}} u(x) \, d_{t_{2i+1}} x - C\delta^{2m}. \tag{4.4.50}$$

Note  $\lim_{t \nearrow t_0} u(x) d_t x = 1$ , by induction we have

$$\int_{\mathcal{M}_0} u(x) \, d_0 x \ge 1 - CN\delta^{2m} \ge 1 - C(T+1)\delta^{2m-2}. \tag{4.4.51}$$

Letting  $\delta \to 0$ , the conclusion follows immediately.

**Corollary 4.4.8.** Let  $\mathcal{M}$  be a singular Ricci flow, and H be the heat kernel. For any  $x_0 \in \mathcal{M}$ ,  $\mathfrak{t}(x_0) > 0$ , let f be a smooth function on  $\mathcal{M}(x_0)$  such that  $H(x_0, x) = (4\pi(t_0 - t))^{-3/2}e^{-f(x)}$  for all  $x \in \mathcal{M}(x_0)$ , where  $t = \mathfrak{t}(x)$ . Then

$$v = [(t_0 - t)(2\Delta f - |\nabla f|^2 + \mathbb{R}) + f - n]H(x_0, \cdot) \le 0.$$
(4.4.52)

Proof. Since  $H(x_0, x) > 0$  for all  $x \in \mathcal{M}(x_0)$ , we see that f is well defined. Suppose the assertion does not hold. Then without loss of generality we may assume that there exists  $x_1 \in \mathcal{M}_0$  such that  $v(x_1) > 0$ . Let  $h_0 \ge 0$  be a smooth function on  $\mathcal{M}_0$  which is supported in a neighborhood of  $x_1$  in which v > 0, and  $h_0(x_1) > 0$ . Then  $\int_{\mathcal{M}_0} h_0 v \, d_0 x > 0$ . In the same way we constructed u, we can find a smooth and bounded function  $h \ge 0$  on  $\mathcal{M}$  with  $h(x) = h_0(x)$  for all  $x \in \mathcal{M}_0$ , which solves the heat equation  $(\frac{\partial}{\partial t} - \Delta)h = 0$ .

Since  $(-\frac{\partial}{\partial t} - \Delta + \mathbb{R})v \leq 0$ , see e.g. [43, Prop 29.5], for any open domain  $\Omega \subset \mathcal{M}_t$  with smooth boundary, we have

$$\frac{\partial}{\partial t} \int_{\Omega} -hv \, d_t V \le \int_{\partial \Omega} \left( \frac{\partial h}{\partial \vec{n}} v - \frac{\partial v}{\partial \vec{n}} h \right) \, d_t S. \tag{4.4.53}$$

 $\square$ 

Applying Theorem 4.4.6 in the same way as Corollary 4.4.7, we get

$$\int_{\mathcal{M}_t} hv \, d_t x \le \lim_{s \nearrow t_0} \int_{\mathcal{M}_s} hv \, d_s x \tag{4.4.54}$$

for all  $t \in [0, t_0)$ . It was shown in [57] that  $\int_{\mathcal{M}_t} hv \, d_t x$  approaches to zero as t goes up to  $t_0$ . So (4.4.54) implies  $\int_{\mathcal{M}_0} hv \, d_0 x \leq 0$ , a contradiction.

As another corollary of Theorem 4.4.6, we establish the symmetry between heat kernel and adjoint heat kernels on singular Ricci flow, as well as a semigroup property of the heat kernel.

**Corollary 4.4.9.** (Symmetry and semigroup property of the heat kernel) Let  $\mathcal{M}$  be a singular Ricci flow and  $H, H^*$  be the heat kernel and adjoint heat kernel in Theorem 4.4.1 and 4.4.2. Then for any  $x, y \in \mathcal{M}$  with  $\mathfrak{t}(x) > \mathfrak{t}(y)$  we have

$$H(x,y) = H^*(y,x), \tag{4.4.55}$$

and for all  $t \in (\mathfrak{t}(y), \mathfrak{t}(x))$  we have

$$H(x,y) = \int_{\mathcal{M}_t} H(x,z) H(z,y) d_t z.$$
 (4.4.56)

*Proof.* Note that for any open domain  $\Omega \subset \mathcal{M}_t$  with smooth boundary we get by computation

$$\frac{\partial}{\partial t} \int_{\Omega} H(x,z) H^*(y,z) d_t z = \int_{\Omega} (-H^* \Delta_z H + H \Delta_z H^*) d_t z = \int_{\partial \Omega} \left( H^* \frac{\partial H}{\partial \vec{n}} - H \frac{\partial H^*}{\partial \vec{n}} \right) d_t S.$$
(4.4.57)

Hence, applying Theorem 4.4.6 as in Corollary 4.4.7, we get that  $\int_{\mathcal{M}_t} H(x, z) H^*(y, z) d_t z$  is constant in t. Using (4.4.2) and (4.4.3), we see that  $H^*(y, x)$  and H(x, y) are the limits of  $\int_{\mathcal{M}_t} H(x, z) H^*(y, z) d_t z$  as  $t \nearrow \mathfrak{t}(x)$  and  $t \searrow \mathfrak{t}(y)$ . So we have

$$H^*(y,x) = H(x,y), \tag{4.4.58}$$

from which (4.4.56) follows immediately.

### 4.5 Pseudolocality theorem on singular Ricci flow

In this section, we generalize Perelman's pseudolocality theorem for compact Ricci flows to singular Ricci flows. The main ingredient is the heat kernel in Section 4.4, especially Corollary 4.4.7 and 4.4.8.

**Theorem 4.5.1.** (Pseudolocality theorem) For every  $\alpha > 0$  there exists  $\delta, \epsilon > 0$  with the following property. Let  $(\mathcal{M}, g(t))$  be a singular Ricci flow and  $x_0 \in \mathcal{M}_{t_0}$  for some  $t_0 \ge 0$ . Suppose  $R \ge -1$  on  $B_{t_0}(x_0, 2)$ , and for any  $\Omega \subset B_{t_0}(x_0, 2)$  we have  $vol(\partial\Omega)^3 \ge (1-\delta)c_3vol(\Omega)^2$ , where  $c_3$  is the Euclidean isoperimetric constant at dimension 3. Then  $\bigcup_{t \in [t_0, t_0+\epsilon^2]} B_t(x_0(t), \epsilon)$  is unscathed, and  $|\mathrm{Rm}|(x) < \frac{\alpha}{t(x)-t_0} + \epsilon^{-2}$  holds for all  $x \in \bigcup_{t \in [t_0, t_0+\epsilon^2]} B_t(x_0(t), \epsilon)$ .

**Corollary 4.5.2.** Under the same assumption as in Theorem 4.5.1. Assume furthermore that  $|\text{Rm}| \leq 1$  on  $B_{t_0}(x_0, 2)$ . Then there is  $r_0 > 0$  such that  $P(x_0, r_0, r_0^2)$  is unscathed and  $|\text{Rm}| \leq r_0^{-2}$  on  $P(x_0, r_0, r_0^2)$ .

Proof of Corollary 4.5.2. The corollary follows immediately from Theorem 4.5.1 and a local curvature estimate, see e.g. [20, Theorem 3.1].  $\Box$ 

As the proof has a lot in common with that of Perelman's pseudolocality theorem, we will focus on the differences, especially the places where the generalized heat kernel comes into play, see [43, Section 30-34] for details of the parts which we are brief about.

Proof. Without loss of generality, we assume  $t_0 = 0$ , and  $\alpha < \frac{1}{300}$ . Suppose the assertion is not true. Then there are sequences  $\epsilon_k \to 0$  and  $\delta_k \to 0$ , and pointed singular Ricci flows  $(\mathcal{M}_k, (x_{0k}, 0), g_k(\cdot))$  which satisfy the hypotheses of the theorem but for which there is a point  $x_k$  in the unscathed set  $\bigcup_{t \in [0, \epsilon_k^2]} B_t(x_{0k}(t), \epsilon_k)$  with  $|\text{Rm}|(x_k) \ge \alpha t_k^{-1} + \epsilon_k^{-2}$ . By reducing  $\epsilon_k$  if needed, we may also assume that

$$|\mathrm{Rm}|(x) < \alpha t_k^{-1} + 2\epsilon_k^{-2}, \tag{4.5.1}$$

for all  $x \in \bigcup_{t \in [0, \epsilon_k^2]} B_t(x_{0k}(t), \epsilon_k)$ . We abbreviate  $d_t(x_{0k}(t), x)$  as d(x, t).

Let  $A_k = \frac{1}{300\epsilon_k}$ . We say a point y is an  $\alpha$ -large point if  $|\operatorname{Rm}|(y) \ge \frac{\alpha}{\mathfrak{t}(y)}$ . First, suppose  $\mathcal{P}_k := \bigcup_{t \in [0,\epsilon_k^2]} B_t(x_{0k}(t), (2A_k + 1)\epsilon_k)$  is unscathed. Then by a point-picking we can find an  $\alpha$ -large point  $\overline{x}_k \in \mathcal{P}_k$ ,  $\mathfrak{t}(\overline{x}_k) = \overline{t}_k$ , such that

$$|\operatorname{Rm}|(y) \le 4|\operatorname{Rm}|(\overline{x}_k) := 4Q_k, \tag{4.5.2}$$

holds for all  $\alpha$ -large points y,  $\mathfrak{t}(y) = s$ , with  $s \in (0, \overline{t}_k]$  and  $d(y, s) \leq d(\overline{x}_k, \overline{t}_k) + A_k Q_k^{-1/2}$ . By a distance distortion estimate we can show that (4.5.2) also holds on  $P(\overline{x}_k, \frac{1}{10}A_k Q_k^{-1/2}, -\frac{1}{2}\alpha Q_k^{-1/2})$ .

Next, suppose  $\mathcal{P}_k$  is scathed. They by Lemma 4.2.5, we can also find an  $\alpha$ -large point  $\overline{x}_k \in \mathcal{P}_k$  so that for large k, (4.5.2) holds on  $P(\overline{x}_k, \frac{1}{10}A_kQ_k^{-1/2}, -\frac{1}{2}\alpha Q_k^{-1/2})$ .

Let  $H_k$  be the heat kernel of  $\mathcal{M}_k$ , whose existence is given by Theorem 4.4.1. Let  $u_k = H_k(\overline{x}_k, \cdot)$  and  $f_k$  be such that  $u_k = (4\pi(\overline{t}_k - t))^{-n/2}e^{-f_k}$ , and  $v_k$  be defined by (4.4.52). The following lemma says that a local integral of  $v_k$  has a negative upper bound at some time earlier than  $\overline{t}_k$ .

**Lemma 4.5.3.** ([43, Lemma 33.4]) There is some  $\beta > 0$  so that for all sufficiently large k, there is some  $\tilde{t}_k \in [\bar{t}_k - \frac{1}{2}\alpha Q_k^{-1}, \bar{t}_k)$  with  $\int_{B_k} v_k \, dV_k \leq -\beta$ , where  $B_k$  is the time- $\tilde{t}_k$  ball of radius  $\sqrt{\bar{t}_k - \tilde{t}_k}$  centered at  $\bar{x}_k(\tilde{t}_k)$ .

We drop the subscript k for a moment and consider a fixed  $\mathcal{M}_k$  for k large. Let  $\phi$  be a smooth non-increasing function on  $\mathbb{R}$  such that:  $\phi$  is 1 on  $(-\infty, 1]$  and 0 on  $[2, \infty)$ , and  $\phi'' \geq -10\phi$  and  $(\phi')^2 \leq 10\phi$ . Put  $h(y) = \phi\left(\frac{d(y,\mathfrak{t}(y)) + 600\sqrt{\mathfrak{t}(y)}}{10A\epsilon}\right)$  on  $\mathcal{M}_{t \leq \epsilon^2}$ . Then

$$\left(\frac{\partial}{\partial t} - \Delta\right)h = \frac{1}{10A\epsilon} \left(d_t - \Delta d + \frac{300}{\sqrt{t}}\right)\phi' - \frac{1}{(10A\epsilon)^2}\phi''.$$
(4.5.3)

By (4.5.1) and Lemma 2.3.1, we get

$$d_t - \Delta d + \frac{300}{\sqrt{t}} \ge 0, \tag{4.5.4}$$

76

for all points  $y, t = \mathfrak{t}(y)$ , such that  $d(y,t) > \epsilon \ge \sqrt{t}$ . In particular, if  $\phi'\left(\frac{d(y,t)+600\sqrt{t}}{10A\epsilon}\right) \neq 0$ , then  $9A\epsilon < d(y,t) < 20A\epsilon$ , and hence (4.5.4) holds at the point. So we have

$$\left(\frac{\partial}{\partial t} - \Delta\right)h \le \frac{-\phi''}{(10A\epsilon)^2} \le \frac{10\phi}{(10A\epsilon)^2}.$$
(4.5.5)

First, for any open domain  $\Omega \subset \mathcal{M}_t$  with smooth boundary, we can compute that

$$\frac{\partial}{\partial t} \int_{\Omega} h u \, d_t V = \int_{\Omega} \left( \frac{\partial}{\partial t} h - \Delta h \right) u \, d_t V + \int_{\partial \Omega} \left( -\frac{\partial h}{\partial \vec{n}} u + \frac{\partial u}{\partial \vec{n}} h \right) \, d_t S, \tag{4.5.6}$$

where  $\vec{n}$  is the inwards unit normal vector field on  $\partial\Omega$ . By (4.5.5),  $h \leq 1$ ,  $|\nabla h| \leq \frac{\phi'}{10A\epsilon}$ , and a same argument as in Corollary 4.4.7 using Theorem 4.4.6, we get

$$\int hu \, d_t V \bigg|_{t=0} \ge \int hu \, d_t V \bigg|_{t=\bar{t}} - \frac{\bar{t}}{(A\epsilon)^2} \ge 1 - A^{-2}. \tag{4.5.7}$$

Similarly, by using  $(-\partial_t - \Delta + R)v \leq 0$  we get

$$\frac{\partial}{\partial t} \int_{\Omega} -hv \, d_t V \le \int_{\partial \Omega} \left( \frac{\partial h}{\partial \vec{n}} v - \frac{\partial v}{\partial \vec{n}} h \right) \, d_t S. \tag{4.5.8}$$

Suppose t is not a singular time, this implies

$$\frac{\partial}{\partial t} \int -hv \, d_t V \le \frac{10}{(10A\epsilon)^2} \int -hv \, d_t V, \tag{4.5.9}$$

and hence

$$\int -hv \, d_t V \bigg|_{t=0} \ge \exp\left(\frac{-\tilde{t}}{10(A\epsilon)^2}\right) \int -hv \, d_t V \bigg|_{t=\tilde{t}} \ge (1-A^{-2}) \int -hv \, d_t V \bigg|_{t=\tilde{t}}.$$
 (4.5.10)

Also, replacing the function h by  $\overline{h}(y) = \phi\left(\frac{d(y,\mathfrak{t}(y)) + 600\sqrt{\mathfrak{t}(y)}}{5A\epsilon}\right)$ , we can show for some constant C > 0,

$$\int_{B_0(x_0, 10A\epsilon)} u \, dV \ge 1 - CA^{-2}.$$
(4.5.11)

By some distance distortion estimates and Lemma (4.5.1) we can establish the following inclusion

$$B_{\tilde{t}}(\overline{x}(\tilde{t}), \sqrt{\overline{t} - \tilde{t}}) \subset B_{\tilde{t}}(x_0(\tilde{t}), 9A\epsilon).$$
(4.5.12)

Since  $h(\cdot, \tilde{t}) = 1$  on  $B_{\tilde{t}}(x_0(\tilde{t}), 9A\epsilon)$  and  $v \leq 0$ , Lemma 4.5.3 implies  $\int -hv d_t V \big|_{t=\tilde{t}} \geq \beta$ . Hence by (4.5.10) we get

$$\int -hv \, d_t V \bigg|_{t=0} \ge \beta (1 - A^{-2}). \tag{4.5.13}$$

Let  $\tilde{u}(x) = h(x)u(x)$  for all  $x \in \mathcal{M}_0$ , and define  $\tilde{f}(x)$  by  $\tilde{u} = (2\pi)^{-\frac{n}{2}}e^{-\tilde{f}}$ . Then a direct computation shows

$$\int_{\mathcal{M}_0} -hv \, d_0 V = \int_{\mathcal{M}_0} (-\bar{t} |\nabla \tilde{f}|^2 - \tilde{f} + 3) \tilde{u} \, d_0 V + \int_{\mathcal{M}_0} \left( \bar{t} \left( \frac{|\nabla h|^2}{h} - Rh \right) - h \log h \right) u \, d_0 V.$$
(4.5.14)

By (4.5.11) and  $-h \log h \leq 1$  when  $h \leq 1$ , we have

$$\int_{\mathcal{M}_0} -uh \log h \, d_0 V = \int_{B_0(x_0, 20A\epsilon) - B_0(x_0, 10A\epsilon)} -uh \log h \, d_0 V \le \int_{\mathcal{M}_0 - B_0(x_0, 10A\epsilon)} u \, d_0 V$$

$$\le 1 - \int_{B_0(x_0, 10A\epsilon)} u \, d_0 V \le CA^{-2}.$$
(4.5.15)

Seeing also that  $\frac{|\nabla h|^2}{h} \leq \frac{10}{(10A\epsilon)^2}$ , and  $R \geq -1$  on  $B_0(x_0, 20A\epsilon)$ , we can bound the second integral in (4.5.14) above by  $(1+C)A^{-2} + \epsilon^2$ . This combining with (4.5.13) implies

$$\beta(1 - A^{-2}) \le \int_{\mathcal{M}_0} (-\bar{t} |\nabla \tilde{f}|^2 - \tilde{f} + 3) \tilde{u} \, dV + (1 + C)A^{-2} + \epsilon^2. \tag{4.5.16}$$

Put  $\widehat{g} = \frac{1}{2\overline{t}}g(0)$ ,  $\widehat{u} = (2\overline{t})^{\frac{n}{2}}\widetilde{u}$ , and define  $\widehat{f}$  by  $\widehat{u} = (2\pi)^{-\frac{n}{2}}e^{-\widehat{f}}$ . Restoring the subscript k, then  $\widehat{u}_k$  are supported in  $B_0(x_{0k}, 2)$ , and by (4.5.7) we get

$$\lim_{k \to \infty} \int_{B_0(x_{0k},2)} \widehat{u}_k \, d\widehat{V}_k = 1. \tag{4.5.17}$$

Moreover, (4.5.16) implies the following for large k,

$$\frac{1}{2}\beta \le \int_{B_0(x_{0k},2)} \left(-\frac{1}{2}|\nabla \widehat{f}_k|^2 - \widehat{f}_k + 3\right) \widehat{u}_k \, d\widehat{V}_k. \tag{4.5.18}$$

This contradicts with the isoperimetric inequality in the assumption.

### 4.6 Generalized singular Ricci flow

## 4.6.1 Generalized singular Ricci flow: the definition and properties

In this subsection, we give the definition and some properties of the generalized singular Ricci flow.

**Definition 4.6.1.** Let (M, g) be a Riemannian manifold. For any  $x \in M$ , let

 $\overline{\rho}(x) = \sup\{r > 0 : B_g(x, r) \text{ is relatively compact and } |\operatorname{Rm}| \le r^{-2} \text{ on } B_g(x, r)\}.$ 

Recall  $\rho = R_{+}^{-1/2}$ , it's clear that  $c_0 \overline{\rho} \leq \rho$  for some universal constant  $c_0 > 0$ .

**Definition 4.6.2.** We say a Ricci flow spacetime  $\mathcal{M}$  is backward (resp. forward) 0-complete if each time-slice of  $\mathcal{M}$  is 0-complete (see Definition 2.1.10), and for any smooth curve  $\gamma : [0, s_0) \to \mathcal{M}$ , which is the integral curve of  $-\partial_t$  (resp.  $\partial_t$ ), and satisfies  $\inf_{[0,s_0)} \overline{\rho}(\gamma(s)) > 0$ . Then  $\lim_{s\to s_0} \gamma(s)$  exists.

**Definition 4.6.3.** A generalized singular Ricci flow is a Ricci flow spacetime  $(\mathcal{M}, g(t))$ , which satisfies:

- 1.  $\mathcal{M}_0 = M$  is a complete orientable manifold.
- 2. g(t) satisfies the Hamilton-Ivey pinching condition (2.1.4) with  $\varphi = \infty$ .
- 3.  $\mathcal{M}$  is forward 0-complete, and weakly backward 0-complete.
- 4. For any  $x_0 \in \mathcal{M}$ , there exist  $N \in \mathbb{N}$  and a sequence of points  $\{x_j\}_{j=0}^N$  with  $\mathfrak{t}(x_j) = t_j$ , such that  $t_0 \geq t_1 \geq \cdots \geq t_N = 0$ ,  $x_j$  survives until  $t_{j+1}$ , and  $x_j(t_{j+1}), x_{j+1}$  are in the same connected component in  $\mathcal{M}_{t_{j+1}}$ .
- 5. For any  $x_0 \in \mathcal{M}$  surviving on  $[t_1, t_0]$  for some  $t_1 < t_0$ , and any  $A, \epsilon_{can} > 0$ , there is r > 0 such that the  $\epsilon_{can}$ -canonical neighborhood assumption holds at scales less than r on  $B_t(x_0(t), A)$  for all  $t \in [t_1, t_0]$ .

**Definition 4.6.4.** A semi-generalized singular Ricci flow is a Ricci flow spacetime  $(\mathcal{M}, g(t), x_0)$  with  $\mathfrak{t}(\mathcal{M}) = [0, t_0)$  for some  $t_0 \in [0, \infty]$ , and  $x_0 \in \mathcal{M}_0$ , which satisfies the following properties:

- 1.  $x_0$  survives until t for all  $t \in [0, t_0)$ , .
- 2. g(t) satisfies the Hamilton-Ivey pinching condition (2.1.4) with  $\varphi = \infty$ .
- 3.  $\mathcal{M}$  is weakly backward 0-complete.
- 4.  $\mathcal{M}_t$  is connected for each  $t \in [0, t_0)$ .
- 5. For any  $t_1 \in [0, t_0)$ , and any  $A, \epsilon_{can} > 0$  there is r > 0 such that the  $\epsilon_{can}$ -canonical neighborhood assumption holds at scales less than r on  $B_t(x_0(t), A)$  for all  $t \in [0, t_1]$ .

For a singular Ricci flow, it's obvious that it satisfies property (1)(2)(3)(5) in Definition 4.6.3. It also satisfies property (4) there, because by [44, Theorem 7.1] there are at most countably many points in each time-slice that can not flow back to initial manifold. So a singular Ricci flow is a generalized singular Ricci flow.

Moreover, let  $\mathcal{M}$  be a singular Ricci flow,  $x_0 \in \mathcal{M}_0$ . Suppose  $x_0$  survives on  $[0, t_0)$  for some  $t_0 \in [0, \infty]$ , and let  $\mathcal{M}_{x_0} = \bigcup_{[0, t_0)} \bigcup_{A>0} B_t(x_0(t), A)$ . By the component stability [44, Prop 5.17], the connected components are preserved when going backwards in time, it is clear that  $\mathcal{M}_{x_0}$  is a semi-generalized singular Ricci flow.

The following properties can be derived directly from the definition of the semi-generalized singular Ricci flow.

**Lemma 4.6.5.** Let  $(\mathcal{M}, g(t), x_0)$  be a semi-generalized singular Ricci flow on  $[0, t_0)$ . Let  $t \in (0, t_0)$ , then

- (i) For any A > 0, the scalar curvature is proper on  $B_t(x_0(t), A)$ .
- (ii) For any A > 0, there exist  $\overline{Q}, C > 0$  such that for any  $x \in B_t(x_0(t), A)$ , letting  $Q = \max\{\overline{Q}, R(x)\}$ , then  $R \leq CQ$  in  $P(x, (CQ)^{-1/2}, -(CQ)^{-1})$ , which is contained in  $\bigcup_{s \in [0,t]} B_s(x_0(s), 2A)$ .

Proof. For any C > 0, consider the subset  $K := \overline{B_t(x_0(t), A)} \cap \{y \in \mathcal{M} : R(y) \leq C\}$ , equipped with the metric induced by the length metric on  $\overline{B_t(x_0(t), A)}$ . On the one hand, Lemma 4.2.1 implies that  $B_t(x_0(t), A)$  is totally bounded. So K is totally bounded. On the other hand, by the gradient estimate there exists c > 0 such that for any  $x \in K$ , the ball  $B_t(x, c)$  is unscathed and  $R \leq 2C$  in  $B_t(x, c)$ . From this it is easy see that K is complete as a metric space. So K is compact, which established (i).

For any A > 0, by the gradient estimate, and the distance distortion estimate, and seeing that  $\mathcal{M}$  is weakly backward 0-complete, we can find  $\overline{Q}, C > 0$  such that  $(C\overline{Q})^{-1} <$  t/2, and the following holds: For any  $x \in B_t(x_0(t), A)$ ,  $Q = \max\{Q, R(x)\}$ , x survives on  $[t - (CQ)^{-1}, t]$ , and  $R \leq CQ$  in  $B_s(x(s), (CQ)^{-1/2})$ , which is contained in  $B_s(x_0(s), 2A)$ . By another distance distortion estimate this implies assertion (ii).

The next proposition says that the connected components of a Ricci flow spacetime are preserved when going backwards in time, assuming the spacetime is weakly backward 0-complete and satisfies a distance-dependent canonical neighborhood assumption. In particular, this component stability holds for generalized singular Ricci flows.

**Proposition 4.6.6.** (Component stability when going backwards in time) Let  $\mathcal{M}$  be a Ricci flow spacetime,  $x_0, x_1 \in \mathcal{M}_{t_1}$  for some  $t_1 > 0$ . Suppose that  $\mathcal{M}$  is weakly backward 0complete. Suppose both  $x_0, x_1$  survive until some  $t_2 < t_1$ . Suppose also for any  $A, \epsilon_{can} > 0$ there exists r > 0 such that the  $\epsilon_{can}$ -canonical neighborhood assumption holds in  $B_t(x_0(t), A)$ at scales less than r for all  $t \in [t_2, t_1]$ .

Suppose  $x_0, x_1$  are in the same connected component of  $\mathcal{M}_{t_1}$ . Then  $x_0(t_2), x_1(t_2)$  are in the same connected component of  $\mathcal{M}_{t_2}$ .

*Proof.* Without loss of generality we may assume that  $x_0(t), x_1(t)$  are in the same connected component of  $\mathcal{M}_t$  for all  $t \in (t_2, t_1]$ . Put

$$\rho_0 = \min\{\inf_{[t_2,t_1]} \overline{\rho}(x_0(t)), \inf_{[t_2,t_1]} \overline{\rho}(x_1(t)), 1\} > 0.$$
(4.6.1)

So by the distance distortion estimate we can find A > 0 such that  $d_t(x_0(t), x_1(t)) \leq A$  for all  $t \in (t_2, t_1]$ . Fix a small  $\delta > 0$  and let  $C_0(\delta) > 0$  and  $\epsilon_{can}(\delta) > 0$  be from Lemma 2.2.6. Choose some  $\overline{r} \in (0, C_0^{-1}\rho_0)$  such that the  $\epsilon_{can}$ -canonical neighborhood assumption holds in  $B_t(x_0(t), 6A)$  at scales less than  $4\overline{r}$  for all  $t \in [t_2, t_1]$ . We may also assume  $t_1 - t_2 < c$  for some  $c(\overline{r}, A) > 0$  whose value will be determined in the course of the proof.

By Lemma 4.2.2, there exists a minimizing geodesic  $\sigma : [0, 1] \to \mathcal{M}_{t_1}$  between  $x_0$  and  $x_1$ . Choose a division of [0, 1] by  $0 = \alpha_0 \leq \alpha_1 \leq \ldots \leq \alpha_m = 1$  such that one of the following two cases holds for each  $i = 0, 1, \ldots, m - 1$ :

1.  $\rho(x) \geq \overline{r}$  for all  $x \in \sigma_i := \sigma([\alpha_i, \alpha_{i+1}]);$ 2.  $\rho(x) \leq 2\overline{r}$  for all  $x \in \sigma([\alpha_i, \alpha_{i+1}]),$  and  $\rho(\sigma(\alpha_i)) = \rho(\sigma(\alpha_{i+1})) = 2\overline{r}.$ 

Next, suppose by induction that for  $\sigma_{i-1}$ ,  $i \geq 1$ , the following assumptions hold:

- (a)  $\sigma_{i-1}$  survives backwards until  $t_2$ .
- (b)  $\sigma_{i-1}(t) \subset B_t(x_0(t), 6A)$  for all  $t \in [t_2, t_1]$ .

Suppose  $\sigma_i$  satisfies case (1) and assume c sufficiently small. Then by the gradient estimate, the distance distortion estimate, and the weakly backward 0-completeness of  $\mathcal{M}$ , we get that (a)(b) hold for  $\sigma_i$ . In particular, (a)(b) hold for  $\sigma_0$ . So we can assume  $\sigma_i$  satisfies case (2),  $i \geq 1$ . Let  $t_3$  be the infimum of all times  $t \in [t_2, t_1]$  such that  $\sigma_i$  survives until t, and  $\sigma_i(s) \subset B_s(x_0(s), 6A)$  for all  $s \in [t, t_1]$ .

First, since  $\overline{r} < C_0^{-1}\rho_0$  and  $\sigma$  is a minimizing geodesic, it follows from Lemma 2.2.6 that  $y_1 := \sigma(\alpha_i)$  and  $y_2 := \sigma(\alpha_{i+1})$  are both centers of  $\delta$ -necks. Taking c small, then by the gradient estimate we have for all  $t \in (t_3, t_1]$  that  $\rho(y_1(t)), \rho(y_2(t)) \in [\overline{r}, 4\overline{r}]$ , and  $\rho(x(t)) \leq 4\overline{r}$  for all  $x \in \sigma_i$ . Since the  $\epsilon_{can}$ -canonical neighborhood assumption holds in  $B_t(x_0(t), 6A)$  at scales less than  $4\overline{r}$ , by Lemma 4.2.4 that  $y_1(t), y_2(t)$  are centers of  $2\delta$ -necks when c is taken sufficiently small. Moreover, by [55, Proposition 19.21] we know that  $\sigma_i(t)$  is contained in a  $2\delta$ -tube. Since  $y_1(t), y_2(t)$  are the centers of  $2\delta$ -necks, it is easy to see that  $\sigma_i(t)$  is contained in a  $2\delta$ -tube. Then the evolution equation of scalar curvature implies  $\partial_t R(x(t)) > 0$  for all  $x \in \sigma_i$  and  $t \in (t_3, t_1]$ . Therefore,  $\sigma_i$  survives until  $t_3$ .

Next, for any  $t \in [t_3, t_1]$ , let  $\mathcal{T}_t \subset \mathcal{M}_t$  be a  $2\delta$ -tube that contains the  $100\overline{r}$ -neighborhood of  $\sigma_i(t)$ , and let  $\hat{d}_t$  denote the length metric induced by g(t) in  $\mathcal{T}_t$ . Then for any  $z_1, z_2 \in \sigma_i(t)$ ,  $\hat{d}_t(z_1, z_2)$  is realized by a smooth geodesic in  $\mathcal{T}_t$ . Let  $\gamma_t$  be such a minimizing geodesic connecting  $y_1(t)$  and  $y_2(t)$ . Then all the second variations along  $\gamma_t$  are non-negative since it has the minimal length among all smooth curves in a neighborhood around it. So a distance distortion estimate as Lemma 2.3.1 shows

$$\partial_t \hat{d}_t(y_1(t), y_2(t)) \ge -C\overline{r}^{-1},$$
(4.6.2)

for some universal constant C > 0. Integrating this and taking c sufficiently small, we get

$$\widehat{d}_t(y_1(t), y_2(t)) \le \widehat{d}_{t_1}(y_1, y_2) + C\overline{r}^{-1}(t_1 - t) \le 2A.$$
 (4.6.3)

Moreover, since  $\rho(x) \leq 4\overline{r}$  for all  $x \in \sigma_i(t)$ , by the triangle inequality we get

$$\widehat{d}_t(y_1(t), x) \le \widehat{d}_t(y_1(t), y_2(t)) + 10 \cdot 2 \cdot 4\overline{r} \le 3A.$$
(4.6.4)

By the distance distortion estimate we get  $d_t(x_0(t), y_1(t)) \leq 2A$  and

$$d_t(x, x_0(t)) \le d_t(x_0(t), y_1(t)) + d_t(y_1(t), x) \le 2A + d_t(y_1(t), x) \le 5A.$$
(4.6.5)

So  $\sigma_i(t) \subset B_t(x_0(t), 6A)$  for all  $t \in [t_3, t_1]$ . By the infimum assumption of  $t_3$ , we get  $t_3 = t_2$ . Hence (a)(b) hold for  $\sigma_i$ . So by induction the entire  $\sigma$  survives backwards until  $t_2$ . It follows that  $x_0(t_2), x_1(t_2)$  are in the same connected component of  $\mathcal{M}_{t_2}$ .

The following corollary of Proposition 4.6.6 gives the relation between a semi-generalized singular Ricci flow and a generalized singular Ricci flow.

**Corollary 4.6.7.** A Ricci flow spacetime  $(\mathcal{M}, g(t))$  is a generalized singular Ricci flow if and only if it satisfies property (1)(2)(3)(4) in Definition 4.6.3, and for any  $x_0 \in \mathcal{M}$ , which survives on  $[t_1, t_0)$ , let  $\mathcal{M}_{x_0} = \bigcup_{t \in [t_1, t_0)} \bigcup_{A>0} B_t(x_0(t), A)$ , then  $(\mathcal{M}_{x_0}, x_0)$  is a semi-generalized singular Ricci flow.

Proof. The 'if' part is obvious by the definitions. For the 'only if' part, we need to show  $\mathcal{M}_{x_0}$  is a semi-generalized singular Ricci flow. It suffices to show  $\mathcal{M}_{x_0}$  is weakly backward 0-complete. Let  $x \in \mathcal{M}_{x_0}$  be an arbitrary point. Suppose  $\mathfrak{t}(x) = t_1$ , x survives on  $(t_2, t_1]$  in  $\mathcal{M}_{x_0}$  for some  $t_2 < t_1$ , and  $\inf_{t \in (t_2, t_1]} \overline{\rho}(x(t)) > 0$ . Since  $\mathcal{M}$  is weakly backward 0-complete,  $x(t_2) = \lim_{t \searrow t_2} x(t)$  exists. By Proposition 4.6.6,  $x(t_2) \in \mathcal{M}_{x_0}$ . So  $\mathcal{M}_{x_0}$  is weakly backward 0-complete.

### 4.6.2 Compactness and existence theorems

First, we show a compactness theorem which gives a criterion for a sequence of singular Ricci flows to have a subsequence that converges to a semi-generalized singular Ricci flow. Then we apply the compactness theorem to show the existence of generalized singular Ricci flows.

**Definition 4.6.8.** (Partial convergence) We say a sequence of Ricci flow spacetimes  $(\mathcal{M}_i, G_i)$ partially converges to a Ricci flow spacetime  $(\mathcal{M}, G)$  if the following holds: There is a sequence of diffeomorphisms  $\phi_i : U_i \to V_i \subset \mathcal{M}_i$ , where  $U_i$  and  $V_i$  are open domains in  $\mathcal{M}$ and  $\mathcal{M}_i$  respectively, such that given any compact subset  $K \subset \mathcal{M}, k \in \mathbb{N}$  and  $\epsilon > 0$ , we have  $K \subset U_i$  for all large i, and  $\|\phi_i^* G_i - G\|_{C^k(K,G)} \leq \epsilon$ .

Let  $x_0 \in \mathcal{M}$  and  $x_{0i} \in \mathcal{M}_i$ . We say the sequence of pointed spacetimes  $(\mathcal{M}_i, x_{0i})$  partially converges to  $(\mathcal{M}, x_0)$ , if  $x_0 \in U_i$ ,  $x_{0i} \in V_i$ , and  $\phi_i(x_0) = x_{0i}$ .

**Theorem 4.6.9** (Compactness theorem). Let  $\{(\mathcal{M}_i, x_{0i})\}_{i=1}^{\infty}$  be a sequence of singular Ricci flows,  $x_{0i} \in \mathcal{M}_i$ ,  $\mathfrak{t}(x_{0i}) = t_{0i}$ . Suppose

- (a) For some  $r_0 > 0$ ,  $x_{0i}$  survives until  $t_{0i} + r_0^2$ , and  $|\text{Rm}| \le r_0^{-2}$  on  $P(x_{0i}, r_0, r_0^2)$ .
- (b) For any  $\epsilon_{can} > 0$  and A > 0, there exist  $r(A, \epsilon_{can})$  and  $\kappa(A)$  such that the  $\epsilon_{can}$ canonical neighborhood assumption and the  $\kappa(A)$ -non-collapsedness hold at scales less
  than  $r(A, \epsilon_{can})$  in  $B_t(x_{0i}(t), A)$  for all  $t \in [t_{0i}, t_{0i} + r_0^2]$ .
- (c) For any A > 0, there is C(A) > 0 such that for all  $m \in \mathbb{N}$  and  $m \leq A$ , we have  $|\nabla^m \operatorname{Rm}|(x) \leq C(A)$  for all  $x \in B_{t_{0i}}(x_{0i}, Ar_0)$ .

Then there exists a semi-generalized singular Ricci flow  $(\mathcal{M}, x_0)$  on  $[0, r_0^2)$ ,  $x_0 \in \mathcal{M}_0$ , such that a subsequence of  $(\mathcal{M}_{i,t>t_{0i}}, x_{0i})$  partially converges to  $(\mathcal{M}, x_0)$ . Proof to Theorem 4.6.9. We may assume  $t_{0i} = 0$  and  $r_0 \leq 1$  without loss of generality. Let  $d_{G_i}$  be the length metric on  $\mathcal{M}_i$  induced by the spacetime metric  $G_i$ . For any A > 0, restrict the metric  $d_{G_i}$  on the subset

$$\mathcal{P}_{i}(A) = \bigcup_{t \in [0, r_{0}^{2})} B_{t}(x_{0i}(t), A) \cap \{x \in \mathcal{M}_{i} : |\operatorname{Rm}|(x) \le A^{2}\}.$$
(4.6.6)

Then the diameter of every  $(\mathcal{P}_i(A), d_{G_i})$  is bounded above by  $2(A + r_0^2)$ . Moreover, the following lemma shows that they are uniformly totally bounded.

**Lemma 4.6.10.** For any  $A, \epsilon > 0$ , there exists  $N = N(A, \epsilon) \in \mathbb{N}$  such that for all *i*, any  $\epsilon$ -separating subset in  $(\mathcal{P}_i(A), d_{G_i})$  has at most N elements.

*Proof.* On the one hand, by a combination of assumption (b), the gradient estimate and the distance distortion estimate, we may assume that  $\epsilon$  is sufficiently small (depending on A) so that the following holds: First, for any  $x \in \mathcal{P}_i(A)$ ,  $\mathfrak{t}(x) \geq \epsilon/8$ , the backward parabolic neighborhood  $P(x, \epsilon/8, -(\epsilon/8)^2)$  is unscathed and contained in  $\mathcal{P}_i(2A)$ . Second, for any  $x \in \mathcal{P}_i(A)$  with  $\mathfrak{t}(x) \leq \epsilon/8$ , x survives until 0, and  $x(0) \in \mathcal{P}_i(2A)$ . Furthermore, there exists  $c(A, \epsilon) > 0$  such that

$$vol_{G_i}\left(P\left(x,\epsilon/8,-\left(\epsilon/8\right)^2\right)\right) \ge c(A,\epsilon).$$

$$(4.6.7)$$

On the other hand, assumption (b) allows us to apply Lemma 4.2.1 on each time-slice  $\mathcal{M}_{i,t}$ , and deduce that  $B_t(x_{0i}(t), 2A)$  is uniformly totally bounded, and there is a constant v(A) > 0 such that

$$vol_{g_i(t)}B_t(x_{0i}(t), 2A) \le v(A)$$
(4.6.8)

for all i and  $t \in [0, r_0^2)$ . Integrating this we get

$$vol_{G_i}(\mathcal{P}_i(2A)) \le \int_0^{r_0^2} vol_{g_i(t)} B_t(x_{0i}(t), 2A) \, dt \le v(A).$$
 (4.6.9)

Now suppose  $\{x_k\}_{k=1}^{N_i}$  is an  $\epsilon$ -separating subset of  $(\mathcal{P}_i(A), d_{G_i})$ , and  $t_k = \mathfrak{t}(x_k)$ . Let  $\{x_{k_j}\}_{j=1}^{J_i}$  be all  $x_k$  with  $t_k < \epsilon/8$ , then each  $x_{k_j}$  survives backwards until 0 and  $x_{k_j}(0) \in B_0(x_{0i}, 2A)$ . Since  $d_{G_i}(x_{k_j}, x_{k_l}) > \epsilon$  for any  $j \neq l$ , by the triangle inequality,  $\{x_{k_j}(0)\}_{j=1}^{J_i}$  is an  $3\epsilon/4$ -separating subset of  $B_0(x_{0i}, 2A)$ . Since  $B_0(x_{0i}, 2A)$  is uniformly totally bounded, there is  $C(A, \epsilon) > 0$  such that  $J_i \leq C$ . Therefore, in order to bound  $N_i$  we may assume that  $t_k \geq \epsilon/8$  for all k.

Then each  $P(x_k, \epsilon/8, -(\epsilon/8)^2)$  is unscathed, and  $d_{G_i}(x_k, y) \leq \epsilon/8 + (\epsilon/8)^2 < \epsilon/4$  for all  $y \in P(x_k, \epsilon/8, -(\epsilon/8)^2)$ . Since  $d_{G_i}(x_k, x_j) > \epsilon$  for any  $k \neq j$ , by the triangle inequality, we see that  $P(x_k, \epsilon/8, -(\epsilon/8)^2)$ ,  $k = 1, 2, ..., N_i$ , are pairwise disjoint. Therefore, combining (4.6.7) and (4.6.9), we conclude that there is  $N(A, \epsilon) > 0$  such that  $N_i \leq N(A, \epsilon)$  for all i.

Now since  $(\mathcal{P}_i(A), d_{G_i})$  have uniformly bounded diameter and are uniformly totally bounded for all *i*, by Gromov's compactness theorem [59, Proposition 44], we may assume  $(\mathcal{P}_i(A), d_{G_i}, x_{0i})$ converges to a metric space  $(X(A), d_A, x_0)$  in the pointed Gromov-Hausdorff sense. Since for any  $A_1 \geq A_2$ ,  $(\mathcal{P}_i(A_2), d_{G_i}, x_{0i})$  isometrically embeds into  $(\mathcal{P}_i(A_1), d_{G_i}, x_{0i})$ , we get  $(X(A_2), d_{A_2}, x_0)$  isometrically embeds into  $(X(A_1), d_{A_1}, x_0)$ . Let  $(X, d) = \bigcup_{A>0} (X(A), d_A)$ , and  $\mathcal{N}_i = \bigcup_{A>0} \mathcal{P}_i(A) \subset \mathcal{M}_i$ , then  $(\mathcal{N}_i, d_{G_i}, x_{0i})$  converges to  $(X, d, x_0)$  in the pointed Gromov-Hausdorff sense as  $i \to \infty$ .

Let  $x \in X$ , and suppose  $x \in X(A)$  for some A > 0. We say x is a smooth point if there are a  $\delta > 0$ , and a sequence of points  $x_{i_k} \in \mathcal{P}_{i_k}(A)$  with  $|\operatorname{Rm}|(x_{i_k}) \leq \delta^{-2}$  converging to x(modulo the Gromov-Hausdorff approximations). By Lemma 2.3.1, the canonical neigborhood assumption in  $\mathcal{P}_{i_k}(A)$ , and the gradient estimate, we can find  $\overline{\delta} = \overline{\delta}(\delta, A)$  such that  $|\operatorname{Rm}| \leq \overline{\delta}^{-2}$  in  $P(x_{i_k}, \overline{\delta}, -\overline{\delta}^2) \cap \mathfrak{t}^{-1}([t_{0i_k}, t_{0i_k} + r_0^2])$ . Moreover, by the non-collapsing assumption in  $\mathcal{P}_{i_k}(A)$  and Corollary 4.5.2 of the Pseudolocality theorem 4.5.1, we get  $|\operatorname{Rm}| \leq \overline{\delta}^{-2}$ in  $P(x_{i_k}, \overline{\delta}, \overline{\delta}^2)$  with a possibly smaller  $\overline{\delta}$ . Let  $U(x_{i_k}, \overline{\delta}) = P(x_{i_k}, \frac{1}{2}\overline{\delta}, -\frac{1}{4}\overline{\delta}^2) \cup P(x_{i_k}, \frac{1}{2}\overline{\delta}, \frac{1}{4}\overline{\delta}^2) \cap$  $\mathfrak{t}^{-1}([t_{0i_k}, t_{0i_k} + r_0^2])$ , then by Shi's derivative estimate and assumption (c), we get uniform bounds on the derivatives of Rm in  $U(x_{i_k}, \overline{\delta})$ . So we obtain a smooth limit of  $U(x_{i_k}, \overline{\delta})$  in the Cheeger-Gromov sense by passing to a subsequence. This defines a Ricci flow spacetime metric in a neighborhood of x in X, which is isometric to that on X by the uniqueness of the Gromov-Hausdorff limit.

Let  $X_0 \subset X$  be the set of all smooth points. Then we obtain a global Ricci flow spacetime metric on  $X_0$ , denoted by  $G_{\infty} = dt^2 + g(t)$ . In particular,  $P(x_{0i}, r_0, r_0^2)$  converges smoothly to  $P(x_0, r_0, r_0^2) \subset X_0$ . Moreover, by a standard gluing argument (see e.g. [59, Theorem 72]) we get a sequence of diffeomorphisms under which a subsequence of  $\mathcal{M}_i$  partially converges to  $X_0$ , in the sense of Definition 4.6.8.

It implies that for any  $\epsilon_{can}$ , A > 0, there exists  $r(A, \epsilon_{can}) > 0$  such that the  $\epsilon_{can}$ -canonical neighborhood assumption holds at scales less than r in  $X(A) \cap X_0$ . Furthermore, for any A, C > 0, there exists c = c(A, C) > 0 such that for all  $x \in B_t(x_{0i}(t), A) \subset \mathcal{N}_i$  with  $|\operatorname{Rm}|(x) \leq C$ , the backward parabolic neighborhood  $P(x, c, -c^2)$  in  $\mathcal{N}_i$  is unscathed. So for all  $x \in X(A) \cap X_0$  with  $|\operatorname{Rm}|(x) \leq C$ , the region  $P(x, c, -c^2)$  in  $X_0$  is unscathed. From this it is easy to see that  $X_0$  is weakly backward 0-complete.

Let  $\mathcal{M} = \bigcup_{t \in [0,r_0^2)} \bigcup_{A>0} B_t(x_0(t), A)$  be a subset in  $X_0$ . Then  $\mathcal{M}$  is a smooth Ricci flow spacetime with connected time-slices, and a subsequence of  $\mathcal{M}_i$  partially converge to  $\mathcal{M}$ . It is clear that  $\mathcal{M}$  satisfies property (1)(2)(4)(5) in Definition 4.6.4. Moreover, applying Proposition 4.6.6 to  $X_0$ , we see that  $\mathcal{M}$  is also weakly backward 0-complete and hence satisfies property (3). This proved Theorem 4.6.9.

The next lemma shows that the convergence of the initial manifolds implies the convergence of the singular Ricci flows to some semi-generalized singular Ricci flow. **Lemma 4.6.11.** Let  $(\mathcal{M}_i, g_i(t))$  be a sequence of singular Ricci flows. Suppose for some  $t_1 \geq 0$  and  $x_{0i} \in \mathcal{M}_{i,t_1}$ , the sequence of time-slices  $(\mathcal{M}_{i,t_1}, g_i(t_1), x_{0i})$  smoothly converges to a 0-complete manifold  $(M, g, x_0)$ . Then there exists a semi-generalized singular Ricci flow  $(\mathcal{M}, g(t), x_0)$  on  $[0, t_0)$  for some  $t_0 > 0$ , such that  $\mathcal{M}_0 = M$  and a subsequence of  $(\mathcal{M}_{i,t \geq t_1}, x_{0i})$  partially converges to  $(\mathcal{M}, x_0)$ . Moreover,  $t_0$  can be chosen to be equal to  $\infty$ , or such that  $\inf_{[0, t_0)} \rho(x_0(t)) = 0$ , i.e.  $\limsup_{t \neq t_0} |\operatorname{Rm}|(x_0(t)) = \infty$ .

Proof. Without loss of generality we may assume  $t_1 = 0$ . On the one hand, by Corollary 4.5.2 of the pseudolocality theorem 4.5.1, there exist  $r_0, t_0 > 0$  such that for all large *i* the domain  $P(x_{0i}, r_0, t_0) \subset \mathcal{M}_i$  is unscathed and  $|\text{Rm}| \leq r_0^{-2}$  holds there. Moreover, for any fixed A > 0, there exists  $t_A \in (0, t_0)$  such that the geometry  $P(x_{0i}, 2A, t_A) \subset \mathcal{M}_i$  is uniformly bounded for all large *i*. By a distance distortion estimate this implies the uniformly bounded geometry on  $\bigcup_{t \in [0, t_A]} B_t(x_{0i}(t), A) \subset \mathcal{M}_i$  for a possibly smaller  $t_A$ .

On the other hand, for any  $t \in (t_A, t_0)$ , by Proposition 4.3.1 there are constants  $r, \kappa > 0$ , such that the  $\epsilon_{can}$ -canonical neighborhood assumption and the  $\kappa$ -non-collapsing assumption hold at scales less than r in  $B_t(x_{0i}(t), A)$ . So by Theorem 4.6.9 there is a subsequence of  $(\mathcal{M}_i, x_{0i})$  which partially converges to  $(\mathcal{M}, x_0)$ .

If  $\inf_{[0,t_0)} \rho(x_0(t)) > 0$ , then by Lemma 4.3.6 we have  $\inf_{[0,t_0)} \overline{\rho}(x_0(t)) > 0$ . So there exist  $\kappa', r' > 0$  such that  $\mathcal{M}$  is  $\kappa'$ -non-collapsed at  $x_0(t)$  at scales less than r' for all  $t \in [0,t_0)$ . Repeating the above argument at t sufficiently close to  $t_0$ , we can extend  $\mathfrak{t}(\mathcal{M})$  to  $[0,t_1)$  with  $t_1 > t_0$ . So we may assume  $\inf_{[0,t_0)} \rho(x_0(t)) = 0$  or  $t_0 = \infty$ .

**Theorem 4.6.12.** (Existence of a semi-generalized singular Ricci flow) Let (M, g) be a 3d orientable complete Riemannian manifold,  $x_0 \in M$ . Then there exists a semi-generalized singular Ricci flow  $(\mathcal{M}, g(t), x_0)$  on  $[0, t_0)$  for some  $t_0 > 0$  with  $\mathcal{M}_0 = M$ .

Moreover, if M is the double cover of a non-orientable manifold, and  $\sigma : M \to M$  is the corresponding deck transformation which acts as an isometry. Then there is a semigeneralized singular Ricci flow  $\mathcal{M}$  with  $\mathcal{M}_0 = M$  such that  $\sigma$  extends to an isometry on  $\mathcal{M}$ , which acts free on the open domain  $\{x \in \mathcal{M} : x \text{ survives until } t = 0\}$ .

Proof. Let  $(M_i, g_i, x_i)$  be a sequence of compact manifolds which smoothly converges to  $(M, g, x_0)$ , and  $(\mathcal{M}_i, g_i(t), x_i)$  be a sequence of singular Ricci flows starting from  $(M_i, g_i, x_i)$ . Then the first assertion follows from applying Lemma 4.6.11 to  $(\mathcal{M}_i, g_i(t), x_i)$ . It only remains to establish the assertion about the  $\mathbb{Z}_2$ -symmetry. For this we assume  $(M, g, x_0)$  is the double cover of a non-orientable manifold  $(N, \overline{g})$ , and  $\sigma : M \to M$  is the non-trivial deck transformation in  $\mathbb{Z}_2$ , which acts as an isometry. Let  $N_i \subset N$  be a compact 3 dimensional submanifold with smooth boundary that contains  $B_{\overline{g}}(\pi(x_0), i)$ . Take  $i > d_g(x_0, \sigma(x_0))$ , then  $\pi^{-1}(N_i)$  is a compact connected orientable manifold which has smooth orientable boundary  $\pi^{-1}(\partial N_i)$ , and  $B_g(x_0, i) \cup B_g(\sigma(x_0), i) \subset \pi^{-1}(N_i)$ . First, we extend  $\pi^{-1}(N_i)$  and the metric past a collar of its boundary, and assume the new metric  $g_i$  is isometric to the product of a metric on  $\pi^{-1}(\partial N_i)$  with an interval. Next, since  $\pi^{-1}(\partial N_i)$  is  $\sigma$ -invariant, we can extend

the action of  $\sigma$  to the collar neighborhood  $\pi^{-1}(\partial N_i) \times [0, 1]$  such that  $\sigma(x, s) = \sigma(x, 0)$  for all  $x \in \pi^{-1}(\partial N_i)$  and  $s \in [0, 1]$ . Then by replacing  $g_i$  with  $\frac{1}{2}(g_i + \sigma^* g_i)$ , we may assume  $g_i$  is  $\sigma$ -invariant, and it is still a product metric near the new boundary. Therefore, by doubling the extended manifold, we get a closed, connected and orientable manifold  $(M_i, g_i, x_0)$  with a deck transformation  $\sigma_i$  which is an isometry, and  $g_i = g$ ,  $\sigma_i = \sigma$  on  $B_{q_i}(x_0, i)$ .

Let  $(\mathcal{M}_i, g_i(t), x_0)$  be a sequence of singular Ricci flows starting from  $(M_i, g_i, x_0)$ . Then by Lemma 4.6.11 there is  $t_0 > 0$  such that  $\{(\mathcal{M}_i, g_i(t), x_0)\}$  converges to a semi-generalized singular Ricci flow  $(\mathcal{M}, x_0)$  on  $[0, t_0)$ . Moreover, by the uniqueness of singular Ricci flow in [4], each  $\sigma_i : M_i \to M_i$  can be uniquely extended to an isometry  $\sigma_i : \mathcal{M}_i \to \mathcal{M}_i$ . So for any  $x_1, x_2 \in M_i$ , if  $\sigma_i(x_1) = x_2$  and  $x_1$  survives until t > 0, then  $x_2$  also survives until t and  $\sigma_i(x_1(t)) = \sigma_i(x_2(t))$ . Therefore,  $\sigma_i$  converges to an isometry  $\sigma : \mathcal{M} \to \mathcal{M}$ , which acts free on  $\{x \in \mathcal{M} : x \text{ survives back to } \mathcal{M}_0 = M\}$ 

The next lemma shows that for two Ricci flow spacetimes  $(\mathcal{N}_j, x_j)$ , j = 1, 2, which have connected time-slices, suppose they are limits of a same sequence of Ricci flow spacetimes  $\mathcal{M}_i$  under the partial convergence. Then they are isometric if the preimages of  $x_1, x_2$  under the diffeomorphisms are contained in a parabolic region in  $\mathcal{M}_i$ .

**Lemma 4.6.13.** Let  $\mathcal{M}_i$  be a sequence of Ricci flow spacetimes,  $x_{1,i}, x_{2,i} \in \mathcal{M}_{i,0}$ . Suppose  $(\mathcal{M}_i, x_{j,i})$  partially converges to a Ricci flow spacetime  $(\mathcal{N}_j, x_j)$  on [0, T), for some T > 0,  $x_j \in \mathcal{N}_{j,0}$ , and each time-slice  $\mathcal{N}_{j,t}$  is connected, j = 1, 2. Suppose also there is D > 0 such that  $x_{2,i} \in B_0(x_{1,i}, D)$  for all i, and  $P(x_1, D, T - \delta) \subset \mathcal{N}_1$  is unscathed for any  $\delta > 0$ . Then  $\mathcal{N}_1$  is isometric to  $\mathcal{N}_2$ .

Proof. Let  $H_i$  be the spacetime metric of  $\mathcal{M}_i$ , and  $G_j$  the spacetime metric of  $\mathcal{N}_j$ , j = 1, 2. Let  $\phi_{j,i} : \mathcal{N}_j \supset U_{j,i} \to V_{j,i} \subset \mathcal{M}_i$  be the two corresponding diffeomorphism sequences such that  $\bigcup_{i=1}^{\infty} U_{j,i} = \mathcal{N}_j$  and  $\|\phi_{j,i}^*H_i - G_j\| \leq \epsilon_i \to 0$ . Let  $P_{j,k} = \bigcup_{t \in [0, T-k^{-1}]} \overline{B_t(x_j, k)} \cap \{x : \rho(x) \geq k^{-1}\}$ , then  $\bigcup_{k=1}^{\infty} P_{j,k} = \mathcal{N}_j$ . By the assumption of  $x_{1,i}$  and  $x_{2,i}$ , for a given k there exists  $\ell(k, D) \in \mathbb{N}$  such that for all large i, we have  $\phi_{1,i}(P_{1,k}) \subset \phi_{2,i}(P_{2,\ell})$ . So the maps  $\phi_{2,i}^{-1} \circ \phi_{1,i} : \mathcal{N}_1 \supset P_{1,k} \to \mathcal{N}_2$  are well-defined, and  $\|(\phi_{2,i}^{-1} \circ \phi_{1,i})^* G_2 - G_1\| \leq \delta_i \to 0$ . Moreover,  $\phi_{2,i}^{-1} \circ \phi_{1,i}(P_{1,k})$  form an exhaustion of  $\mathcal{N}_2$  as  $i, k \to \infty$ . So  $\mathcal{N}_1$  is isometric to  $\mathcal{N}_2$ .

**Theorem 4.6.14.** (Theorem 4.1.1 and 4.1.2, Existence of generalized singular Ricci flow) Let (M, g) be a 3d orientable complete Riemannian manifold,  $x_0 \in M$ . Let  $(\mathcal{M}_i, g_i(t), x_{0i})$ be a sequence of singular Ricci flows with  $(\mathcal{M}_{i,0}, g_i(0), x_{0i})$  smoothly converging to  $(M, g, x_0)$ . Then there exists a generalized singular Ricci flow  $\mathcal{M}$  with  $\mathcal{M}_0 = M$ , such that  $(\mathcal{M}_i, x_{0i})$ partially converges to  $(\mathcal{M}, x_0)$ .

Moreover, if M is the double cover of a non-orientable manifold, then the same conclusion as Theorem 4.6.12 holds.

Proof. Let  $x_0 \in M$ , by Lemma 4.6.11 there exist  $t_0 \in (0, \infty]$  and a semi-generalized singular Ricci flow  $(\mathcal{M}^1, x_0)$  on  $[0, t_0)$  such that  $(\mathcal{M}_i, G_i, x_0)$  partially converges to  $(\mathcal{M}^1, x_0)$ , and  $\inf_{[0,t_0)} \rho(x_0(t)) = 0$  if  $t_0 < \infty$ .

Suppose by induction that there is a sequence of Ricci flow spacetimes  $\{\mathcal{M}^j\}_{j=1}^{k-1}$  such that  $\mathcal{M}^{j-1} \subset \mathcal{M}^j$  and the followings hold for all j = 2, ..., k-1:

- 1. A subsequence of  $\mathcal{M}_i$  partially converges to  $\mathcal{M}^j$ .
- 2.  $\mathcal{M}^{j}$  is weakly backward 0-complete.
- 3. For any  $x \in \mathcal{M}^{j-1}$ , let *a* be the supremum of all times *t* until which *x* survives until in  $\mathcal{M}^{j}$ . Then  $\inf_{[\mathfrak{t}(x),a)} \rho(x(t)) = 0$ .
- 4. For any  $x \in \mathcal{M}^{j-1}$ , suppose x survives until some  $t > \mathfrak{t}(x)$ . Let  $\mathcal{M}_x \subset \mathcal{M}^j$  be the subset  $\bigcup_{s \in [\mathfrak{t}(x),t)} \bigcup_{A>0} B_s(x(s),A)$ , then  $(\mathcal{M}_x,x)$  is a semi-generalized singular Ricci flow on  $[\mathfrak{t}(x),t)$ .

Let  $\{x_j\}_{j=1}^{\infty}$  be a dense subset in  $\mathcal{M}^{k-1}$ . For each  $x_j$ , by Lemma 4.6.11 there is a subsequence of  $\{(\mathcal{M}_i, x_{j,i})\}_{i=1}^{\infty}$  that partially converges to a semi-generalized singular Ricci flow  $(\mathcal{N}_j, x_j)$ , such that  $x_j$  survives in  $\mathcal{N}_j$  until  $R(x_j(t))$  goes unbounded. So by a diagonal argument we may assume that  $\{(\mathcal{M}_i, x_{j,i})\}_{i=1}^{\infty}$  converges to  $(\mathcal{N}_j, x_j)$  for all  $x_j$ .

For any  $y_1, y_2 \in \mathcal{M}^{k-1} \sqcup \coprod_{j=1}^{\infty} \mathcal{N}_j$ , we say  $y_1 \sim y_2$  if there is a sequence of points  $w_i \in \mathcal{M}_i$ such that modulo the diffeomorphism maps we have  $w_i \to y_1$  and  $w_i \to y_2$  as  $i \to \infty$ . This defines an equivalent relation in  $\mathcal{M}^{k-1} \sqcup \coprod_{j=1}^{\infty} \mathcal{N}_j$ . If  $y_1 \sim y_2$ , then by the uniqueness of the smooth limit, there is  $\delta > 0$  such that the neighborhoods of  $P(y_i, \delta, \delta^2) \cup P(y_i, \delta, -\delta^2)$ , i = 1, 2, are unscathed and the spacetime metrics on them are isometric. So there is a well-defined smooth Ricci flow spacetime metric on the quotient space  $\mathcal{M}^k := \left(\mathcal{M}^{k-1} \sqcup \coprod_{j=1}^{\infty} \mathcal{N}_j\right) / \sim$ . So (1) holds for j = k.

Since each connected component of  $\mathcal{M}_t^k$  is isometric to either  $\mathcal{M}_t^{k-1}$  or some  $\mathcal{N}_{j,t}$ , we get that  $\mathcal{M}_t^k$  is 0-complete. For any  $x \in \mathcal{M}^k$ ,  $\mathfrak{t}(x) = t_0$ , suppose x survives on  $(t_1, t_0]$  and  $\lim_{t\to t_1} \overline{\rho}(x(t)) > 0$ . Assume  $x \in \mathcal{M}^{k-1}$ , then since  $\mathcal{M}^{k-1}$  is weakly backward 0-complete, it follows that  $x(t) \in \mathcal{M}^{k-1}$  and  $\lim_{t\to t_1} x(t)$  exists. Otherwise, assume  $x \in \mathcal{N}_j$  for some  $j \in \mathbb{N}$ , and let  $t_2 \in (t_1, t_0]$  be the infimum of time t such that  $x(t) \in \mathcal{N}_j$ . Then  $x(t_2) = \lim_{t\to t_2} x(t)$  exists because  $\mathcal{N}_j$  is weakly backward 0-complete. If  $t_2 > t_1$ , then we have  $x(t_2) \in \mathcal{N}_j \cap \mathcal{M}^{k-1}$ , and the existence of  $\lim_{t\to t_1} x(t)$  exists by the weakly backward 0-completeness of  $\mathcal{M}^{k-1}$ . So  $\mathcal{M}^k$  is weakly backward 0-complete, and hence (2) holds.

It is clear that (3)(4) hold for each  $x_j$ . We claim that (3)(4) hold for every point in  $\mathcal{M}^{k-1}$ . To verify (3), let  $x \in \mathcal{M}^{k-1}$  be an arbitrary point,  $\mathfrak{t}(x) = t_1$ . Let  $t_2 > t_1$  be the supremum of all times until which x survives in  $\mathcal{M}^k$ . Suppose by contradiction that  $\inf_{[t_1,t_2)} \rho(x(t)) > 0$ . Let  $x_i \in \mathcal{M}_i$  be a sequence of points that converge to x modulo the diffeomorphisms. Then by Lemma 4.6.11 there is  $\delta > 0$  such that by passing to a subsequence,  $(\mathcal{M}_i, x_i)$  partially converges to a semi-generalized singular Ricci flow  $\mathcal{N}$  on  $[t_1, t_2 + \delta^2)$ , and  $P(x, \delta, t_2 - t_1 + \delta^2)$ is unscathed. By the density of  $\{x_j\}_{j=1}^{\infty}$ , there exists  $x_j \in P(x, \delta, \delta^2) \subset \mathcal{M}^{k-1}$ . Then  $x_j$ survives on  $[\mathfrak{t}(x_j), t_2 + \delta^2)$  in  $\mathcal{N}_j$ . So it follows from Lemma 4.6.13 that  $\mathcal{N}_j$  is isometric to  $\mathcal{N}$ on  $[t_1 + \delta^2, t_2 + \delta^2)$ . In particular,  $x \in \mathcal{N}_j \subset \mathcal{M}^k$  survives until  $t_2 + \delta^2/2$ , contradicting with the supremum assumption of  $t_2$ . This verifies (3).

To verify (4), let  $x \in \mathcal{M}^{k-1}$  be an arbitrary point,  $\mathfrak{t}(x) = t_1$ , and assume x survives until some  $t_2 > t_1$ , and  $\mathcal{M}_x$  is defined as in (4). Choose  $\delta > 0$  such that  $P(x, \delta, t_2 - t_1)$  is unscathed, and pick some  $x_j \in P(x, \delta, \delta^2)$  by the density of  $\{x_j\}_{j=1}^{\infty}$ . Then by Lemma 4.6.13,  $\mathcal{M}_x$  is isometric to  $\mathcal{N}_j$  on  $[t_1 + \delta^2, t_2)$ , and hence  $(\mathcal{M}_x, x)$  is a semi-generalized singular Ricci flow on  $[t_1 + \delta^2, t_2)$ . Letting  $\delta \to 0$ , it implies that  $\mathcal{M}_x$  is a semi-generalized singular Ricci flow on  $[t_1, t_2)$ . This verifies (4).

So by induction we obtain an infinite sequence of spacetimes  $\{\mathcal{M}^k\}_{k=1}^{\infty}$  with  $\mathcal{M}^{k-1} \subset \mathcal{M}^k$ , which satisfies all inductive assumptions. Let  $\mathcal{M} = \bigcup_{k=1}^{\infty} \mathcal{M}^k$ , then by passing to a subsequence  $\mathcal{M}_i$  partially converges to  $\mathcal{M}$ . By the 'if' part of Corollary 4.6.7, it is clear that  $\mathcal{M}$  is a generalized singular Ricci flow. The assertion about the  $\mathbb{Z}_2$ -symmetry follows in the same way as Theorem 4.6.12.

### 4.7 Ricci flows with non-negative Ricci curvature

In this section, we prove Theorem 4.1.3. First, by adapting the maximum principle argument in [21] and [22] to a generalized singular Ricci flow, we show in Lemma 4.7.1 and 4.7.2 that it preserves the non-negativity of scalar curvature and Ricci curvature.

Then we prove Lemma 4.7.3, which is the last ingredient needed to prove Theorem 4.1.3. It says that in a 3-dimensional manifold with Ric  $\geq 0$ , no singularity can form within finite distance along a minimizing geodesic covered by final time-slices of strong  $\delta$ -necks.

**Lemma 4.7.1.** Let (M, g) be a 3 dimensional complete Riemannian manifold with  $R \ge 0$ . Let  $(\mathcal{M}, g(t))$  be a generalized singular Ricci flow starting from (M, g). Then  $R \ge 0$  on  $\mathcal{M}$ .

*Proof.* By property (4) in Definition 4.6.3 and Corollary 4.6.7, it suffices to prove the lemma for a semi-generalized singular Ricci flow  $(\mathcal{M}, g(t), x_0)$  on  $[0, t_0), x_0 \in \mathcal{M}_0 = M$ . We may assume that there is  $r_0 > 0$  such that  $\bigcup_{t \in [0, t_0)} B_t(x_0(t), r_0)$  is unscathed and  $\operatorname{Ric}(x) \leq r_0^{-2}$ there. Then by Lemma 2.3.1, we have

$$(\partial_t - \Delta)d_t(x_0(t), x) \ge -\frac{10}{3}r_0^{-1}, \qquad (4.7.1)$$

for all  $x \in \mathcal{M}_t$  with  $d_t(x, x_0(t)) > r_0$ .

Let  $A \geq \frac{80}{3}r_0^{-2}t_0 + 2$  and define the following function on  $\mathcal{M}$ 

$$u(x) = \varphi\left(\frac{d_t(x_0(t), x) + \frac{10}{3}r_0^{-1}t}{Ar_0}\right)R(x),$$
(4.7.2)

for all  $x \in \mathcal{M}_t$ ,  $t \in [0, t_0)$ , where we choose  $\varphi$  to be a smooth non-negative non-increasing function such that  $\varphi = 1$  on  $(-\infty, \frac{7}{8}]$ ,  $\varphi = 0$  on  $[1, \infty)$  and  $\left|\frac{2\varphi'^2}{\varphi} - \varphi''\right| \leq C\sqrt{\varphi}$ . Then with the choice of A, we have u(x) = R(x) for all  $x \in B_t(x_0(t), \frac{3}{4}Ar_0)$ , and u(x) = 0 for all  $x \in \mathcal{M}_t \setminus B_t(x_0(t), Ar_0)$ .

Let  $u_{\min}(t) := \min\{\inf_{\mathcal{M}_t} u(\cdot), 0\}, t \in [0, t_0)$ . If  $u_{\min}(t) < 0$ , we claim that  $\inf_{\mathcal{M}_t} u(\cdot)$  can be achieved. Suppose not, then there exists a sequence of points  $x_i \in B_t(x_0(t), Ar_0)$  such that  $u(x_i) \to u_{\min}(t)$  as  $i \to \infty$ . By Lemma 4.6.5, the properness of scalar curvature, we may assume that  $R(x_i) \to \infty$ . So  $u(x_i) \ge 0$  for all large *i*, a contradiction.

Then we claim the following holds for all  $t \in (0, t_0)$ :

$$u_{\min}(t) \le \liminf_{s \searrow t} u_{\min}(s). \tag{4.7.3}$$

Suppose this is not true at some  $t \in (0, t_0)$ . Then there exist some  $\epsilon > 0$  and a sequence of times  $s_i > t$  which converges to t as  $i \to \infty$  such that

$$u_{\min}(t) > u_{\min}(s_i) + \epsilon, \qquad (4.7.4)$$

for all *i*. Let  $x_i \in B_{s_i}(x_0(s_i), Ar_0)$  be a point such that

$$u(x_i) \le u_{\min}(s_i) + \frac{\epsilon}{2} < u_{\min}(t) - \frac{\epsilon}{2}.$$
 (4.7.5)

If  $\mathbb{R}(x_i)$  is not uniformly bounded, then  $u(x_i) \ge 0$  for large *i*, which implies  $u_{\min}(t) \ge \epsilon > 0$ , a contradiction. So we may assume  $R(x_i)$  is uniformly bounded, and hence by Lemma 4.6.5 there is a  $\delta > 0$  such that  $R \le \delta^{-2}$  in  $P(x_i, \delta, -\delta^2) \subset \bigcup_{t \in [0,t_0)} B_t(x_0(t), 2Ar_0)$ . So *u* is uniformly continuous on  $\bigcup_i P(x_i, \delta, -\delta^2)$ . Since  $s_i - t \to 0$ , this implies  $u(x_i(t)) \le u(x_i) + \frac{\epsilon}{2}$  for all large *i*. So

$$u_{\min}(t) \le u(x_i(t)) \le u(x_i) + \frac{\epsilon}{2},$$
 (4.7.6)

which contradicts with (4.7.5). So claim (4.7.3) is true.

Now we argue by maximum principle that the following holds for all times:

$$u_{\min}(t) \ge -\frac{2C_0}{(Ar_0)^2},$$
(4.7.7)

where  $C_0 > 0$  will be specified below. Suppose not and let T be the supremum of all times t such that (4.7.7) is true on [0, t]. Then T > 0 and there exists a sequence  $t_i > T$  converging

to T as  $i \to \infty$  such that  $u_{\min}(t_i) < -\frac{2C_0}{(Ar_0)^2}$ . Using inequality (4.7.3) at T, we have that  $u_{\min}(T) \leq -\frac{2C_0}{(Ar_0)^2} < 0$ .

Since  $u_{\min}(T) < 0$ , there exists  $x_T \in \mathcal{M}_T$  such that  $u_{\min}(T) = u(x_T)$ . Then by the choice of T it is easy to see the followings hold at  $x_T$ :  $\nabla u = 0$ ,  $\Delta u \ge 0$ , and  $\frac{\partial}{\partial t}u \le 0$ . By a direct computation we get the following at  $x_T$ ,

$$\mathbb{R}\nabla\varphi + \varphi\nabla R = 0,$$
  

$$2\nabla\varphi \cdot \nabla R = -2\frac{|\nabla\varphi|^2}{\varphi}R = -2\frac{\varphi'^2}{\varphi}\frac{1}{(Ar_0)^2}R.$$
(4.7.8)

By the evolution equation  $(\frac{\partial}{\partial t} - \Delta)R = 2|\text{Ric}|^2$ , we get

$$(\frac{\partial}{\partial t} - \Delta)u = \varphi' \mathbb{R} \frac{1}{Ar_0} [(\frac{\partial}{\partial t} - \Delta)d_t(x_0(t), x) + \frac{10}{3}r_0^{-1}] - \varphi'' \frac{1}{(Ar_0)^2} \mathbb{R} + 2\varphi |\mathrm{Ric}|^2 - 2\nabla\varphi \nabla \mathbb{R},$$
(4.7.9)

restricting which at  $x_T$  and using (4.7.1), (4.7.8) and  $3|\text{Ric}|^2 \geq \mathbb{R}^2$ , we obtain the following

$$0 \ge \left(\frac{\partial}{\partial t} - \Delta\right) u \ge \frac{2}{3} \varphi R^2 - \varphi'' \frac{1}{(Ar_0)^2} \mathbb{R} + 2\frac{\varphi'^2}{\varphi} \frac{1}{(Ar_0)^2} \mathbb{R}$$
$$\ge \frac{2}{3} \varphi R^2 - \frac{C}{(Ar_0)^2} \sqrt{\varphi} \mathbb{R}$$
$$\ge \frac{1}{3} \left(u_{\min}^2(T) - \frac{C_0^2}{(Ar_0)^4}\right),$$
(4.7.10)

where  $C_0 = \frac{3C}{2}$ , and we have used  $|\frac{2\varphi'^2}{\varphi} - \varphi''| \leq C\sqrt{\varphi}$ , and Cauchy inequality  $\frac{C}{(Ar_0)^2}\sqrt{\varphi}\mathbb{R} \leq \frac{1}{3}\varphi\mathbb{R}^2 + \frac{C_0^2}{3(Ar_0)^4}$ . Since  $u_{\min}(T) < 0$ , (4.7.10) implies  $u_{\min}(T) \geq \frac{-C_0}{(Ar_0)^2}$ , a contradiction. So  $u_{\min}(t) \geq \frac{-2C_0}{(Ar_0)^2}$  for all  $t \in [0, t_0)$ , and in particular it implies

$$\mathbb{R}(x) \ge -\frac{2C}{(Ar_0)^2},\tag{4.7.11}$$

for all  $x \in B_t(x_0(t), \frac{3}{4}Ar_0), t \in [0, t_0)$ . Letting A go to infinity, we get  $\mathbb{R}(x) \ge 0$ , for all  $x \in \mathcal{M}$ .

**Lemma 4.7.2.** Let (M, g) be a 3 dimensional complete Riemannian manifold with Ric  $\geq 0$ . Let  $(\mathcal{M}, g(t))$  be a generalized singular Ricci flow starting from (M, g). Then Ric  $\geq 0$  on  $\mathcal{M}$ .

*Proof.* For the same reason as in Lemma 4.7.1, it suffices to prove the lemma for a semigeneralized singular Ricci flow  $(\mathcal{M}, g(t), x_0)$  on  $[0, t_0), x_0 \in \mathcal{M}$ . We may assume that there is  $r_0 > 0$  such that  $\bigcup_{t \in [0, t_0)} B_t(x_0(t), r_0)$  is unscathed and  $\operatorname{Ric}(x) \leq r_0^{-2}$  there. Let  $\lambda \geq \mu \geq \nu$  be the three eigenvalues of the curvature operator. Then it suffices to show that the following inequality holds on  $\mathcal{M}$  for any  $a \geq 0$ ,

$$\mathbb{R} + a(\mu + \nu) \ge 0 \tag{4.7.12}$$

In fact, if this is true, then we have  $\mathbb{R} + \epsilon^{-1}(\mu + \nu) \ge 0$  for any  $\epsilon > 0$ . Multiplying both sides by  $\epsilon$  and letting  $\epsilon$  go to zero we get  $\mu + \nu \ge 0$ , i.e. Ric  $\ge 0$ .

Now suppose by contradiction that (4.7.12) does not hold for all  $a \ge 0$ , then we can find  $a, a' \ge 0$  with  $a < a' < a + \frac{1}{100}$  such that (4.7.12) holds for a but not for a'.

By Lemma 2.3.1 we have

$$(\frac{\partial}{\partial t} - \Delta)d_t(x_0(t), x) \ge -\frac{10}{3}r_0^{-1},$$
 (4.7.13)

whenever  $d_t(x_0(t), x) > r_0$ . Choose  $\varphi : \mathbb{R} \to \mathbb{R}$  to be a smooth non-negative non-increasing function such that  $\varphi = 1$  on  $(-\infty, \frac{7}{8}]$ ,  $\varphi = 0$  on  $[1, \infty)$  and  $\frac{2|\varphi'|^2}{\varphi} + |\varphi''| \leq C_0$ .

Let  $u: \mathcal{M} \to \mathbb{R}$  be defined by

$$u(x) = \varphi\left(\frac{d_t(x_0(t), x) + \frac{10}{3}r_0^{-1}t}{Ar_0}\right) (\mathbb{R} + a'(\mu + \nu)), \qquad (4.7.14)$$

and  $u_{\min}(t) = \min\{\inf_{\mathcal{M}_t} u(\cdot), 0\}.$ 

By the same reasoning as Lemma 4.7.1 we can show the following inequality for all  $t \in (0, t_0)$ :

$$u_{\min}(t) \le \liminf_{s \searrow t} u_{\min}(s). \tag{4.7.15}$$

Let T be the supremum of all t such that  $u(s) \ge -\frac{2C_1}{(Ar_0)^2}$  for all  $s \in [0, t]$ , where  $C_1$  will be specified later. Then T > 0 and by (4.7.15) we get

$$u_{\min}(T) \le -\frac{2C_1}{(Ar_0)^2}.$$
(4.7.16)

Since  $u_{\min}(T) < 0$ , the minimum of u is obtained at some point  $x_T \in B_T(x_0(T), Ar_0)$ . Let  $\mathbb{V}_1, \mathbb{V}_2, \mathbb{V}_3$  be the orthonormal eigenvectors of Rm corresponding to eigenvalues  $\lambda \geq \mu \geq \nu$  at the tangent space of  $x_T$ . We extend them smoothly to a neighborhood  $\mathcal{P}$  around  $x_T$  in the following way: first extend them to a neighborhood of  $x_T$  in  $\mathcal{M}_T$  by parallel translation along radial geodesic emanating from  $x_T$  using  $\nabla^{g(T)}$ , and then extend them in time to make them constant in time in the sense that  $\nabla_t \mathbb{V}_i = 0$ , i = 1, 2, 3, where  $\nabla_t$  is the natural space-time extension of  $\nabla^{g(t)}$  such that it is compatible with the metric, i.e.  $\frac{\partial}{\partial t} \langle X, X \rangle_{g(t)} = 2 \langle \nabla_t X, X \rangle_{g(t)}$ . Then  $\mathbb{V}_1, \mathbb{V}_2, \mathbb{V}_3$  is an orthonormal basis on  $\mathcal{P}$ , and  $\Delta \mathbb{V}_i = 0$  at  $x_T$ , i = 1, 2, 3. Let  $\tilde{u}(x) = [\operatorname{Rm}(\mathbb{V}_1, \mathbb{V}_1) + \operatorname{Rm}(\mathbb{V}_2, \mathbb{V}_2) + \operatorname{Rm}(\mathbb{V}_3, \mathbb{V}_3) + a'(\operatorname{Rm}(\mathbb{V}_2, \mathbb{V}_2) + \operatorname{Rm}(\mathbb{V}_3, \mathbb{V}_3))] \cdot \varphi\left(\frac{d_t(x_0(t), x) + \frac{10}{3}r_0^{-1}t}{Ar_0}\right)$  for all  $x \in \mathcal{P}$ . Then it is easy to see that  $\tilde{u}(x) \geq u(x)$  in  $\mathcal{P}$ , and the equality is achieved at  $x_T$ .

We can compute that

$$\begin{aligned} (\frac{\partial}{\partial t} - \Delta)\tilde{u} &= -2\nabla\varphi\nabla(\frac{\tilde{u}}{\varphi}) + \varphi \cdot (\frac{\partial}{\partial t} - \Delta)[\operatorname{Rm}(\mathbb{V}_1, \mathbb{V}_1) + (a'+1)(\operatorname{Rm}(\mathbb{V}_2, \mathbb{V}_2) + \operatorname{Rm}(\mathbb{V}_3, \mathbb{V}_3))] \\ &+ [\operatorname{Rm}(\mathbb{V}_1, \mathbb{V}_1) + (a'+1)(\operatorname{Rm}(\mathbb{V}_2, \mathbb{V}_2) + \operatorname{Rm}(\mathbb{V}_3, \mathbb{V}_3))] \cdot (\frac{\partial}{\partial t} - \Delta)\varphi \\ &= -2\nabla\varphi\nabla(\frac{\tilde{u}}{\varphi}) + \varphi \cdot \mathcal{I} + \mathcal{J} \cdot (\frac{\partial}{\partial t} - \Delta)\varphi. \end{aligned}$$

$$(4.7.17)$$

We estimate each term in (4.7.17) at  $x_T$ . First, recall that Rm evolves by  $(\nabla_t - \Delta)$ Rm = Rm<sup>2</sup> + Rm<sup>#</sup> under Ricci flow, see [55, Proposition 3.19], where

$$M^{2} + M^{\#} = \begin{bmatrix} \lambda^{2} + \mu\nu & 0 & 0\\ 0 & \mu^{2} + \lambda\nu & 0\\ 0 & 0 & \nu^{2} + \lambda\mu \end{bmatrix}, \text{ for any matrix } M = \begin{bmatrix} \lambda & 0 & 0\\ 0 & \mu & 0\\ 0 & 0 & \nu \end{bmatrix}.$$
(4.7.18)

So by  $\nabla \mathbb{V}_i = \Delta \mathbb{V}_i = \frac{\partial}{\partial t} \mathbb{V}_i = 0$  at  $x_T$  we get

$$\left(\frac{\partial}{\partial t} - \Delta\right)\left(\operatorname{Rm}(\mathbb{V}_i, \mathbb{V}_i)\right) = \left((\nabla_t - \Delta)\operatorname{Rm}\right)\left(\mathbb{V}_i, \mathbb{V}_i\right) = \left(\operatorname{Rm}^2 + \operatorname{Rm}^\#\right)\left(\mathbb{V}_i, \mathbb{V}_i\right)$$
(4.7.19)

at  $x_T$ , i = 1, 2, 3, and hence

$$\mathcal{I}(x_T) = (\lambda^2 + \mu\nu) + (a'+1)(\mu^2 + \lambda\nu + \nu^2 + \lambda\mu) 
\geq \lambda[\lambda + (a+1)(\mu + \nu)] + (a'+1)(\mu^2 + \nu^2) + (a'-a)\lambda(\mu + \nu) 
\geq (a'+1)(\mu^2 + \nu^2) + (a'-a)\lambda(\mu + \nu),$$
(4.7.20)

where we used  $\lambda + (a+1)(\mu + \nu) \ge 0$ . Since  $u(x_T) < 0$ , we have  $\lambda < (a'+1)|\mu + \nu|$  at  $x_T$  and hence

$$|(a'-a)\lambda(\mu+\nu)| \le (a'-a)(a'+1)(\mu+\nu)^2 \le \frac{a'+1}{100}(\mu+\nu)^2 \le \frac{a'+1}{50}(\mu^2+\nu^2). \quad (4.7.21)$$

Substituting this into (4.7.20) and using  $\lambda < (a'+1)|\mu + \nu|$  at  $x_T$  again we get

$$\mathcal{I}(x_T) \geq \frac{49}{50}(a'+1)(\mu^2 + \nu^2) \geq \frac{49}{100}(a'+1)(\mu + \nu)^2$$
  

$$\geq \frac{49}{200(a'+1)} \{ [(a'+1)(\mu + \nu)]^2 + \lambda^2 \}$$
  

$$\geq \frac{49}{400(a'+1)} [(a'+1)(\mu + \nu) + \lambda]^2$$
  

$$= \frac{49}{400(a'+1)\varphi^2} u_{\min}^2(T).$$
(4.7.22)

Then we estimate  $\mathcal{J} \cdot (\frac{\partial}{\partial t} - \Delta)\varphi$  at  $x_T$  by using (4.7.13),  $\varphi' \leq 0, 0 < \varphi \leq 1$  at  $x_T$ , and  $u_{\min}(T) < 0$  as below

$$(\mathcal{J} \cdot (\frac{\partial}{\partial t} - \Delta)\varphi)(x_T) = [\lambda + (a'+1)(\mu+\nu)](\frac{\partial}{\partial t} - \Delta)\varphi$$
  
$$= \frac{1}{Ar_0} \left[ \varphi' \left( (\frac{\partial}{\partial t} - \Delta)d_t(x_0(t), x) + \frac{10}{3}r_0^{-1} \right) - \varphi'' \frac{1}{Ar_0} \right] u_{\min}(T)$$
  
$$\geq \frac{1}{(Ar_0)^2 \varphi} |\varphi''| u_{\min}(T).$$
(4.7.23)

Next, since  $\tilde{u}$  obtains its minimum on  $\mathcal{P}$  at  $x_T$  and  $\tilde{u}(x_T) = u(x_T) = u_{\min}(T)$ , we get

$$\left(-2\nabla\varphi\nabla(\frac{\tilde{u}}{\varphi})\right)(x_T) = 2\frac{|\nabla\varphi|^2}{\varphi^2}u_{\min}(T) = 2\frac{|\varphi'|^2}{\varphi^2}\frac{1}{(Ar_0)^2}u_{\min}(T).$$
(4.7.24)

Now applying the maximum principle at  $x_T$  and using (4.7.22), (4.7.23) and (4.7.24), we get

$$0 \ge \left(\frac{\partial}{\partial t} - \Delta\right)\tilde{u}(x_T) \ge \frac{49}{400(a'+1)\varphi}u_{\min}^2(T) + \frac{1}{(Ar_0)^2\varphi}|\varphi''|u_{\min}(T) + 2\frac{|\varphi'|^2}{(Ar_0)^2\varphi^2}u_{\min}(T)$$
$$\ge \frac{49}{400(a'+1)\varphi}\left[u_{\min}^2(T) + \frac{400(a'+1)}{49(Ar_0)^2}\left(\frac{2|\varphi'|^2}{\varphi} + |\varphi''|\right)u_{\min}(T)\right]$$
$$\ge \frac{49}{400(a'+1)\varphi}\left[u_{\min}^2(T) + \frac{400(a'+1)C_0}{49(Ar_0)^2}u_{\min}(T)\right],$$
(4.7.25)

where we have used  $\frac{2|\varphi'|^2}{\varphi} + |\varphi''| \leq C_0$ . Since  $u_{\min}(T) < 0$ , (4.7.25) implies immediately  $u_{\min}(T) \geq -\frac{C_1}{(Ar_0)^2}$ , where  $C_1 = \frac{400(a'+1)C_0}{49}$ . This contradicts with (4.7.16). So  $u_{\min}(t) \geq -\frac{2C_0}{(Ar_0)^2}$  for all  $t \in [0, t_0)$ . Letting  $A \to \infty$  we get  $R + a'(\mu + \nu) \geq 0$  on  $\mathcal{M}$ , which contradicts the assumption of a'. So (4.7.12) holds for all  $a \geq 0$ , and hence by the argument at beginning the conclusion of the Lemma follows.

The next lemma says that in a 3-dimensional manifold with  $\text{Ric} \geq 0$ , no singularity can form within finite distance along a minimizing geodesic covered by final time-slices of strong  $\delta$ -necks. We prove it by a contradiction argument, suppose the assertion does not hold, then by the condition of Ric  $\geq 0$ , we can show that the blow-up limit of the 'singularity' is a smooth cone, and there is a Ricci flow whose final time-slice is in the smooth part of the cone, which is impossible. **Lemma 4.7.3.** For any sufficiently small  $\delta > 0$  the following holds: Let (M, g) be a 3 dimensional Riemannian manifold with Ric  $\geq 0$ . Let  $\gamma : [0, s_0) \to M$  (where  $s_0 \in \mathbb{R}_+ \cup \{\infty\}$ ) be a unit speed minimizing geodesic such that  $R(\gamma(s))$  does not stay bounded for  $s \to s_0$ , and assume there are constants  $c, \varphi > 0$  such that all points on  $\gamma$  are centers of strong  $\delta$ -necks on the time interval [-c, 0], and the strong  $\delta$ -necks have  $\varphi$ -positive curvature.

Then  $s_0 = \infty$ .

*Proof.* Suppose by contradiction that  $s_0 < \infty$ . Let  $\eta$  be from Lemma 2.2.5.

Since every point on  $\gamma$  is the center of some strong  $\delta$ -neck, we get that  $\gamma$  lies inside some open subset  $N \subset M$  that is diffeomorphic to  $S^2 \times (0, 1)$  and which is covered by final time-slices of strong  $\delta$ -necks. Consider the length metric induced by the Riemannian metric on N, and then N' be the completion of N. Then N' is a disjoint union of  $\overline{N}$  and a single point p.

Consider the rescalings iN' for all  $i \in \mathbb{N}$ . Then by the Bishop-Gromov volume comparison we can deduce that for any d > 0, the *d*-balls  $B^{iN'}(p, d)$  in iN' are uniformly totally bounded. Therefore, by Gromov's compactness theorem, we have the following Gromov-Hausdorff convergence by passing to a subsequence  $\{i_kN'\}$ :

$$(i_k N', p) \xrightarrow{k \to \infty} (X, p_\infty)$$
 (4.7.26)

We shall show that X is a smooth metric cone with cone point  $p_{\infty}$ , and the convergence is actually smooth on  $X_0 = X - \{p_{\infty}\}$ .

Let  $x \in B(p, s_0) - \{p\} \subset N'$ , then by Lemma 2.2.5 we get

$$R^{-1/2}(x) \le \eta d(p, x)$$
 on  $B(p, s_0) - \{p\}.$  (4.7.27)

We claim that there exists C > 0 such that

$$R^{-1/2}(x) \ge C^{-1}d(p,x)$$
 on  $B(p,s_0) - \{p\}.$  (4.7.28)

Suppose not, then there exists a sequence  $\{x_k\} \subset B(p, s_0) - \{p\}$  such that

$$R^{-1/2}(x_k) \le C_k^{-1} d(p, x_k), \tag{4.7.29}$$

where  $C_k \to \infty$  as  $k \to \infty$ . We abbreviate  $d(p, x_k)$  as  $d_k$  and  $R(x_k)$  as  $R_k$ .

Since  $x_k$  is the center of a  $\delta$ -neck, there is a diffeomorphism onto its image  $\phi_k : (-\delta^{-1}, \delta^{-1}) \times S^2 \to N'$  under which  $(N', x_k)$  is  $\delta$ -close to  $(-\delta^{-1}, \delta^{-1}) \times S^2$  at scale  $R_k^{-1/2}$ . Let  $U_k = \phi_k((-100, 100) \times S^2)$ , then  $U_k$  separates N' into two components.

Suppose  $x \in B(p, s_0) - \{p\}$  is not in  $U_k$ , then it is easy to see either

$$d(x,p) > d_k + 10R_k^{-1/2}$$
, or  $d(x,p) < d_k - 10R_k^{-1/2}$ . (4.7.30)

In other words, we have

$$B(p, d_k + 10R_k^{-1/2}) - B(p, d_k - 10R_k^{-1/2}) \subset U_k.$$
(4.7.31)

Applying the Bishop-Gromov volume comparison on N', we have  $r^{-2}vol(\partial B(p,r))$  is nonincreasing for all  $r \in (0, s_0)$ . In particular, let  $v_0 = s_0^{-2}vol(\partial B(p, s_0))$ , then  $r^{-2}vol(\partial B(p, r)) \ge v_0$  for all  $0 < r < s_0$ . So by (4.7.31) we can estimate the volume of  $U_k$  from below:

$$vol(U_k) \ge \int_{d_k - 10R_k^{-1/2}}^{d_k + 10R_k^{-1/2}} vol(\partial B(p, r)) dr \ge \int_{d_k - 10R_k^{-1/2}}^{d_k + 10R_k^{-1/2}} v_0 r^2 dr$$

$$\ge \frac{9}{16} \int_{d_k - 10R_k^{-1/2}}^{d_k + 10R_k^{-1/2}} v_0 d_k^2 dr = \frac{45}{4} v_0 d_k^2 R_k^{-1/2},$$
(4.7.32)

where in the third inequality we used (4.7.29), which implies  $d_k - R_k^{-1/2} \ge \frac{3}{4} d_k$  for large k.

By the closeness of the metric on  $U_k$  with the standard cylindrical metric at scale  $R_k^{-1/2}$ , we get an upper bound on the volume of  $U_k$ :

$$vol(U_k) \le 2 \cdot R_k^{-3/2} \cdot 200 \cdot 8\pi = 3200\pi R_k^{-3/2} < 3200\pi C_k^{-2} d_k^2 R_k^{-1/2},$$
 (4.7.33)

where we used (4.7.29) in the last inequality. Combining (4.7.32) with (4.7.33) we get  $C_k^2 \leq \frac{12800\pi}{45v_0}$ , which is impossible for large k. Thus there exists C > 0 such that (4.7.28) holds.

Therefore, by (4.7.28) we see that the convergence on  $X_0$  is smooth. So there is  $v_1 > 0$  such that  $d^{-2}vol(\partial B^X(p_{\infty}, d)) = v_1$  for all  $d \in (0, \infty)$ . So by the rigidity of volume comparison, we see that any Jacobi field along any geodesic emanating from  $p_{\infty} \in X$  has linear growth, which implies that X is a smooth metric cone. By (4.7.27),  $X_0$  is nowhere flat.

All points in a neighborhood of p are centers of strong  $\delta$ -necks on [-c, 0], which has  $\varphi$ -positive curvature. So under the blow-up rescalings this implies that any point  $x \in X_0$  is the center of a strong  $2\delta$ -neck on  $[-\frac{1}{2}c, 0]$ , which has non-negative sectional curvature. This contradicts the fact that open pieces in non-flat cones cannot arise as the result of Ricci flow with non-negative curvature [55, Prop 4.22].

**Theorem 4.7.4.** (Theorem 4.1.3) Let (M, g) be a 3d complete Riemannian manifold with Ric  $\geq 0$ . There exist  $T \in (0, \infty]$  and a smooth Ricci flow (M, g(t)) with g(0) = g defined on [0, T). Moreover, if  $T < \infty$ , then  $\limsup_{t \neq T} |\text{Rm}|(x, t) = \infty$  for all  $x \in M$ .

*Proof.* First we assume M is orientable. By Theorem 4.6.14 there is a generalized singular Ricci flow  $(\mathcal{M}, g(t))$  starting from (M, g), and by Lemma 4.7.2,  $\mathcal{M}$  has non-negative Ricci curvature.

Let  $x_0 \in M$ . Suppose  $x_0$  survives until  $t_0 > 0$  in  $\mathcal{M}$ . We claim that the component of  $\mathcal{M}_t$  that contains  $x_0(t)$  is complete for all  $t \in (0, t_0]$ . Suppose not, then  $\sup_{B_t(x_0(t),A)} R = \infty$  for some A > 0 and  $t \in (0, t_0]$ . By Lemma 4.2.3 and 4.2.4, we can find a minimizing geodesic  $\gamma : [0, 1) \to \mathcal{M}_t$  such that  $\lim_{s \to 1} R(\gamma(s)) = \infty$ , and there exist  $c, \varphi > 0$  such that for all s close to 1,  $\gamma(s)$  are centers of strong  $\delta$ -necks on [-c, 0], which have  $\varphi$ -positive curvature. This contradicts Lemma 4.7.3.

Since Ric  $\geq 0$ , for any A > 0, the parabolic neighborhood  $P(x_0, A, t_0)$  is contained in  $\bigcup_{t \in [0,t_0]} B_t(x_0(t), A)$ , which is relatively compact. So every point in M survives until  $t_0$ . Let  $T \in (0, \infty]$  be the supremum of all times until which  $x_0$  survives. Then T is also the supremum of the survival times of points in M. Suppose  $T < \infty$ , since  $\mathcal{M}$  is forward 0-complete, we have  $\limsup_{t \neq T} |\mathrm{Rm}|(x(t)) = \infty$  for all  $x \in M$ . So the spacetime restricted on the subset  $\bigcup_{t \in [0,T)} M(t)$  is the desired smooth Ricci flow.

Now suppose M is not orientable. Let  $\widehat{M} \to M$  be the 2-fold orientation covering. By Theorem 4.6.14, there are a generalized singular Ricci flow  $(\widehat{\mathcal{M}}, g(t))$  starting from  $\widehat{M}$ , and an isometry  $\sigma : \widehat{\mathcal{M}} \to \widehat{\mathcal{M}}$  that acts free on the subset of points that can survive back to  $\widehat{M}$ . As before, there exists  $T \in (0, \infty]$  such that  $\widehat{M}$  survives on [0, T), and  $\limsup_{t \neq T} |\operatorname{Rm}|(x(t)) = \infty$  for all  $x \in \widehat{M}$  if  $T < \infty$ . The smooth Ricci flow claimed in the theorem is the quotient of  $\bigcup_{t \in [0,T)} \widehat{M}(t)$  by the free action of  $\sigma$ .

96

### Chapter 5

# Steady gradient Ricci solitons with positive curvature operator

### 5.1 Introduction and main results

Ricci solitons are self-similar solutions of the Ricci flow equation, and they often arise as singularity models of Ricci flows. In particular, a steady gradient soliton is a smooth complete Riemannian manifold (M, g) satisfying

$$\operatorname{Ric} = \nabla^2 f \tag{5.1.1}$$

for some smooth function f on M, which is called a potential function. The soliton generates a Ricci flow for all time by  $g(t) = \phi_t^*(g)$ , where  $\{\phi_t\}_{t \in (-\infty,\infty)}$  is the one-parameter group of diffeomorphisms generated by  $-\nabla f$  with  $\phi_0$  the identity.

In dimension 2, the only non-flat rotationally symmetric steady gradient soliton is Hamilton's cigar soliton [37]. In any dimension  $n \geq 3$ , the only non-flat rotationally symmetric steady gradient soliton is the Bryant soliton, which is constructed by Bryant [11]. It is an open problem whether there are any 3d steady gradient solitons other than the 3d Bryant soliton and quotients of  $\mathbb{R} \times \text{Cigar}$ , see e.g. [14, 17, 24, 31].

Hamilton conjectured that there exists a 3d flying wing, which is a  $\mathbb{Z}_2 \times O(2)$ -symmetric 3d steady gradient soliton asymptotic to a sector with angle  $\alpha \in (0, \pi)$ . The term flying wing is also used by Hamilton to describe certain translating solutions in mean curvature flow. A lot of important progress has been made for the mean curvature flow flying wings in the past two decades. For example, the flying wings in  $\mathbb{R}^3$  are completely classified by the works of X.J. Wang [67] and Hoffman-Ilmanen-Martin-White [42]. Moreover, higher dimensional examples were constructed independently by Bourni-Langford-Tinaglia [7] and Hoffman-Ilmanen-Martin-White [42].

Despite many analogies between the Ricci flow and mean curvature flow, Hamilton's flying wing conjecture remains open. A proposed approach is to obtain the flying wings

## CHAPTER 5. STEADY GRADIENT RICCI SOLITONS WITH POSITIVE CURVATURE OPERATOR

as limits of solutions of elliptic boundary value problems. This is how the flying wings in mean curvature flow are constructed, where the solutions can be parametrized as graphs [67]. However, it seems hard to choose such a parametrization in Ricci flow to get a strictly elliptic equation. In this chapter, we confirm Hamilton's conjecture by using a different approach.

Our first theorem finds a family of non-rotationally symmetric *n*-dimensional steady gradient solitons with prescribed Ricci curvature at a point in all dimensions  $n \ge 3$ . This gives an affirmative answer to the open problem by Cao whether there exists a non-rotationally symmetric steady Ricci soliton in dimensions  $n \ge 4$  [15]. Throughout this section, the quadruple (M, g, f, p) denotes a steady gradient soliton, where f is the potential function and p is a critical point of f.

**Theorem 5.1.1.** Given any  $\alpha \in (0,1)$ , there exists an n-dimensional  $\mathbb{Z}_2 \times O(n-1)$ symmetric steady gradient soliton (M, g, f, p) with positive curvature operator, such that  $\lambda_1 = \alpha \lambda_2 = \cdots = \alpha \lambda_n$ , where  $\lambda_1, \ldots, \lambda_n$  are eigenvalues of the Ricci curvature at p.

The 3d steady gradient solitons from Theorem 5.1.1 are collapsed, which is an easy consequence of its asymptotic geometry. This also follows from the uniqueness of the Bryant soliton among 3d non-collapsed steady gradient solitons by Brendle [9]. Moreover, we show that the n-dimensional steady gradient solitons from Theorem 5.1.1 are non-collapsed for all  $n \geq 4$ . They are analogous to the non-collapsed translators in mean curvature flow constructed by Hoffman-Ilmanen-Martin-White [42].

Our second theorem says that a  $\mathbb{Z}_2 \times O(2)$ -symmetric 3d steady gradient soliton must be a Bryant soliton if the asymptotic cone is a ray. So the family of 3d steady gradient solitons from Theorem 5.1.1 are all flying wings, which confirms Hamilton's conjecture. Figure 1 is the picture of a 3d flying wing.



Figure 5.1: A 3d flying wing

## CHAPTER 5. STEADY GRADIENT RICCI SOLITONS WITH POSITIVE CURVATURE OPERATOR

**Theorem 5.1.2.** Let (M, g, f, p) be a  $\mathbb{Z}_2 \times O(2)$ -symmetric 3d steady gradient soliton. Suppose its asymptotic cone is a ray. Then it is isometric to the Bryant soliton.

**Corollary 5.1.3.** A  $\mathbb{Z}_2 \times O(2)$ -symmetric but non-rotationally symmetric 3d steady gradient soliton with positive curvature operator is a flying wing. In particular, the 3d steady gradient solitons from Theorem 5.1.1 are all flying wings.

It has been wondered whether the scalar curvature vanishes at infinity in all 3d steady gradient solitons. By Theorem 5.1.4 we see that this fails in 3d flying wings. More precisely, Theorem 5.1.4 shows that the scalar curvature has a positive limit along the edges of the wing, and there is a quantitative relation between this limit and the angle of the asymptotic cone.

**Theorem 5.1.4.** Let (M, g, f, p) be a  $\mathbb{Z}_2 \times O(2)$ -symmetric 3d steady gradient soliton, whose asymptotic cone is a metric cone over the interval  $\left[-\frac{\alpha}{2}, \frac{\alpha}{2}\right]$  for some  $\alpha \in [0, \pi]$ . Let  $\Gamma$ :  $(-\infty, \infty) \to M$  be the complete geodesic fixed by the O(2)-action, then

$$\lim_{s \to \infty} R(\Gamma(s)) = R(p) \sin^2 \frac{\alpha}{2}.$$
(5.1.2)

We prove in the following corollary that the asymptotic geometry of a 3d flying wing is uniquely determined by the angle of the asymptotic cone. In particular, it converges to  $\mathbb{R} \times \text{Cigar}$  along the edges. This is analogous to mean curvature flow flying wings, where the asymptotic geometry is uniquely determined by the width of the slab that contains the wing [7].

**Corollary 5.1.5.** Let (M, g, f, p) be a 3d flying wing, whose asymptotic cone is a sector with angle  $\alpha \in (0, \pi)$ . Then for any sequence of points  $q_i \in \Gamma$  going to infinity, the sequence of pointed Riemannian manifolds  $(M, g, q_i)$  smoothly converges to  $\mathbb{R} \times \text{Cigar}$ , where the scalar curvature at the tip of the cigar is  $R(p) \sin^2 \frac{\alpha}{2}$ .

As an application of Theorem 5.1.2 and 5.1.4, we construct a sequence of 3d flying wings whose asymptotic cones have arbitrarily small angles.

**Corollary 5.1.6.** There exists a sequence of 3d flying wings  $\{(M_i, g_i)\}_{i=1}^{\infty}$ , whose asymptotic cone is a sector with angle  $\alpha_i \in (0, \pi)$  such that  $\lim_{i \to \infty} \alpha_i = 0$ .

The concept of flying wing can be naturally generalized to all dimensions  $n \ge 3$ . We say an *n*-dimensional  $O(n-2) \times O(2)$ -symmetric steady gradient soliton with positive curvature operator is a flying wing if its asymptotic cone is a metric cone over a geodesic ball of radius  $r \in (0, \frac{\pi}{2})$  in  $S^{n-2}$ . Then we have

**Theorem 5.1.7.** In dimension  $n \ge 3$ , there exists an n-dimensional flying wing.

## CHAPTER 5. STEADY GRADIENT RICCI SOLITONS WITH POSITIVE CURVATURE OPERATOR

Moreover, similar conclusions in Corollary 5.1.5 and 5.1.6 also hold for all higher dimensional flying wings.

The structure of this chapter is as follows. In Section 5.2, we prove Theorem 5.1.1 by obtaining the steady gradient solitons as limits of appropriate expanding gradient solitons, whose construction is based on Deruelle's results [32]. More specifically, we choose a sequence of expanding gradient solitons whose asymptotic volume ratio goes to zero, and prove that by passing to a subsequence they converge to a steady gradient soliton. In dimension 3, the sequence of expanding gradient solitons is between two sequences converging respectively to the 3d Bryant soliton and  $\mathbb{R} \times \text{Cigar}$ .

In Section 5.3, we study the asymptotic geometry of  $\mathbb{Z}_2 \times O(2)$ -symmetric 3d steady gradient solitons that are not Bryant solitons. We prove a dimension reduction theorem which shows that the soliton smoothly converges to  $\mathbb{R} \times \text{Cigar}$  at infinity. We also show that the higher dimensional solitons from Theorem 5.1.1 are non-collapsed.

In Section 5.4, we first prove Theorem 5.1.4 and then use it to prove Theorem 5.1.2 and all the corollaries. To prove Theorem 5.1.4, we study the variations of  $\nabla f$  along certain minimizing geodesics. By the soliton equation this amounts to computing the integral of the Ricci curvature along the geodesics. Then Theorem 5.1.4 follows by estimating this integral. Our main tools are the dimension reduction theorem, curvature comparison arguments, and Perelman's curvature estimates for Ricci flows with non-negative curvature operator.

Theorem 5.1.2 is proved by a bootstrap argument. Suppose the soliton is not a Bryant soliton. So the dimension reduction theorem applies. By the  $\mathbb{Z}_2 \times O(2)$ -symmetry, the soliton away from the edges is a warped-product metric with  $S^1$ -fibers. First, by using the dimension reduction theorem and some computations we obtain an estimate on the length of the  $S^1$ -fibers, which shows that it increases slower than the square root of the distance to the critical point.

Second, by using the estimate from the first step and similar computations we obtain a better estimate, which shows that the length function stays bounded at infinity. Since the length function is concave by the non-negativity of the curvature, this implies that the scalar curvature does not vanish along the edges. This by Theorem 5.1.4 contradicts the assumption that the asymptotic cone is a ray, hence proves Theorem 5.1.2.

## 5.2 A family of non-rotaionally symmetric steady gradient solitons

The main result in this section is Theorem 5.1.1. The outline of the proof is as follows. We first construct a sequence of smooth families of expanding gradient solitons  $\{(M_{i,\mu}, g_{i,\mu}, p_{i,\mu}), \mu \in [0, 1]\}_{i=0}^{\infty}$  with positive curvature operator, such that  $(M_{i,0}, g_{i,0}, p_{i,0})$ converges to a Bryant soliton, and  $(M_{i,1}, g_{i,1}, p_{i,1})$  converges to the product of  $\mathbb{R}$  and an (n-1)-dimensional Bryant soliton if  $n \geq 4$ , or a cigar soliton if n = 3. Moreover, we require that
the asymptotic volume ratio of each expanding gradient solitons tends to zero uniformly as  $i \to \infty$ .

Let  $\alpha_i(\mu)$  be the quotients of the smallest and largest eigenvalues of the Ricci curvature at  $p_{i,\mu}$  in  $(M_{i,\mu}, g_{i,\mu}, p_{i,\mu})$ , then  $\alpha_i(\mu)$  is a smooth function in  $\mu$  for each fixed *i*. Then for any  $\alpha \in (0, 1)$ , there is some  $\mu_i \in (0, 1)$  such that  $\alpha_i(\mu_i) = \alpha$ . Since the asymptotic volume ratio of  $(M_{i,\mu_i}, g_{i,\mu_i}, p_{i,\mu_i})$  goes to zero, we can show that it subconverges to an n-dimensional steady gradient soliton (M, g, p) with positive curvature operator. In particular, the quotients of the smallest and largest eigenvalues of the Ricci curvature at p in (M, g, p) is equal to  $\alpha$ .

To construct the expanding gradient solitons we use Deruelle's work [32]. He showed that for any (n-1)-dimensional smooth simply connected Riemannian manifold  $(X_1, g_{X_1})$ with Rm > 1, there exists a unique expanding gradient soliton  $(M_1, g_1, p_1)$  with positive curvature operator that is asymptotic to the cone  $(C(X_1), dr^2 + r^2g_{X_1})$ . Moreover, there is a one-parameter smooth family of expanding gradient solitons connecting  $(M_1, g_1, p_1)$  to an expanding gradient soliton  $(M_0, g_0, p_0)$ , whose asymptotic cone is rotationally symmetric. By Chodosh's work the soliton  $(M_0, g_0, p_0)$  is rotationally symmetric, and hence is a Bryant expanding soliton [23].

### 5.2.1 Preliminaries

In this subsection we fix some notions that will be frequently used. First, we recall some standard notions and facts from Alexandrov geometry: Let (M, g) be a non-negatively curved Riemannian manifold, then for any triple of points  $o, p, q \in M$ , the comparison angle  $\widetilde{\measuredangle}poq$  is the corresponding angle formed by minimizing geodesics with lengths equal to d(o, p), d(o, q), d(p, q) in Euclidean space. Let op, oq be two minimizing geodesics in M between o, p and o, q, and  $\measuredangle poq$  be the angle between them at o, then  $\measuredangle poq \geq \widetilde{\measuredangle}poq$ . Moreover, for any  $p' \in op$  and  $q' \in oq$ , the monotonicity of angle comparison implies  $\widetilde{\measuredangle}p'oq' \geq \widetilde{\measuredangle}poq$ .

For a non-negatively curved Riemannian manifold (M, g, p) and two rays  $\gamma_1, \gamma_2$  with unit speed starting from p, the limit  $\lim_{r\to\infty} \widetilde{\measuredangle} \gamma_1(r) p \gamma_2(r)$  exists and we say it is the angle at infinity between  $\gamma_1$  and  $\gamma_2$ . Moreover, the space  $(X, d_X)$  of equivalent classes of rays is a compact length space, where two rays are equivalent if and only if the angle at infinity between them is zero, and the distance between two rays is the limit of the angle at infinity between them. The asymptotic cone is a metric cone over the space of equivalent classes of rays, and it is isometric to the Gromov-Hausdorff limit of any blow-down sequence of the manifold, see e.g. [43].

Next, we define what we mean by a Riemannian manifold to be  $\mathbb{Z}_2 \times O(n-1)$ -symmetric. First, we define an O(n-1)-action on the Euclidean space  $\mathbb{R}^n = \{(x_1, ..., x_n) : x_i \in \mathbb{R}\}$ , by extending the standard O(n-1)-action on  $\mathbb{R}^{n-1} = \{x_n = 0\} \subset \mathbb{R}^n$  in the way such that it fixes the  $x_n$ -axis. Then we define a  $\mathbb{Z}_2 \times O(n-1)$ -action on  $\mathbb{R}^n$  by furthermore defining a  $\mathbb{Z}_2$ -action to be generated by a reflection that fixes the hypersurface  $\{x_n = 0\}$ .

Let  $\Gamma_0 = \{x_1 = \cdots = x_{n-1} = 0\}, N_0 = \{x_1 = \cdots = x_{n-2} = 0, x_{n-1} > 0\}$  and

 $\Sigma_0 = \{x_n = 0\}$ . Then  $\Gamma_0$  is the fixed point set of the O(n-1)-action,  $\Sigma_0$  is the fixed point set of the  $\mathbb{Z}_2$ -action, and  $N_0$  is one of the two connected components of the fixed point set of a subgroup isomorphic to O(n-2).

**Definition 5.2.1.** We say that an *n*-dimensional Riemannian manifold  $(M^n, g)$  is  $\mathbb{Z}_2 \times O(n-1)$ -symmetric if there exist an isometric  $\mathbb{Z}_2 \times O(n-1)$ -action, and a diffeomorphism  $\Phi: M^n \to \mathbb{R}^n$  such that  $\Phi$  is equivariant with the two actions, where the action on  $\mathbb{R}^n$  is defined as above.

Let  $\Gamma = \Phi^{-1}(\Gamma_0)$ ,  $\Sigma = \Phi^{-1}(\Sigma_0)$ , and  $N = \Phi^{-1}(N_0)$ . Then it is easy to see that

- 1.  $\Gamma$  is a geodesic that goes to infinity at both ends.
- 2.  $\Sigma$  is a rotationally symmetric (n-1)-dimensional totally geodesic submanifold.
- 3. N is a totally geodesic surface diffeomorphic to  $\mathbb{R}^2$ .
- 4.  $\Phi^{-1}(0)$  is the unique fixed point of the  $\mathbb{Z}_2 \times O(n-1)$ -action, at which  $\Gamma$  intersects orthogonally with  $\Sigma$ .

Moreover, consider the projection  $\pi : M \to N$ , which maps a point  $x \in M$  to a point  $y \in N$ , which is the image of x under some action in O(n-1). Equip N with the induced metric  $g_N$ , then  $\pi$  is a Riemannian submersion, and N is an integral surface of the horizontal distribution. So there is a smooth positive function  $\varphi : N \to \mathbb{R}$  such that  $g = g_N + \varphi^2 g_{S^{n-2}}$  on  $M \setminus \Gamma$ , where  $g_{S^{n-2}}$  is the standard round metric on  $S^{n-2}$ .

In this chapter, we study n-dimensional expanding or steady gradient soliton  $(M^n, g)$  with non-negative curvature operator, whose potential function f has a critical point p. We denote it by a quadruple  $(M^n, g, f, p)$  (and sometimes a triple  $(M^n, g, p)$ ). In the case of a steady gradient soliton, R attains its maximum at p by the identity  $R + |\nabla f|^2 = \text{const.}$ , and p is the unique critical point of f if Rm > 0. In the case of an expanding gradient soliton, by the soliton equation  $\nabla^2 f = \text{Ric} + cg, c > 0$ , and  $\text{Rm} \ge 0$ , it follows that  $\nabla^2 f \ge cg$  and hence p is the unique critical point of f, and f attains its minimum at p. Then by using the identity  $\nabla f(R) = -2\text{Ric}(\nabla f, \nabla f)$  we see that R is non-increasing along any integral curve of  $\nabla f$ . So R attains its maximum at p.

We assume  $(M^n, g, f, p)$  is  $\mathbb{Z}_2 \times O(n-1)$ -symmetric, and fix the notions  $\Gamma, N, \varphi, \Sigma$  from above, and assume  $\Gamma : (-\infty, \infty) \to M$  has unit speed and  $\Gamma(0) = p$ . Assume  $\operatorname{Rm} > 0$ . Then it is easy to see that p is the unique point fixed by the  $\mathbb{Z}_2 \times O(n-1)$ -action. Moreover, by the soliton equation  $\nabla^2 f = \operatorname{Ric} + cg, c \geq 0$ , it follows that the potential function f is invariant under the actions. So the geodesic  $\Gamma$ , and all the unit speed geodesics in  $\Sigma$  starting from p are integral curves of  $\frac{\nabla f}{|\nabla f|}$ .

Moreover, use i, j, k, l for indices on N, and  $\alpha, \beta$  and  $g_{\alpha\beta}$  for indices and metric components on  $S^{n-2}$  with the standard round metric with radius one. Then by a computation the

nonzero components of the curvature tensor of  $(M \setminus \Gamma, g)$  are

$$R_{ijkl}^{M} = R_{ijkl}^{N}, \quad R_{i\alpha\beta j}^{M} = -g_{\alpha\beta}(\varphi \nabla_{i,j}^{2}\varphi), \quad R_{\alpha\beta\beta\alpha}^{M} = (1 - |\nabla\varphi|^{2})\varphi^{2}(g_{\alpha\alpha}g_{\beta\beta} - g_{\alpha\beta}^{2}). \quad (5.2.1)$$

So by  $\operatorname{Rm} \geq 0$  and the second equation we have  $\nabla^2 \varphi \leq 0$  and  $\varphi$  is concave.

### 5.2.2 Proof of Theorem 5.1.1

To prove Theorem 5.1.1, we will take a limit of a sequence of expanding gradient solitons with R(p) = 1, where p is the critical point of the potential function. To do this, we need an injectivity radius lower bound and a uniform curvature bound. The curvature bounds follows directly from  $R_{\text{max}} = R(p) = 1$ . Since the curvature is positive, by a well-known fact of Gromoll and Meyer (see [18]), we always have an injectivity radius estimate

$$\inf_{x \in M} \operatorname{inj}_g(x) \ge \frac{\pi}{\sqrt{R_{\max}}}.$$
(5.2.2)

Recall that if  $(M^n, g, f, p)$  is an expanding gradient soliton satisfying

$$\operatorname{Ric} + \lambda g = \nabla^2 f \tag{5.2.3}$$

for some  $\lambda > 0$ . Then it generates a Ricci flow  $g(t) := (2\lambda t)\phi_{t-\frac{1}{2\lambda}}^*g$ ,  $t \in (0,\infty)$ , where  $\{\phi_s\}_{s \in \left(-\frac{1}{2\lambda},\infty\right)}$  is the one-parameter diffeomorphisms generated by the time-dependent vector field  $\frac{-1}{1+2\lambda s}\nabla f$  with  $\phi_0$  the identity. Moreover, g(t) is an expanding gradient soliton satisfying

$$\operatorname{Ric}(g(t)) + \frac{1}{2t}g(t) = \nabla^2 f_t,$$
 (5.2.4)

where  $f_t = \phi_{t-\frac{1}{2\lambda}}^* f$ .

Let  $(M_i^n, g_i, f_i, p_i)$  be a sequence of  $\mathbb{Z}_2 \times O(n-1)$ -symmetric expanding gradient solitons with positive curvature operator, which satisfies  $R(p_i) = 1$  and the asymptotic volume ratio  $\operatorname{AVR}(g_i) \to 0$  as  $i \to \infty$ . Let  $C_i > 0$  be the constant such that  $(M_i^n, g_i, f_i, p_i)$  satisfies the soliton equation

$$\operatorname{Ric}(g_i) + \frac{1}{2C_i}g_i = \nabla^2 f_i.$$
(5.2.5)

Then the following lemma shows  $C_i \to \infty$  as  $i \to \infty$ , and hence there is a subsequence of  $(M_i^n, g_i, f_i, p_i)$  smoothly converging to a steady gradient soliton.

**Lemma 5.2.2.** Let  $(M_i^n, g_i, f_i, p_i)$  be a sequence of  $\mathbb{Z}_2 \times O(n-1)$ -symmetric expanding gradient solitons with positive curvature operator. Suppose  $R_{g_i}(p_i) = 1$  and  $\operatorname{AVR}(g_i) \to 0$  as  $i \to \infty$ . Then a subsequence of  $(M_i, g_i, f_i, p_i)$  smoothly converges to an n-dimensional  $\mathbb{Z}_2 \times O(n-1)$ -symmetric steady gradient soliton (M, g, f, p).

*Proof.* Suppose  $(M_i^n, g_i, f_i, p_i)$  satisfies

$$\operatorname{Ric}(g_i) + \frac{1}{2C_i}g_i = \nabla^2 f_i \tag{5.2.6}$$

for some constant  $C_i > 0$ . Let  $(M_i, \tilde{g}_i(t), f_{i,t}, p_i), t \in (0, \infty)$ , be the Ricci flow generated by  $(M_i, g_i, f_i, p_i)$ , where  $\tilde{g}_i(t) = \frac{t}{C_i} \phi^*_{i,t-C_i} g_i, f_{i,t} = \phi^*_{i,t-C_i} f_i$ , and  $\{\phi_{i,s}\}_{s \in (-C_i,\infty)}$  is the family of diffeomorphisms generated by  $\frac{-s}{s+C_i} \nabla f_i$  with  $\phi_0$  the identity. By a direct computation we can show

$$\operatorname{Ric}(\widetilde{g}_i(t)) + \frac{1}{2t}\widetilde{g}_i(t) = \nabla^2 f_{i,t}, \qquad (5.2.7)$$

for all positive time t. In particular, we have  $\tilde{g}_i(C_i) = g_i$  and  $R_{\tilde{g}_i(1)}(p_i) = C_i$ .

We claim that  $C_i \to \infty$  as  $i \to \infty$ : Suppose this is not true. Then by passing to a subsequence we may assume  $C_i \leq C$  for some constant C > 0 and all *i*. We shall use *C* to denote all positive constant that is independent of *i*.

First, by (5.2.2) we have  $\operatorname{inj}_{\tilde{q}_i(1)}(p_i) \geq C^{-1}$  and

$$R_{\tilde{g}_i(t)}(x) \le R_{\tilde{g}_i(t)}(p_i) \le \frac{C}{t},\tag{5.2.8}$$

for all  $x \in M_i$  and  $t \in (0, \infty)$ . So by Hamilton's compactness for Ricci flow we may assume after passing to a subsequence that  $(M_i, \tilde{g}_i(t), p_i), t \in (0, \infty)$ , converges to a smooth Ricci flow  $(M_{\infty}, g_{\infty}(t), p_{\infty})$  on  $(0, \infty)$ . Assume  $f_{i,1}(p_i) = 0$ , then by  $|\nabla f_{i,1}|(p_i) = 0$  and  $\operatorname{Ric}_{\tilde{g}_i(1)} + \frac{1}{2}\tilde{g}_i(1) = \nabla^2 f_{i,1}$ , we can apply Shi's derivative estimates to get bounds for higher derivatives of curvatures, and thus bounds for higher derivatives of  $f_{i,1}$ . So we may assume  $f_{i,1}$  converges to a smooth function  $f_{\infty}$  satisfying  $\operatorname{Ric}_{g_{\infty}(1)} + \frac{1}{2}g_{\infty}(1) = \nabla^2 f_{\infty}$ , which makes  $(M_{\infty}, g_{\infty}(t), p_{\infty})$  an expanding gradient soliton. Since  $R_{\tilde{g}_i(t)} \leq \frac{C}{t}$ , it follows that  $R_{g_{\infty}(t)} \leq \frac{C}{t}$ .

This curvature condition combined with Hamilton's distance distortion estimate gives us a uniform double side control on  $d_{\tilde{g}_i(t)}$  and  $d_{g_{\infty}(t)}$ , which implies the following pointed Gromov-Hausdorff convergences

$$(M_i, \widetilde{g}_i(t), p_i) \xrightarrow{pGH} (C(X_i), o_i), \quad (M_\infty, g_\infty(t), p_\infty) \xrightarrow{pGH} (C(X), o), \tag{5.2.9}$$

where  $X_i, X$  are some compact length spaces, and  $o_i, o$  are the cone points of the metric cones  $C(X_i), C(X)$ . In particular, the first convergence is uniform for all i, which implies  $(C(X_i), o_i) \xrightarrow{pGH} (C(X), o)$ .

Let  $\mathcal{H}_n(\cdot)$  denote the n-dimensional Hausdorff measure. Then since it is weakly continuous under the Gromov-Hausdorff convergence [12], we have

$$\mathcal{H}_n(B(o,1)) = \lim_{i \to \infty} vol(B(o_i,1)) = \lim_{i \to \infty} AVR(C(X_i)) = \lim_{i \to \infty} AVR(g_i) = 0.$$
(5.2.10)

104

However, since  $(M_{\infty}, g_{\infty})$  is an expanding gradient soliton with Ric  $\geq 0$ , it must have positive asymptotic volume ratio by a result of Hamilton [26, Prop 9.46]. So by volume comparison we have

$$\mathcal{H}_n(B(o,1)) = \lim_{t \searrow 0} \mathcal{H}_n(B_t(p_\infty,1)) \ge \text{AVR}(g_\infty(t)) > 0,$$
(5.2.11)

a contradiction. This proves the claim at beginning that  $C_i \to \infty$  when  $i \to \infty$ .

Let 
$$\widehat{g}_i(t) = \widetilde{g}_i(t+C_i), t \in (-C_i, \infty)$$
, then  $\widehat{g}_i(0) = g_i, R_{\widehat{g}_i(0)}(p_i) = 1$ , and

$$R_{\hat{g}_i(t)}(x) = R_{\tilde{g}_i(t+C_i)}(x) \le \frac{C_i}{t+C_i} \le 2,$$
(5.2.12)

for all  $x \in M_i$  and  $t \in (-\frac{C_i}{2}, \infty)$ . This together with the injectivity radius estimate (5.2.2) there is a subsequence of  $(M_i, \hat{g}_i(t), p_i)$  which smoothly converges to a Ricci flow (M, g(t), p),  $t \in (-\infty, \infty)$ . Moreover, by the equation (5.2.6) and Shi's derivative estimates we obtain uniform bounds for all higher derivatives of  $f_i$ . Since  $C_i \to \infty$  as  $i \to \infty$ , we may assume by passing to a subsequence that  $f_i$  smoothly converges to a function f on M which satisfies  $\operatorname{Ric}(g) = \nabla^2 f$ . So (M, g(0), f, p) is a steady gradient soliton. The  $\mathbb{Z}_2 \times O(n-1)$ -symmetry is an easy consequence of the smooth convergence.

Now we prove Theorem 5.1.1.

Proof of Theorem 5.1.1. We claim that there is a sequence of smooth families of  $\mathbb{Z}_2 \times O(n-1)$ symmetric Riemannian manifolds  $\{X_{i,\mu}, \mu \in [0,1]\}_{i=0}^{\infty}$  diffeomorphic to  $S^{n-1}$ , satisfying the
following:

- 1.  $X_{i,0}$  is a rescaled round (n-1)-sphere;
- 2. diam $(X_{i,1}) \to \pi$  as  $i \to \infty$ ;
- 3.  $K(X_{i,\mu}) > 1$ , where K denotes the sectional curvature;
- 4.  $\lim_{i \to \infty} \sup_{\mu \in [0,1]} vol(X_{i,\mu}) = 0.$

We say  $X_{i,\mu}$  is  $\mathbb{Z}_2 \times O(n-1)$ -symmetric if it is rotationally symmetric, and there is a  $\mathbb{Z}_2$ -isometry that maps the two centers of rotations to each other. We prove the claim in dimension n = 3 below, and the case for n > 3 follows in the same way.

First, we construct a sequence of smooth  $\mathbb{Z}_2 \times O(2)$ -symmetric surfaces  $\{X_{i,1}\}_{i=1}^{\infty}$  with  $K(X_{i,1}) > 1$ , diam $(X_{i,1}) \to \pi$  and  $vol(X_{i,1}) \to 0$  as  $i \to \infty$ . For each large  $i \in \mathbb{N}$ , let  $g_i$  be the metric of the surface of revolution  $(i^{-1} \sin r \cos \theta, i^{-1} \sin r \sin \theta, r), r \in [0, \pi]$  and  $\theta \in [0, 2\pi]$ . Then by a direct computation we see that  $K_{\min}(g_i) = (i^{-2} + 1)^{-2}$ . Then by some standard smoothing arguments and suitable rescalings, we obtain the desired sequence  $\{X_{i,1}\}_{i=1}^{\infty}$ .

Second, for each large i, let  $h_i(t)$  be the Ricci flow with  $h_i(0) = X_{i,1}$ , and assume its curvature blows up at  $T_i > 0$ . Let  $K_i(t)$  be the minimum of  $K(h_i(t))$ , and  $V_i(t)$  be the volume with respect to  $h_i(t)$ . Then we can find a smooth function  $r_i : [0, T_i] \to \mathbb{R}_+$  such that  $r_i(0) = 1$ ,  $r_i(t) \leq \min\{\sqrt{\frac{K_i(t)}{K_i(0)}}, \sqrt{\frac{V_i(0)}{V_i(t)}}\}$  for all  $t \in [0, T_i]$ , and  $r_i(t) = \sqrt{\frac{V_i(0)}{V_i(t)}}$  when t is close to  $T_i$  (note  $\sqrt{\frac{V_i(0)}{V_i(t)}} < \sqrt{\frac{K_i(t)}{K_i(0)}}$  when i is sufficiently large since  $\lim_{i\to\infty} V_i(0) = 0$  and  $\limsup_{i\to\infty} K_i(0) \leq 1$ ). Then the rescaled Ricci flow  $r_i^2(t)h_i(t)$  converges to a smooth round 2-sphere when  $t \to T_i$ . Moreover, by letting  $X_{i,\mu} = r_i^2(T_i(1-\mu))h_i(T_i(1-\mu)), u \in [0,1]$ , we obtain a smooth family of  $\mathbb{Z}_2 \times O(2)$ -symmetric surfaces  $\{X_{i,u}\}$  with  $K(X_{i,\mu}) > 1$ ,  $vol(X_{i,\mu}) \leq vol(X_{i,1})$ , and  $X_{i,0}$  is a round 2-sphere. So the claim holds.

Therefore, for each fixed *i*, by applying Deruelle's result [32, Theorem 1.4] to  $X_{i,\mu}$ ,  $\mu \in [0, 1]$ , we obtain a smooth family of n-dimensional expanding gradient solitons  $(M_{i,\mu}, g_{i,\mu}, p_{i,\mu}), \mu \in [0, 1]$ , with positive curvature operator, and asymptotic to  $C(X_{i,\mu})$ . Moreover, by [32, Theorem 1.3], the Ricci flow generated by an expanding gradient soliton coming out of  $C(X_{i,\mu})$  is unique. So any isometry of  $C(X_{i,\mu})$  is an isometry at any positive time of the Ricci flow. In particular, it implies that  $(M_{i,\mu}, g_{i,\mu}, p_{i,\mu})$  is  $\mathbb{Z}_2 \times O(n-1)$ -symmetric and  $(M_{i,0}, g_{i,0}, p_{i,0})$  is rotationally symmetric.

By some suitable rescalings we may assume  $R(p_{i,\mu}) = 1$ , and by item (4) we have  $\lim_{i\to\infty} \sup_{\mu\in[0,1]} \operatorname{AVR}(g_{i,\mu}) = \lim_{i\to\infty} \sup_{\mu\in[0,1]} \operatorname{AVR}(C(X_{i,\mu})) = 0$ . So we can apply Lemma 5.2.2 and by passing to a subsequence, we may assume  $(M_{i,0}, g_{i,0}, p_{i,0})$  and  $(M_{i,1}, g_{i,1}, p_{i,1})$ smoothly converge to two steady gradient solitons  $(M_{\infty,0}, g_{\infty,0}, p_{\infty,0})$  and  $(M_{\infty,1}, g_{\infty,1}, p_{\infty,1})$ respectively. On the one hand, since  $(M_{i,0}, g_{i,0}, p_{i,0})$  is rotationally symmetric, it follows that  $(M_{\infty,0}, g_{\infty,0}, p_{\infty,0})$  is rotationally symmetric, and hence is a Bryant soliton, see e.g. [26].

On the other hand, since diam $(X_{i,1}) \to \pi$  when  $i \to \infty$ , the asymptotic cone for each  $(M_{i,1}, g_{i,1}, p_{i,1})$  converges to a half-plane, or equivalently a cone over the interval  $[0, \pi]$ . So for each  $j \in \mathbb{N}$  and all sufficiently large i, we can find points  $q_{i,j}, r_{i,j} \in M_{i,1}$  such that  $d(q_{i,j}, p_{i,1}) = d(r_{i,j}, p_{i,1}) = j$  and  $\tilde{\measuredangle} q_{i,j} p_{i,1} r_{i,j} \geq \pi - j^{-1}$ . Passing to the limit we obtain points  $q_j, r_j \in M_{\infty,1}$  with  $d(q_j, p_{\infty,1}) = d(r_j, p_{\infty,1}) = j$  and  $\tilde{\measuredangle} q_{j,j} p_{\infty,1} r_j \geq \pi - j^{-1}$ . Then letting  $j \to \infty$  and passing to a subsequence, the geodesics  $p_{\infty,1}q_j, p_{\infty,1}r_j$  converge to two rays which together form a line passing through  $p_{\infty,1}$ . Then by the strong maximum principle of Ricci flow,  $(M_{\infty,1}, g_{\infty,1})$  is the product of  $\mathbb{R}$  and an (n-1)-dimensional rotationally symmetric steady gradient soliton with positive curvature operator, which is an (n-1)-dimensional Bryant soliton if n > 3, and a cigar soliton if n = 3, see e.g. [26].

For a  $\mathbb{Z}_2 \times O(n-1)$ -symmetric expanding or steady gradient soliton (M, g, p) with nonnegative curvature operator, we write  $\lambda_1(g), \lambda_2(g) = \cdots = \lambda_n(g)$  to be the *n* eigenvalues of the Ricci curvature at *p* in the directions of  $\Gamma'(0)$  and its orthogonal complement subspace  $T_p \Sigma = (\Gamma'(0))^{\perp}$ . For any  $\alpha \in (0, 1)$ , since  $\frac{\lambda_1}{\lambda_2}(g_{\infty,0}) = 1$  and  $\frac{\lambda_1}{\lambda_2}(g_{\infty,1}) = 0$ , we have  $\frac{\lambda_1}{\lambda_2}(g_{i,0}) > \alpha$ and  $\frac{\lambda_1}{\lambda_2}(g_{i,1}) < \alpha$  when *i* is sufficiently large. Since  $\frac{\lambda_1}{\lambda_2}(g_{i,\mu})$  is a continuous function of  $\mu$  for each fixed *i*, there is some  $\mu_i \in (0, 1)$  such that  $\frac{\lambda_1}{\lambda_2}(g_{i,\mu_i}) = \alpha$ . Applying Lemma 5.2.2 to the

sequence  $(M_{i,\mu_i}, g_{i,\mu_i}, p_{i,\mu_i})$  and taking a limit, we obtain an n-dimensional  $\mathbb{Z}_2 \times O(n-1)$ symmetric steady gradient soliton (M, g, p) with  $\frac{\lambda_1}{\lambda_2}(g) = \alpha$ . This proves Theorem 5.1.1.  $\Box$ 

By a similar argument we obtain a family of n-dimensional  $O(n-2) \times O(2)$ -symmetric steady gradient solitons with positive curvature operator.

**Proposition 5.2.3.** Given any  $\alpha \in (0, 1)$ , there exists an n-dimensional  $O(n - 2) \times O(2)$ symmetric steady gradient soliton (M, g, f, p) with positive curvature operator, such that  $\lambda_1 = \cdots = \lambda_{n-2} = \alpha \lambda_{n-1} = \alpha \lambda_n$ , where  $\lambda_1, \ldots, \lambda_n$  are eigenvalues of the Ricci curvature at p.

Proof. The proof follows the same line as that of Theorem 5.1.1. First, we can construct a sequence of smooth families of  $O(n-2) \times O(2)$ -symmetric Riemannian manifolds  $\{X_{i,\mu}, \mu \in [0,1]\}_{i=0}^{\infty}$  diffeomorphic to  $S^{n-1}$ , satisfying the four conditions as in the proof of Theorem 5.1.1. We say  $X_{i,\mu}$  is  $O(n-2) \times O(2)$ -symmetric if away from a closed geodesic fixed by the O(2)-action, the metric has the form  $g = dr^2 + \varphi_1^2(r)d\theta_1^2 + \varphi_2^2(r)d\theta_2^2$ ,  $\theta_j \in (0, 2\pi)$ , j = 1, 2.

Then this gives a sequence of smooth families of  $O(n-2) \times O(2)$ -symmetric expanding gradient solitons with positive curvature operator  $(M_{i,\mu}, g_{i,\mu}, p_{i,\mu})$  and  $R(p_{i,\mu}) = 1$ , which is asymptotic to  $C(X_{i,\mu})$ . In particular,  $(M_{i,0}, g_{i,0}, p_{i,0})$  is rotationally symmetric.

By passing to a subsequence, we may assume  $(M_{i,0}, g_{i,0}, p_{i,0})$  and  $(M_{i,1}, g_{i,1}, p_{i,1})$  smoothly converge to two steady gradient solitons  $(M_{\infty,0}, g_{\infty,0}, p_{\infty,0})$  and  $(M_{\infty,1}, g_{\infty,1}, p_{\infty,1})$  respectively. Then  $(M_{\infty,0}, g_{\infty,0}, p_{\infty,0})$  is a Bryant soliton, and  $(M_{\infty,1}, g_{\infty,1}, p_{\infty,1})$  is the product of  $\mathbb{R}^{n-2}$  and a cigar soliton. Now the conclusion follows by a continuity argument.  $\Box$ 

## 5.3 Asymptotic geometry of steady gradient solitons

In this section, we study the asymptotic geometry of n-dimensional  $\mathbb{Z}_2 \times O(n-1)$ -symmetric steady gradient solitons. We show that such a soliton strongly dimension reduces along an edge to an (n-1)-dimensional ancient Ricci flow (see below for definitions). In particular, when n = 3, the 2d ancient Ricci flow is the cigar soliton, assuming in additional that the scalar curvature does not vanish at infinity. See also [25] for discussions of dimension reductions of 4d non-collapsed steady gradient solitons.

**Definition 5.3.1.** Let  $(M^n, g, p)$  be an *n*-dimensional  $\mathbb{Z}_2 \times O(n-1)$ -symmetric steady gradient soliton. We say that it **strongly dimension reduces** along  $\Gamma$  to an (n-1)dimensional ancient Ricci flow (N, g(t)), if for any sequence  $s_i \to \infty$ , a subsequence of  $(M, K_i g(K_i^{-1}t), \Gamma(s_i)), t \in (-\infty, 0]$ , where  $K_i = R(\Gamma(s_i))$ , smoothly converges to the product of  $\mathbb{R}$  and (N, g(t)).

We also say an (n-1)-dimensional ancient Ricci flow (N, h(t)) is a **dimension reduction** of  $(M^n, g, p)$  along  $\Gamma$ , if there exists  $s_i \to \infty$  such that  $(M, K_ig(K_i^{-1}t), \Gamma(s_i)), t \in (-\infty, 0]$ , where  $K_i = R(\Gamma(s_i))$ , smoothly converges to the product of  $\mathbb{R}$  and  $(N, h(t), p_{\infty})$ .

First we prove a lemma about the relations between the potential function and distance function.

**Lemma 5.3.2.** Let  $(M^n, g, f, p)$  be an n-dimensional steady gradient soliton with positive curvature operator. Suppose  $\gamma : (0, \infty) \to M$  is an integral curve of  $\frac{\nabla f}{|\nabla f|}$ , and  $\lim_{s\to 0} \gamma(s) = p$ . Then for any  $\epsilon > 0$ , there exists  $s_0 > 0$  such that for any  $s_1 > s_2 > s_0$  we have

$$(1-\epsilon)(s_2-s_1) \le d(\gamma(s_1), \gamma(s_2)) \le (s_2-s_1).$$
(5.3.1)

In particular, we have  $(1 - \epsilon)s \leq d(p, \gamma(s)) \leq s$  for all  $s \geq s_0$ . Moreover, let  $\sigma$  be a unit speed minimizing geodesic between p and  $\sigma(0) := \gamma(s)$ . Then

$$\measuredangle(\sigma'(0), \nabla f) \le \epsilon. \tag{5.3.2}$$

*Proof.* Without loss of generality, we may assume f(p) = 0 and  $\lim_{s\to\infty} |\nabla f|(\gamma(s)) = 1$  after a suitable rescaling. We use  $\epsilon = \epsilon(s)$  to denote all functions such that  $\lim_{s\to\infty} \epsilon(s) = 0$ .

On the one hand, for any  $s_2 > s_1 \ge 0$ , let  $\sigma : [0, D] \to M$  be a minimizing geodesic from  $\gamma(s_1)$  to  $\gamma(s_2)$ , where  $D = d(\gamma(s_1), \gamma(s_2))$ . Since  $\frac{d}{dr} \langle \nabla f, \sigma'(r) \rangle = \nabla^2 f(\sigma'(r), \sigma'(r)) \ge 0$ , we obtain

$$f(\gamma(s_2)) - f(\gamma(s_1)) = \int_0^D \langle \nabla f, \sigma'(r) \rangle \, dr \le D \, \langle \nabla f, \sigma'(D) \rangle, \tag{5.3.3}$$

which by  $|\nabla f| \leq 1$  implies

$$f(\gamma(s_2)) - f(\gamma(s_1)) \le d(\gamma(s_1), \gamma(s_2)).$$
 (5.3.4)

On the other hand, since  $\lim_{s\to\infty} |\nabla f|(\gamma(s)) = 1$ , there is  $s_0 > 0$  such that  $|\nabla f|(\gamma(s)) > 1 - \epsilon$  for all  $s \ge s_0$ . Therefore, for all  $s_2 > s_1 \ge s_0$  we have

$$f(\gamma(s_2)) - f(\gamma(s_1)) = \int_{s_1}^{s_2} \langle \nabla f, \gamma'(r) \rangle \, dr = \int_{s_1}^{s_2} |\nabla f|(\gamma(r)) \, dr \ge (1 - \epsilon)(s_2 - s_1), \quad (5.3.5)$$

which together with (5.3.3) proves the first inequality in (5.3.1), where the second inequality is an easy consequence of  $|\gamma'(s)| = 1$ . The inequality of  $d(p, \gamma(s))$  follows (5.3.1) and a triangle inequality.

Now let  $\sigma : [0, d(p, \gamma(s))] \to M$  be a minimizing geodesic from p to  $\gamma(s)$ . Then (5.3.3) implies

$$f(\gamma(s)) \le d(p, \gamma(s)) \langle \nabla f, \sigma'(d(p, \gamma(s))) \rangle.$$
(5.3.6)

Moreover, by (5.3.5) and  $\lim_{s\to\infty} f(\gamma(s)) = \infty$  we have

$$d(\gamma(s_0), \gamma(s)) \le s - s_0 \le (1 + \epsilon)(f(\gamma(s)) - f(\gamma(s_0))) \le (1 + \epsilon)f(\gamma(s))$$
(5.3.7)

for all s sufficiently large, which by triangle inequality and  $\lim_{s\to\infty} d(p,\gamma(s)) = \infty$  implies

$$d(p,\gamma(s)) \le d(p,\gamma(s_0)) + d(\gamma(s_0),\gamma(s)) \le (1+\epsilon)d(\gamma(s_0),\gamma(s)) \le (1+\epsilon)f(\gamma(s)).$$
(5.3.8)

This combining with (5.3.6) and  $|\nabla f| \leq 1$  yields

$$\left\langle \frac{\nabla f}{|\nabla f|}, \sigma'(d(p, \gamma(s))) \right\rangle \ge \frac{f(\gamma(s))}{d(p, \gamma(s)) |\nabla f|} \ge 1 - \epsilon, \tag{5.3.9}$$

which proves (5.3.2).

The following lemma shows that all dilation sequence along  $\Gamma$  smoothly converges to a limit after passing to a subsequence. The limits are all products of a line and some rotationally symmetric ancient solution.

Our main tool is Perelman's curvature estimate for Ricci flows with non-negative curvature operator, see for example [43, Corollary 45.1(b)], or a more general result in [1, Proposition 3.2]. It implies that for a Ricci flow with non-negative curvature operator (M, g(t)),  $t \in [-1, 0]$ , assume  $B_{g(0)}(x_0, 1) \ge \kappa > 0$  for some  $x_0 \in M$ , then there is  $C(\kappa) > 0$  such that  $R(x_0, 0) \le C$ .

**Lemma 5.3.3.** Let  $(M^n, g, p)$  be a non-flat  $\mathbb{Z}_2 \times O(n-1)$ -symmetric n-dimensional steady gradient soliton. Then there is C > 0 such that the following holds:

For any  $s_i \to +\infty$ , a subsequence of  $(M, K_i g(K_i^{-1}t), \Gamma(s_i)), t \in (-\infty, 0], K_i = R(\Gamma(s_i)),$ smoothly converges to an ancient Ricci flow  $(\mathbb{R} \times g_{\infty}(t), p_{\infty})$ , where  $g_{\infty}(t)$  is an (n-1)dimensional ancient Ricci flow with positive curvature operator and  $R \leq C$ . Moreover,  $R^{-1/2}(\Gamma(s_i))\Gamma'(s_i)$  smoothly converges to a unit vector in the  $\mathbb{R}$ -direction of  $\mathbb{R} \times g_{\infty}(t)$ , and  $g_{\infty}(t)$  is rotationally symmetric around  $p_{\infty}$ .

*Proof.* If  $\operatorname{Rm} > 0$  does not hold, then by the strong maximum principle the soliton is  $\mathbb{R} \times \operatorname{Bryant}$  for  $n \geq 4$ , or  $\mathbb{R} \times \operatorname{Cigar}$  for n = 3. The conclusion clearly holds in these cases, so we may assume  $\operatorname{Rm} > 0$ .

Let  $r(s) = \sup\{\rho > 0 : vol(B(\Gamma(s), \rho)) \ge \frac{\omega}{2}\rho^n\}$  where  $\omega$  is the volume of the unit ball in the Euclidean space  $\mathbb{R}^n$ . Since the asymptotic volume ratio of any non-flat ancient Ricci flow with non-negative curvature operator is zero by [43, Corollary 45.1(b)], we have  $r(s) < \infty$  for each s, and  $\lim_{s\to\infty} \frac{r(s)}{s} = 0$ . Moreover, by the choice of r(s) we have  $vol(B(\Gamma(s), r(s))) = \frac{\omega}{2}r^n(s)$ .

For any D > 0 and any  $x \in B(\Gamma(s), Dr(s))$ , by the volume comparison we have  $vol(B(x, r(s))) \geq C_1^{-1}r^n(s)$  for some  $C_1(D) > 0$ . Therefore, by [43, Corollary 45.1(b)] we can find constants  $C_2(D) > 0$  such that  $R \leq C_2r^{-2}(s)$  in  $B(\Gamma(s), Dr(s))$ . By Hamilton's Harnack inequality  $\frac{d}{dt}R(\cdot, t) \geq 0$  for ancient complete Ricci flow with non-negative curvature operator [36], this implies  $R(x,t) \leq C_2r^{-2}(s)$  for all  $x \in B(\Gamma(s), Dr(s))$  and  $t \in (-\infty, 0]$ . In particular, there is  $C_0 > 0$  such that  $C_0^{-1}r(s) \leq R^{-1/2}(\Gamma(s))$ , and  $\operatorname{inj}_g(\Gamma(s)) \geq C_0^{-1}r(s)$  by the volume bound.

Therefore, for any  $s_i \to \infty$ , by Shi's derivative estimates and Hamilton's compactness theorem for Ricci flow, a subsequence of  $(M, r^{-2}(s_i)g(r^2(s_i)t), \Gamma(s_i)), t \in (-\infty, 0]$ , converges

109

to an ancient solution  $h_{\infty}(t)$ . Let  $\Gamma_i(s) = \Gamma(r(s_i)s + s_i)$ ,  $s \in (-\infty, \infty)$ . Suppose  $\Gamma_i$  converges to the geodesic  $\Gamma_{\infty}$  in  $h_{\infty}(0)$  as  $i \to \infty$ , modulo the diffeomorphisms. We claim that  $\Gamma_{\infty}$  is a line: Since  $\lim_{s\to\infty} \frac{r(s)}{s} \to 0$ , we have  $s_i - Dr(s_i) \to \infty$ , by which we can apply Lemma 5.3.2 and deduce that for any D > 0 that  $\widetilde{\measuredangle}\Gamma_i(-D)\Gamma_i(0)\Gamma_i(D) \to \pi$  as  $i \to \infty$ . So  $d(\Gamma_{\infty}(-D), \Gamma_{\infty}(D)) = 2D$ . Letting  $D \to \infty$ , this implies  $\Gamma_{\infty}$  is a line.

Next we claim that there is some  $C_3 > 0$  such that  $R^{-1/2}(\Gamma(s)) \leq C_3 r(s)$  for all large s. Suppose by contradiction this does not hold, then there is a sequence  $s_i \to \infty$  such that  $\lim_{i\to\infty} \frac{R^{-1/2}(\Gamma(s_i))}{r(s_i)} = 0$ . Then by taking a subsequence we may assume  $(r^{-2}(s_i)g, \Gamma(s_i))$  converges to  $(\mathbb{R} \times g_{\infty}(t), p_{\infty})$ , where  $g_{\infty}(t)$  is some (n-1)-dimensional ancient solution.

On the one hand, as a consequence of taking the limit, we have  $vol(B(p_{\infty}, 1)) = \frac{\omega}{2}$ and  $R(p_{\infty}) = 0$ , which by the strong maximum principle implies that  $g_{\infty}(t)$  is flat. On the other hand, since  $\Gamma_i$  converges to a line, we can find a sequence  $D_i \to \infty$  such that  $\Sigma_i := \exp_{\Gamma(s_i)}(\Gamma'(s_i)^{\perp}) \cap B(\Gamma(s_i), D_i r(s_i))$  with the metric  $g_{\Sigma_i}$  induced by g is a smooth surface which is rotationally symmetric around  $\Gamma(s_i)$ , and  $(r^{-2}(s_i)g_{\Sigma_i}, \Gamma(s_i))$  smoothly converges to  $(g_{\infty}(0), p_{\infty})$ . So  $g_{\infty}(0)$  is rotationally symmetric around  $p_{\infty}$ . Since  $g_{\infty}(0)$  is flat, it must be isometric to  $\mathbb{R}^{n-1}$ , which implies  $vol(B(p_{\infty}, 1)) = \omega > \frac{\omega}{2}$ , a contradiction.

Then it follows from  $C_0^{-1}r(s) \leq R^{-1/2}(\Gamma(s)) \leq C_3r(s)$  that  $(M, K_ig(K_i^{-1}t), \Gamma(s_i)), t \in (-\infty, 0], K_i = R(\Gamma(s_i))$ , smoothly converges to an ancient Ricci flow  $(\mathbb{R} \times g_{\infty}(t), p_{\infty})$  as claimed. Since  $g_{\infty}(t)$  is rotationally symmetric and has positive curvature, the uniform curvature bound  $R \leq C$  follows easily by applying [43, Corollary 45.1(b)].

As a corollary of Lemma 5.3.3, we show that the n-dimensional steady gradient solitons from Theorem 5.1.1 are all non-collapsed if  $n \ge 4$ .

**Definition 5.3.4.** A Riemannian manifold  $(M^n, g)$  is non-collapsed if there exists a constant  $\kappa > 0$  such that for any  $x \in M$  and r > 0, if  $|\text{Rm}| \leq r^{-2}$  in the ball  $B_g(x, r)$ , then  $vol_g(B_g(x, r)) \geq \kappa r^n$ . Otherwise we say (M, g) is collapsed.

**Corollary 5.3.5.** For any  $n \ge 4$ , let  $(M^n, g, p)$  be an n-dimensional non-flat  $\mathbb{Z}_2 \times O(n-1)$ -symmetric steady gradient soliton. Then it is non-collapsed.

Proof. Let  $\omega$  be the volume of the unit ball in  $\mathbb{R}^n$ . Suppose the conclusion is not true, then there is a sequence of points  $x_i \in M$  such that  $\frac{r_i}{\bar{r}_i} \to \infty$  as  $i \to \infty$ , where  $\bar{r}_i = \sup\{\rho > 0 : vol_g(B_g(x_i, \rho)) \geq \frac{\omega}{2}\rho^n\}$ , and  $r_i = \sup\{\rho > 0 : |\operatorname{Rm}| \leq \rho^{-2}$  in  $B_g(x_i, \rho)\}$ . Then by the same limiting argument as Lemma 5.3.3, we may assume by passing to a subsequence that  $(M, \bar{r}_i^{-2}g, x_i)$  smoothly converges to a manifold  $(M_\infty, g_\infty, x_\infty)$ , which is flat and satisfies  $vol(B(x_\infty, 1)) = \frac{\omega}{2}$ .

Let  $g_i = \overline{r}_i^{-2}g$ . We first assume that there are a constant C > 0 and  $y_i \in \Gamma$  such that  $d_{g_i}(x_i, y_i) \leq C$  for all *i*. Then a subsequence of  $(M, g_i, y_i)$  converges to  $(M_{\infty}, g_{\infty}, y_{\infty})$  for some  $y_{\infty} \in M_{\infty}$ . By Lemma 5.3.3,  $(M_{\infty}, g_{\infty})$  is a product of  $\mathbb{R}$  and an (n-1)-dimensional

rotationally symmetric manifold. Since  $(M_{\infty}, g_{\infty})$  is flat, it must be isometric to  $\mathbb{R}^n$ , which contradicts the choice of  $\omega$ .

Next, assume  $\lim_{i\to\infty} d_{g_i}(x_i,\Gamma) = \infty$ . Let  $h_i$  be the metric induced by  $g_i$  on the totally geodesic surface N, and assume  $x_i \in N$ . Then  $g_i = h_i + \varphi_i^2 g_{S^{n-2}}$  on  $B_{g_i}(x_i, \frac{1}{2}d_{g_i}(x_i,\Gamma))$ , where  $\varphi_i = \overline{r}_i^{-1}\varphi$ . So it follows easily that  $vol_{h_i}(B_{h_i}(x_i,1)) \ge c(\omega)$  for some  $c(\omega) > 0$ . Since  $B_{h_i}(x_i, \frac{1}{2}d_{g_i}(x_i,\Gamma))$  is relatively compact in N, it follows by the same curvature estimates as Lemma 5.3.3 that a subsequence of  $(N, h_i, x_i)$  smoothly converges to a complete manifold  $(N_{\infty}, h_{\infty}, x_{\infty})$ , which is diffeomorphic to  $\mathbb{R}^2$ . Since  $(N_{\infty}, h_{\infty})$  is totally geodesic in  $(M_{\infty}, g_{\infty})$ , it is isometric to  $\mathbb{R}^2$ .

If  $\varphi_i(x_i) \to \infty$  as  $i \to \infty$ , it is easy to see that  $(M_{\infty}, g_{\infty})$  is isometric to  $\mathbb{R}^n$ , a contradiction. Otherwise, there is C > 0 such that  $\varphi_i(x_i) \leq C$  for all *i*. Then by the curvature estimates and (5.2.1), a subsequence of  $\varphi_i$  smoothly converges to a positive function  $\varphi_{\infty}$ , such that  $g_{\infty} = g_{\mathbb{R}^2} + \varphi_{\infty}^2 g_{S^{n-2}}$ . Since  $n \geq 4$ , this contradicts the fact that  $(M_{\infty}, g_{\infty})$  is flat, hence proves the corollary.

To rephrase the statement of Lemma 5.3.3 and use it to prove a more accurate dimension reduction theorem in dimension 3, we introduce the definition of  $\epsilon$ -closeness between two Ricci flows.

**Definition 5.3.6.** For any  $\epsilon > 0$ , we say a pointed Ricci flow  $(M_1, g_1(t), p_1), t \in [-T, 0]$ , is  $\epsilon$ -close to a pointed Ricci flow  $(M_2, g_2(t), p_2), t \in [-T, 0]$ , if there is a diffeomorphism onto its image  $\phi : B_{g_2(0)}(p_2, \epsilon^{-1}) \to M_1$ , such that  $\phi(p_2) = p_1$  and  $\|\phi^*g_1(t) - g_2(t)\|_{C^{[\epsilon^{-1}]}(U)} < \epsilon$  for all  $t \in [-\min\{T, \epsilon^{-1}\}, 0]$ , where the norms and derivatives are taken with respect to  $g_2(0)$ .

By this definition, Lemma 5.3.3 shows that  $(R(\Gamma(s))g(R^{-1}(\Gamma(s))t), \Gamma(s))$  is  $\epsilon$ -close to the product of  $\mathbb{R}$  and a dimension reduction for all sufficiently large s. Moreover, a dimension reduction  $(M_{\infty}, g_{\infty}(t), p_{\infty})$  is an (n-1)-dimensional ancient solution with positive curvature operator and it is rotationally symmetric around  $p_{\infty}$ .

In dimension 3, the next theorem shows that  $M_{\infty}$  is non-compact, if the original soliton is not a Bryant soliton. Moreover, if  $\lim_{s\to\infty} R(\Gamma(s)) > 0$ , then the soliton strongly dimension reduces along  $\Gamma$  to a cigar soliton.

**Theorem 5.3.7.** (Dimension Reduction) Let (M, g, f, p) be a non-flat  $3d \mathbb{Z}_2 \times O(2)$ -symmetric steady gradient soliton, which is not a Bryant soliton. Then any dimension reduction of (M, g, p) along  $\Gamma$  is non-compact. In particular, if  $\lim_{s\to\infty} R(\Gamma(s)) > 0$ , then (M, g, p) strongly dimension reduces along  $\Gamma$  to a cigar soliton  $(M_{\infty}, g_{\infty}(t), p_{\infty}), t \in (-\infty, 0]$ , with  $R(p_{\infty}, 0) = 1$ .

*Proof.* Let  $\epsilon > 0$  be sufficiently small. We denote by  $\epsilon_{\#}$  all positive constants that depend on  $\epsilon$  such that  $\epsilon_{\#} \to 0$  as  $\epsilon \to 0$ .

111

For each sufficiently large s, by Lemma 5.3.3 there is a dimension reduction  $(h_s(t), p_s)$ of (M, g, p) along  $\Gamma$ , such that  $(R(\Gamma(s))g(R^{-1}(\Gamma(s))t), \Gamma(s))$  is  $\epsilon$ -close to  $(\mathbb{R} \times h_s(t), p_s)$ . By Lemma 5.3.3,  $(h_s(t), p_s)$  is a 2d ancient Ricci flow rotationally symmetric around  $p_s$  and  $R(p_s, 0) = 1$ . Note the choice of  $h_s(t)$  may not be unique for a fixed s, but any two such solutions are  $\epsilon_{\#}$ -close to each other. Let

$$F(s) = \operatorname{diam}(h_s(0)) \in (0, \infty].$$
(5.3.10)

112

First, if  $\limsup_{s\to\infty} F(s) < \frac{1}{100\epsilon}$ , then there is  $\kappa = \kappa(\epsilon) > 0$  such that all  $h_s(0)$  is  $\kappa$ -non-collapsed. This implies easily that (M, g, p) is  $\kappa$ -non-collapsed, and hence is a Bryant soliton, as a consequence of the uniqueness of the Bryant soliton among 3d non-collapsed steady gradient solitons [9], or among 3d  $\kappa$ -solutions [3, 8]. This is a contradiction. So  $\limsup_{s\to\infty} F(s) \geq \frac{1}{100\epsilon} > 100\pi$ .

Next, we claim that  $F(s) \ge D := \frac{1}{1000\epsilon}$  for all large s: First, choose  $s_0$  such that  $F(s_0) \ge 3D$ , and let

$$s_1 = \sup\{s \ge s_0 \mid F(\mu) \ge 2D \text{ for all } \mu \in [s, s_0]\}.$$
 (5.3.11)

Then  $F(s_1) \in [2(1 - \epsilon_{\#})D, 2(1 + \epsilon_{\#})D]$  and  $(h_{s_1}(t), p_{s_1})$  is a Rosenau solution by the classification of compact ancient 2d Ricci flows [30]. Moreover, assume  $\epsilon$  is sufficiently small, then  $1 - \epsilon_{\#} \leq R(p_{s_1}, t) \leq 1$  for all  $t \leq 0$ , see e.g. [26, Chap 4.4], and

diam
$$(h_{s_1}(t))R^{1/2}(p_{s_1},t) \ge (1-\epsilon_{\#})F(s_1) \ge 2(1-\epsilon_{\#})D$$
 (5.3.12)

for all  $t \leq 0$ . Moreover, by a distance distortion estimate, see e.g. [43, Lem 27.8], we can find a  $t_1 \in [-\epsilon^{-1}, 0)$  such that

$$\operatorname{diam}(h_{s_1}(t_1))R^{1/2}(p_{s_1}, t_1) = 4D.$$
(5.3.13)

Since  $g(t) = \phi_t^*(g)$ , where  $\{\phi_t\}_{t \in (-\infty,\infty)}$  is the flow of  $-\nabla f$  with  $\phi_0$  the identity. We see that  $(g(t), \Gamma(s))$  is isometric to  $(g, \phi_t(\Gamma(s)))$ , and since  $\Gamma$  is the integral curve of  $\frac{\nabla f}{|\nabla f|}$ , by a direct computation we obtain

$$\phi_t(\Gamma(s)) = \Gamma\left(s - \int_0^t |\nabla f|(\phi_\mu(\Gamma(s))) \, d\mu\right). \tag{5.3.14}$$

Let  $s_2 = s_1 - \int_0^{T_1} |\nabla f|(\phi_{\mu}(\Gamma(s_1))) d\mu$ , where  $T_1 = t_1 R^{-1}(\Gamma(s_1)) < 0$ . Then  $s_2 > s_1$ ,  $\phi_{T_1}(\Gamma(s_1)) = \Gamma(s_2)$ , and  $(g(T_1), \Gamma(s_1))$  is isometric to  $(g, \Gamma(s_2))$ . The conditions (5.3.12)(5.3.13) imply  $F(s) \ge 2(1 - \epsilon_{\#})D \ge D$  for all  $s \in [s_1, s_2]$ , and  $F(s_2) \ge 4(1 - \epsilon_{\#})D \ge 3D$ . In particular, this implies  $s_2 - s_1 \ge R^{-1/2}(\Gamma(s_1)) \ge R^{-1/2}(p)$ .

Therefore, by induction we find a sequence  $\{s_{2k}\}_{k=0}^{\infty}$ , such that  $s_{2k} - s_{2(k-1)} \ge R^{-1/2}(p)$  for all  $k \ge 1$  and

$$F(s) \ge D$$
 for all  $s \in [s_{2(k-1)}, s_{2k}], \quad F(s_{2k}) \ge 3D.$  (5.3.15)

This implies  $F(s) \ge D = \frac{1}{1000\epsilon}$  for all large s. Letting  $\epsilon \to 0$ , it follows that any dimension reduction along  $\Gamma$  is non-compact.

Now assume  $\lim_{s\to\infty} R(\Gamma(s)) > 0$ . Suppose  $(g_{\infty}(t), p_{\infty})$  is a dimension reduction, and  $(M, R(\Gamma(s_i))g(R^{-1}(\Gamma(s_i))t), \Gamma(s_i))$  smoothly converges to  $(M_{\infty}, \mathbb{R} \times g_{\infty}(t), p_{\infty})$  for a sequence  $s_i \to \infty$ . Let  $f_i = f - f(\Gamma(s_i))$ . Then  $f_i$  smoothly converges to a function  $f_{\infty}$  on  $M_{\infty}$  satisfying Ric =  $\nabla^2 f_{\infty}$  with respect to the metric  $\mathbb{R} \times g_{\infty}(0)$ . So  $g_{\infty}(0)$  is a 2d non-flat steady gradient soliton, which must be a cigar soliton [37].

### 5.4 Existence of 3d flying wings

In this section, we prove Theorem 5.1.2, 5.1.4 and all the corollaries. The asymptotic cone of a 3d  $\mathbb{Z}_2 \times O(2)$ -symmetric steady gradient soliton is a metric cone over  $\left[-\frac{\alpha}{2}, \frac{\alpha}{2}\right]$  for some  $\alpha \in [0, \pi]$  (see Lemma 5.4.2). Theorem 5.1.2 shows that the soliton must be a Bryant soliton, if the asymptotic cone is a ray. So the family of 3d steady gradient solitons from Theorem 5.1.1 are all flying wings, which confirms Hamilton's conjecture.

Throughout this section we assume (M, g, p) is a non-flat  $\mathbb{Z}_2 \times O(2)$ -symmetric 3d steady gradient soliton, and  $\Gamma$  and  $\Sigma$  are the fixed point sets of the O(2) and  $\mathbb{Z}_2$ -action respectively.

The next lemma shows that the integral of scalar curvature in metric balls increases at least linearly in radius. We remark that this is also a consequence of [17], which shows that the only 3d steady gradient solitons satisfying  $\liminf_{s\to\infty} \frac{1}{s} \int_{B(p,s)} R \, dvol_M = 0$  are quotients of  $\mathbb{R}^3$  and  $\mathbb{R} \times \text{Cigar}$ . The proof below is self-contained and more direct under the symmetric assumption.

## **Lemma 5.4.1.** There exists C > 0 such that $\int_{B(p,s)} R \, dvol_M \ge C^{-1}s$ for sufficiently large s.

Proof. Fix some small  $\epsilon > 0$  and let  $s_0 > 0$  be large enough such that Lemma 5.3.2 holds for  $\epsilon$ . Consider the covering of  $\Gamma([s_0, s])$  by  $\{\Gamma([\mu - R^{-1/2}(\Gamma(\mu)), \mu + R^{-1/2}(\Gamma(\mu))])\}_{\mu \in [s_0, s]}$ . Let  $\{\Gamma([\mu_i - R^{-1/2}(\Gamma(\mu_i)), \mu_i + R^{-1/2}(\Gamma(\mu_i))])\}_{i=1}^m$  be a Vitali covering of it, which is disjoint from each other and  $\Gamma([s_0, s])$  is covered by  $\{\Gamma([\mu_i - 5R^{-1/2}(\Gamma(\mu_i)), \mu_i + 5R^{-1/2}(\Gamma(\mu_i))])\}_{i=1}^m$ . So for any  $\mu_i < \mu_j$ ,

$$\mu_j - \mu_i \ge R^{-1/2}(\Gamma(\mu_i)) + R^{-1/2}(\Gamma(\mu_j)) \ge R^{-1/2}(\Gamma(\mu_j)),$$
(5.4.1)

and

$$s - s_0 \le \sum_{i=1}^m 10R^{-1/2}(\Gamma(\mu_i)).$$
 (5.4.2)

Let  $c = \frac{1-\epsilon}{4}$ , we claim that  $B(\Gamma(\mu_i), cR^{-1/2}(\Gamma(\mu_i)))$  and  $B(\Gamma(\mu_j), cR^{-1/2}(\Gamma(\mu_j)))$  are disjoint: Suppose not, then  $d(\Gamma(\mu_i), \Gamma(\mu_j)) < 2cR^{-1/2}(\Gamma(\mu_j))$ , and by Lemma 5.3.2 we get

$$\mu_j - \mu_i \le (1 - \epsilon)^{-1} d(\Gamma(\mu_i), \Gamma(\mu_j)) \le 2(1 - \epsilon)^{-1} c \, R^{-1/2}(\Gamma(\mu_j)) < R^{-1/2}(\Gamma(\mu_j)), \quad (5.4.3)$$

which contradicts (5.4.1).

By Theorem 5.3.7 and Shi's derivative estimates, there is some  $C_1 > 0$  such that

$$\int_{B(\Gamma(s),cR^{-1/2}(\Gamma(s)))} R \, dvol_M \ge C_1^{-1} R^{-1/2}(\Gamma(s)). \tag{5.4.4}$$

Since  $\lim_{s\to\infty} \frac{R^{-1/2}(\Gamma(s))}{s} = 0$ , which can be seen from the proof of Lemma 5.3.3, we have  $B(\Gamma(\mu_i), cR^{-1/2}(\Gamma(\mu_i))) \subset B(p, 2s)$  for all *i*. Therefore, by (5.4.2) and (5.4.4) we obtain

$$\int_{B(p,2s)} R \, dvol_M \ge \sum_{i=1}^m \int_{B(\Gamma(\mu_i), cR^{-1/2}(\Gamma(\mu_i)))} R \, dvol_M \ge C_2^{-1}s \tag{5.4.5}$$

for some  $C_2 > 0$ .

The next lemma shows that for any non-flat  $\mathbb{Z}_2 \times O(2)$ -symmetric 3d steady gradient soliton (M, g, p), the space of equivalent classes of rays is an interval  $\left[-\frac{\alpha}{2}, \frac{\alpha}{2}\right]$ , where  $\alpha \in [0, \pi]$ . So the asymptotic cone is a sector with angle  $\alpha \in [0, \pi]$ . Moreover, the minimizing geodesics between p and points going to infinity along  $\Gamma$  and  $\Sigma$  converge to a ray in the class  $\pm \frac{\alpha}{2}$  and 0 respectively.

**Lemma 5.4.2.** The asymptotic cone of (M, g, p) is a metric cone C(X) over the interval  $X = \left[-\frac{\alpha}{2}, \frac{\alpha}{2}\right]$  for some  $\alpha \in [0, \pi]$ , and

- 1. For any sequence  $s_i \to +\infty$ , the geodesics between p and  $\Gamma(s_i)$  converge to the equivalent class  $\frac{\alpha}{2} \in X$ .
- 2. For any sequence  $q_i \in \Sigma$  and  $q_i \to \infty$ , the geodesics between p and  $q_i$  converge to the equivalent class  $0 \in X$ .
- 3. For any  $q_i \in \Sigma$ ,  $q_i \to \infty$ , and  $o_i = \Gamma(s_i)$ ,  $s_i \to \infty$ , with  $C^{-1} d(p, o_i) \leq d(p, q_i) \leq C d(p, o_i)$ , we have  $\lim_{i\to\infty} \widetilde{\measuredangle} q_i p o_i = \frac{\alpha}{2}$ .

Proof. The conclusion clearly holds for  $\mathbb{R} \times \text{Cigar}$  with  $\alpha = \pi$ , so we may assume (M, g, p) has positive sectional curvature. For any  $s_i \to \infty$ , let  $p_i = \Gamma(s_i)$  and  $\overline{p}_i = \Gamma(-s_i)$ . Assume after passing to a subsequence that the minimizing geodesics  $pp_i, p\overline{p}_i$  converge to rays  $\gamma_1, \overline{\gamma}_1$  respectively. Let  $(X, d_X)$  be the space of the equivalent classes of rays, and  $\gamma_2, \overline{\gamma}_2 \in X$ . We claim that  $d_X(\gamma_1, \overline{\gamma}_1) > d_X(\gamma_2, \overline{\gamma}_2)$  unless  $\{\gamma_1, \overline{\gamma}_1\} = \{\gamma_2, \overline{\gamma}_2\}$ . If the claim holds, it follows that  $X = [-\frac{\alpha}{2}, \frac{\alpha}{2}]$  for some  $\alpha \in [0, \pi]$ .

Let  $\gamma_i$  be a minimizing geodesic connecting  $p_i$  and  $\overline{p}_i$ , then  $d(p, \gamma_i) \to \infty$  as  $i \to \infty$ , because otherwise  $\gamma_i$  would converge to a line, which contradicts with Rm > 0. So for large i, the two rays  $\gamma_2, \overline{\gamma}_2$  intersect with  $\sigma$  at  $q_i, \overline{q}_i \neq p$  respectively. Assume  $d(p_i, q_i) \leq d(p_i, \overline{q}_i)$ by passing to a subsequence if necessary. Then it is easy to see

$$\widetilde{\measuredangle} p_i p \overline{p}_i \ge \widetilde{\measuredangle} p_i p q_i + \widetilde{\measuredangle} q_i p \overline{q}_i + \widetilde{\measuredangle} \overline{p}_i p \overline{q}_i, \qquad (5.4.6)$$

which implies the following when  $i \to \infty$ 

$$d_X(\gamma_1, \overline{\gamma}_1) \ge d_X(\gamma_1, \gamma_2) + d_X(\gamma_2, \overline{\gamma}_2) + d_X(\overline{\gamma}_1, \overline{\gamma}_2) \ge d_X(\gamma_2, \overline{\gamma}_2).$$
(5.4.7)

In particular, the equalities hold if and only if  $d_X(\gamma_1, \gamma_2) = d_X(\overline{\gamma}_1, \overline{\gamma}_2) = 0$ , which proves the claim.

Assertion (2) follows immediately from the fact that  $\Sigma$  is the fixed point set of the  $\mathbb{Z}_2$ action. Assertion (3) is a consequence of (1) and (2) and the fact that C(X) is isometric to the Gromov-Hausdorff limit of  $(M, \lambda_i g, p)$  for any sequence  $\lambda_i \to 0$ .

From now on we fix a minimizing geodesic  $\gamma : [0, \infty) \to \Sigma$  starting from p such that  $\gamma((0, \infty)) \subset N$ , and two functions  $h_1(s) = d(\gamma(s), \Gamma)$  and  $h_2(s) = \varphi(\gamma(s))$  that can be thought of as "dimensions" of the soliton. For example, we have  $h_1(s) \approx s^{1/2}$ ,  $h_2(s) \approx s^{1/2}$  in a Bryant soliton, and  $h_1(s) \approx s$ ,  $\lim_{s\to\infty} h_2(s) < \infty$  in  $\mathbb{R} \times$  Cigar. We establish inequalities between these two functions and  $R(\gamma(s))$  in the following three lemmas, when s is sufficiently large.

For convenience, in the rest proofs we shall often use  $\epsilon(s)$  to denote all functions such that  $\lim_{s\to\infty} \epsilon(s) = 0$ , and use C to denote all positive constants.

**Lemma 5.4.3.** There exists C > 0 such that  $h_1^2(s)R(\gamma(s)) \leq C$  for all large s.

*Proof.* Without loss of generality we may assume  $\alpha < \pi$ , because otherwise (M, g, p) is  $\mathbb{R} \times \text{Cigar}$ , where the assertion follows from the exponential decay of the scalar curvature.

Let  $p_1 = \gamma(s)$  and  $p_2 = \Gamma(s \cos \frac{\alpha}{2})$ . On the one hand, since  $\alpha < \pi$ , we have  $\Gamma(s \cos \frac{\alpha}{2}) \rightarrow \infty$  as  $s \rightarrow \infty$ , which allows us to apply Lemma 5.3.2 and deduce  $\left|\frac{d(p,p_1)}{s} - 1\right| + \left|\frac{d(p,p_2)}{s} - \cos \frac{\alpha}{2}\right| < \epsilon(s)$ . Moreover, since  $|\widetilde{\lambda}p_1p_2 - \frac{\alpha}{2}| < \epsilon(s)$  by Lemma 5.4.2, it follows that  $\left|\widetilde{\lambda}pp_1p_2 - (\frac{\pi}{2} - \frac{\alpha}{2})\right| \leq \epsilon(s)$ . Choose  $p', p'_2$  in the minimizing geodesics between  $p, p_1$  and  $p_1, p_2$  such that  $d(p_1, p'_2) = d(p_1, p') = h_1(s)$ . Then by angle comparison  $\widetilde{\lambda}p'p_1p'_2 \geq \widetilde{\lambda}pp_1p_2 \geq \frac{\pi}{2} - \frac{\alpha}{2} - \epsilon(s)$ , and hence  $\partial B_N(p_1, h_1(s)) \geq d(p', p'_2) \geq C^{-1}h_1(s)$ . So by volume comparison we get

$$vol(B_N(p_1, h_1(s))) \ge C^{-1} h_1^2(s).$$
 (5.4.8)

On the other hand, let  $\widetilde{M}_0 \longrightarrow M_0 := M \setminus \Gamma$  be the universal covering, and  $(\widetilde{M}_0, \widetilde{g}(t), \widetilde{p}_1)$  be the pull-back Ricci flow of  $(M_0, g(t), p_1), t \in (-\infty, 0]$ , where g(t) is the Ricci flow associated to (M, g, p) with g(0) = g. Then  $\widetilde{g}(0) = g_N + \varphi^2 d\theta^2, \theta \in (-\infty, \infty)$ , and by using (5.4.8) we get

$$vol(B_{\tilde{g}(0)}(\tilde{p}_1, h_1(s))) \ge \frac{1}{2}h_1(s) vol(B_N(p_1, \frac{1}{2}h_1(s))) \ge C^{-1}h_1^3(s).$$
 (5.4.9)

So by applying Corollary 45.1(b) in [43], we obtain  $R(p_1) = R(\tilde{p}_1) \le C h_1^{-2}(s)$ .

**Lemma 5.4.4.** Suppose (M, g, p) is not a Bryant soliton. Then  $\frac{h_2(s)}{h_1(s)} \to 0$  as  $s \to \infty$ .

Proof. Suppose by contradiction that there is a sequence  $s_i \to \infty$  such that  $\frac{h_2(s_i)}{h_1(s_i)} \ge C^{-1} > 0$ for some C > 0 and all *i*. Let  $\sigma_i$  be a minimizing geodesic from  $\gamma(s_i)$  to some  $q_i \in \Gamma$  such that  $h_1(s_i) = d(\gamma(s_i), q_i)$ . Then  $\sigma_i$  intersects with  $\Gamma$  orthogonally at  $q_i$ . Let  $\Sigma_i = \phi^{-1}(\sigma_i)$ , where  $\phi : (M \setminus \Gamma, g) \to (N, g_N)$  is the Riemannian submersion. Then  $(\Sigma_i, g_i)$  is a smooth rotationally symmetric surface with non-negative curvature, where  $g_i$  is the metric induced by g. Then by Theorem 5.3.7,  $(\Sigma_i, R(\Gamma(s_i))g_i)$  smoothly converges to the time-0-slice of a non-compact ancient Ricci flow  $g_{\infty}(t)$ .

Moreover, by Theorem 5.3.7 we know that any blow-down limit along  $\Gamma$  is a product of  $\mathbb{R}$  and a non-compact ancient Ricci flow, from which it follows that  $\lim_{s\to\infty} h_1(s)R^{1/2}(\Gamma(s)) = \infty$ . This combining with  $\frac{h_2(s_i)}{h_1(s_i)} \geq C^{-1}$  and a volume comparison implies that the asymptotic volume ratio of  $g_{\infty}(0)$  is positive, and hence  $g_{\infty}(t)$  is flat, a contradiction.  $\Box$ 

**Lemma 5.4.5.** Suppose the asymptotic cone of (M, g, p) is a ray. Then there is some C > 0 such that  $h_1(s)h_2(s) \ge C^{-1}s$  for all large s.

*Proof.* The assertion clearly holds when (M, g, p) is a Bryant soliton, so we may assume below that (M, g, p) is not a Bryant soliton.

On the one hand, since  $h_1(s) = d(\gamma(s), \Gamma)$ , we have  $d(q, \gamma(s)) = h_1(s)$  for some  $q \in \Gamma$ . Let  $\overline{q}$  be the image of q under the  $\mathbb{Z}_2$ -action, and  $\sigma : [-\frac{1}{2}d(q,\overline{q}), \frac{1}{2}d(q,\overline{q})]$  be a minimizing geodesic from q to  $\overline{q}$ . Then by the  $\mathbb{Z}_2$ -symmetry it follows that  $\sigma$  intersects orthogonally with  $\Sigma$  at  $\sigma(0)$  and

$$d(q, \sigma(0)) = d(q, \Sigma) = \frac{1}{2}d(q, \overline{q}).$$
(5.4.10)

116

Moreover, by replacing  $\sigma$  with its image under some O(2)-action, we may assume  $\sigma(0) \in \gamma$ . So we have

$$\frac{1}{2}d(q,\overline{q}) = d(q,\gamma) \le d(q,\gamma(s)) = h_1(s).$$
(5.4.11)

Since the asymptotic cone is a ray, by Lemma 5.4.2 and  $h_1(s) = d(\gamma(s), \Gamma) \leq d(\gamma(s), \Gamma(s))$ , we see  $h_1(s) \leq \epsilon(s)s$ . So by Lemma 5.3.2 and using triangle inequality we obtain

$$d(p,\sigma(0)) \le d(p,\gamma(s)) + d(\gamma(s),q) + d(q,\sigma(0)) \le d(p,\gamma(s)) + 2h_1(s) \le (1+\epsilon(s))s.$$
(5.4.12)

Suppose  $\sigma(0) = \gamma(s')$  for some s' > 0, then by Lemma 5.3.2 this implies  $s' \leq (1 + \epsilon(s))s$ , which by the concavity of  $h_2$  yields

$$h_2(s) \ge (1 - \epsilon(s))h_2(s') \ge \frac{1}{2}h_2(s').$$
 (5.4.13)

On the other hand, let  $\Omega(s) \subset M$  be the domain bounded by  $\phi^{-1}(\sigma)$ , where  $\phi : (M \setminus \Gamma, g) \to (N, g_N)$  is the Riemannian submersion, then

$$d(\partial\Omega(s), p) \ge d(p, \sigma(0)) - d(q, \sigma(0)) \ge (1 - \epsilon(s))s - h_1(s) \ge (1 - \epsilon(s))s,$$
(5.4.14)

which implies  $\Omega(s) \supset B(p, \frac{1}{2}s)$ , So by Stokes' theorem,  $R = \Delta f$ , and Lemma 5.4.1 we obtain

$$\operatorname{Area}(\partial\Omega(s)) \ge \int_{\partial\Omega(s)} \langle \nabla f, \vec{n} \rangle = \int_{\Omega(s)} \Delta f \, dvol_M \ge \int_{B(p,\frac{1}{2}s)} R \, dvol_M \ge C^{-1} \, s. \tag{5.4.15}$$

By the  $\mathbb{Z}_2$ -symmetry we have  $\frac{d}{dr}|_{r=0} \varphi(\sigma(r)) = 0$ , which combining with the concavity of the warping function  $\varphi$  implies  $\varphi(\sigma(r)) \leq \varphi(\sigma(0)) = h_2(s')$  for all  $r \in [-\frac{1}{2}d(p,\overline{p}), \frac{1}{2}d(p,\overline{p})]$ . So

$$\operatorname{Area}(\partial\Omega(s)) = \int_0^{2\pi} \int_{-\frac{1}{2}d(q,\overline{q})}^{\frac{1}{2}d(q,\overline{q})} \varphi(\sigma(r)) \, dr \, d\theta \le 2\pi \, d(q,\overline{q}) h_2(s') \le Ch_1(s)h_2(s), \qquad (5.4.16)$$

where we used (5.4.11) and (5.4.13) in the last inequality. This together with (5.4.15) proves the lemma.

117

**Lemma 5.4.6.** Suppose the asymptotic cone is a ray, and  $\lim_{s\to\infty} h_2(s) < \infty$ . Then  $\lim_{s\to\infty} R(\Gamma(s)) > 0$ .

Proof. Suppose s is sufficiently large, and assume  $\lim_{r\to\infty} \varphi(\gamma(r)) = \lim_{r\to\infty} h_2(r) = C$  for some C > 0. Let  $p_1 = \Gamma(s)$ ,  $p_2 = \Gamma(-s)$ , and  $\sigma : [0, d(p_1, p_2)] \to M$  be a minimizing geodesic from  $p_1$  to  $p_2$ . Let  $pp_1, pp_2, p_1p_2 = \sigma$  be minimizing geodesics between these points. Then since  $\measuredangle p_1pp_2 \le \epsilon(s)$ , we have  $\measuredangle pp_1p_2 \ge \H pp_1p_2 \ge \cfrac{\pi}{2} - \epsilon(s)$ .

For some s' >> s, take  $q = \gamma(s')$ , and let  $qp_1, qp_2$  be minimizing geodesics between these point. By replacing  $\sigma = p_1p_2$  and  $pp_1$  with their image under suitable O(2)-actions, we may assume that  $\measuredangle pp_1p_2 + \measuredangle qp_1p_2 \leq \pi$ . Since by angle comparison  $\measuredangle p_2p_1q \geq \measuredangle p_2p_1q \geq \frac{\pi}{2} - \epsilon(s)$ , it follows that  $|\measuredangle pp_1p_2 - \frac{\pi}{2}| \leq \epsilon(s)$ . Note by Lemma 5.3.2 we have  $\measuredangle(\nabla f(p_1), pp_1) \leq \epsilon(s)$ , so by triangle inequality we obtain

$$|\langle \nabla f, \sigma'(r) \rangle(0)| + |\langle \nabla f, \sigma'(r) \rangle(d(p_2, p_1))| \le \epsilon(s).$$
(5.4.17)

By the dimension reduction Theorem 5.3.7 we have  $R^{-1/2}(\Gamma(s)) < \frac{1}{2}d(p_1, p_2)$  and

$$\varphi(\sigma(R^{-1/2}(\Gamma(s)))) \ge C^{-1}R^{-1/2}(\Gamma(s)).$$
 (5.4.18)

By the  $\mathbb{Z}_2$ -symmetry it follows that  $\sigma$  intersects with  $\Sigma$  orthogonally at  $\sigma\left(\frac{1}{2}d(p_1, p_2)\right)$ , and  $\frac{d}{dr}\Big|_{r=\frac{1}{2}d(p_1, p_2)}\varphi(\sigma(r)) = 0$ . So by the concavity of  $\varphi$  we get

$$\varphi(\sigma(R^{-1/2}(\Gamma(s)))) \le \varphi\left(\sigma\left(\frac{1}{2}d(p_1, p_2)\right)\right) \le \lim_{r \to \infty} \varphi(\gamma(r)) = C,$$
(5.4.19)

which together with (5.4.18) implies the lemma.

Now we prove Theorem 5.1.4 of the equation  $\lim_{s\to\infty} R(\Gamma(s)) = \sin^2 \frac{\alpha}{2}$ .

Proof of Theorem 5.1.4. Without loss of generality we may assume Rm > 0, and (M, g, f, p) is not a Bryant soliton, since the theorem clearly holds for  $\mathbb{R} \times \text{Cigar}$  and the Bryant soliton. We may also assume R(p) = 1.

For each fixed s sufficiently large, let  $\sigma : [0, d(p_1, p_2)] \to M$  be a minimizing geodesic from  $p_1 = \Gamma(s)$  to  $p_2 = \Gamma(-s)$ . By the soliton equation  $\nabla^2 f$  = Ric and by integration by parts we obtain

$$\langle \nabla f, \sigma'(r) \rangle \mid_{0}^{d(p_{2},p_{1})} = \int_{0}^{d(p_{2},p_{1})} \operatorname{Ric}(\sigma'(r), \sigma'(r)) dr.$$
 (5.4.20)

First, we claim

$$\left| \langle \nabla f, \sigma'(r) \rangle \right|_{0}^{d(p_{2}, p_{1})} - 2|\nabla f|(\Gamma(s)) \sin \frac{\alpha}{2} \right| \le \epsilon(s).$$
(5.4.21)

If  $\alpha = 0$ , the claim holds by Lemma 5.4.6. So we may assume  $\alpha > 0$ .

Let  $p_3 = \Gamma(2s)$ , and  $pp_2, pp_1, p_1p_2, p_1p_3, p_2p_3$  be minimizing geodesics between these points, where  $p_1p_2 = \sigma$  in particular. On the one hand, by replacing geodesics  $pp_1, p_1p_3$  with their images under suitable O(2)-actions (note  $p, p_1, p_3 \in \Gamma$  are fixed under O(2)-actions), we may assume  $\measuredangle pp_1p_2 + \measuredangle p_2p_1p_3 \leq \pi$ . On the other hand, by Lemma 5.3.2 and Lemma 5.4.2 we obtain

$$\left|\frac{d(p,p_1)}{s} - 1\right| + \left|\frac{d(p,p_3)}{s} - 2\right| + \left|\frac{d(p_1,p_2)}{s} - \sqrt{2 - 2\cos\alpha}\right| + \left|\frac{d(p_2,p_3)}{s} - \sqrt{5 - 4\cos\alpha}\right| \le \epsilon(s).$$

Since  $\alpha > 0$ , we have  $\sqrt{2 - 2\cos \alpha} > 0$ . So by the cosine formula we obtain

$$\left|\widetilde{\measuredangle}pp_1p_2 - \frac{\pi - \alpha}{2}\right| + \left|\widetilde{\measuredangle}p_2p_1p_3 - \frac{\pi + \alpha}{2}\right| \le \epsilon(s).$$
(5.4.22)

Then by the angle comparison it follows that  $\measuredangle pp_1p_2 \ge \frac{\pi-\alpha}{2} + \epsilon(s)$  and  $\measuredangle p_2p_1p_3 \ge \frac{\pi+\alpha}{2} + \epsilon(s)$ , which combining with  $\measuredangle pp_1p_2 + \measuredangle p_2p_1p_3 \le \pi$  implies

$$\left| \measuredangle pp_1 p_2 - \left(\frac{\pi - \alpha}{2}\right) \right| \le \epsilon(s). \tag{5.4.23}$$

Note by Lemma 5.3.2 the angle between  $\nabla f$  and the tangent vector of  $pp_1$  at  $p_1$  is smaller than  $\epsilon(s)$ , this implies claim (5.4.21).

Next, by the Dimension Reduction Theorem 5.3.7,  $(M, R(\Gamma(s))g, \Gamma(s))$  is  $\epsilon(s)$ -close to  $\mathbb{R} \times \text{Cigar}$ , so we can find  $D(s) < \min\{\frac{1}{2}d(p_2, p_1), \frac{1}{2}\epsilon(s)^{-1}\}$  such that  $\lim_{s\to\infty} D(s)R^{1/2}(\Gamma(s)) = \infty$ . So it follows that  $d(\sigma(D(s)), \Gamma) \geq \frac{1}{2}D(s)\cos\frac{\alpha}{2}$ . Then by the same argument as in Lemma 5.4.3 we get  $R \leq C(D(s))^{-2}$  in the two metric balls of radius  $\frac{1}{2}\cos\frac{\alpha}{2}D(s)$  which are centered at  $\sigma(D(s))$  and  $\sigma(d(p_2, p_1) - D(s))$ . This implies by the second variation formula that

$$\int_{D(s)}^{d(p_2,p_1)-D(s)} \operatorname{Ric}(\sigma'(r),\sigma'(r)) \, dr \le \frac{C}{D(s)} \le \epsilon(s) R^{1/2}(\Gamma(s)). \tag{5.4.24}$$

If  $\lim_{s\to\infty} R(\Gamma(s)) = 0$ , by the uniform curvature bound for all dimension reductions we have

$$R^{-1/2}(\Gamma(s)) \int_{I} \operatorname{Ric}(\sigma'(r), \sigma'(r)) \, dr \le C, \qquad (5.4.25)$$

where C > 0 is a constant independent of s, and  $I = [0, D(s)] \cup [d(p_1, p_2) - D(s), d(p_1, p_2)]$ This combining with (5.4.21)(5.4.24) and (5.4.20) implies  $\alpha = 0$ . So the theorem holds in this case.

If  $\lim_{s\to\infty} R(\Gamma(s)) > 0$ , the dimension reduction is a cigar soliton with scalar curvature equal to 1 at the tip, and it follows that

$$\left| \left( R^{-1/2}(\Gamma(s)) \int_{I} \operatorname{Ric}(\sigma'(r), \sigma'(r)) \, dr \right) - 2 \cos \frac{\alpha}{2} \right| \le \epsilon(s), \tag{5.4.26}$$

where we used the fact that for a cigar soliton with the sectional curvature K equal to  $\frac{1}{2}$  at the tip, the integral of K along a geodesic emanating from p is  $\int_0^\infty K dr = \int_0^\infty \frac{1}{2} \operatorname{sech}^2(\frac{1}{2}r) dr = 1$ . This combining with (5.4.24) implies

$$\left| \int_0^{d(p_2,p_1)} \operatorname{Ric}(\sigma'(r),\sigma'(r)) \, dr - 2R^{1/2}(\Gamma(s)) \cos\frac{\alpha}{2} \right| \le \epsilon(s). \tag{5.4.27}$$

Combining (5.4.21)(5.4.27) in (5.4.20) and letting  $s \to \infty$  we obtain

$$\lim_{s \to \infty} |\nabla f|(\Gamma(s)) \sin \frac{\alpha}{2} = \lim_{s \to \infty} R^{1/2}(\Gamma(s)) \cos \frac{\alpha}{2}.$$
 (5.4.28)

By the identity  $R+|\nabla f|^2 = R(p) = 1$ , this implies  $\lim_{s\to\infty} R^{1/2}(\Gamma(s)) = \sin \frac{\alpha}{2}$  and  $\lim_{s\to\infty} |\nabla f|(\Gamma(s)) = \cos \frac{\alpha}{2}$ , which proves the theorem.

Corollary 5.1.5 follows immediately from Theorem 5.1.4 and Theorem 5.3.7.

Now we prove Theorem 5.1.2 by a bootstrap argument: First, since  $g = g_N + \varphi^2 d\theta^2$  on  $M \setminus \Gamma$ , the vector field  $\frac{\partial}{\partial \theta}$  is a killing field. Then by the killing equation we can establish the following relation between the Ricci curvature and the warping function  $\varphi$ , when they are restricted on  $\gamma \subset \Sigma$ :

$$\operatorname{Ric}\left(\frac{\partial}{\partial\theta}, \frac{\partial}{\partial\theta}\right) = |\nabla f|(\gamma(s))h_2(s)h_2'(s).$$
(5.4.29)

Recall we define  $h_2(s) = \varphi(\gamma(s))$ .

Suppose that the soliton is not a Bryant soliton, then by combining the estimates from Lemma 5.4.3-5.4.5 in the equation (5.4.29), we obtain that  $h_2(s) << s^{1/2}$ . Replacing Lemma 5.4.4 with this new upper bound, then the same argument shows that  $h_2(s) \leq C$ . This implies  $\lim_{s\to\infty} R(\Gamma(s)) > 0$ , and by Theorem 5.1.4 we obtain a contradiction.

Proof of Theorem 5.1.2. Let  $\epsilon(s)$  be constants that converge to 0 as  $s \to \infty$ , and let C denote all constants that are uniform for all large s. Suppose by contradiction that M is not a Bryant soliton. We shall use the notations in Lemma 5.4.3-5.4.5. Since  $g = g_N + \varphi^2 d\theta^2$  on  $M \setminus \Gamma$ , it follows that  $X := \frac{\partial}{\partial \theta}$  is a killing field. So by the identity of killing field we have

$$\langle \nabla_X X, \nabla f \rangle + \langle \nabla_{\nabla f} X, X \rangle = 0. \tag{5.4.30}$$

Note that  $\langle X, \nabla f \rangle = 0$  and  $\nabla^2 f = \text{Ric}$ , this gives the identity

$$\operatorname{Ric}\left(\frac{X}{|X|}, \frac{X}{|X|}\right) = \frac{\nabla f(|X|)}{|X|}.$$
(5.4.31)

Restrict the LHS of (5.4.31) on  $\gamma(s)$  and abbreviate it by  $\widetilde{R}(s)$ . Then by the relations among  $h_1(s), h_2(s)$  and  $R(\gamma(s))$  from Lemma 5.4.5, 5.4.4, and 5.4.3 we obtain

$$s \widetilde{R}(s) \le s R(\gamma(s)) \le Ch_1(s)h_2(s)R(\gamma(s)) \le \epsilon(s)h_1(s)^2 R(\gamma(s)) \le \epsilon(s),$$
(5.4.32)

which by (5.4.31),  $\lim_{s\to\infty} |\nabla f|(\gamma(s)) = C > 0$ , and  $h'_2(s) \ge 0$  implies

$$\frac{h_2'(s)}{h_2(s)} \le \frac{\nabla f(h_2(s))}{|\nabla f| \cdot h_2(s)} = \frac{2\dot{R}(s)}{|\nabla f|} < \frac{\epsilon(s)}{Cs} < \frac{\epsilon_0}{s},$$
(5.4.33)

for all large s and some  $\epsilon_0 \in (0, \frac{1}{2})$ . So  $h_2(s) < Cs^{\epsilon_0}$  for all large s.

Next, by using  $h_2(s) < Cs^{\epsilon_0}$  and applying Lemma 5.4.5 again we obtain  $h_1(s) \ge C^{-1}s^{1-\epsilon_0}$ , which combining with Lemma 5.4.3 again gives

$$\widetilde{R}(s) \le R(\gamma(s)) \le Cs^{-2+2\epsilon_0}.$$
(5.4.34)

Now substituting this into equation (5.4.31) we obtain

$$\frac{h_2'(s)}{h_2(s)} < Cs^{-2+2\epsilon_0},\tag{5.4.35}$$

which implies  $h_2(s) < Ce^{-Cs^{-1+2\epsilon_0}}$ , and hence  $\lim_{s\to\infty} h_2(s) < \infty$ . This by Lemma 5.4.6 implies  $\lim_{s\to\infty} R(\Gamma(s)) > 0$ , which by Theorem 5.1.4 yields a contradiction.

Corollary 5.1.3 follows directly from Theorem 5.1.2. It is easy to see that the conclusions in Theorem 5.1.3 and Theorem 5.1.4 also hold for *n*-dimensional  $O(n-2) \times O(2)$ -symmetric steady gradient solitons with positive curvature operator. So Theorem 5.1.7 follows from Proposition 5.2.3. It remains to prove Corollary 5.1.6.

Proof of Corollary 5.1.6. First, by the proof of Theorem 5.1.1 and Theorem 5.1.2 there exists a sequence of  $\mathbb{Z}_2 \times O(2)$ -symmetric 3d expanding gradient solitons with positive curvature

operator  $\{(M_{1k}, g_{1k}, p_{1k})\}_{k=1}^{\infty}$ , which smoothly converges to a 3d flying wing  $(M_1, g_1, p_1)$ . We may assume  $R_{g_{1k}}(p_{1k}) = R_{g_1}(p_1) = 1$ , and the asymptotic cone of  $(M_1, g_1, p_1)$  is a sector with angle  $\alpha_1 \in (0, \pi)$ . This by Theorem 5.1.4 implies  $\lim_{s\to\infty} R_{g_1}(\Gamma(s)) = \sin^2 \frac{\alpha_1}{2}$ .

Let  $(M_0, g_0, p_0)$  be a Bryant soliton with  $R_{g_0}(p_0) = 1$ , since  $\lim_{s\to\infty} R_{g_0}(\Gamma(s)) = 0$ , we can find  $s_1 > 0$  such that  $R_{g_0}(\Gamma(s_1)) < \frac{1}{2} \sin^2 \frac{\alpha_1}{2}$ . Choose a constant  $\hat{R} \in (R_{g_0}(\Gamma(s_1)), \frac{1}{2} \sin^2 \frac{\alpha_1}{2})$ . Then by the convergence to  $(M_1, g_1, p_1)$  and the continuity argument in Theorem 5.1.1, we can find a sequence of  $\mathbb{Z}_2 \times O(2)$ -symmetric expanding gradient solitons  $(M_{2k}, g_{2k}, p_{2k})$  with positive curvature operator, which smoothly converges to a 3d flying wing  $(M_2, g_2, p_2)$ , with  $R_{g_2}(p_2) = R_{g_{2k}}(p_{2k}) = 1$  and  $R_{g_2}(\Gamma(s_1)) = \hat{R}$ . Assume the asymptotic cone of  $(M_2, g_2, p_2)$  is a sector with angle  $\alpha_2 \in [0, \pi]$ . Then  $\alpha \in (0, \pi)$  by Theorem 5.1.2. Moreover, by Theorem 5.1.4 we have

$$\sin^2 \frac{\alpha_2}{2} = \lim_{s \to \infty} R_{g_2}(\Gamma(s)) \le \widehat{R} < \frac{1}{2} \sin^2 \frac{\alpha_1}{2}.$$
 (5.4.36)

Therefore, by induction we obtain a sequence of 3d flying wings  $(M_i, g_i, p_i)$  whose asymptotic cone is a sector with angle  $\alpha_i$  satisfying  $\sin^2 \frac{\alpha_{i+1}}{2} < \frac{1}{2} \sin^2 \frac{\alpha_i}{2}$  for all i. So  $\alpha_i \to 0$  as  $i \to \infty$ .

## Bibliography

- Richard H. Bamler. "Long-time behavior of 3-dimensional ricci flow A: Generalizations of perelman's long-time estimates". In: *Geometry and Topology* 22.2 (2018), pp. 775– 844. ISSN: 13640380. DOI: 10.2140/gt.2018.22.775.
- Richard H. Bamler, Esther Cabezas-Rivas, and Burkhard Wilking. "The Ricci flow under almost non-negative curvature conditions". In: *Inventiones* (2019). arXiv: 1707. 03002. URL: http://arxiv.org/abs/1707.03002.
- [3] Richard H. Bamler and Bruce Kleiner. "On the rotational symmetry of 3-dimensional κ-solutions". In: arxiv.org/abs/1904.05388 (2019). arXiv: 1904.05388. URL: http://arxiv.org/abs/1904.05388.
- [4] Richard H. Bamler and Bruce Kleiner. "Uniqueness and stability of Ricci flow through singularities". In: http://arxiv.org/abs/1709.04122 (2017). arXiv: 1709.04122. URL: http://arxiv.org/abs/1709.04122.
- [5] Shigetoshi Bando. "On the classification of three-dimensional compact Kähler manifolds of nonnegative bisectional curvature". In: J. Differ. Geom. 19 (1984), pp. 283– 297.
- [6] Laurent Bessières, Gérard Besson, and Sylvain Maillot. "Ricci flow on open 3-manifolds and positive scalar curvature". In: *Geometry and Topology* 15.2 (2011), pp. 927–975. ISSN: 1465-3060. DOI: 10.2140/gt.2011.15.927.
- Theodora Bourni, Mat Langford, and Giuseppe Tinaglia. "On the existence of translating solutions of mean curvature flow in slab regions". In: Analysis and PDE 13.4 (2020), pp. 1051–1072. ISSN: 1948206X. DOI: 10.2140/apde.2020.13.1051. arXiv: 1805.05173.
- [8] Simon Brendle. "Ancient solutions to the Ricci flow in dimension 3". In: arxiv.org/abs/1811.02559 (2018). arXiv: /arxiv.org/abs/1811.02559 [http:].
- Simon Brendle. "Rotational symmetry of self-similar solutions to the Ricci flow". In: *Inventiones Mathematicae* 194.3 (2013), pp. 731–764. ISSN: 00209910. DOI: 10.1007/ s00222-013-0457-0. arXiv: 1202.1264.

- Simon Brendle and Richard Schoen. "Manifolds with 1/4-pinched curvature are space forms". In: Journal of the American Mathematical Society 22.1 (2008), pp. 287-307. ISSN: 0894-0347. DOI: 10.1090/S0894-0347-08-00613-9. arXiv: 0705.0766. URL: http://www.ams.org/journal-getitem?pii=S0894-0347-08-00613-9.
- [11] Robert L. Bryant. "Ricci flow solitons in dimension three with SO (3)-symmetries". In: preprint, Duke Univ (2005), pp. 1-24. URL: http://www.math.duke.edu/\$%5Csim\$ bryant/3DRotSymRicciSolitons.pdf.
- [12] Yu Burago, M Gromov, and G Perelman. "A.D. Alexandrov spaces with curvature bounded below". In: *Russian Mathematical Surveys* 47.2 (1992), pp. 1–58. ISSN: 0036-0279. DOI: 10.1070/rm1992v047n02abeh000877.
- [13] Esther Cabezas-Rivas and Burkhard Wilking. "How to produce a Ricci flow via Cheeger-Gromoll exhaustion". In: Journal of the European Mathematical Society 17.12 (2015), pp. 3153–3194. ISSN: 14359855. DOI: 10.4171/JEMS/582.
- [14] Huai Dong Cao and Chenxu He. "Infinitesimal rigidity of collapsed gradient steady Ricci solitons in dimension three". In: Communications in Analysis and Geometry 26.3 (2018), pp. 505–529. ISSN: 19449992. DOI: 10.4310/cag.2018.v26.n3.a2.
- [15] Huai-Dong Cao. "Recent Progress on Ricci Solitons". In: Advanced Lectures in Mathematics 11 (2010), pp. 1–38. arXiv: 0908.2006. URL: http://arxiv.org/abs/0908.2006.
- [16] Xiaodong Cao and Qi S. Zhang. "The conjugate heat equation and Ancient solutions of the Ricci flow". In: Advances in Mathematics 228.5 (2011), pp. 2891–2919. ISSN: 00018708. DOI: 10.1016/j.aim.2011.07.022. arXiv: 1006.0540.
- [17] Giovanni Catino, Paolo Mastrolia, and Dario D. Monticelli. "Classification of expanding and steady ricci solitons with integral curvature decay". In: *Geometry and Topology* 20.5 (2016), pp. 2665–2685. ISSN: 13640380. DOI: 10.2140/gt.2016.20.2665.
- [18] Jeff Cheeger and D. G Ebin. Comparison theorems in riemannian geometry. English (US). North-Holland mathematical library. Includes bibliographical references (pages 169-172) and index. North-Holland Pub. Co, 1975. ISBN: 9780720424614.
- [19] Jeff Cheeger, Mikhail Gromov, and Michael Taylor. "Finite propagation speed, kernel estimates for functions of the Laplace operator, and the geometry of complete Riemannian manifolds". In: Journal of Differential Geometry 17.1 (1982), pp. 15–53. ISSN: 0022-040X. DOI: 10.4310/jdg/1214436699. URL: http://projecteuclid.org/euclid.jdg/1214436699%20VN%20-%2017.
- [20] Bing-Long Chen. "Strong Uniqueness of the Ricci Flow". In: J. Differential Geom. 82.2 (2007), pp. 363–382. ISSN: 0022040X. arXiv: 0706.3081. URL: http://arxiv.org/abs/0706.3081.
- [21] Bing-Long Chen. "Strong uniqueness of the Ricci flow". In: J. Differential Geom. 82.2 (2009).

- Bing-Long Chen, Guoyi Xu, and Zhuhong Zhang. "Local pinching estimates in 3-Dim ricci flow". In: Mathematical Research Letters 20.5 (2013), pp. 845–855. ISSN: 1945001X. DOI: 10.4310/MRL.2013.v20.n5.a3.
- [23] Otis Chodosh. "Expanding Ricci solitons asymptotic to cones". In: Calculus of Variations and Partial Differential Equations 51.1-2 (2014), pp. 1–15. ISSN: 09442669. DOI: 10.1007/s00526-013-0664-y.
- [24] Bennet Chow, Sun-Chin Chu, and David Glickenstein. "The Ricci flow: techniques and applications Volume 2- Part I: Geometric Aspects". In: Part I: Geometric Aspects ... 2 (2007). URL: http://scholar.google.com/scholar?hl=en&btnG=Search&q= intitle:The+Ricci+Flow+:+Techniques+and+Applications#1.
- Bennet Chow, Yuxing Deng, and Zilu Ma. "On four-dimensional steady gradient Ricci solitons that dimension reduce". In: arXiv:2009.11456 (2020). arXiv: arXiv: 2009.11456.
- [26] Bennett Chow, Peng Lu, and Lei Ni. *Hamilton's Ricci Flow*. American Mathematical Society, 2006.
- [27] Bennett Chow et al. "The Ricci flow: techniques and applications. Part II, Analytic aspects". In: 144 (2008), pp. xxvi+458. DOI: 10.1112/blms/bdq050.
- [28] Bennett Chow et al. "The Ricci flow: techniques and applications. Part III: geometricanalytic aspects". In: American Mathematical Society 163 (2010). DOI: 10.1112/blms/ bdq050.
- [29] Christopher B. Croke and Hermann Karcher. "Volumes of Small Balls on Open Manifolds: Lower Bounds and Examples". In: *Transactions of the American Mathematical Society* 309.2 (1988), p. 753. ISSN: 00029947. DOI: 10.2307/2000936.
- [30] Panagiota Daskalopoulos, Richard Hamilton, and Natasa Sesum. "Classification of ancient compact solutions to the ricci flow on surfaces". In: *Journal of Differential Geometry* 91.2 (2012), pp. 171–214. ISSN: 1945743X. DOI: 10.4310/jdg/1344430821.
- [31] Yuxing Deng and Xiaohua Zhu. "3d steady Gradient Ricci Solitons with linear curvature decay". In: *arXiv:1612.05713* (2016). arXiv: arXiv:1612.05713.
- [32] Alix Deruelle. "Smoothing out positively curved metric cones by Ricci expanders". In: Geometric and Functional Analysis 26.1 (2016), pp. 188–249. ISSN: 1016443X. DOI: 10.1007/s00039-016-0360-0.
- [33] D. Gilbarg and N. S. Trudinger. "Elliptic partial differential equations of second order". In: Grundlehren Der Mathematischen Wissenschaften 224.3 (1983), pp. 469–484.
- [34] Richard S. Hamilton. "Four manifolds with positive curvature operator". In: J. Differ. Geom. 24 (1986), pp. 153–179.
- [35] Richard S. Hamilton. "Four-manifolds with positive isotropic curvature". In: *Comm. Anal. Geom.* 5.1 (1997), pp. 1–92. ISSN: 16733576. DOI: 10.1007/s11464-016-0557-4.

- [36] Richard S. Hamilton. "The harnack estimate for the RICCI flow". In: Journal of Differential Geometry 37.1 (1993), pp. 225–243. ISSN: 1945743X. DOI: 10.4310/jdg/ 1214453430.
- [37] Richard S. Hamilton. "The Ricci flow on surfaces". In: Contemporary Mathematics 71 (1988), pp. 237–261.
- [38] Richard S. Hamilton. "Three-manifolds with positive Ricci curvature". In: J. Differ. Geom. 17 (1982), pp. 255-306. ISSN: 0022-040X. DOI: 10.4310/jdg/1214436922. URL: http://projecteuclid.org/euclid.jdg/1214436922%5Cnhttp://www.intlpress. com/JDG/archive/1982/17-2-255.pdf.
- [39] Fei He and Man-Chun Lee. "Weakly PIC1 Manifolds with Maximal Volume Growth". In: The Journal of Geometric Analysis (2021). ISSN: 1559-002X. DOI: 10.1007/s12220-021-00667-4.
- [40] Hans-Joachim Hein and Aaron Naber. "New logarithmic Sobolev inequalities and an ε-regularity theorem for the Ricci flow". In: Communications on Pure and Applied Mathematics 67.9 (2014), pp. 1543–1561.
- [41] Raphael Hochard. "Short-time existence of the Ricci flow on complete, non-collapsed 3-manifolds with Ricci curvature bounded from below". In: http://arxiv.org/abs/1603.08726v1
   (). URL: http://arxiv.org/abs/1603.08726v1.
- [42] David Hoffman et al. "Graphical translators for mean curvature flow". In: Calculus of Variations and Partial Differential Equations 58.4 (2019). ISSN: 14320835. DOI: 10.1007/s00526-019-1560-x. arXiv: 1805.10860.
- [43] Bruce Kleiner and John Lott. "Notes on Perelman's papers". In: Geom. Topol. 2 (2008).
- [44] Bruce Kleiner and John Lott. "Singular Ricci flows I". In: Acta Math. 219 (2017), pp. 65–134. arXiv: 1804.03265. URL: http://arxiv.org/abs/1804.03265.
- [45] Bruce Kleiner and John Lott. "Singular Ricci flows II". In: https://arxiv.org/abs/1804.03265
   (2018). ISSN: 18712509. arXiv: /arxiv.org/abs/1804.03265 [https:].
- [46] Yi Lai. "A family of 3d Steady Gradient solitons that are flying wings". In: arXiv:2010.07272 (2020). URL: https://arxiv.org/abs/2010.07272.
- [47] Yi Lai. "Producing 3d Ricci flows with non-negative Ricci curvature via singular Ricci flows". In: to appear, Geometry and Topology (2021). arXiv: 2004.05291.
- [48] Yi Lai. "Ricci flow under local almost non-negative curvature conditions". In: Advances in Mathematics 343 (2019), pp. 353–392. ISSN: 10902082. DOI: 10.1016/j.aim.2018. 11.006. arXiv: 1804.08073.
- [49] Man-Chun Lee and Luen-Fai Tam. "Chern-Ricci flows on noncompact complex manifolds". In: Journal of Differential Geometry 115.3 (2020), pp. 529–564. DOI: 10.4310/jdg/1594260018. URL: https://doi.org/10.4310/jdg/1594260018.

- [50] Man-Chun Lee and Luen-Fai Tam. "kähler manifolds with almost non-negative curvature". In: https://arxiv.org/abs/1910.02531 (2019). URL: https://arxiv.org/abs/ 1910.02531.
- [51] John Lott. "Comparison geometry of holomorphic bisectional curvature for Kaehler manifolds and limit spaces". In: *https://arxiv.org/abs/2005.02906* (2020). URL: https://arxiv.org/abs/2005.02906.
- [52] Carlo Mantegazza, Giovanni Mascellani, and Gennady Uraltsev. "On the distributional Hessian of the distance function". In: *Pacific Journal of Mathematics* 270.1 (2014), pp. 151–166. ISSN: 0030-8730. DOI: 10.2140/pjm.2014.270.151. arXiv: 1303.1421. URL: http://msp.org/pjm/2014/270-1/p07.xhtml.
- [53] Andrew D McLeod and Peter M Topping. "Pyramid Ricci flow in higher dimensions". In: Mathematische Zeitschrift 296.1 (2020), pp. 511–523. ISSN: 1432-1823. DOI: 10.1007/s00209-020-02472-1. URL: https://doi.org/10.1007/s00209-020-02472-1.
- [54] Ngaiming Mok. "The uniformization theorem for compact Kähler manifolds of nonnegative holomorphic bisectional curvature". In: J. Differential Geom 27 (1988), pp. 179– 214.
- [55] John Morgan and Gang Tian. "Ricci flow and the Poincare conjecture". In: *arXiv:math/0607607* (2009).
- [56] Huy T. Nguyen. "Isotropic curvature and the Ricci flow". In: International Mathematics Research Notices 3 (2010), pp. 536–558. ISSN: 10737928. DOI: 10.1093/imrn/ rnp147.
- [57] Lei Ni. "A note on Perelman's LYH inequality". In: Comm. Anal. Geom. 14 (2006), pp. 883–905. arXiv: 0602337v1 [arXiv:math].
- [58] Grisha Perelman. "The entropy formula for the Ricci flow and its geometric applications." In: http://arxiv.org/abs/math/0211159 (2002). URL: http://arxiv.org/abs/ math/0211159.
- [59] Peter Petersen. *Riemannian geometry*. second. Springer, 2006. DOI: 10.1887/0750306068/ b1257c7.
- [60] Wan Xiong Shi. "Ricci flow and the uniformization on complete noncompact kähler manifolds". In: Journal of Differential Geometry 45.1 (1997), pp. 94–220. ISSN: 1945743X. DOI: 10.4310/jdg/1214459756.
- [61] Wan-Xiong Shi. "Deforming the metric on complete Riemannian manifolds". In: Journal of differential geometry 30.1 (1987), pp. 223-301. ISSN: 0022-040X. DOI: 10.4310/ jdg / 1214443292. URL: http://cat.inist.fr/?aModele=afficheN&cpsidt= 7359879.

- [62] Miles Simon. "Local results for flows whose speed or height is bounded by c/t". In: International Mathematics Research Notices 2008.1 (2008). ISSN: 10737928. DOI: 10. 1093/imrn/rnn097. arXiv: 0706.4002.
- [63] Miles Simon and Peter M. Topping. "Local control on the geometry in 3D Ricci flow". In: http://arxiv.org/abs/1611.06137 (2016). arXiv: 1611.06137. URL: http://arxiv.org/abs/1611.06137.
- [64] Miles Simon and Peter M. Topping. "Local mollification of Riemannian metrics using Ricci flow, and Ricci limit spaces". In: http://arxiv.org/abs/1706.09490 (2017), pp. 1– 25. arXiv: 1706.09490. URL: http://arxiv.org/abs/1706.09490.
- [65] Peter Topping. "Ricci flow and Ricci Limit Spaces". In: *Https://Arxiv.Org/Abs/1904.11375* (2019). URL: https://arxiv.org/abs/1904.11375.
- [66] Peter Topping. "Ricci flow compactness via pseudolocality, and flows with incomplete initial metrics". In: *Journal of the European Mathematical Society* 12.6 (2010), pp. 1429–1451. ISSN: 14359855. DOI: 10.4171/JEMS/237.
- [67] Xu Jia Wang. "Convex solutions to the mean curvature flow". In: Annals of Mathematics 173.3 (2011), pp. 1185–1239. ISSN: 0003486X. DOI: 10.4007/annals.2011.
   173.3.1. arXiv: 0404326 [math].